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REGULATION AND TRADING OF LEVERAGE
CONTRACTS AND DEALER OPTIONS

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 20, 1985

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit,

and Rural Development,
Committee on Agriculture,

Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:40 a.m., in room
1302, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Ed Jones of Tennes-

see (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Glickman, Daschle, Stenholm, Tallon,

Thomas, Coleman, Morrison, Gunderson, and Evans of Iowa.

Staff present: Phillip L. Fraas, counsel; Robert T. Lowerre, asso-

ciate counsel; John E. Hogan, minority counsel; Mark Dungan, mi-

nority associate counsel; Glenda L. Temple, clerk; Robert A. Cash-

dollar, James W. Johnson, Jr., Bernard Brenner, and Susan
Adkins.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ED JONES, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF TENNESSEE

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. The Subcommittee on Conservation,

Credit, and Rural Development will come to order.

First I want to welcome those who are here, and especially the

witnesses who will be heard later. I have a statement to read, as

chairman, and then before we hear the first witness I will yield to

members of the subcommittee for any statement that they might
make.
As you know, today's hearing will deal with the trading and reg-

ulation of commodity trading instruments which are traded off-ex-

change. Specifically, we are talking about leverage contracts and
dealer options.

Leverage contracts first came under the jurisdiction of the Com-
modity Futures Trading Commission when the Agency was cre-

ated back in 1974. For a variety of reasons, the CFTC was reluctant

to actually regulate leverage trading until recently. I want to per-

sonally congratulate Chairman Susan Phillips for her personal at-

tention to seeing to it that the CFTC implements the law in accord-

ance with the congressional intent.

As I understand it, the CFTC now defines a leverage contract as

a standardized agreement for the long-term purchase or sale of a

commodity, generally a precious metal or foreign currency. I fur-

ther understand there are currently three firms claiming eligibility

(l)



2

for grandfather status under the moratorium which is in effect on
the entry of new firms or new commodities into the industry.

Dealer options are sold under an exemption to a general ban on
off-exchange traded options set forth in the Futures Trading Act of

1978. Congress instituted the options ban in 1978 in reaction to na-

tionwide problems associated with the sale of so-called London Op-
tions. However, in the interest of fairness and equity, Congress pro-

vided an exemption to the general ban to cover firms that histori-

cally have been in the business of processing or using precious

metals for legitimate commercial purposes.

Again the CFTC has not rushed to implement a full set of regula-

tions, and again there is a moratorium in effect on any expansion

of the industry. Four firms are now selling dealer options under
the moratorium. However, as the CFTC has gradually brought both

leverage and dealer options under regulation, the issue of lifting

the moratorium on new companies and new commodities has come
to the forefront. Recently new voices and new opinions have been
heard which express pro and con opinions on lifting the moratori-

um and the expansion of off-exchange commodity trading.

These new circumstances resulted, in part, in Senate amend-
ments last year to the agricultural appropriations bill which would
have denied the CFTC the use of any funds to lift the existing mor-
atorium. Those amendments were dropped during the conference

on the appropriations bill. A letter written to Chairman Whitten
by Chairman de la Garza regarding those amendments is attached

to my statement which has been provided each member.
Chairman de la Garza pointed out in the letter that such sub-

stantive issues should be considered by the authorizing committee
in the House, and further pledged that this subcommittee would
hold these hearings on the regulation of leverage and dealer op-

tions. I am proud to say that this will be the most complete hear-

ing this subcommittee has ever held on this issue. We have called

panels of witnesses which I feel will explore all the current points

of view. I look forward to hearing each of you.

As witnesses are called, I will ask each one to summarize their

written statement in 5 to 10 minutes, understanding that the

entire written statement will be made part of the official hearing

record. The subcommittee will question Chairman Phillips in the

beginning of our hearing, individually, and then other witnesses

will be questioned panel-by-panel. Members will be under the 5-

minute rule for questions. If we need more time we will, as usual,

as has been always our practice, move back around the committee
for anyone else who would like to ask a question.

Now, before we hear Chairman Phillips, I yield to the ranking

minority member of the subcommittee, Tom Coleman of Missouri,

for any statement he might have.

[The attachment follows:]
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The Honorable Jamie L. Whltten, Chairman
House Committee on Appropriations
H218 The Capitol
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

It has come to my attention that the Senate amendments to
H.R. 5 7 £*3 -- a bill making appropriations for Agriculture, Rural
Development, and Related Agencies programs for the fiscal year
ending September 30, 1985, and for other purposes -- contain two
provisions that relate to matters that are of particular concern
to the House Committee on Agriculture. They are sections 627 and
628 as added to H.R. 57^3 by the Senate.

CD Section 627 would prohibit the Commodity Futures
Trading Commission from lifting the moratorium on the entry of
new firms into the leverage contract business and the dealer

until sixty days after the Commodity Futuresopt i ons bus I nesso p i i on b uusinesi unci i sixty odyi a r ter trie Lommoa i i,y r utures
Trading Commission transmits to the Congress documentation of Its
ability to regulate successfully such transactions, Including a
copy of Its proposed rules and regulations pertaining thereto.

There has been considerable controversy regarding firms
engaged In the leverage transaction business. Until recently,
this type of business was unregulated by the Commission except
for application of Its general anti-fraud provision. The
Commission has been prodded In the amendments to the Commodity
Exchange Act passed by Congress in 1978 and again In 1982 to
issue regulations governing these transactions. Finally this
year the Commission Issued detailed regulations providing
rigorous control of persons engaged In the leverage contract
business. The regulations, however, continue a moratorium that
h.ad been in effect and limit the firms that are engaged In these
transactions as a practical matter to three firms.

In the 1982 amendments the conferees Indicated that they did
not object to the maintenance of the moratorium until a
comprehensive regulatory system was in place and stated that
moratoria are inherently ant I -compet i t I ve and should be
terminated as soon as the Commission determines It Is prudent to
do so .



There continues to be a great deal of controversy regarding
leverage transactions. On the one hand, claims have been made
that the leverage business has been the subject of Innumerable
customer complaints to the Commodity Futures Trading Commission,
that these would be magnified by the entry of new firms, and that
the regulation of additional firms engaged In this business would
place a large burden on the Commission's 1 Imlted resources.

On the other hand, It has been claimed that the Commission
has been dilatory on Issuance of new regulations and that these
newly Issued regulations, for the first time, set out rules that
would protect the public Interest; further, it has been stated
that the moratorium Is ant I -compet 1 1 I ve and that some leading
futures commission merchants have Indicated an Interest In

entering the leverage business and, If they could do so, would
help to provide better protection for the public Interest.
Finally, In commenting last year on the rules for regulation of
leverage transactions, the Justice Department urged the lifting
of the moratorium.

Dusiness. I ne amendments sei. oui teridin reuuiremeiiij rui

Inclusion In the dealer options regulations. The Commission has
not yet Issued those regulations and, we understand, Is currently
engaged In their preparation. Until these regulations are
Issued, the dealer options business Is limited to three firms.

I believe that these Issues need to be aired fully in a

public hearing and considered by the Committee on Agriculture In

connection with its oversight responsibilities regarding the
administration of the Commodity Exchange Act. Accordingly, I

respectfully request that you work to delete the Senate amendment
in the conference. If this is done, I plan to ask Mr. Ed Jones,
Chairman of the Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit, and Rural
Development, to hold a hearing next year on this issue, and until
such time will request the Commission not to lift the moratorium
on new entrants into the leverage and dealer option business. I

believe that this Is the best way to resolve any questions that
may exist regarding the issues raised by this amendment. In the
meantime, we expect the Commission to continue Its work in

preparation of the dealer options regulation.

(2) The second matter of concern to this Committee Involves
section 628 as added by the Senate amendment. Section 628 would
Include In the appropriations bill the Senate version of the

so-called sodbuster provisions that are currently the subject of

the conference on S. 663, the Soil Conservation Act of 198 1*, a

bill which originated in the House and Senate agriculture
committees. I am attempting to obtain a resolution of the

differences between House . and Senate provisions on S. 663 and am..
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hopeful that this can be accomplished In the near future.

Section 628 as added by the Senate to the appropriations bill

Involves a legislative matter that should be left to resolution

by the legislative committees of Jurisdiction.

I would appreciate your assistance In these matters.

With warm personal regards,

S I ncerel y

,

E ddka) de la Garza
Cha 1 rman

Copy to: Honorable Edward R. Madlgan
Honorable Ed Jones

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. E. THOMAS COLEMAN, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MISSOURI

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Chairman, in view of the lengthy hearings

that we are going to have today and the number of witnesses, let

me just put my prepared statement in the record and simply say

that I am glad that we are having the hearing to at least raise

questions and hopefully find answers today about the definition of

leverage contracts, and whether or not they are a unique trading

instrument or indeed a futures contract.

I thank you for having these hearings. I think it is going to be

most helpful for all of us as we look at this particular issue and
recognize that we have reauthorization coming up in the near

future.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Coleman follows:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. E. Thomas Coleman, a Representative in Congress
From the State of Missouri

I am pleased to have this opportunity to hear from our witnesses today to help

clarify many controversies and questions that surround the regulations of trading

off-exchange instruments.
In 1974, Congress authorized the Commodity Futures Trading Commission to reg-

ulate the trading of leverage contracts. The CFTC chose to place a moratoria on the

number of firms and commodities that could be involved in the trading of leverage

contracts. When the Futures Trading Act of 1982 was enacted, the Commission was
aware of four firms which appeared to qualify under the moratoria.

There are some in the trading industry that feel leverage contracts should be

traded in the same manner as futures transactions. Leverage contracts are traded

over-the-counter rather than on an exchange. History shows that about 10% of the

total complaints filed by the public from 1980 through 1984 were against leverage

firms even though only about 1% of the firms registered with the Commission are

leverage firms. Of the leverage complaints filed, most allegations made by complain-

ants were primarily with respect to misrepresentation, non-disclosure, churning and
unauthorized trading. I am interested to hear the representatives from the leverage

firms address these allegations.

There has also been some concern expressed about the Commission's resources

available to regulate the trading of off-exchange instruments. In future transac-

tions, the exchanges police the trading. The National Futures Association has taken

the lead in the registration and sales practices with the Commission having over-

sight enforcement authority. The Commission has the sole responsibility for regulat-

ing leverage contracts. With budget restraints, there is some concern that the Com-
mission might not have the manpower and resources necessary to regulate leverage



contracts if the mortoria is lifted. There is the threat that public confidence in the
entire trading industry could be tarnished if adequate enforcement tools are not in

place.

Questions have been raised about the definition of leverage contracts. Are they a
unique trading instrument or a futures contract? I am certainly interested in both
Chairman Phillips thoughts on this question as well as industry representatives.

Next year Congress will address the reauthorization of the Commodity Futures
Trading Commission. The testimony today should help us gain a better understand-
ing of the trading industry as we begin looking ahead to next year. It should also

help us determine if Congress needs to make changes in the current regulations for

trading off-exchange instruments.
I would like to compliment Chairman Jones for having these hearings today and

say that I look forward to hearing from our witnesses.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Coleman.
Now to Congressman Glickman of Kansas, a member of the sub-

committee, for any statement he might have.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DAN GLICKMAN, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS

Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would just like to

say that I think these hearings are very useful, not so much in

terms of defining leverage contracts and dealer options and deter-

mining what Congress should do with these specific items, but also

with the much larger issue that is raised. That issue is, is there a
developing market for off-exchange futures and, if so, what should
Congress do about it? Is this something that we should prevent be-

cause we have made the policy decision some years ago that fu-

tures contracts should be on an exchange in order to protect the
customer and give some definition to the contract, or is this some-
thing akin to the over-the-counter market in the securities area,

which we began to see a market develop off-exchange, so to speak?
Is it appropriate for Congress to encourage that or inhibit that?

At least at the current time—and I am interested to hear what
Susan Phillips has to say about the issue—I worry that a prolifer-

ating off-exchange market might be harmful to the customer and
to the American economy, but I am also mindful of competitive
concerns which relate to competition issues in this area, so I am
delighted that these hearings are being held, not only for what
they might point us to in the reauthorization process, specifically

to leverage issues and dealer options, but where they might point

us to some of the larger issues raised in terms of its impact on the
futures industry generally.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Glickman.
Now to Mr. Morrison, a member of the subcommittee.
Mr. Morrison. No comment, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. To Mr. Tallon, for any statement he

might have.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. ROBIN TALLON, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF SOUTH CAROLINA

Mr. Tallon. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would just also like to

say that I am very glad that we are having these hearings. I am
certainly very interested and concerned with the issue of regula-

tion of leverage and dealer options trading. I want to thank all the
witnesses who are going to be here today to testify and certainly

give us a better perspective of the problems that we face and the



appropriate steps that Congress ought to take. I thank you and the
witnesses for being here today.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Tallon.
To Mr. Evans, for any statement he might have?
Mr. Evans of Iowa. No statement, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Evans.
To Mr. Daschle, for any statement he might have?
Mr. Daschle. No statement, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. That completes the list of the subcom-

mittee members who are here at this time, so we will move on with
our first witness, Hon. Susan M. Phillips, Chairman of the Com-
modity Futures Trading Commission here in Washington.

Susan, we are delighted that you are here. We congratulate you
for the fine job that you are doing. It is real pleasing to always
have you in our presence. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF SUSAN M. PHILLIPS, CHAIRMAN, COMMODITY
FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION

Ms. Phillips. Thank you very much, Mr. Jones, Mr. Coleman,
and members of the subcommittee. It's always a pleasure to appear
before you.

Today, as you requested, I am prepared to address two issues

—

leverage transactions and dealer options—and I appreciate this op-
portunity to bring the committee up to date on the Commission's
regulatory programs in these two areas. I have a prepared state-

ment, and I would request that it be submitted for the record, and
I will only highlight portions of that statement at this time.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection, the entire statement

will be made a part of the record.

Ms. Phillips. Thank you very much.
I am accompanied by some of my staff today. At the conclusion,

if there are any areas, particularly technical areas, that you wish
to get into, I may call for some reinforcements, because this is a
very technical area.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. If you would like to, Susan, you may
invite them to the table now if you want them.
Ms. Phillips. If you don't mind, why don't we wait until the

questions and see to what detail the questions go? Thank you very
much, though. I appreciate that.

I will start this morning, then, with the Commission's leverage
regulatory program. I do want to make it clear from the outset
that the Commission does not anticipate lifting the moratoria on
new products or new entrants at this time. The Commission be-
lieves that the expansion of this program is not possible in view of
the fact that our comprehensive regulatory structure is untested
and really only in the earliest stages of implementation.
As a general matter, leverage regulation is complicated and re-

source-intensive due to the nature of the instruments being regu-
lated, the operational differences of the leverage firms, and the ab-
sence of a self-regulatory organization.
We felt that we were given clear direction in the 1982 reauthor-

ization to develop a program for the regulation of leverage transac-
tions, but the Commission's moratoria on new entrants and prod-
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ucts should stay in place until the Commission determines that it

was prudent to lift them. The Commission published proposed regu-

lations for comment in June 1983, and in January 1984, adopted
interim final rules to govern long leverage transactions.

Although the January 1984 regulations did not encompass the

regulation of short leverage transactions, the comments received

on the proposed regulations suggested that short contracts should

be included. On March 8, the Commission requested comment on
whether and how the interim regulations should be amended to en-

compass short leverage transactions.

On June 12, 1984, the Commission did approve the incorporation

of short leverage transactions and directed the staff to draft the ap-

propriate regulations.

On January 2 of this year, the Commission published the techni-

cal and conforming amendments to the interim final regulations to

accommodate short leverage transactions. At the same time, the

Commission also published certain proposed substantive amend-
ments to the interim rules. The regulations to accommodate short

leverage became effective February 1, and the comments received

on the substantive amendments are currently being reviewed by
the staff.

One of the major elements of the leverage program is the lever-

age moratoria. This is essentially a moratorium on the entry of

new firms into the business. In addition, the types of commodities

that these firms may offer to the public under the standard lever-

age agreement are also limited to gold and silver bullion and bulk

coins, platinum, copper, and certain foreign currencies. To qualify

under the moratoria, firms must demonstrate they were offering

contracts on June 1, 1978, for gold and silver bullion and bulk

coins, and February 2, 1979, for each of the other leverage commod-
ities.

Briefly, a leverage contract is a standardized agreement for the

long-term purchase or sale by a leverage customer of a leverage

commodity. The contract provides for participation by the leverage

transaction merchant as a principal in each transaction. In addi-

tion, there are margin payments, certain periodic fees and charges;

the delivery of the commodity in an amount and form which can

readily be purchased and sold in normal commercial or retail chan-

nels; the delivery of the leverage commodity after satisfaction of

the balance due on the contract; and determination of the contract

prices is made by the leverage transaction merchant.
Registration is a central part of the Commission's regulatory pro-

gram. I would point out that more is involved to register an LTM
than there is to register a futures commission merchant. Indeed,

the review required for an LTM involves much the same resources

as are necessary to determine whether to grant designation as a

contract market to a new commodity exchange.
The leverage transaction merchant is the principal registration

category of a firm offering leverage contracts. Principals of the

firm must pass fitness checks, and sales personnel and certain su-

pervisors must register as associated persons of the LTM. In addi-

tion, leverage commodities are required to be registered.

The Commission's net capital requirements are designed to

ensure the financial integrity of the firm. This is particularly im-



portant since the LTM is on the other side of every trade and is the
only source for resale or repurchase of the contract and ultimate
delivery, if any, on the contract. In addition, there are certain seg-

regation, cover, sales practice, repurchase, disclosure, recordkeep-
ing, and reporting requirements contained in the rules.

The Commission's leverage regulations generally have been effec-

tive since April 13, 1984, although various aspects of them have
been phased in since that time. Three firms—Monex International,
Ltd., International Precious Metals Corp. or IPMC, and American
Coin Exchange, Inc., or ACE—have applied for registration as
LTM's. Each of the three firms has continued to operate in reliance
upon the grandfather provision of the leverage rules.

Under the Commission's regulatory structure for leverage, a
number of steps must be completed before a final determination
can be made to grant an LTM registration. There are fitness

checks on principals and associated persons; financial audit; a sales
practice audit; review of disclosure requirements; review of applica-
tions for registration of leverage commodities; and review of mora-
toria compliance materials.
The registration process to date has involved the accommodation

of formerly unregulated ongoing businesses into a regulatory
framework of substantial complexity. As a consequence, significant
time has been expended in addressing exemption requests from the
firms based upon their need to phase into compliance with the reg-

ulations because of the particular characteristics of the individual
operations. At present, IPMC and 9 of its 10 leverage commodities
have been registered. Applications from Monex with 20 leverage
commodities and ACE with 4 leverage commodities are pending.
Details of the exact status of these applications are contained in
my full statement.

In view of the complexity of the regulatory program needed to

address the trading of off-exchange instruments, the Commission
does not plan to lift the moratoria any time soon. The subcommit-
tee may be assured that the Commission will not move precipitous-
ly in this area. We want to be assured that effective regulations
are in place and that those regulations have been fully tested
before we allow any expansion of off-exchange trading, an area
which, as you know, is fraught with difficulties. In fact, the fiscal

year 1986 budget the Commission has submitted assumes a con-
tinuation of the moratoria.
Not only is the regulation of off-exchange trading resource inten-

sive for the Commission, but the enforcement of those programs
also presents a number of challenges for the Commission.
During the 1982 reauthorization proceedings, as many of you will

recall, off-exchange commodity fraud was a subject of intense
debate. Based on the number of illegal businesses selling instru-
ments similar to leverage contracts, the Commodity Exchange Act
was amended to clarify States' jurisdiction pertaining to commodi-
ty-related activities conducted outside the Commission's regulatory
structure.

I know that Chris Anderson is here this morning representing
the North American Securities Administrators Association to ad-
dress these issues specifically, so I will not comment in detail on
their endeavors. I would just stress the importance of the States'
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role in the Commission's off-exchange regulatory program and the
enforcement of that program. Some of their efforts in the off-ex-

change area which are meant to complement the Commission's reg-

ulatory program are still in the draft stage, so it will be some time
before the Commission can assess whether or not adequate State
protections are in place to permit a recommendation that the mor-
atoria should be lifted. Certainly any assistance the States may be
able to provide will be appreciated.

In sum, the Commission believes that significant progress has
been made to develop a comprehensive regulatory program for the
off-exchange offering of leverage contracts by LTM's. In view of the
inherent dangers of off-exchange instruments as recognized tradi-

tionally by the Congress, the Commission has moved cautiously to

implement its regulatory program. The program has a number of

safeguards built into it, and the standards for gaining Federal reg-

istration status as an LTM are high in specific recognition of the

dangers to the public of contracts for future delivery of a commodi-
ty outside the protection of a self-regulatory exchange environ-

ment.
Although the Commission's regulatory program is in place, the

moratoria on new products and new entrants are still needed. We
are in midstream in implementing our program and have not yet

begun an evaluation of it. The States' efforts are also in early

stages. We will certainly keep the subcommittee apprised of the

status of these regulatory initiatives.

Now let me take a few more minutes to bring the members of

the subcommittee up to date on the Commission's program on the

class of off-exchange contracts known as dealer options.

By way of background, the Commission put into effect commodi-
ty option regulations in 1975 and 1976. Nevertheless, the fraudu-

lent activities associated with the offer and sale of off-exchange

commodity options continued, which led the Commission in April

1978, to suspend all commodity options transactions as of June 1

that year. The suspension was subject only to exemptions for cer-

tain trade options and, later, dealer options.

The Commission's option suspension, as well as the exemptions
for trade options and dealer options, were codified by Congress in

the Futures Trading Act of 1978. The dealer option exemption
allows dealers who were in the options business on May 1, 1978 to

continue to grant options under regulatory oversight. In addition,

the act directs the Commission to issue regulations that would
permit other grantors and futures commission merchants to grant

and offer dealer options subject to minimum requirements.

On November 15, 1978, the Commission reissued and adopted cer-

tain amendments to its existing commodity option rules. These
amendments were designed to permit firms that were not doing

business in 1978 to grant dealer options. Upon consideration of

public comments and a petition for reconsideration of such rules,

the Commission determined that further public participation in the

rulemaking process was needed. Accordingly, the Commission with-

drew the proposed rules and rule amendments and reissued them
as proposed rules in December 1978.

As a result of the public comments received, a number of

changes were made to the proposed amendments. The Commission
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determined to seek further public comment in April 1981. An es-

sential part of the proposal was the creation of a new registration

category for dealer option grantors. The Commission also proposed

to amend its rules to require segregation of certain funds, to sup-

plement the net capital requirement, to define the liability of deal-

ers and FCM's, to specify FCM fitness requirements, and to estab-

lish more meaningful disclosure. These rules were never finalized.

Since 1981, the Commission developed its separate pilot programs
for exchanged-traded, nonagricultural and agricultural options. In

1983 the Commission also promulgated regulations governing lever-

age transactions. The advent of exchange-traded options and the le-

verage regulations have raised a number of questions regarding

dealer options and under what circumstances these instruments
should be permitted.

In light of these new developments, the Commission began in

1984 to reexamine off-exchange options. A summary of the staff

review of dealer option regulation is available for the record. The
Commission also felt that a review of sales practice rules for lever-

age, dealer, and exchange-traded options would be an appropriate

basis for considering further revisions to the rules. This comparison
is now complete, and a copy is also provided to the subcommittee.
Commission staff also undertook a complete review of sales prac-

tices of those FCM's which offer dealer options to the public. This

review suggested that the public purchasers of dealer options may
not be fully informed as to transaction costs. As a result of this

review, the National Futures Association has now taken a more
active role in auditing the sales practices of its member FCM's
which offer dealer options.

The Commission has now concluded to request additional com-
ments and has published an advance notice of proposed rulemaking
in the Federal Register. Following the public comment, the Com-
mission will consider the best manner in which to proceed, consist-

ent with the Commission's other regulatory responsibilities and
current budget constraints. The Commission has chosen to move
cautiously in this area, and will keep the subcommittee informed
as to our progress.

Thank you very much. I will be pleased to answer any questions

on either of these classes of off-exchange instruments.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Phillips appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Susan, for a very

good statement. We do appreciate you briefing it as you did.

Now I yield 5 minutes to Mr. Coleman for any questions that he
might have at this time.

Mr. Coleman. You have a very extensive statement, and I was
trying to follow it as you were doing a very good job of abbreviating

it.

Let me ask you about, if the moratoria were lifted, what impact
would that have as far as personnel needs at the agency, and how
would you handle that if it were to be?
Ms. Phillips. In the leverage area?
Mr. Coleman. Yes.
Ms. Phillips. If the moratoria were to be lifted, first of all we

would have to make some determination as to how it is to be lifted.
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There are a couple of factors to consider: Number of firms and
number of commodities that could be offered. We have asked our
staff to make a study of that, as to what kind of resource implica-
tions that would imply. While we don't expect firms to start up im-
mediately offering leverage transactions, over time we would esti-

mate that it would probably increase the size of the staff up to per-

haps 20 percent.

Mr. Coleman. What about the National Futures Association? Do
you anticipate or would you anticipate their ability to help out in

this field like they have, like their mandate has been so far from
the Congress? Do you see them playing a role in the process?

Ms. Phillips. That is certainly a possibility. First of all, I would
have to say they would have to demonstrate a willingness and
what we would call a regulatory readiness to be able to assume
those responsibilities. We do not currently have the authority to

delegate to them those responsibilities. They may voluntarily
accept them, but that is a question to be answered first.

I do think that if the moratoria were to be lifted, we would cer-

tainly seek that authority and would want either the NFA or an-
other self-regulatory organization to be involved in some way. I

would say that NFA would be preferable because, as you know,
they are doing our registration now. If, for example, FCM's decide
they want to offer leverage contracts, it doesn't make a lot of sense
for NFA to be registering firms in one capacity and some other or-

ganization to be registering them for leverage. At a minimum, I

think, we would seek to delegate certain registration activities to

NFA and maybe more regulatory responsibilities.

Mr. Coleman. I understand from past testimony or informa-
tion—I'm not sure I caught it in here—that 10 percent of all com-
plaints filed with the Commission in a certain period of years were
as the result of off-exchange activities of leverage firms. Could you
give us a little bit of an idea of what those complaints are and
what, if any, enforcement proceedings have been brought as a
result of those complaints, and the status?

Ms. Phillips. I will try, very briefly. We submitted some materi-
al at the request of Senator Lugar and provided this committee
with copies of it.

The leverage—or I should say off-exchange or leverage—com-
plaints have ranged since 1980 between 9 and 12 percent of our
total complaints. These could be instances where customers did not
feel they had adequate disclosure, or churning of accounts, or

unable to take delivery, or whatever.
More recently, I would say that in fact the percentage of the

total number of complaints that we receive with respect to leverage
firms has increased. So far for 1985, in fact, it's up to 16 percent.

Now, part of that is because our total complaints are going down,
so the leverage-related complaints are a larger proportion. I feel it

is only fair to point that out.

I will give you a brief overview on the enforcement cases, and if

you would like more detail, I will ask Dennis Klejna to come to the
table.

We have brought cases against a number of the firms. With
regard to FNMC and Monex, there have been allegations with re-

spect to off-exchange futures contracts. That case is currently on
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appeal to the Commission. International Precious Metals: We have
brought a case in the fraud area and that case was settled. The
civil penalty was $200,000. FNMC: In the area of fraud, discovery

in this case is still ongoing and trial is scheduled for October, 1985.

Monex: We brought a case with respect to untimely applications of

their leverage transaction registrations. That case was settled and
a penalty of $125,000 assessed. PREMEX: Net capital violations

and fraud, that order is on appeal, but PREMEX presently is in

bankruptcy.
Would you like more detail on these cases?

Mr. Coleman. No; well, I'm not sure. The Chairman is ready to

speak.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Coleman. I

think we better move on.

Mr. Glickman for 5 minutes.
Mr. Glickman. Thank you.

Susan, based on your current feelings right now, realizing that a
year from now we are going to be in the reauthorization process,

what will be your recommendations for the 1986 act on leverage as

well as dealer options? Do you have any ideas?

Ms. Phillips. With all of the caveats that you mentioned, I would
have to say that the Commission is very cognizant of the difficul-

ties of trying to regulate and enforce off-exchange activities. We
certainly would welcome as much help as we can get from the
State authorities. I think we would not recommend a lifting of the
moratoria. I think, as a general matter, what we have found to

date is that this is a very complicated area. It is difficult to regu-

late, but I have to put all the caveats on that. We don't know what
may happen in a year from now, but we will certainly keep our
minds open on that issue.

Mr. Glickman. I guess my concern is that back in the seventies

Congress made a determination that futures trading ought to be on
an exchange. That is basically the underlying theme of the statuto-

ry structure that we have established. Now I guess you have to go
to the next question, then: What is a leverage contract? Is it a fu-

tures contract? You know, if it quacks like a duck and looks like a
duck, is it a duck? I'm not going to say, "Is a leverage contract a
duck?" I'm going to say, "Is a leverage contract a futures contract,

in substance?" If so, then should it not be traded on an exchange?
Ms. Phillips. I think the simple answer is that we do believe

that leverage contracts are really economically and legally indistin-

guishable from futures contracts. Congress traditionally has not
wanted—and we have been sensitive to that—to expand or have
off-exchange trading. This exemption was put into effect when the
act was passed because there was a sensitivity to not wanting to

put firms, ongoing businesses, out of business. We do see it as a
very narrow exemption and view it in that way.
Mr. Glickman. I would tell you that the definition that you have

in your statement on a leverage contract—what is it, you have a
10-year length of term?—there are holes through that. I mean, you
could theoretically come up with a contract of 9 years, 6 months,
and it wouldn't be a leverage contract under your rules. I don't
know whether you intend to look at that again or feel the States
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are going to be involved in that, but I think that that definition

has some real problems.
Ms. Phillips. Let me say briefly that, if it is a shorter-term con-

tract, if it has the indicia of a futures contract—a contract for de-

layed delivery, and the price is set at the time the contract is set—
and if we made the determination that it looks like an off-exchange

futures contract, we would bring an enforcement action. In fact, we
brought enforcement actions in this area, specifically in the area

of, say, 5- to 10-year contracts. Most recently we have been working
with the States in trying to dovetail their model State code in that

area. Our Office of General Counsel recently put out an interpreta-

tion that we hope clarifies that point.

Mr. Glickman. Let me then finally ask you about the philosophi-

cal question. I have been out to Monex and I have seen their facili-

ty. I have talked with some of the futures commission merchants
and folks who are interested in wanting to see this thing opened up
so other people can get into the business. They argue this issue

from a competition point of view: It's not fair for Congress to say

three firms can do it and nobody else can. I think that they see

great possibilities there, but that leads us down the road, I think,

ultimately to a mushrooming over-the-counter futures market.

Now on the other side of the coin is the issue of how to provide

liquidity to the futures markets, how to protect the customers, and
doing it on an exchange would seem to lead in that direction.

Philosophically I am not sure where the Commission is coming
down on this issue, and I wonder if you might, because we are

going to be looking to you to make a recommendation in these

areas in the reauthorization process. I look for the next reauthor-

ization to be a longer reauthorization. It's not going to be 3 or 4

years; it may be 6 years or longer. Therefore, we are going to have
to make some fundamental decisions in this area. Where should we
go in this fork of the road?

Ms. Phillips. Let me say very quickly that I and, I think, the

Commission uniformly, believe very strongly in the exchange
system and the role of self-regulation. We see the off-exchange area

as a very troublesome area to open up. I would be very surprised if

we deviate from that.

I would say there is nothing that precludes any exchange from

offering 10-year or longer contracts now, and there is nothing that

prevents the firms from applying to become exchanges. Now I don't

know whether they would pass the appropriate tests. I think the

competitive question is difficult, but I certainly agree with you it is

a big question. It's a fundamental question.

Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Glickman.
Now to Mr. Evans for any questions.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Evans.

Mr. Daschle.
Mr. Daschle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to followup, if I could, briefly on the question that

Mr. Glickman just asked Susan with regard to leverage. Should le-

verage be subject, in your opinion, to less regulatory restriction
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than the traditional futures contract? Should we require leverage

to be traded on the exchange?
Ms. Phillips. No, sir. I think, as a general matter, the regulatory

structure that we have setup puts a number of safeguards in place.

Because they do not trade on an exchange that has the self-regula-

tory oversight, the protections of the clearinghouse and the protec-

tions of Federal regulation over the exchanges, I think that's one of

the reasons that we do have to be very careful in setting up a regu-

latory structure. The safeguards must be in place so that public

customers can be assured of getting the economic value of these
contracts. They are 10-year contracts ^n^onger, which in and of

itself provides some difficulty for customers to realize the value.

Mr. Daschle. I am not familiar with your procedures at CFTC,
especially with regard to open meetings. Do you hold open meet-
ings when you approve exchanges' futures contracts?

Ms. Phillips. Yes, sir.

Mr. Daschle. Do you do the same for leverage contracts?

Ms. Phillips. No, we have not been doing that. They are circulat-

ed for separate, seriatim consideration by the Commission. Howev-
er, when we are addressing any particular rules relating to lever-

age, and if there are policy matters that are addressed, then we do
hold public meetings.
Now with futures contracts, they are subject to an economic pur-

pose test, and so, there generally are policy matters that must be
addressed by the Commission. That is one of the reasons that we
have traditionally held public meetings for those contracts.

Mr. Daschle. Wouldn't it be beneficial to hold open meetings in

all cases?
Ms. Phillips. We certainly could. I think it's a question of time

and resources. We simply have not done so in the past. I don't
think that there would be any reason why we couldn't, however.
Mr. Daschle. So, while you haven't planned anything specific in

that regard, you wouldn't have any objection to doing that. Is that
correct?

Ms. Phillips. That's correct, sir.

Mr. Daschle. If somebody would ask that you do that, you
would.
Ms. Phillips. Yes.
Mr. Daschle. Let me ask one final question: Has the CFTC de-

termined that the American Coin Exchange is a grandfathered
firm?
Ms. Phillips. Based on the materials that they have submitted, it

appears that they may be grandfathered. I will say that we had to

request some additional information, and it has only come in in the
last week or so. A final determination has not been made on that.

Mr. Daschle. But you are in the process now of reviewing its

contract application, are you not?
Ms. Phillips. That's correct. That goes on simultaneously by an-

other division.

Mr. Daschle. Why would you be reviewing the application for

that contract, the application for it? Is that a routine review or is

this something extraordinary?
Ms. Phillips. We work on all contracts assuming they are in fact

real applications unless something comes up to change the circum-
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stances. It's a question of staff resources. When they have time to

work on them, they will; but certainly it wouldn't get very far if

there appears to be problems with the grandfather status.

Mr. Daschle. I see. When do you expect the review process to be

finished?

Ms. Phillips. Feasibly within the next couple of weeks, but I

would say that might be optimistic.

Mr. Daschle. Thank you very much for your testimony and the

answers to my questions.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Daschle.

Mr. Thomas, do you have any questions?

Mr. Thomas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. Phillips, my question to you would be if you believe that a

rational and fully informed customer would ever choose a leverage

contract over an equivalent futures contract on the same commodi-
ty?

Ms. Phillips. I'm sorry. Rational, was that the question?

Mr. Thomas. Would a fully informed customer, in your opinion,

ever choose a leverage contract over an equivalent futures contract

on the same commodity? If so, I just wanted you to give me a

reason why.
Ms. Phillips. Surely. Certainly, there is evidence that they do.

There are a number of customers of the leverage firms. Because
there are some customers that trade leverage is some indication

that some would choose leverage rather than a futures contract.

Mr. Thomas. Thank you, Ms. Phillips.

Mr. Chairman, I have no other questions.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Thomas.
Mr. Coleman is recognized for a question that he would like to

ask.

Mr. Coleman. Susan, I'm not familiar with how you approach

this issue. If you had a contract of less than 10 years that a lever-

age firm was offering, do you have to OK that prior—under your

regulations—prior to its being offered? If not, why wouldn't you?

Ms. Phillips. The rules that we are currently operating under
are for 10-year or longer contracts. We would not approve a con-

tract for less than 10 years.

Mr. Coleman. But they would have to get the approval? You said

a while ago that you would bring enforcement proceedings against

anybody
Ms. Phillips. Yes.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Glickman's question—with a 9 year, 6

month
Ms. Phillips. That is correct.

Mr. Coleman. So they would be, in your opinion, violating your

regulations in the sense of not being given the OK and approval

before they offered it?

Ms. Phillips. Yes, sir.

Mr. Coleman. You also mentioned that either leverage firms or

FCM's, if they wanted to start providing these services, could orga-

nize themselves into exchanges. Did you say that?

Ms. Phillips. Feasibly.
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Mr. Coleman. Could you comment a little bit more about that?

What is feasible? I mean, is it impractical? Just pursue that a little

bit, if you would.
Ms. Phillips. It is feasible. I think one of the major difficulties

the firms would have is that currently the leverage transaction

merchant is on the other side of every trade. There is no clearing-

house. That's not to say, however, that they couldn't get together,

form a clearinghouse, and start offering standardized contracts. Ob-

viously, they would have to come and apply to us. That traditional-

ly has not been the way that they have wished to do business. They
have chosen to seek an exemption from the exchange regulations.

Mr. Coleman. I yield to Mr. Evans, who I think had some ques-

tions.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you, Mr. Coleman.
I just wanted to go back to Mr. Thomas' remarks of a moment

ago asking why a fully informed customer might go for a leverage

contract as opposed to trading on the exchanges, and so I would
ask Chairman Phillips, there is a difference there in that on the

futures exchanges you cannot make a commitment or take a posi-

tion for anything like a 10-year period of time. Is that not correct?

Most futures markets go out a year or a little better, and that's

about the limit of the commitment that you can make. Isn't that

essentially correct?

Ms. Phillips. That is correct. Exchanges now do offer contracts

going out as far as 2 years, and we may have some that

Mr. Evans of Iowa. In some commodities, anyway.
Ms. Phillips. Yes. In some commodities, that is certainly correct.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. And it's always possible to roll over futures

contracts to get to longer commitments. Right?

Ms. Phillips. That's exactly the way it does operate.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. But when you do that, it's a new transaction,

and you may incur certain tax liability. Is that not also correct?

Ms. Phillips. I am not as familiar with the tax implications, but

there may well be some.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. And so there are some unique characteristics

in this instance where, to use an example which is perhaps not a

very good one, but let's say that I brought in a new silver mine in

1980 and wanted to be sure that for 10 years I was assured of a
market at that level, I might be attracted to make a 10-year com-
mitment as opposed to the 2 years at most. That's the only differ-

ence that I can see in it.

Ms. Phillips. That is certainly the case, but there is nothing that

would preclude exchanges from offering 10-year contracts if they
thought they were viable instruments.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Evans. The time of the

gentleman from Missouri has expired.

Mr. Glickman, are you recognized?

Mr. Glickman. Yes. I just want to clarify for the record, there is

nothing in the definition of a leverage contract to define it as relat-

ing to just precious metals, is there?

Ms. Phillips. Under the moratoria, it is literally defined in terms
of the precious metals, copper, platinum, and certain foreign cur-

rencies.
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Mr. Glickman. OK, but just hypothetically, under the law would

a long-term contract in items other than precious metals be prohib-

ited under the Futures Trading Act of 1978 or 1982? I'll stop it

there.

Ms. Phillips. Agricultural, the enumerated commodities, are pre-

cluded.

Mr. Glickman. How about in financial futures?

Ms. Phillips. They are not precluded.

Mr. Glickman. OK, so we could be talking about other things be-

sides gold or silver.

Ms. Phillips. Yes, sir. You could be talking about interest rate

contracts, stock indexes, Eurodollars.

Mr. Glickman. OK. I just would only add to what I said before

that I think we are dealing with a very complex area, and we are

going to be looking to the Commission for its guidance on what we
do in the reauthorization in 1986, because we may be making some
fundamental policy decisions as to prevent this activity from occur-

ring or regulating it or somewhere in between, and I don't think

we have all the facts yet. I really look to you. I don't want to say to

you, "Go ahead and form another study commission." We have had

enough of those, but you may want to consider forming a task force

on this issue, to study the issue of leverage and dealer options and

off-exchange transactions prior to the time we go through the 1986

reauthorization.

Ms. Phillips. I very much appreciate the subcommittee's willing-

ness to look at this issue broadly.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Glickman.

Any other member of the subcommittee have a question before

we pass on?
[No response.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Chairman Phillips, without objection,

the subcommittee reserves the right to correspond with you for any

further questions that might arise after the testimony here today.

Ms. Phillips. Thank you very much. We will be glad to submit

any additional materials.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much for your coopera-

tion and for your being here today.

Ms. Phillips. Thank you. It's my pleasure.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. The next panel consists of leverage com-

panies: Mr. Lou Carabini, president of Monex International Ltd. of

Los Angeles, CA; and Mr. David Kahrnoff, vice president, Interna-

tional Precious Metals Corp., Fort Lauderdale, FL.

Gentlemen, you are welcome. We are delighted that you are

here. Thank you for being here, and if there are any staff that you

might need at the table, you are certainly welcome to bring them

up, too. I would like to remind you of what I said in the opening

statement. We would like to be as brief as possible. If you can sum-

marize, without objection the entire statement will be made a part

of the record.
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STATEMENT OF DAVID M. KAHRNOFF, VICE PRESIDENT,
INTERNATIONAL PRECIOUS METALS CORP.

Mr. Kahrnoff. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommit-
tee, my name is David M. Kahrnoff. I am a vice president of Inter-

national Precious Metals Corp., which I will refer to as IPMC. I

thank you for the opportunity to present this testimony in connec-
tion with your hearings on the regulation of off-exchange commod-
ities transactions.

IPMC is registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Com-
mission as a leverage transaction merchant or an LTM under the
interim final rules for certain leverage transactions, which I will

refer to as the regulations. Its officers and sales representatives are
also registered with the CFTC. IPMC is a voluntary member of the
NFA and its subsidiary, IPMC Options Ltd., an FCM, is a member
of the NFA and a member of the Futures Industry Association.

Prior to the issuance of the regulations in 1984, IPMC on a vol-

untary basis followed practices which included, among others, 100
percent cover of its delivery obligations, complete segregation of
customer funds, and disclosure of the terms and conditions of its

leverage contract and the risks of the investment, as well as the
time-stamping to validate price at the moment of execution.

Since the effective date of the various sections of the regulations,
IPMC has been in compliance with those regulations. To the extent
that the regulations required changes in its practices and policies,

IPMC has implemented such changes or requested exemption from
them in accordance with the provisions of the regulations.

It is IPMC's view that the regulations are appropriate in concept
but unduly burdensome and unfair with respect to certain disclo-

sure and financial rules. IPMC has also submitted comments to the
CFTC regarding additional recently proposed regulations.

It is IPMC's view, further, that the present regulatory structure
is more than adequate to reasonably provide customer protection,
prevent manipulation and fraud, and ensure the financial integrity
of the transactions. Similar detailed rules have not been published
for the more complex exchange-traded futures contracts, which are
in some ways a competitive product. For example, note the extent
of the IPMC customer disclosures, all of which are required. These
are attached to my printed statement. The document is a 10- or 11-

page document which has the required disclosures. Compare that
to the 1-page standard risk disclosure document for futures trans-
actions, which has about 6 or 7 paragraphs. This is what a custom-
er sees in understanding the risks of his transaction and the details
of it.

We feel that the major problem facing the leverage industry
today is the faulty perception of that industry on the part of a
number of groups. It appears to us that the futures exchanges view
the leverage contract industry as a direct threat to their futures
business, rather than recognizing it as a commercial user of ex-
change-traded futures contracts and options and a source of addi-
tional business to them. The exchanges may also perceive leverage
contracts as causing a reduction in small futures trades on which
the exchange members can presently generate for themselves a
larger-than-average profit per trade.
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Further, some regulators, elected officials, and the media seem to

confuse the leverage contract industry with the unregistered, non-
regulated, and often fraudulent commodities businesses that are
flourishing throughout the country today. Leverage contracts, by
definition, are standardized arrangements, which do vary some-
what from dealer to dealer, between dealers as principals and their
customers, and accordingly are not appropriate for exchange trad-

ing, any more than forward contracts between two commercial
dealers are appropriate for such trading.

Those advocating banning leverage contracts by requiring them
to be traded on an exchange maintain that there are no substan-
tive differences between leverage contracts and futures contracts.

They hold that a leverage contract is nothing more than a futures
contract not traded on an exchange. While there are certain differ-

ences between the two contracts that do arise only from the fact

that leverage contracts are not traded on an exchange, it is per-

haps in part those very differences that provide some of the fea-

tures that appeal to many leverage contract customers.
Some of the major differences between the two contracts are that

leverage contract pricing is based on the current spot or cash
market, as opposed to futures pricing which is based on a deferred
delivery money. Leverage contract prices are based on discovery
from other verifiable, publicly available market sources, validated
with a 1-minute time stamping audit trail. Leverage contract prices

are not restricted by limit moves, which can trap an unwary inves-

tor into a loss position.

Leverage contracts provide the customer with the ability to

choose his time and place of delivery, unlike futures contracts
which require delivery on open contracts during specific months
and at designated delivery points. The simplified Federal income
tax treatment using the 6-month long-term capital gain rule ap-

plies to leverage contracts, rather than the 60/40 percent mark-to-
market rule that applies to futures contracts. And LTM's provide
an active trading day that is at least twice as long as that available

through FCM's for exchange-traded futures contracts.

The attempt to shoehorn the leverage contract into the definition

of a futures contract is a weak one at best. Included with my state-

ment is a schedule summarizing the above differences between fu-

tures contracts and leverage contracts sold by IPMC in greater
detail, along with some additional differences.

We have previously advised the CFTC that IPMC is in favor of

having the leverage industry regulated by a designated self-regula-

tory organization such as the NFA. IPMC supports this approach
because it believes the NFA should be encouraged to include
LTM's as a separate category within its membership and under
its regulatory responsibilities. Current NFA supervision, audits,

and examinations of FCM's and other registrants provide it with
the necessary experience and competence to supervise and audit

the activities of LTM's in the same manner. IPMC would welcome
the opportunity to participate in the development of a self-regula-

tory proposal.

IPMC is also on record with the CFTC as being in favor of lifting

the moratorium on products sold by existing leverage merchants
and the moratorium on the entry of new leverage merchants into
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the business. It is IPMC's position that, in the interest of further-

ing competition, it would be most appropriate for the CFTC to lift

the moratoria now that the regulations are effective.

We feel that properly enforced regulations will adequately pro-

tect leverage customers against any potential abuses. Further, the
greatest interest in entering this business has been shown by the

large, traditional retail investment houses. Small, marginal compa-
nies cannot meet the high capital requirements of the leverage con-

tract business. Clearly, the moratorium on the entry of new firms

into the leverage contract business is unnecessary.

Since the regulations are sufficiently standardized to effectively

cover the sale of any product by an LTM, it is our feeling that the
moratorium on the addition of new products by existing LTM's is

also unnecessary, especially since it results in competing LTM's
being unable to sell products already sold on leverage contract by
other LTM's.

In summary, it is our feeling that the two moratoria are unneces-
sary, anticompetitive, and contrary to the best interest of the in-

vesting public and the commodity business as a whole.

IPMC feels that the issue of regulating leverage contracts, along
with the larger issue of nonexchange traded instruments generally,

is a part of the greater question of whether the CFTC will main-
tain its position as the regulator of the commodities industry or if

its exclusive jurisdiction in this area will be fragmented to other
Federal agencies and to the States.

We appreciate the opportunity to present this information to the
subcommittee, and stand ready to supply additional data if neces-

sary. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Kahrnoff appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Kahrnoff,
for your statement.
Mr. Coleman, you are recognized for 5 minutes for any questions.

Well, I guess we had better hear Mr. Carabini first.

Mr. Carabini. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. We are glad you're here.

STATEMENT OF LOUIS E. CARABINI, PRESIDENT AND CHAIRMAN
OF THE BOARD, MONEX INTERNATIONAL, LTD.

Mr. Carabini. Thank you, and good morning. My name is Louis
Carabini, and I am president and chairman of the board of Monex
International, Ltd. It is a privilege to appear before you again
today, and I want to thank you and your committee for your con-

tinued interest in assuring both adequate regulatory protection for

leverage customers and the continuing ability of our industry to

meet the significant public demand for our product.

I also want to thank Chairman Phillips for acting promptly upon
becoming chairman of the CFTC to direct the promulgation and
the adoption of comprehensive regulations for leverage contracts,

an action we sought for over 10 years. Monex endorses the majority
of the fundamental components of the Commission's regulatory
scheme. In the past year we have had to make a number of signifi-

cant and, I should add, expensive changes in our operating systems
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in order to conform to these new regulations. Nevertheless, Monex
and its operations are in conformity, and we expect to resolve all

technical issues amicably and in due course with the Commission.
While a primary impetus for these hearings has been a blatantly

anticompetitive effort by the exchanges, who will testify later

today, the subject of available CFTC regulatory resources is a le-

gitimate concern which I would like to address first.

Monex understands that our Nation's fiscal condition demands a
dramatic reduction of Federal expenditures, and that some of that

need must be met by the CFTC. We recognize that the CFTC is

going to have a difficult time reallocating diminished resources to

continue to meet its overall responsibilities. Consequently, we be-

lieve the National Futures Association should and could assume
the majority or the major share of regulatory responsibility for le-

verage transaction merchants.
NFA already has the systems and personnel in place to register

every other category of commodity industry registrant that deals

directly with the public. Leverage firms create no new difficulties

in this regard, and both Monex and IPMC, the two major regulated

leverage merchants, and their personnel are already NFA regis-

trants.

NFA has systems and personnel in place to assume responsibility

for the regulation of leverage merchants' compliance with the Com-
mission's net capital requirements. NFA has systems and person-

nel in place to enforce sales practice regulations. To the extent reg-

ulatory responsibility for leverage would increase NFA's operating

costs, NFA can recover these costs directly through its membership
fees for leverage merchants and their personnel.

Accordingly, we strongly urge the Congress, the Commission, and
the NFA to take whatever steps are needed to facilitate the NFA
assuming regulatory responsibility for leverage transaction mer-
chants.

I would like to conclude my statement by addressing the primary
reason why Monex is here today. The leverage industry appears to

be the object of a sudden and chaotic campaign by two domestic

future exchanges to ban our business before it gets any larger, but

there is no conceivable justification for such an action, either in

fact or in policy. The campaign is identical to the selfish effort of

the national securities exchanges to limit the development of the

over-the-counter securities market a few years ago. That campaign
failed, and so should this one.

We respectfully urge the committee to look closely at the facts:

One, these exchanges have lobbied the Congress and the Commis-
sion over the past few months, accusing leverage dealers of a litany

of sales practice abuses, but for every such cash successfully argued

against a leverage merchant, there have been dozens successfully

argued against trading advisors, pool operators, futures commission
merchants, and floor brokers, and they were subject to regulations

while we had none.
I might add that since the CFTC's inception over 10 years ago,

there have been only three reparations cases successfully argued

against Monex, two of which are on appeal. The damage findings in

these three cases totalled approximately $40,000. Moreover, only

one reparations case has been filed against Monex relating to the
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period during which the CFTC's comprehensive regulations have
been in place, and that case was settled for $2,000. The point is

this: Sales practice problems arise in any retail context between
brokers and dealers and the public, and it is no less so in the case

of securities or futures than it is in leverage transactions.

Two, the exchanges allege that leverage contracts are too expen-

sive and provide little, if any, likelihood of profit for their custom-

ers, yet it can be demonstrated conclusively that public investors,

on average, spend significantly less in transaction costs in leverage

contracts than in futures contracts, and the likelihood of profit in a

leverage contract far exceeds that of a futures contract. Monex,
Mr. Chairman, will be submitting some extensive material to this

committee which will support this statement.

Three, these exchanges demean the Congress by suggesting that

it has somehow been duped into legitimizing off-exchange futures

contracts. The fact is that since 1974 our transactions have been
explicitly described to you and your predecessors as a form of con-

tract which is distinguished from exchange-traded futures contracts

in a variety of different ways. For example, futures contracts are

specifically designed to encourage commercial hedging activity.

In contrast, leverage transactions were never designed to be used

for this purpose. Instead, leverage contracts were created to be uti-

lized by individual investors who wished to protect themselves

against the effect of adverse or uncertain economic conditions. Le-

verage dealers issue firm price quotations which are, of course, un-

available with futures contracts. There are no locked markets or

limit moves in leverage contracts as there are with futures con-

tracts.

Delivery of the commodity under a leverage contract is made
promptly upon demand, at any time, at virtually any place within

the United States, upon payment in full of the remaining balance

due. Delivery under a futures contract, on the other hand, can

occur only after the expiration of the contract and at a few desig-

nated delivery points.

Four, the exchanges suddenly urge you to believe that we are

part and parcel of the scam operations which have bilked thou-

sands of customers over the last few years. That is both slanderous

and preposterous. Their sole motive is to sway this committee and
the Congress into banning leverage transactions, which they see as

potentially competitive with their own products. They seek to ac-

complish this by urging you to require leverage contracts to be

traded on domestic exchanges, an impossible act since the very es-

sence of a leverage contract is a transaction consummated directly

between the principals at a known price.

The issue is not whether leverage or futures contracts are better

or preferable. The issue is solely whether there is a demand for

each type of transaction and whether customers can be adequately

protected. Let's see what happens with competition. Let the public

customer compare the services and regulatory protections available

under leverage contracts versus futures contracts. As is always the

case, competition will cause improvement in both industries.

One fact stands above all, Mr. Chairman. No justification exists

for suffocating a desirable and effectively regulated economic activ-

ity on the bare concern that it might provide some competition to



24

futures trading and potentially diminish certain exchanges' indus-

try clout.

Again, I appreciate the opportunity to testify today, and I look

forward to answering any questions that you may have. Thank
you.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Carabini, for

your statement.
Now the subcommittee will ask any questions they might choose.

Mr. Coleman, you are recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Kahrnoff, no surprise to you, there have been articles writ-

ten about individual episodes where your company has participated

in what would charitably be called very problematic cases: One in

which a couple invested their life savings of $66,000 and ended up

losing it all, even though at one time the article in Washington

Monthly indicates that their position was worth $750,000. Churning

their accounts, and the lack of liquidating them at the requested

time, basically left them with no money.
How do you expect to deal with that or would you deal with that,

could you respond to that, and suggest to us that there aren't prob-

lems in this field?

Mr. Kahrnoff. I believe I know the case that you're talking

about, and of course it was decided based on testimony and evi-

dence that is not available to me here. I believe we have appealed

the result. I am not sure what the present status of that case is, so

I can't talk about that specifically. That is one case of thousands

and thousands of transactions in our company, and tens of thou-

sands perhaps in our company and in the industry.

I think that you can find many similar cases involving futures

contracts. I don't believe that a case like that is really at issue

here. I think that proper regulatory controls, front and sales prac-

tice controls, can deal with situations like that in any industry. My
point is, I believe that, if given the opportunity, we could show

many similar cases in other investments that are

Mr. Coleman. That's hardly a very good answer for me. To tell

me that this goes on in other industries or on exchanges is there-

fore the rationale for you to commit it is absolutely absurd.

Now let me ask you this: With the regulations that the Commis-

sion has, would this case be changed at all? Could this case arise

under the Commission's proposed regulations, or the regulations?

Mr. Kahrnoff. Certainly a customer could invest $66,000 and

make $700,000 and then lose it. I think, as I say, I am not that fa-

miliar with the details of the case. If it involved disclosure, perhaps

there would be less chance of something like that happening be-

cause the disclosures today are far more extensive than they were

in past years.

Mr. Coleman. So the Commission would be, in fact, providing

some protection to the public for cases like this that you personally

know about?
Mr. Kahrnoff. I think in cases like this certainly the present

disclosure rules provide more than adequate protection for custom-

ers. Yes, I would say that is clearly the answer.

Mr. Coleman. All right. Let me ask you another question. Do
you, or both of you—Mr. Carabini, too, could answer—do you hedge
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in futures markets? Do you take this money and go out on the fu-

tures market with it?

Mr. Carabini. The requirement of the current regulations re-

quires a minimum of at least 25 percent of the cover be held in

physical inventories. It has been the practice of Monex to maintain
between 75 and 100 percent of its cover in physical inventories over

its 18-year history. Currently I don't have the exact figure. I would
guess it's around 80 percent in physical inventories and the bal-

ance in futures contracts. At one time we were allowed to use for-

ward contracts with the various major U.S. firms; that is no longer

allowed.
Mr. Coleman. What would be your exposure? Would your expo-

sure ever exceed your physical holdings, then?
Mr. Carabini. The exposure, I assume you mean the obligations

to customers?
Mr. Coleman. No, your future, your exposures on the futures.

You say you take out 25 or 20 percent of your assets and basically

hedge them in the futures market. Is that what you were telling

me?
Mr. Carabini. No. Let me clarify that. By cover I mean to hold

either in physical form or in contractual form the number of, say,

ounces of obligations that you have to delivery to a customer. The
equity which would be involved in those types of transactions

would always equal or exceed the customer's equity at any given
time.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Chairman, I'll go around again.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Coleman.
Mr. Glickman.
Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
First of all, I want to thank you, Mr. Carabini, for being so hospi-

table when I came out to your facility. I had heard a lot about
Monex and I appreciate the fact that I was offered an opportunity
to see it first-hand.

Unfortunately, when you gave me your disclosure, I read it—the
disclosure you give to your customers—and I wanted to read you
something from it, and I wanted if possible you to answer me. Your
disclosure says:

Although Monex has continuously maintained a buy and sell market for its com-
modities, subject to only minor interruptions at times of high market volatility,

there is no guarantee that Monex will continuously maintain that market. In the

event Monex is unable or unwilling to make a market for any or all of its commod-
ities for any extended period of time, a customer may be obligated to pay any re-

maining balance owing on his commodity, take delivery, and liquidate the commodi-
ty in the open market at then-prevailing prices.

That is part of your disclosure statement.
Now I wonder what this means to the customer, especially when

the market is very volatile, as it was yesterday. Is there any protec-

tion for the customer at all during a period of high volatility?

Mr. Carabini. During our entire history we have never guaran-
teed to a customer that we would repurchase the commodity he has
purchased from us, but during that 18 years we have had—as we
state there—only a short period of time during which we were not
able to make a complete market. Once it occurred in 1974 for a
period of about 20 minutes. During 1980, January 1980, we were
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out of the market, as I recall, a few hours during 2 or 3 days. Yes-

terday, as an example, we made a market for the entire day, which
was 11 hours. Every customer who desired to sell yesterday, who
had a long position, was able to do so.

Mr. Glickman. OK. Now that brings me to the second question:

How do you set the price? You are the marketmaker. Is that cor-

rect?

Mr. Carabini. That's correct.

Mr. Glickman. So how do you set the price? How did you set it

to your customers yesterday?

Mr. Carabini. Yesterday I wasn't at the office. I was here. But
let me just answer that on a routine basis. We have a trading de-

partment which you had the opportunity to see, and there are a

number of traders. They are constantly monitoring the various

equipment that we have, pieces of equipment that we have, in

order to ascertain the prices around the world.

Generally during the morning hours the major price indicator is

the Comex, but there are other prices, for example on coins from

Mocatta Metals, J. Aron, Phillip Bros., et cetera. All these prices

are reviewed and, as a marketmaker, we establish a price at which

we are willing to sell and at which we are willing to buy. The dif-

ference between those two prices is generally around 2 to 2Vfc per-

cent, except during times of very high volatility when it could in-

crease.

Mr. Glickman. So as a marketmaker, then, let me ask you this:

You will take the Comex price, whatever it is at that particular

period of time, and will you add a markup, let's say, on the sale

that you will make to the customer, or a markdown?
Mr. Carabini. It's difficult to say. We take the Comex price. The

Comex price, if you take the spot price at the Comex, we would be

looking at that, but there are future prices also which include the

interest and carrying charges associated with that transaction.

Basically the difference between the bid and ask, as I said, was
about 2 to 2V2 percent. The Comex spot price is generally midway
between those two prices, so our markup—our ask price, let me put

it that way—is approximately 1 to IV2 percent above the then-pre-

vailing spot price of the Comex. That's for bullion. Coins would

vary, depending upon the premiums or discounts that may be pre-

vailing at the time.

We have a commission schedule, in addition. That commission

schedule, whether you are buying or selling, can range between

zero and 2 percent. The average commission over the years has

been about three-quarters to 1 percent.

Mr. Glickman. Now, do you disclose to your customer how the

price is computed to that customer, so the customer will know the

differential between, let's say, the price that he buys or sells his

commodity at and what the spot price might be at that time or the

futures price might be at that time? In a sense what I am saying is

that, you know, like the NASD in the over-the-counter market has

a markup or markdown policy, do you feel bound by any such kind

of policy, either voluntarily or perhaps through these proposed reg-

ulations?

Mr. Carabini. Mr. Glickman, if it were possible to do so, I

wouldn't be opposed to doing it. The problem we have is, there are
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numerous sources. During the afternoon, for example, we are look-

ing to all types of markets. Later in the afternoon we look to the

Hong Kong market. We look to the wholesale markets, as I men-
tioned earlier, Mocatta. They all have different prices, although I

must say they all are within a very narrow range, and we wouldn't

be opposed to disclosing that information if we were able to do it.

Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Maybe if we go

around I'll ask some more questions.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Glickman.

Mr. Evans is recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to pursue a little further this business of the making

of markets and the continuity and the extent to which you can ac-

commodate dramatic changes in price. What is the limit move on

the Comex these days for gold, for example?
Mr. Carabini. You're going to have to ask somebody else.

Mr. Kahrnoff. It's $25. Yesterday was a limit day in the Comex.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. So, in effect, yesterday on the Comex, if you

were in the gold market and you were short, there was a substan-

tial part of the day when you could not get out of that market. Is

that right?

Mr. Kahrnoff. That's the way it closed, yes.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. So the Comex could not make a market yes-

terday in gold if you wanted to get out. Is that right?

Mr. Kahrnoff. That's right.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. And yesterday you did continue to have a

market all day long in gold. Is that right?

Mr. Carabini. That's correct, Mr. Evans, the entire day.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Would you say—go back to 1980—apparently
there was a period of time when you could not make a market, I

assume, in silver during some of that dramatic change.

Mr. Carabini. Yes. During portions of certain days we were not

able to.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Would you say that was true of the major
exchanges also because of limit moves?
Mr. Carabini. Well, the major exchanges had locked limits for

several days during that month.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. That's right, so that there were several days

with very, very dramatic price changes when you could not get out

of the markets if you were trading on the exchange.
Mr. Carabini. That's correct.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. And would it be possible for an investor of

modest means to lose $66,000 during those periods of time, if they

had been on the exchange?
Mr. Carabini. Yes, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Yes. I think there is no question about that.

Thank you very much.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Evans.
Mr. Daschle, you are recognized.

Mr. Daschle. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
How do you view the leverage contract in terms of how they are

defined as opposed to a futures contract? Aren't they the same?
The chairman once admitted to that fact a few years ago, and I

would be interested to hear your views on it.



28

Mr. Carabini. Let me point out one major difference between the
two, and that is that we keep talking about trading or buying or

selling leverage contracts. Our customers don't look at a purchase
from Monex as purchasing a leverage contract. They purchase a
bag of silver, a bar of gold, a lot of Krugerrands.
The leverage contract spells out the terms and conditions pursu-

ant to which a purchase or a sale is made and the term of the con-

tract, the length of the contract, I think is meaningless. It's the du-

ration of time the customer wishes to hold. A customer may pur-

chase from Monex and take delivery the very next day if he pays
the balance off. He can hold it for as long as he wants to, even
longer than 10 years.

During our entire history we have had a variation in the dura-

tion of the agreement with the customer, and we call it the "com-
modity account agreement," not the "leverage contract." In the

earlier years, in the late sixties, we didn't even have a specified

time period. Later we went to 3 or 5 years; I don't recall the exact

duration. When the CFTC by edict came out with the term "10

years," we have no problem with 10 years but I think there is a
problem if they go back and state that anything sold prior to this

time with a less than 10-year period is not a leverage contract and
indeed a futures contract. I think this is very unfair, but we are

complying with the regulations and, in fact, our commodity ac-

count agreement now is for 25 years.

Mr. Daschle. How does your forward contract differ from a le-

verage contract?

Mr. Carabini. How does a forward contract differ? We have a
contract that we developed about 10 years ago. We called it a for-

ward contract. The only major difference in that contract was that

the interest rate was nonvariable for a segment of the duration of

the leverage period.

Currently the CFTC has defined a leverage contract as a contract

that must be subject to variable interest rates. We don't agree with
that, but we are willing to comply with variable interest rates. We
take the position that if you have the right to vary the interest

rate, you have the right not to vary the interest rate.

Mr. Daschle. In the case of a short leverage transaction,

wouldn't you be blurring the distinction between the futures and
leverage as you have described it?

Mr. Carabini. No. In a short transaction, the customer still deals

on a principal basis with the company, establishing a current price

at which he is able to sell to the company. It's not an auction

market, and prices are firm and confirmed to the customer imme-
diately. He can make delivery at any time.

Mr. Daschle. I'm trying to determine whether we have ever con-

sidered permitting short sales of leverage. I am not familiar with
how often-practiced that is, but what commercial purpose is served

by these kinds of transactions, in your opinion?

Mr. Carabini. By commercial, there is no commercial use that I

am aware of, of a leverage transaction.

Mr. Daschle. For what purpose at all, in your opinion—what ad-

vantage, let me put it that way—commercially or to an investor,

what advantage is there to short sales of leverage?
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Mr. Carabini. Well, the customer can take a position in the
market, dealing with a principal. Indeed, they may be a speculator.

They may have inventory or have taken delivery of precious metals
previously.

Mr. Daschle. Do you see that that's going to be taking place

more or less often in the future than it has in the past, short sales

of leverage?
Mr. Carabini. I can't answer that.

Mr. Daschle. What would be your guess?

Mr. Carabini. I don't believe any major change.
Mr. Daschle. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Daschle.

Mr. Tallon is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. Tallon. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions at this time.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Tallon.

Mr. Coleman, I believe you have some more questions.

Mr. Coleman. Yes, thank you.

Mr. Kahrnoff, Mr. Carabini, in response to a question from Mr.
Glickman, indicated that they were in the market yesterday, met
all their requests by their customers and so forth. Can you say the
same thing? Is your history the same as Monex in this particular

area?
Mr. Kahrnoff. Yes, we have always maintained a two-way

market with the exception of a few, let's say, perhaps 15- or 20-

minute periods where we had difficulty discerning what the price

was in the domestic markets on which we base our prices. Mr. Car-
abini described a method of basing prices on other markets, and we
use a similar method. On that day when—as a matter of fact it

was, I think, January 21, 1980—the Comex closed, didn't even open
for business until about 1:30 in the afternoon. We were doing busi-

ness all day long, buying and selling silver.

Mr. Coleman. So if a customer calls and says, "I want to close

out my account," that's it, within a certain—how long a period of

time? Do you stamp this on a 1-minute basis or what?
Mr. Kahrnoff. Instantaneously. About as long as it took you to

ask the question, the physical time of simply transferring the call

into our trading room.
Mr. Coleman. How long has that been your policy?

Mr. Kahrnoff. Since the inception of the company.
Mr. Coleman. So it's impossible that this case could occur that I

cited.

Mr. Kahrnoff. The case that you cited, if they said that they
were unable to sell because we were unable to take the order, then
the customer was lying or the facts were not properly presented.

Mr. Coleman. How does a customer communicate with your
business? By telephone? By written memoranda? By confirmation?
How do they know when there is a meeting of the minds here?
Mr. Kahrnoff. The account executive and the customer reach

the conclusion as to what is going to be done. The account execu-
tive calls the trading room and places the order, gets a price. If the
price is acceptable to the customer—and it's on a 3-way conversa-
tion—the customer can be on the phone, if the customer accepts
the price, the deal is done, and the customer then confirms on a
tape-recorded confirmation the transaction, the execution price.

46-333 0-85-2
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Mr. Coleman. So there should be good evidence on such cases

that would be brought against your companies, that you have docu-
mentation to dispute such claims. Is that correct?

Mr. Kahrnoff. Yes, that's correct.

Mr. Coleman. What's the outcome of the case brought by the
Gattons?
Mr. Kahrnoff. The Gattons? I believe that's on appeal.

Mr. Coleman. I wouldn't even think they would get that far if

you had all this documentation.
Let me ask Mr. Carabini, you said in your statement here that

you would like to see some competition, and you refer to the ex-

changes. Do you feel the same way about lifting the moratorium
and having competition?
Mr. Carabini. Yes, I do.

Mr. Coleman. And if the moratorium were lifted, would you an-

ticipate a rush into your industry by FCM's and others who some
speculate would like to get in?

Mr. Carabini. I don't believe we will see a rush into this indus-

try. Possibly after yesterday's market it may be more inviting, but
the way the markets have been over the past 2 or 3 years, it's not

that inviting. I have heard from maybe three or four various com-
panies who have an interest in entering this field.

Mr. Coleman. Are you now on record as saying that you would
like to see the moratorium lifted?

Mr. Carabini. Yes, I am on record.

Mr. Coleman. Now if you were to be forced into making your-

selves into an exchange type of animal, would you do that? Could
you do that and would you do that?

Mr. Carabini. I view that as absolutely impossible.

Mr. Coleman. You think it's impossible.

Mr. Carabini. Impossible.

Mr. Coleman. You disagree with Chairman Phillips, who says

that it's not impossible?

Mr. Carabini. Very much so.

Mr. Coleman. Could you give me the reasons for your difference

of opinion?
Mr. Carabini. In all due respect to Chairman Phillips, an ex-

change atmosphere is one where you have an auction market. A
leverage contract is offered to a principaled basis. It's the very es-

sence of a leverage contract. A future exchange has members.
There are no members at Monex. It's a corporation. It is owned by
shareholders, and it makes a market in certain products for imme-
diate delivery at any time, any place. The futures markets do not

do that, and I see no correlation between the two. I must say there

are some correlations in prices, of course, and other aspects. A bar
of bullion on a futures exchange is equal to a bar of bullion from
Monex.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Coleman.
Mr. Carabini. I hope I answered your question, Mr. Coleman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Go ahead and answer the question, Mr.

Carabini, if you
Mr. Carabini. I believe he had another question.

Mr. Coleman. I have another couple of questions. I will wait.
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Mr. Jones of Tennessee. OK. All right. Mr. Glickman, you are

recognized.

Mr. Glickman. I just want to get basically on the record your

feeling, the rationale why commodity exchanges do not want to see

the proliferation of the lifting of the moratorium. Do you think it's

a question of greed on the part of the exchanges, or a question that

they don't want to see the competition, or do you think that there

is any other reasoning on their part?

Mr. Carabini. Well, from what I have seen, I think it is probably

a combination of the two you have mentioned: Greed and competi-

tion. They may have a concern about the proliferation of this in-

dustry—as we do who are in the industry—but nevertheless we be-

lieve with appropriate regulations and safeguards for the custom-

ers, that competition is better for everybody, including ourselves

and the customer.
Mr. Glickman. Now I would like to ask Mr. Kahrnoff, in the

back of your statement you make a statement that you think that

the Federal preemption should basically continue. I think that's

the implication, that you are very fearful of State involvement in

this area, but if you're dealing with an off-exchange issue, why
should not the State be given full opportunity to review the sub-

stance as well as the procedure of the contract that you're dealing

with? Why should there be Federal preemption? That is, I can see

why there is Federal preemption in the exchange area, because

there is price discovery going on, but I don't think that there is the

same rationale with the leverage contract or whatever else you call

it, so why shouldn't the States be authorized to go in and fully deal

with the issue?

Mr. Kahrnoff. Leverage contracts are commodity investments,

and they are inextricably tied into the domestic commodity mar-

kets with respect to pricing, hedging, financial reporting, and the

general regulatory structure. This is the area that the CFTC is in-

volved in. The States are principally involved in the regulation of

two areas, I would say: Securities on the one hand, and protecting

their residents from fraud on the other hand.

A leverage contract is an investment in which the customer prof-

its or loses simply based on the price movement of the underlying

commodity. It is not a security, where in a security a customer is

looking to the management of the business by the company in-

volved.

Mr. Glickman. Mr. Kahrnoff, that's a very convoluted rationale

for wanting to keep the Feds out of the leverage business. I mean,
there are lots of commodities that are traded and prices are set in

either a Federal or a worldwide situation that the States regulate.

I can't see that, if we are dealing with off-exchange issues, why we
shouldn't let the States be involved. Oil prices are not set by
States, and yet if you buy and sell oil leases you let the States in.

You deal with a whole variety of issues. I can't understand why we
wouldn't, if we are going to permit leverage contracts to exist in

great amounts—other than, I understand the great concern about

the proliferation of 50 regulatory bodies to deal with. I mean, that's

a convenience issue, but I don't see the substance of why we
shouldn't let the States regulate.
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Mr. Kahrnoff. My point was that what you're talking about reg-

ulating, the business you're talking about regulating is not a busi-

ness in which the people running the businesses are managing the
investments of their customers.
Mr. Glickman. I just think the States are involved in a lot more

of the nitty-gritty of what goes in that offering than Uncle Sam is,

because the philosophies are different. I don't want to see us get
into—I don't think this is an ideological issue. I think it's an issue

of practicality. It's just a choice of where you want to see it done,
and I guess my point is that the leverage business involves a cus-

tomer-broker relationship which does not quite have all of the pro-

tections that an exchange contract has. If we are going to see it

permitted, if Congress makes that judgment, then I would not want
to preclude the States from exercising a full responsibility to pro-

tect that customer.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Glickman.
Mr. Evans, do you have any questions?
Mr. Evans of Iowa. Yes, I do. I would like to explore a bit fur-

ther the area of delivery. I think quite a few of your customers are
interested in precious metals from an investment point of view,
perhaps over a longer period of time, and I would imagine a
number of them take delivery. Having gone through the delivery
process in connection with futures contracts a few times, it is a
rather difficult thing to do. You are given a warehouse receipt

for—if you're talking about 5,000 ounces of silver—at some deposi-

tory somewhere in lower Manhattan, probably, and then you're
faced with the problem of how you get that back to your bank or
wherever you would prefer to store it. As I recall, the armored car
services are very reluctant to transport across State lines in an ar-

rangement of that kind, and it is extremely difficult to arrange for

delivery of the physical commodity if you are attempting to pur-
chase it in the futures market.
How does it work for you? If I enter into a contract with you for

5,000 ounces of silver, for example, and complete the contract and
pay it off and ask what are the arrangements for delivery to a spot
of my choice, do you take care of that for that customer?
Mr. Carabini. Yes, we do, Mr. Evans. Once we receive good

funds, shipment is made within—between 24 and 36 hours has
been our average delivery time or shipment time during the last 5

years. To give you some idea of the quantity that we have been de-

livering over the last few years, during 1980, as I recall, we deliv-

ered in excess of $200 million in physical commodities to customers
throughout the United States. I would estimate that during the
past 4 or 5 years we have delivered a total of approximately a half

billion dollars' worth of precious metals to customers, generally to

their home or to their bank.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. And if I were to ask a futures exchange or a

futures commission merchant operating on that exchange to make
similar arrangements for me, do you think I would have any suc-

cess?

Mr. Carabini. I think you would have success. It is much more
cumbersome, and they are not in the mode to make deliveries as

we are. It is part of our daily business. We have vaults at the com-
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pany. Many of our customers visit us, pay the balance and take

physical delivery, put it in the trunk of their car and go home.
Most of them, though, have it shipped to them because we have
many customers throughout the United States.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Evans.
Mr. Daschle.
Mr. Daschle. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Mr. Tallon.

Mr. Tallon. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Mr. Coleman has another question.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Do the regulations by the Commission impact upon your method

of advertising your product?
Mr. Carabini. The method of advertising?

Mr. Coleman. Yes. Do they have to approve, for example, adver-

tising for—it goes to the representation.

Mr. Carabini. I don't believe they approve advertising. I believe,

though, we are required to submit all advertisements to the CFTC.
Mr. Coleman. And you are doing that now?
Mr. Carabini. Yes. Mr. Coleman, if that is the case, we are doing

it.

Mr. Coleman. OK. Do the regulations safeguard the problem of

churning an account so that the customer's assets in his account
are not used up because of commissions and so forth by churning?
Are there limitations on that activity?

Mr. Carabini. I don't recall anything in the regulations that ad-

dresses that particular issue.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Kahrnoff.
Mr. Kahrnoff. I don't believe there is anything in the regula-

tions for any investment that relates to churning.
Mr. Coleman. Let me ask both of you how you make your

money?
Mr. Carabini. How do we make our money?
Mr. Coleman. How do you make a profit?

Mr. Carabini. How do we make a profit? There are three

sources
Mr. Coleman. How much do each of those three sources contrib-

ute to that 100 percent profit?

Mr. Carabini. The first source of the three is the spread between
bid and ask. The second includes the commissions that are charged
and, third, any difference, if such a difference exists, between the

carrying charges that we are paying versus the carrying charges
the customer is paying. The majority of our revenue of the three

would result from, I would say, first the spread, second the commis-
sion, and third the interest differential, if it exists.

Mr. Coleman. Would you attach a percentage to each one of

those? I mean, I wouldn't hold you to the exact percentage but a
ballpark figure.

Mr. Carabini. The spread between bid and ask is between 2 and
2V2 percent, so the markup is about half of that, since the midpoint
is either a markup or a markdown on whether you are buying or

selling. The commission will range, as I mentioned earlier, between
zero and 2 percent with an average over the years of about three-
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quarters of 1 percent. The interest differential, currently we are
charging the customers 11 percent interest and that is just about
what we have to pay, IOV2 to 11 percent. Normally we attempt to

have a carrying charge differential of about 1 to IV2 percent per
annum over the cost to us.

Mr. Coleman. Could I say then, if I can do this in my head, that

your profit on your profit sheet would show about 60 percent from
the spread, 30 percent, let's say, from commission, and the rest

from the interest you might make?
Mr. Carabini. I have never done that but I wouldn't argue with

those figures.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Kahrnoff, would that basically be your
sources of profit?

Mr. Kahrnoff. I think that's probably reasonable. I would say
that the bulk of the income is generated by the spread and the

commission. The net interest income could, in various markets, be
a net interest expense, so that certainly at least 90 percent of the

income would be generated by the spread and commissions. I might
have some difficulty in breaking it down to its components below
that.

Mr. Coleman. So if a person was just standing outside looking in,

you are making money off of the commissions, obviously, and isn't

that a concern? It's kind of, you know, unduly churning accounts

and creating commissions. Don't you feel that this is an area that

the public ought to be better protected? That's not even a self-serv-

ing question, that's a stupid question to ask you but, I mean, that's

a problem, isn't it? Let's lay our cards on the table. Correct?

Mr. Carabini. Let me answer that. We are definitely in business

to make a profit. We disclose to the customer in our disclosure

statement the commissions that are charged. We believe the com-
missions are fair. There are commissions in futures transactions,

but to deny the customer the opportunity to buy precious metals

because the offeror is making a profit, I think is unfair.

Mr. Coleman. The customer has no knowledge when you go out

and make a transaction that occurs then on his account, does he,

about having that commission then charged? Does he have to

commit every time when you do that?

Mr. Carabini. Oh, yes, the customer
Mr. Coleman. He has to commit it every time?
Mr. Carabini. Yes. The customer executes the order. We do not

accept discretionary trading, and each customer who places an
order is recorded and confirmed on a tape recording with the trade

desk, so he is absolutely aware each time.

Mr. Coleman. So he does have to initiate it? I mean, he has to

approve it?

Mr. Carabini. That's correct.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you.

Mr. Carabini. Let me clarify though, on one point, because there

are certain periods of time where there could be a forced liquida-

tion, at which time he is not on the telephone. The method used

and the procedures are spelled out in the regulations on how one
can conduct a forced liquidation of an account, and that's when it

falls below a certain equity level.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Coleman.
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Does any other member have a question?

Mr. Daschle. Mr. Chairman, I think that there is a much closer

relationship between leverage and futures than I originally

thought. I think that what we're talking about here is a long-term

futures contract. That's the essence of the difference. Speaking as

just one member, I think we need to look at leverage contracts a

lot closer in that regard in the future.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Daschle.

Mr. Evans.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. Yes. I have a line I would like to pursue for a

moment, if I may.
You talked about, in response to Mr. Coleman, the source of your

profits and you talked about the spread, the commissions, and the

interest differential, but clearly—taking yesterday as an example—
in the gold market somebody made a huge profit on their long posi-

tions in gold and some people took a real bath yesterday if they

happened to hold short positions in gold. You obviously have a lot

of that metal in your depository, along with the other metals. You
did not mention a profit or loss from those shifts in value, so I

would assume, then, that metals that you have in inventory that

are not owned outright by someone else, you usually hedge on a

futures exchange. Is that true?

Mr. Carabini. Yes. To the extent that one is completely and to-

tally covered 100 percent, there is no gain or loss because whatever

losses occur in the value of your inventory are absorbed by the cus-

tomers, because the liability to your customers on the balance

sheet would be reduced. If you have additional inventory—and we
do have additional inventory—there could be a gain or loss based

on that portion, yes.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. This is not a major element in either your

profit or loss, apparently, based on your statement that the spread,

the commission, and the interest differential is your source of prof-

its. From that I conclude that generally inventories that you hold

or obligations that you have for delivery at some future date, you

essentially hedge on the established futures exchanges. Is that

true?
Mr. Carabini. Yes. During our entire history we have been gen-

erally around 100 to a little over 100 percent in cover. In more
recent years we have had excess inventory, and on those excess in-

ventories we have either made gains or losses.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. So you actually do, as an industry, contribute

a very significant amount of volume to the futures industry and

the established exchanges. Is that correct?

Mr. Carabini. That's correct.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. If you were to disappear as an industry, some
of that, of your transactions and the positions that your customers

take I assume would move to the futures industry, but would it be

fair to say that it would not be 100 percent transfer, and probably

the amount of transactions on the futures exchanges would be

somewhat reduced from what they are at the present time if this

were to occur?
Mr. Carabini. I think that would be a fair statement.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Evans.
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Thank you, gentlemen. The Chair reserves the right, without ob-

jection, to refer any questions to you gentlemen that we see fit to

do so, as we progress, but due to time we need to move on.

I might announce before we ask the next panel to come up that

there will be no recess for lunch. If you prefer lunch, just go ahead

and do the best you can, but we are going ahead with the meeting

here.

Thank you, Mr. Kahrnoff and Mr. Carabini, for being two good

witnesses.

Mr. Carabini. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. The next panel consists of dealer option

companies: Mr. George H. McLaughlin of Mocatta Metals, NY; Mr.

Lou Carabini—we're going to keep Lou at the desk—Monex Inter-

national; and Mr. Bob Rice, vice president of First Boston Corp.

Welcome, gentlemen. If you have any staff that you want to bring

along, you may do so. Let's take them in the order that they

appear on the witness sheet. Mr. George McLaughlin of Mocatta

Metals. Mr. McLaughlin, welcome.

STATEMENT OF GEORGE H. McLAUGHLIN, PRESIDENT, MOCATTA
METALS CORP.

Mr. McLaughlin. Thank you. Mr. Chairman and members of

the subcommittee, I have a more extensive statement which I

would like to have submitted for the record for the purpose of this

hearing. The longer statement elaborates upon the comments that

I will be making in this brief statement.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection. That's exactly what

we are looking for, Mr. McLaughlin.
Mr. McLaughlin. My name is George McLaughlin. I am presi-

dent of Mocatta Metals Corp. of New York. As you are aware, Mo-

catta Metals Corp. and its affiliates, because of our extensive trad-

ing and brokerage activities in the commodities markets, are sub-

ject to regulation by the Commodity Futures Trading Commission

under the Commodity Exchange Act in many important respects.

Most significant for the purpose of this hearing is that Mocatta

Metals Corp. and its affiliate, the Mocatta Corp., are the largest

grantors of dealer options in the United States today. In 1978,

when Congress amended the CEA to prohibit most option transac-

tions in the United States in response to widespread sales practice

and other abuses in the offer and sale to the public of the so-called

London Options, Congress adopted a narrow exception to that pro-

hibition for dealer options, set forth in section 4c(d) of the CEA.

That provision and CFTC Regulation 32.12 permit firms such as

Mocatta, which previously engaged in granting options on physical

commodities and in buying, selling, and producing or otherwise uti-

lizing such commodities, to continue to do so subject to a set of

stringent requirements designed to assure performance of the

option and customer protection. In addition, Mocatta has voluntari-

ly undertaken an extensive compliance program to assure that

FCM's selling our options are in strict compliance with the require-

ments of the CEA and the CFTC's regulations, and with the addi-

tional safeguards adopted by Mocatta on its own.
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Among other things, a dealer option grantor such as Mocatta
must have a net worth of at least $5 million; segregate property
equal in value to the in-the-money amount of each option; provide
confirmation statements to customers for each executed order; and
make and keep complete books and records of the transactions.

Moreover, dealer options may be sold solely to firms registered as

FCM's, which in turn must meet strict requirements: for example,
furnish a written disclosure to the customer prior to purchase; pro-

vide written confirmations to customers for each transaction; and
segregate at least 90 percent of the purchase price of each option

until expiration, exercise, or liquidation.

Since Mocatta had urged both adoption of the dealer option ex-

emption and the strict conditions for the exemption in 1978, we
knew that we had to demonstrate by our record that dealer options

can be issued and sold free from the abuses associated with trans-

actions in London Options and other off-exchange instruments.

What, then, does the record show? Mocatta is very proud that

dealer option transactions have been free of the sales practice

abuses and performance defaults that characterized London Op-
tions prior to the 1978 ban. This outstanding track record has been
confirmed by the CFTC on many occasions, including by Chairman
Susan Phillips during the Senate hearings on her confirmation for

that office.

To sum up, Mocatta and its affiliates have been deeply involved

in the commodities markets for many years. Our self-interest dic-

tates that we do everything possible to ensure that dealer options

continue to be sold without any of the problems that have plagued
other off-exchange commodity instruments. This we have tried to

do, and the record demonstrates that we have succeeded.

I will be happy to answer any questions which you or the other
members of the subcommittee may have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McLaughlin appears at the con-

clusion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. McLaughlin.
We will hear the other two witnesses and then refer the questions

to all three of you.
Mr. Rice, since you are next in order, we will be glad to hear

you.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT A. RICE, VICE PRESIDENT, FIRST
BOSTON CORP., ON BEHALF OF CONTINENTAL ORE EUROPE,
LTD. AND VALEURS WHITE WELD, S.A.

Mr. Rice. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. We thank the subcom-
mittee for the opportunity to be here. My name is Robert Rice, and
I am a vice president of the First Boston Corp. and the representa-
tive of two companies that write dealer options. Those companies
are Continental Ore Europe, Ltd.—COE—that grants and makes a
market in options on silver, and Valeurs White Weld S.A.—Va-
leurs—a company that grants and makes a market in options on
gold. I am happy to appear here at the request of the committee to

discuss the business of COE and Valeurs.
Both COE and Valeurs White Weld are affiliates of First Boston,

Inc., a Delaware company with a net worth in excess of $600 mil-
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lion. First Boston is the parent company of the First Boston Corp.,

a leading investment banker.

COE and Valeurs both are engaged in the options business pur-

suant to orders issued by the Commodity Futures Trading Commis-

sion. The Commission's order with respect to Valeurs was issued on

March 19, 1979, and the Commission's order with respect to COE
was issued on November 29, 1982.

The committee is no doubt aware of the stringent conditions im-

posed by statute and by the rules of the Commission on companies

that engage in the business of granting dealer options. To comply

with those conditions, First Boston guarantees performance of the

obligations of Valeurs and COE under their respective option con-

tracts. In addition, Valeurs and COE maintain segregated accounts

for each option contract, with assets adjusted each day to match

the then value of each option. The First Boston guarantee, and

other protections mandated by the CFTC, provide assurance to cus-

tomers who buy options issued by Valeurs and COE that commit-

ments will be performed. The safeguards are in addition to those

imposed by the CFTC upon FCM's, which include segregation of 90

percent of the option price in a separate account until the grantor

completes performance under the option or the option lapses.

During the period we have been in business, we have entered

into representative agreements with more than half a dozen fu-

tures commission merchants. We have entered into many thou-

sands of trades. We are confident that we have established a

system that provides fully adequate investor protection. We are

proud to be a financially impeccable group that fulfills its commit-

ments to the letter, and we intend to maintain that record.

We understand that the subcommittee is interested in the dealer

option business because it is considering whether and to what

extent companies should be permitted or encouraged to enter into

the business of writing leverage contracts. I do not have any direct

experience with leverage contracts. The greatest concern of the

companies I represent is that no steps be taken in the leverage

area that might have an adverse impact on the reputation of the

off-exchange market in which our dealer options are sold. Custom-

er confidence is indispensable to our business. It is most important

to us that the off-exchange market be effectively regulated to

assure its integrity.

Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much. Now we will go

to Mr. Carabini to hear him, and then we will question the wit-

nesses.

STATEMENT OF LOUIS E. CARABINI, PRESIDENT AND CHAIR
MAN OF THE BOARD, MONEX INTERNATIONAL, LTD.

Mr. Carabini. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

In addition to its primary activity as a leverage transaction mer-

chant, Monex is also a grantor of off-exchange dealer options. Oper-

ating pursuant to the so-called grandfather provisions of the Com-

modity Exchange Act and CFTC regulations, Monex offers these

options exclusively through its own futures commission merchant,
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Monex Trading Corp. Monex Trading Corp. is registered with the

CFTC and is a member of the National Futures Association.

I would like to state my support for the existing CFTC regula-

tions governing dealer option transactions. We have operated

under the regulations for almost 7 years. No one has perceived any
regulatory vacuum or gap. In short, there are no serious problems

or public protection issues surrounding off-exchange dealer options,

and there appears no need for the imposition of additional regula-

tions at this time.

We believe this is so, however, because the CFTC promulgated
comprehensive regulations for dealer options 7 years ago. Those
regulations include a statutory net worth requirement of $5 mil-

lion. Monex believes 7 years of good experience demonstrates the

adequacy of that standard for ensuring public protection.

Monex does not agree, however, that its grandfathered status

should be perpetuated at the expense of competition from other

companies. We cannot agree that only four or five firms should

enjoy a Government-imposed monopoly to grant dealer options. The
public should enjoy the results of healthy competition among a va-

riety of competitors.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be happy to answer any ques-

tions that you may have.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Carabini.

Now I yield for 5 minutes to Mr. Glickman for questions.

Mr. Glickman. Thank you very much for your testimony and for

the brevity of it all. I think you got all the information you needed

to get in there.

I would like to ask perhaps—I'm not sure which one of the wit-

nesses—maybe George McLaughlin, could you tell me a little bit

about how you would describe to somebody like myself or some
member of the public, the economic purpose served by a dealer

option.

Mr. McLaughlin. I think in commenting about dealer options

one of the things that is often described in touting options is the

limited liability aspect of options and that, unlike other mecha-
nisms in the commodities world where there is unlimited liability,

options have a limited liability.

One of the roles that is played by dealer options by a firm such

as Mocatta, Mocatta has a large, integrated trading book and does

an enormous number of different types of activities. The options ac-

tivities of Mocatta are integrated. Therefore, when we are out talk-

ing to mining companies and large industrial companies, and talk-

ing on ways that they can limit risk by working with options, the

fact that we have dealer options on the other side gives us the off-

setting mechanism and the methods so that we can offer these

types of things to industrial companies.
Mr. Glickman. OK. Now, then, what I am trying to figure out is,

why would a person buy a dealer option? You are saying that they

would buy a dealer option for hedging purposes or for insurance

type purchases, and the option gives them a limited liability as op-

posed to a futures contract.

Mr. McLaughlin. Yes. I think obviously a lot buy it for specula-

tive purposes and are probably attracted to the fact that they can
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be doing something with speculative reasons and yet have limited

liability.

Mr. Glickman. Now, Mr. Carabini, does your firm sell dealer op-

tions?

Mr. Carabini. Yes, it does.

Mr. Glickman. Is that a big part of your business?

Mr. Carabini. No, it is not.

Mr. Glickman. What kind of persons do you sell—what kind of

persons buy dealer options?

Mr. Carabini. Quite often the same type of individual who would
be purchasing commodities pursuant to a leverage contract. Ap-
proximately 10 to 15 percent of our customer base utilize options

for some of the same reasons that have been mentioned—limited

risk, since the amount of risk is limited to the premium.
Mr. Glickman. And I assume that the regulations on your firm,

Mr. McLaughlin, require you to—I don't know about keeping cover,

but you would have to have the financial obligation to protect the

customer, under appropriate net capital and recordkeeping require-

ments?
Mr. McLaughlin. Yes. At Mocatta we are wholesalers. We are

not selling the dealer options as FCM's but we are grantors of the

options and they are being sold by FCM's who deal with us. Yes,

the most important part of the cover from a customer standpoint,

as you know, all of the customer's profits in an option on a daily

basis are segregated for the benefit of customers, so it is in fact the

ultimate cover. It is cover of the customer's profits.

Mr. Glickman. Now the exchanges have indicated great concern

about leverage transactions, and they will testify to that. Do you
know if the exchanges have any concern about dealer options in

terms of their off-exchange orientation? Have you heard anything

in that regard, any of you, maybe?
Mr. McLaughlin. I am not aware on the topic. As you know,

dealer options and exchange options are existing both at this time,

but I don't know their positions.

Mr. Glickman. How long have you had exchange options in the

precious metals, options on futures? Have we had those for a long

time?
Mr. McLaughlin. Well, the option contract on silver, some of

our exchange friends can tell us better than we can. Was that 6

months ago or what that it started?

Mr. Glickman. They are all fairly new, aren't they?

Mr. McLaughlin. And gold, is it IV2 or 2 years or something?

Mr. Glickman. Two years. In terms of the volume of dealer op-

tions sold over the last few years, has it been unchanged, apprecia-

bly higher, or lower?
Mr. McLaughlin. I have seen no adverse effect on the amount of

dealer option business done as a result of exchange options.

Mr. Glickman. What is the option price? What do you call the

option price?

Mr. McLaughlin. The premium.
Mr. Glickman. The premium? What's the premium on the small-

est option on gold you can buy?
Mr. McLaughlin. The premiums vary so substantially, to the

extent that the option is out of the money or, you know, if the
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option is struck near their current market price. They vary sub-

stantially. I mean, a substantial amount of business is done where
customers are purchasing maybe $2,000 or $2,500 worth of premi-
um value.

Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. McLaughlin.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Glickman.
Now to Mr. Coleman.
Mr. Coleman. Mr. Carabini, you did a good job on the last panel

to explain how a market is made in leverage contracts. Is it similar

in the dealer option field?

Mr. Carabini. By "making a market" you mean establishing a
price?

Mr. Coleman. Well, yes. Do you look at the exchanges as a ba-

rometer?
Mr. Carabini. No. Basically, establishing the price on an option

is far more complicated than establishing the price on a commodity
which is being purchased or sold. We use formulas, primarily Black
& Scholl formulas, in order to determine the premium, and it

would depend on the price, the volatility of the market, the amount
by which an option is in or out of the money, and it's a very com-
plicated process. Most of the computations are done by computer
rather than by individual traders who are establishing a price.

Mr. Coleman. Is that true for exchanges? I mean, are people who
are dealers, exchanges, do they have the same methodology.
Mr. Carabini. As I understand it, the exchanges have an auc-

tion-type market and the individuals

Mr. Coleman. But the decisionmaking that goes into it

Mr. Carabini. Pardon?
Mr. Coleman. The decisionmaking that would go into it by some-

body participating in that auction market would be similar to what
you would be doing in

Mr. Carabini. I would assume so, except for possibly the specula-

tor who doesn't have the equipment or the ability to make those

calculations.

Mr. Coleman. Are there any limits on the commodities that you
can deal in, options?

Mr. Carabini. At Monex we are limited to dealing only in silver

and gold bullion.

Mr. Coleman. That's by the CFTC?
Mr. Carabini. That's correct.

Mr. Coleman. That's the limitation? And why is that?

Mr. Carabini. Because of the grandfathered
Mr. Coleman. Because that is what you were doing before?

Mr. Carabini. That's correct. That's correct.

Mr. Coleman. How about the rest of the industry?
Mr. McLaughlin. We are limited to gold, silver, copper, and

platinum.
Mr. Coleman. Mr. Rice.

Mr. Rice. We are limited to gold and silver.

Mr. Coleman. Are there any agricultural commodities any-
where? Options, dealer options?

Mr. McLaughlin. Not that I am aware of.

Mr. Rice. Not dealer options, no, not that I know of.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Coleman.
Mr. Daschlo
Mr. Daschle. Mr. McLaughlin, who sells your options?

Mr. McLaughlin. Our options are sold through FCM's who ex-

press an interest to us and then enter into arrangements to sell

Mocatta options.

Mr. Daschle. Is this done on a contractual basis?

Mr. McLaughlin. This is done on a contractual basis because
one of the requirements of Mocatta is that any FCM that is in-

volved with Mocatta options has to enter into, be willing to let our
compliance program and subject itself to our compliance audits.

Since dealer options are options which are being sold with the Mo-
catta name on them, we put substantial expense, have had compli-

ance programs developed and have compliance teams go to the
FCM's and audit their compliance programs.
Mr. Daschle. Do you ever sell to leverage companies?
Mr. McLaughlin. We have sold to FCM's who, I think, might

have had affiliated companies in the leverage business.

Mr. Daschle. But not directly?

Mr. McLaughlin. I don't think directly.

Mr. Daschle. To your knowledge, does any dealer option organi-

zation deal with leverage companies in that regard?
Mr. McLaughlin. I don't know. I am not an expert. I don't know

the question. If any leverage companies in the same entity are sell-

ing dealer options, I don't know. I don't know.
Mr. Daschle. You don't know? Thank you very much.
Mr. Carabini, Tom just suggested I ask you the same question.

Do you deal with dealer options? What is your relationship with
dealer options?
Mr. Carabini. Monex International is a grantor of dealer op-

tions. Monex has a subsidiary which is an FCM, and that company
is the company that sells the options to the public.

Mr. Daschle. Dealer options are not sold through leverage com-
panies?
Mr. Carabini. No. They have to be sold through an FCM. Lever-

age contracts are sold through LTM's.
Mr. Daschle. I see. You mean it's a regulation that they have to

be?
Mr. Carabini. That's correct.

Mr. Daschle. I see. It just seems to me that there is a relation-

ship there that is sort of a natural one, but you are saying that

current regulations prohibit dealer options from selling to leverage

companies.
Mr. Carabini. Selling to leverage companies? No, that's not cor-

rect. They may sell to a leverage company.
Mr. Daschle. Selling to or through
Mr. Carabini. Let me clarify one issue: According to the regula-

tions, cover for an obligation to a leverage contract's customer may
be accomplished in three ways: Holding physical inventories; by
purchasing and holding futures contracts; and also by assuming or

taking a position in exchange-traded options. But they cannot use

dealer options to cover their obligations to their customers.

Mr. Daschle. And leverage companies in no cases would sell

dealer options?
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Mr. Carabini. They would be prohibited from doing so because
they are not an FCM.
Mr. Daschle. Were you going to say something else?

Mr. Carabini. Well, I'm getting into an area—I'm not a lawyer,

so I'm getting into an area probably where I shouldn't be stepping.

Mr. Daschle. Well, let me just see. What it appears is that tech-

nically the law says leverage companies can't sell dealer options,

but then I'm hearing that leverage companies can form FCM's
which then sell dealer options. Is that not what happens?
Mr. Carabini. Yes. Monex International is a leverage transaction

merchant. It is also an option dealer. It may grant options, but an
LTM itself—the grantor cannot sell to the public. It is an FCM that

must sell to the public.

So what we do, we have a subsidiary.

Mr. Daschle. That sounds a little bit like a shell game, though.
Mr. Carabini. Well, that's the requirement.
Mr. Glickman. Yes. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. Daschle. Yes.

Mr. Glickman. I don't think there is anything insidious about
what's going on.

Mr. Daschle. No, I'm not inferring that. I'm not inferring that

it's insidious. I'm just saying that if a leverage company can't sell

dealer options for a given reason but then can avoid that regula-

tion simply by creating an FCM, what good is the regulation that

says that leverage companies can't participate in a given activity?

Mr. Glickman. Well, these things must be sold under the rules

through basically broker/dealers, and then in the futures area they
call them separately. It's like under the law in a securities thing
you can't sell a security unless you're a registered broker/dealer,

and they have just setup the law in a kind of confusing way to re-

quire them to sell them in a convoluted regulatory relationship. I

don't think it has anything to with these people at all.

Mr. Daschle. No, I don't mean to imply that it does, but I'm con-

fused. It just seems to me that if there are a set of regulations and
they are so easy averted simply by the creation of what may be
just a paper company, which is truly a leverage company but it has
the title of an FCM, then our regulation just doesn't accomplish
anything. Maybe it has, but I

Mr. Carabini. But there are regulations for future commission
merchants, and so you must meet those requirements and comply
with those regulations, so if you're not complying with those regu-

lations you would not be qualified to sell a dealer option to the
public.

Mr. Daschle. Well, my time is up. I thank you for helping clarify

it.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Daschle.

Mr. Evans.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Earlier when we were talking about the leverage contracts the

question was asked, how do you make a profit on such transactions,

and I would ask the same question in regard to dealer options.

Where does the profit come from in that type of operation? To any
of you.
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Mr. McLaughlin. In dealer options, a grantor such as Mocatta,

what \s happening, we are granting the options as principal. We
are not involved with commission charging, so what we are doing is

just making it as trading profits because a company such as Mo-

catta, our great interest is in hedging every transaction we do to

take out the market risk, so the profits that we make are in our

hedging transactions.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. To follow along that line a little bit, is there

any significant difference in the premiums paid or the total

charges paid by a person who purchases a dealer option as opposed

to a person who buys a comparable option on one of the exchanges?

Mr. Carabini. I am not aware of the current prices on the ex-

changes.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. I understand they vary widely, as you point-

ed out.

Mr. Carabini. Yes. It depends on the amount by which an option

is in or out of the money, and it's difficult to compare.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Is there any inherent reason why dealer op-

tions would be more or less expensive to a customer than options

available through one of the exchanges?

Mr. Carabini. I wouldn't think there would be any inherent

reason.
Mr. Evans of Iowa. One final, simple question: You mentioned

the materials upon which you offer options, and you of course men-

tioned the precious metals. None of you said specifically coins.

Were any of you in the business at the time, and do you

Mr. Carabini. Yes. In saying "gold," we offer options on gold

coins as well, on bullion coins.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Evans.

Mr. Coleman, do you have any more questions? Mr. Glickman, do

you have any more questions? Mr. Daschle?

[No response.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, gentlemen. As

with the previous panel, the Chair does reserve the right to contact

you for any questions that we might have that may arise at a later

date. Thank you very much for being here.

Mr. Carabini. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. The next panel will deal with the ex-

changes: Terry Martell, chief economist with the Commodity Ex-

change of New York; Charles Clement, Chicago Board of Trade,

Chicago; Gerald Beyer, St., the vice president of the Chicago Mer-

cantile Exchange.
Gentlemen, as we have said before, if you have someone with you

that you would like to bring to the witness table, you are welcome

to do so. The program shows Mr. Alan Brody in the place of Mr.

Martell, but Mr. Martell is here. Welcome, Mr. Martell.

Mr. Martell. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We apologize for Mr.

Brody's absence. As the committee is aware, yesterday we had the

largest single 1-day percentage change in gold prices in the history

of gold trading. We at Comex take our self-regulatory responsibil-

ities very seriously, and felt prudence dictated that the chief execu-

tive officer should be in New York, so with the committee's permis-

sion I am going to take his place.
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Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Since the program had Mr. Brody first,

Mr. Martell, we will begin with you.

STATEMENT OF TERRY MARTELL, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT AND
CHIEF ECONOMIST, COMMODITY EXCHANGE, INC. OF NEW YORK
Mr. Martell. Thank you, sir.

Comex appreciates the opportunity to appear before you and par-

ticularly commends this subcommittee for holding hearings focused

upon leverage trading. While this activity has been covered by the
Commodity Exchange Act since 1974, the public record on leverage

contracts is far from complete.

In part, the futures industry is responsible for the lack of public

knowledge on this subject. In past hearings before this subcommit-
tee, Comex and others have not adequately highlighted the serious

problems and implications involved in leverage trading. To the
extent that our past silence on this issue was interpreted by Con-
gress to reflect indifference, we regret having not fully informed
you of our views.

Fortunately, however, the CFTC's leverage moratoria which Con-
gress in 1982 did not overturn, have operated to restrain the lever-

age problem within manageable bounds. This hearing is therefore

both a necessary and timely opportunity to correct and amplify the
inadequate public record on leverage. To this end, Comex has con-

ducted a comprehensive study on leverage contracts which we are
submitting today, and which I ask you to include in the official

record of this hearing.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection, it will be part of the
record.

Mr. Martell. Thank you, sir.

Based upon this extensive legal and economic analysis, Comex
has concluded that leverage instruments are, in law and in fact, fu-

tures contracts. The similarities between leverage and futures con-

tracts are typified by the chart on page 3 of my testimony. Both
are standardized contracts for future delivery of a commodity in

specified quantity and quality. The purchase or sale price is agreed
upon at the outset, and the contracts can be satisfied either by
taking delivery or, as is usually the case, by offsetting a position.

Both instruments provide an opportunity to speculate on the future
price of a commodity like, for example, gold bullion, with no expec-

tation that delivery usually will occur under the contract. Thus,
unmistakably leverage contracts are futures contracts.

The catch here is that in leverage contracts, the leverage mer-
chant both determines the price and then takes one side of every
contract. This self-serving feature is, in our view, what keeps wise
and institutional investors out of this market. Our study shows
that the price of a commodity in a typical long leverage contract

must rise at least three times more than in a comparable futures

contract for a leverage customer just to break even. Small wonder
that leverage seems to have little interest for any trader but the
most naive. As one former CFTC official has been quoted, leverage
is a "shell game in which the company bets that you lose and then
makes certain that you do."
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For the past 10 years, however, the leverage industry has suc-

cessfully obscured this fact and offered these contracts to the public

without satisfying fundamental regulatory requirements Congress

and the CFTC impose on futures contracts. Unlike futures regula-

tion, leverage contracts are not traded on designated exchanges;

not based upon prices determined openly and competitively; not re-

quired to satisfy a public interest test; not used for commercial

hedging purposes; not guaranteed by a clearinghouse; and not sub-

ject to the extensive scheme of self-regulation of the Commodity

Exchange Act. As a result, leverage contracts ironically are subject

to fewer regulatory safeguards and costs than futures contracts.

Despite these unmistakable deficiencies, some firms are clamor-

ing to remove the CFTC's existing restrictions on leverage con-

tracts in order to spawn a full-scale over-the-counter, off-exchange

futures market. The leverage issue has, therefore, brought the fu-

tures industry to a crossroads. The answers Congress gives to the

issues raised here will determine whether the 60-year congressional

requirement that futures contracts be traded on exchanges will

remain the foundation of Federal regulations of futures or will be

obliterated.

The solution to the leverage problem must be a statutory amend-

ment. Historically, Congress has required that all futures contracts

be traded and executed on exchanges. Congress has recognized that

futures trading has a necessary place in the economy—promoting
and facilitating hedging and commodity price discovery—but Con-

gress also has recognized that the risks to public customers in com-

modity trading are unacceptable without exchange oversight. In

every instance in which we have deviated from this exchange-trad-

ing requirement—for example, Goldstein Samuelson and London

options in the 1970's—public debacles have resulted.

To avoid similar large-scale public injuries, Congress must recog-

nize that leverage contracts are futures contracts which for 10

years have evaded the basic principles of the statutory scheme pro-

tecting futures traders. We thus support legislation requiring that

all leverage transactions be traded as futures contracts on an ex-

change, subject to all the usual requirements for designation and

trading of futures contracts. We believe that the present system of

separate-and-unequal futures and leverage regulations is unwork-

able. Congress must act to close this regulatory gap and require

that leverage contracts be regulated as futures contracts and

traded on exchanges. The integrity of the Commodity Exchange

Act, the lessons of the 60 years of futures trading, and the protec-

tion of an unwary public are at stake.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brody appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]

[The attachment to Mr. Martell's statement follows:]
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Leverage Contracts = Futures Contracts

Essential Characteristics

Leverage Futures

Standardized agreements

with regard to all contract

terms, except price;

Standardized agreements

with regard to all contract

terms, except price;

To buy or sell a commodity

for delivery at a future date;

To buy or sell a commodity

for delivery at a future date;

Leverage customers

infrequently take delivery

of the commodity and

instead enter into an

offsetting transaction

to extinguish their

positions; and

Futures customers

infrequently take delivery

of the commodity and

instead enter into an

offsetting transaction

to extinguish their

positions; and

Profit or loss is reflected

in the difference between
the price of the initial and

offsetting transactions.

Profit or loss is reflected

in the difference between
the price of the initial and

offsetting transactions.

- 3 -
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Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Martell.

Now we will hear Mr. Clement of the Chicago Board of Trade.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES B. CLEMENT, JR., MEMBER, BOARD OF
DIRECTORS, CHICAGO BOARD OF TRADE

Mr. Clement. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On behalf of the Chica-

go Board of Trade, I am very happy to be here representing it

before this distinguished subcommittee. I am director of the ex-

change and I am currently the chairman of those committees
which are currently developing all our new products, which range

from futures on stock indices to our options on futures programs
and our new agricultural options programs. If you have any ques-

tions in that area, please let me know.
Before making my statement I would like to clear up one miscon-

ception I think was given here earlier by the leverage dealers, and
that is that they are in the cash business, they are in the business

of selling gold and silver. Just as in our business, a lot less than 10

percent of their transactions actually occur in a delivery. That's

pretty much what happens in a futures exchange, so these people

are not in the business of being gold and silver bullion dealers.

At the outset I want to emphasize that the Board of Trade fully

endorses the statements today of both the Comex and the Chicago

Mercantile Exchange relating to leverage contracts. The impor-

tance of the leverage issue to futures trading cannot be overstated.

For more than 60 years our futures markets have been effectively

policed under a statutory scheme of direct and vigorous exchange
self-regulation, subject to Federal Government oversight, a function

performed since 1975 by the CFTC. The requirement that a futures

contract be traded only on a CFTC-approved exchange is funda-

mental to the success of the Commodity Exchange Act and its regu-

latory formula.
For the last decade a futures contract has been offered to the

public that does not satisfy the basic statutory mandates for fu-

tures contracts. This contract is generally referred to as a leverage

contract. It is now being marketed to the public by only three

firms, as far as we are aware.
As a matter of substance, futures contracts and leverage con-

tracts are legally and economically equivalent. Two principal dif-

ferences, however, exist between futures and leverage which typify

the undesirable nature of leverage as presently traded: Leverage

contracts are off-exchange transactions at prices fixed by the lever-

age merchant, who is a principal to each transaction. Leverage con-

tracts also serve no commercial hedging function whatsoever.

In sharp contrast, futures contracts must be traded on an open-

outcry auction market which establishes prices through free and
open competition and interaction. Furthermore, futures contracts

are required by the CFTC to have a potential for serving an eco-

nomic interest.

The pricing aspect of leverage contracts is particularly trouble-

some to us. In essence, a leverage merchant acts like a specialist in

security markets, except a specialist operates under the self-regula-

tory controls of the Security Exchange Act and the SEC. That is,

the merchant and the specialist both make the market. As the
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CFTC has recently recognized, the specialist system if applied to
exchange-traded contracts would raise grave anticompetitive issues
and is basically incompatible with the Commodity Exchange Act.
Of course, since a leverage merchant exercises even more price

control under even less regulation than a specialist, the leverage
scheme is even more inherently anticompetitive and unsuitable for
futures trading. The one-sided pricing of leverage contracts by the
leverage merchant also renders these instruments useless as price
discovery tools and highly susceptible to abusive sales practices.
With regard to the conceded absence of any economic purpose for

leverage, the Board of Trade is convinced that if off-exchange
standardized instruments are to be permitted, a significant hedging
or risk-shifting function should be a prerequisite. The Board of
Trade and other futures exchanges' submissions to the CFTC for
the trading of new futures contracts must contain an elaborate
demonstration of the contracts' hedging potential. Leverage con-
tract applications do not and can not contain such a demonstration.
No rational explanation can be offered for treating exchange-

traded futures and over-the-counter futures—labeled "leverage"

—

in this disparate manner. To address this serious problem, the
Board of Trade believes that leverage contracts should now be re-

quired to be traded on exchanges just as futures contracts are. We
have followed closely the CFTC's understandable difficulties in
trying to grapple with the leverage problem and have become con-
vinced that the only logical solution is to enact legislation mandat-
ing exchange trading of leverage like all other futures contracts.

Incidentally, I understand that under the new budget the CFTC
is being cut by 15 percent. Well, I think right here we are seeing
the 15 percent.

This approach will preserve the statutory integrity of the Com-
modity Exchange Act, remove the potential for additional customer
abuses, promote public confidence in the pricing and regulation of
futures contracts, and allow State law enforcement officials to
pursue expeditiously those bucket-shop operators that peddle lever-
age contracts. This legislation is needed, and we think it is needed
at the earliest possible moment.
Thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Clement appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Clement.
Now we will hear Mr. Beyer before the questioning takes place.

STATEMENT OF GERALD BEYER, SR., VICE PRESIDENT, CHICAGO
MERCANTILE EXCHANGE

Mr. Beyer. Chairman Jones, Mr. Coleman, and members of the
subcommittee, I am Gerald Beyer, CME vice president. I am here
in place of Mr. William Brodsky, the CME's executive vice presi-
dent and president-designate, who could not be here today. He
sends his regrets.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Mr. Beyer, I guess you are using his tes-
timony, are you not?
Mr. Beyer. Yes, sir, I am.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Like Mr. Martell did?
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Mr. Beyer. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
We appreciate this opportunity today to express our views on a

growing threat to regulated futures markets and to the continued

efficient risk shifting and price discovery mechanisms fostered by
them. Every futures and options contract that is traded over the

counter adversely impacts Congress' otherwise carefully balanced

plan of regulations providing for the protection of public investors

and providing for public marketplaces for the discovery and dis-

semination of accurate price information of significant economic

value.
This may appear to be an overly dramatic pronouncement, given

the current relatively small number of leverage operators and the

restricted number of commodities on which they may offer leverage

contracts, but we can hardly close our eyes to the growth that may
be generated by lifting the CFTC's moratorium.
The Chicago Mercantile Exchange does not blindly oppose or sug-

gest that Congress impose an overall ban on all off-exchange trans-

actions that have the function of shifting the risk of future econom-

ic events from the risk, adverse to the speculator. Even though

such transactions when conducted privately interfere with the

price discovery system; even though the customer is not afforded

the benefits of protective regulations; and even though the seller of

the off-exchange contract has an artificial competitive advantage

by reason of being relatively unregulated, we recognize that there

are some cases where, for good commercial reasons, a customer

may need a specialized agreement or option that a futures market
cannot provide. To that limited extent, off-exchange trade options

are inevitable.

However, we can find no corresponding justification for congres-

sional sanction of a leverage business as it exists today. Leverage

transaction customers are not looking to shift a risk, but to assume
a risk. They do not need or demand specialized contracts and,

unlike a futures exchange, where the speculator performs two valu-

able economic functions—assuming the risk of another less willing

to bear it and participating in an auction to discover an economi-

cally important price—the leverage customer's assumption of risk

provides no benefits except to the leverage merchant.

The diversion of this participation from public regulated markets

is detrimental to price discovery and to hedgers, who need the

greatest possible liquidity in order to lessen their costs of shifting

their risks.

In addition, the entire futures industry suffers an unwarranted

black eye because of the excesses of the leverage dealers who are,

in the public's mind and often in congressional consideration,

lumped together with our industry. One need only look back a few

years to find the example of the enormously costly legislative ban

on legitimate exchange-traded options that grew out of the scandal-

ous conduct of off-exchange option dealers.

The problem of customer protection in the leverage dealer situa-

tion is endemic and cannot be cured by more regulations or by dra-

matic increases in regulatory staffs. The problems arise out of the

fact that each dealer has a private market with a single set of

salesmen that do not compete in terms of commissions or even the

contract price. Since a dealer has market power, it can afford to set
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an uneconomic price for its services and for the underlying com-

modity which is the subject of the leverage transaction. Conse-

quently, it can afford to pay higher commissions and fees to its

salesmen. This combination of higher earnings per transaction and
high commissions led to the excesses of overzealous sales managers
spurring boilerroom salesmen to greater excesses in their dealings

with retail customers with respect to off-exchange options.

The contrast with the futures industry operating within today's

regulatory scheme is striking. Where hundreds of brokers, broker-

age firms, compete to sell the same item, no monopolistic commis-
sions are chargeable. No single sale of a contract to a retail cus-

tomer puts significant sums in anyone's pockets. Full disclosure of

costs and services is commonplace and, most importantly, the price

of the underlying commodity is determined in an open market.

Thus, in addition to a sound system of Federal regulation, the com-

petitive pressures and the disinfecting sunlight that shines on

public marketplaces combine to protect the very same retail cus-

tomer that is the subject of abuse in the leverage context.

To some the answer will be easy. They will suggest more regula-

tion, and it is possible that some of the abuses may be eliminated

with more regulatory staffs and more regulation, including greater

disclosure requirements, but even with more regulation there

would still exist the basic problems of the leverage transaction

merchant assuming the other side and setting the price of the con-

tract. These problems can be solved only by treating leverage con-

tracts as futures contracts. It is a difficult step to take, but it must
be done.
My presentation has been necessarily brief and nontechnical. We

have, however, in conjunction with the Chicago Board of Trade and
the Comex, provided more detailed materials for your review.

Thank you for the opportunity to address you today.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Beyer. We appreciate

your statement, as we do the other two.

Now we will ask the members of the subcommittee for any ques-

tions they might have. Mr. Coleman is recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Chairman, let me reserve my time. Maybe
Mr. Evans would like to ask some questions.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection.

Mr. Evans, do you have some questions at this point?

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Martell, you said in your testimony—I believe I got it right

—

that the price would have to rise three times more for a person to

break even under a leverage contract as they would under a fu-

tures contract, and I don't question that. I suspect that that's prob-

ably true, but I would ask you this question: How does that com-
pare with how much the price would have to rise for a person to

break even on an option that is traded on the exchange?
Mr. Martell. You mean, sir, if compared
Mr. Evans of Iowa. Yes. I don't know what a commission is these

days on a typical transaction $50 or $75?
Mr. Martell. Oh, much lower than that, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Pardon?
Mr. Martell. Lower than that, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. OK. Less than $50 or thereabouts?
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Mr. Martell. Yes, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. What is the premium on an option these

days?
Mr. Martell. Again, Mr. Evans, those premiums vary all across

the board because
Mr. Evans of Iowa. But can you buy any option today for $50?
Mr. Martell. You can buy an option for $50. Yes, sir. There are

options with $50 premiums. Yes, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. How high would you say they run?
Mr. Martell. It depends on how far in the money
Mr. Evans of Iowa. Some of them several thousand dollars?

Mr. Martell. It's certainly conceivable. Yes, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. If I wanted to buy an option to hedge some
soybeans for delivery next fall at harvest, it would cost me several

thousand dollars to do that. Right?
Mr. Martell. It would depend. No, sir; it would not necessarily

cost you that much at all. You could buy an out-of-the-money

option, perfectly protect yourself, at a very reasonable premium. I

don't follow the soybean premiums but certainly it is true that

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Generally speaking, would you say that the

premiums on options are higher than the commissions on a futures

contract?
Mr. Martell. The premiums on options are higher than the com-

missions on a futures contract? You certainly could find—yes, sir. I

think in general—you understand what the premium is, sir?

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Yes.

Mr. Martell. It's the amount you paid for the limited risk.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. That's exactly what I said, and generally

speaking, isn't that higher than the commission?
Mr. Martell. Than the commission?
Mr. Evans of Iowa. Than the commission on a futures contract?

Mr. Martell. Yes, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. So doesn't that put the options in the posi-

tion of having the price have to change more than it would on a
futures contract, too, and isn't that analogous to the situation that

you were deploring in leverage contracts?

Mr. Martell. Absolutely not, sir.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. I understand they have different functions,

but so does a leverage contract have a different function.

Mr. Martell. I would respectfully disagree with that last state-

ment, but in point of fact the option is a limited risk vehicle used

for an entirely different purpose than a futures contract, and to

draw the analogy between commissions and premiums I don't be-

lieve is proper.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. I think there is an analogy there. I think

that the same thing can be true about options: That the price has

to change more to come out even on an option, generally speaking,

than it does have to move to come out even on a futures contract,

and I just think that's a bit of an unfair comparison.
You showed great concern for protection of the public and how

they fare under a leverage contract. Somewhere some years ago I

think I read of the people who trade each year on the futures

market, 80 percent of them lose. Is that essentially wrong?
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Mr. Martell. We hear from time to time studies bandied about.
I have yet to see a study with that statistic, sir. I have done no per-

sonal research on that and can't quote you a figure, but as futures
have a zero sum gained, it would be unreasonable to expect that
many to lose.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. That's true. Would you say that the aver-
age—that more people come out ahead than come out behind in fu-

tures contracts, then?
Mr. Martell. More people?
Mr. Evans of Iowa. More individual traders end the year with a

profit than end the year with a loss.

Mr. Martell. It's very difficult to answer that question.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. I think your data shows very strongly that in

terms of numbers of people, percentage of people, more of them
lose in a given year than win, and that the earnings are concen-
trated in relatively few hands in the futures industry. I think that
that is well-documented by statistics. I don't deplore that but I

think that it is a bit unreasonable to say that everybody can trade
futures with a great sense of confidence and protection of the
money that is laid out there on the line under such transactions.

In terms of concern for the public and public confidence, it seems
to me that just a week or so ago one of the exchanges, and I believe
it was the Chicago Board of Trade, had a lot of visitors from farm-
ers who were distressed about something. I have forgotten what
was their concern, whether it was the rapid changes in the soybean
market that was to their disadvantage, or cattle, or whatever it

was. What comments do you have about that, as compared to com-
plaints against leverage contracts?

Mr. Clement. First of all, the Chicago Board of Trade has sup-
ported the congressional bill which was sent to the President. We
did that by letter to the Speaker of the House and to the President
of the Senate, and we have tremendous sympathy for the American
producer today. With soybean and corn prices the way they are, I

guarantee you no one at our exchange is making any money be-

cause there is no trade.

Now Mr. Crist, I believe, who represents far less than 1 percent
of the American producers today, did try to come. He admitted to

us that it's not our fault. We don't set prices; we simply discover
them. The world comes to us and we let them set the price, not the
board of trade, but he felt he could get more publicity out of us
than he could out of picketing the House of Representatives, so
that's why he did it.

In the meantime, the head of each of the big trade associations

—

the corn growers, the wheat growers, and the soybean association

—

are part of our advisory committee, our agricultural advisory com-
mittee, and that committee unanimously condemned the group you
are talking about and praised the board of trade for the efforts it is

making to help the producer get more for his crop.

Mr. Evans of Iowa. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Evans. Now

to Mr. Glickman for 5 minutes.
Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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First of all, I wanted to apologize to the witnesses later on. I

have to chair my own hearing in another subcommittee, so I won't

be able to stay past this group of witnesses.

Basically I agree in concept with the thrust of your message, but

something strikes me, that there are protections there available to

the customer and there may be some economic problems with a

vast opening of the door to leverage transactions. I am not so wor-

ried about the firms in existence now. I am concerned about what
would happen to a vast over-the-counter futures market, and I go

back to that. I think that's where this issue is fundamentally lead-

ing us to, not to whether these firms, the grandfathered firms,

ought to be allowed to participate or not, but what would be the

future? That is why I told Susan Phillips that I would like to see

during the next year that we develop this issue more. What does it

mean?
But I would go back. I think that one of the witnesses in the le-

verage panel, in answer to my question, said that, "All you folks

are worried about is competition," and I wonder if you might re-

spond to that? I mean, is this more than a competitive issue for

you? Are you worried about people being able to trade, that the

money that would come to buy futures contracts in gold and silver

would be going off-exchange. Therefore, you would be losing busi-

ness. Is that the thrust of your worry?
Mr. Martell. I don't believe so, sir. The issue as we see it is that

identical products should have identical regulatory treatment. As
was already testified to during the leverage panel, we get a fair

amount of business from these firms anyway, so it really isn't a

question of more volume or less volume on our exchange. It's a

question of a level playing field for futures exchanges. It's a ques-

tion of protection for the trading public, and I think those are the

issues that concern us more than anything else.

Mr. Glickman. Now how do you argue the issue of competition?

If the public wants to buy something, and if it's regulated, why
shouldn't they have that opportunity under a free market system?

Mr. Beyer. I think in my testimony I indicated that the problems

were endemic to the leverage contract itself and really there was
no amount of regulation that could correct that. The ability of the

leverage transaction merchant to take the other side of the con-

tract, to set the price, is activity that is illegal on the futures ex-

change, and that gives the leverage transaction merchant a great

deal of power.
Now I had also done a quick calculation here and came to the

conclusion that it appears to me that a leverage contract over the

course of a year would cost about 25 percent more than the cost of

a comparable futures contract, and with that 25 percent more in

revenue that hits the bottom line directly, there has to be a rush

into the leverage business. If I were an FCM and I were the head of

that FCM, on the day that leverage transactions were opened I

would require my staff to get in there. If they didn't, I would fire

them and hire Mr. Carabini.

Mr. Glickman. Is he still in the room? Maybe he will be looking

for a job. I don't know.
Mr. Beyer. I'll check him out later.
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Mr. Glickman. OK, so your testimony there is that—maybe I

would be too strong in characterizing your testimony, that leverage

transactions may be inherently fraudulent, but it is more that they

are inherently more problematic, more troublesome to the custom-

er, less productive, and may be approaching a degree of inherent

fraud. Is that a fair statement?
Mr. Beyer. I think it does approach that degree because of the

fact that the leverage transaction merchant may take the other

side of that transaction. If at the Chicago Mercantile Exchange a
customer put in an order and received a price that he didn't think

was fair, he could come to the exchange, complain, and we would
fully investigate that and ascertain whether or not that order was
filled properly, including whether or not there was fraud on the

part of the broker involved in that transaction or just simply negli-

gence.
Mr. Glickman. OK.
Mr. Beyer. I understand that in the leverage transaction context

there is no real fair price.

Mr. Glickman. OK. Let me ask you this question. I am only

rushing because I have to get out of here soon. Is it not the Ameri-
can way of life that if you have full disclosure, that you ought to

have the option of—perhaps I had better not say it in this termi-

nology—of being taken advantage of?

Mr. Beyer. It may be that, and that is something positive about
the American system. On the other hand, these markets were also

set up for hedgers who want to shift the risk, and to the extent

that these leverage contracts are traded off exchanges, then it re-

duces the liquidity of our market and causes a hedger to incur a
higher cost in order to shift his risk.

Mr. Glickman. OK, so that's the economic argument, that you
think that there would be a damaging effect on futures markets be-

cause the flow of capital would flow out and the flow of trading

would flow out of futures markets, and the liquidity of those mar-
kets would be jeopardized?
Mr. Beyer. I believe it would, if the calculations that Dr. Martell

and I had made with respect to the revenues that are generated by
a leverage transaction vis-a-vis a futures transaction

Mr. Glickman. I think one of these gentlemen wanted to answer
my question.

Mr. Clement. Yes, sir. The board of trade is far less impacted by
this leverage business than the other exchanges because our metals
contracts are a much smaller percentage of our volume. However,
we have become increasingly alarmed by the abuses in this indus-

try. In the eyes of the public, they see commodities or they see this

type of thing and they think "the Chicago Board of Trade," and we
are tired of being blamed for this type of abuse when we are not

doing it. That's why we want Congress to get rid of them.
Mr. Glickman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Glickman.

Now to Mr. Coleman for 5 minutes.
Mr. Coleman. I have on my desk here "The Truth About Lever-

age," and it has your three exchanges on there. Did you want that

made part of the record?
Mr. Martell. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection.

Mr. Coleman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have glanced through

it, but it is a voluminous publication here.

Do you have any trouble with dealer options, as exchanges? Why
don't you have the same concerns about them?
Mr. Martell. Basically, our fundamental position is the same,

that unless the transaction is motivated by a demonstrated and
necessary commercial need, those options should be traded on ex-

changes also.

Mr. Coleman. Why haven't you so addressed that issue?

Mr. Martell. For a number of reasons. First of all, it is not any-

where near as compelling for us in terms of the size and ultimate

magnitude of the problem, and second, I think that the legislative

and regulatory history of these two different investment vehicles

needs to be considered also. In the futures area we have a 60-year

tradition or history of mandating that futures contracts trade on
exchanges. The Commission has got far more discretion with

regard to where and when and under what conditions options can

in fact trade, but in terms of the fundamental underlying philo-

sophical view of these instruments, our view is identical, that these

transactions logically ought to be on exchanges. Frankly, they have

got to cost more. They have simply got to cost more because there

is another middleman.
Mr. Coleman. I assume, then, that if you are proposing legisla-

tion, that dealer options would be included in that?

Mr. Martell. More than likely, yes.

Mr. Coleman. I know this is Alan Brody's testimony. On page 7,

when you say that the price of the contracts is generally not tied to

any other market, do you know of any instances where it is tied to

a market?
Mr. Martell. The whole question of how these prices are set is

very, very difficult to get a grip on. I believe one administrative

law judge at the CFTC referred to the process as a "mystery."

There are, as was testified to, a COMEX price, there is a quote that

you can get for gold coins. What particular price is used at what
particular time is unclear to us. We have seen testimony to the

effect that whatever price is used is marked up 3 percent, and that

price forms the basis for the then another V-fa percent spread.

Mr. Coleman. Do I assume that all three of you, then, are

against lifting the moratorium as well?

Mr. Martell. Yes, sir.

Mr. Coleman. I don't know if you spelled that out.

Mr. Clement. We want these people out of business, or else

make them come to one of our exchanges and act like everybody

else.

Mr. Coleman. I don't think I have any other questions, Mr.

Chairman. Thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Now to Mr.

Daschle.
Mr. Daschle. Mr. Clement, you are so equivocal. I wish you

would come forth a little bit more. Be a little bit more candid with

us, will you?
Mr. Clement. All right. [Laughter.]
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Mr. Daschle. There is obviously a great deal of similarity be-

tween futures contracts and leverage contracts. I am beginning to

appreciate more the similarity as a result of this hearing this

morning, but I would be interested in turning the question around.

How do you see the differences between them?
Mr. Martell. To our view, I think the fundamental difference is

the way it is traded and the way it is priced. That is where it starts

and stops. They are futures contracts in every other regard except

that there is only one party, and that party is the leverage mer-
chant.
Mr. Daschle. Mr. Clement.
Mr. Clement. I am oftentimes asked to explain the difference be-

tween gambling and speculation, but there is a very good and a

very serious answer. Speculation has an economic and a social ben-

efit to this country. When you go out to Las Vegas you create a
risk, to nobody's benefit except the casinos, but when you come to

the board of trade to speculate you are taking over the risk that

the American producer doesn't want, that the grain elevator

doesn't want, that the food processor doesn't want. All the people

in this country who want to limit their risk can come and give it to

our speculators, so I think that is the biggest difference. There is

an economic and social benefit to what we do, and it's nothing but

Las Vegas, what they do.

Mr. Daschle. You would be real welcome in South Dakota. They
like that kind of frank bluntness out there, too.

How do you see the economic purpose of leverage contracts? Is

there one?
Mr. Clement. If there were, hedgers would use it, and I don't

think there has ever been an example of a hedger being so dumb as

to use one, so the only purpose is to allow these people to speculate

and charge them more money for it.

Mr. Daschle. Anyone else want to address that question?

[No response.]

Mr. Daschle. If they were regulated in the same way that the

futures contracts were regulated, would they, just by the nature of

who they are, then be regulated out of business?

Mr. Clement. Yes, sir. First of all, they would have to come to a
competitive, open-outcry marketplace and compete with everybody
else for price and, as they said, about 60 percent of their profit

comes in this spread.

Mr. Daschle. I was interested in your answers to Mr. Coleman's
question about dealer options. Would you say that as well about
dealer options?

Mr. Clement. Our position on dealer options is very simple: If

they cannot prove an economic or social benefit, we are against

them. Here again, we didn't address that issue because it's not of

the same magnitude and it hasn't reflected on our industry nearly

as badly as leverage has.

Mr. Daschle. And you're saying through regulation that would
be difficult to demonstrate? I mean, if there were regulation it

would be difficult to demonstrate a social or an economic purpose
in dealer options?

Mr. Clement. I have never seen an attempt.
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Mr. Daschle. That's all the questions I had. Thank you all for

your testimony.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Daschle.

Thank you, gentlemen, very much for very frank and honest

statements. I don't think that we have had a panel before us that

will leave us that is better understood than you are. I think we
know exactly where you stand. Thank you very much.
Mr. Martell. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. The next two panels are going to be

merged due to the fact that there might be some people that have

some conflicts as far as schedules are concerned, and I am going to

ask the futures commission merchants and the other regulators to

all come to the table and seat yourselves with your own group.

John Conheeney, president of Merrill Lynch; Mr. Jack Lehman,
senior executive vice president of Shearson-Lehman American Ex-

press; Gary Seevers, Goldman-Sachs; Mr. David Vogel, senior vice

president, Thompson and McKinnon. The other panel is Mr. Bob
Wilmouth, president of the National Futures Association, and Mr.

Chris Anderson, president of the National Association of State Se-

curities Administrators.
Gentlemen, you will have to share the microphones and we will

start just like they appear on the program with Mr. John Con-

heeney, president of Merrill Lynch, first, and then we will move
the mikes as time permits. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF JOHN J. CONHEENEY, CHAIRMAN, MERRILL
LYNCH FUTURES, INC.

Mr. Conheeney. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to

submit a written statement to the subcommittee for the record and

a statement made in a letter written to the CFTC in August 1983,

written by our chief counsel.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection, the entire portion

will be made a part of the record.

Mr. Conheeney. Thank you. I think I would like to preface what
I say with the admission or even boast that I am not a leverage

dealer and have no immediate plans to be a leverage dealer, but

my primary interest in appearing before you is to suggest that I

have some problems with the banning of leverage contracts out of

hand. I don't believe that they have any inherent problems for soci-

ety, and I think they should be examined closely, and under the

proper circumstances I would support lifting the moratorium.

There is obviously a demand for the product. We heard from Mr.

Carabini and Mr. Kahrnoff this morning that they have satisfied

an apparent need, they have a large clientele, they are quite busy,

and there must be something appealing to this product to attract

the client list that they have. My problem is that there are so few

of them. There are only two or three in the business now. Many of

the objections that we heard concerning leverage merchants this

morning is that they charge a very high price, that the public is

damaged thereby, that the circumstances are that they can't get

the same benefits offered by an exchange or the market has to go

three times as far. All those things may or may not be true, but
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certainly if there are only a handful or three merchants in the
business, the competition isn't very keen and it is, in effect, an oli-

gopoly, that the practitioners can charge what the market will
bear. If you invite competition in, I suspect that that would change.
So I would recommend that the firms who are now FCM's be per-

mitted to be in the leverage business if they choose to be in it; that
associated persons of FCM's be allowed to offer the leverage prod-
uct to the public; and impose very strict criteria on those FCM's
and the persons who work for those FCM's. I think that that would
be a way that we could negate some of the problems that have ex-
isted in the leverage area.

To address some of the things brought to the table here this
morning, some of the concerns of the exchanges, I have some prob-
lems with saying that there is no economic justification in a lever-
age contract. Admittedly it doesn't serve the purpose of risk trans-
fer. Admittedly it doesn't serve the purpose of discovering price,

but I don't think that that means that it doesn't have an economic
justification.

If someone makes a determination, if an individual makes a de-
termination that we may have rampant inflation before the end of
1985, or the dollar will decline very sharply over the next few
months, or any one of a number of other kinds of conditions that
might exist sometime in the future, and he makes a determination
further that one way of protecting himself against the effects of
any of those situations would be to buy gold or silver, and he may
not be in a circumstance where he can come to a Thompson and
McKinnon or a Shearson and buy 100 ounces on the futures ex-
change and be concerned with the margin calls that he would have
to be concerned with, he would like to have the opportunity of
going to one of those firms and saying, "I would like to buy some-
thing that suits my needs, my limited needs. I would like to buy a
couple of ounces of gold or silver." Maybe he couldn't do it under
the regulations of the CFTC now with the prescribed limitations,
but I think that kind of a contract, that kind of a deal, does in fact
have an economic justification as far as that investor is concerned.
One buys 100 shares of IBM and I think there is an economic jus-

tification, but it is not an immediate one. IBM has already raised
the capital some years ago when they issued the securities, and
today when I buy 100 shares of IBM I am doing it for the potential
price appreciation of the shares over a period of a time, if I am cor-
rect, and I get the dividends. But I think these people who ap-
peared before you put a stress on the economic justification based
on price discovery and risk transfer as the sole reason for having
or not having or banning leverage contracts, and I don't subscribe
to it.

I think that generally speaking the things that I have said about
the leverage contracts would apply to the dealer options. I think
that George McLaughlin this morning explained an economic justi-

fication as far as dealers are concerned in offering—and producers
and refiners and merchant firms—in the use of dealer options.
That does allow some risk transfer, and I think that the same rea-
sons prevail as far as the speculator who buys the option. He is sat-

isfying his need.
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So my proposal or my recommendation is to seriously look at lift-

ing the moratorium, allowing reputable FCM's to participate in le-

verage and in dealer options if they choose to. Frankly, I'm glad I

don't work for Gerry Beyer of the Chicago Mercantile Exchange,

because he would fire me tomorrow. I don't intend to get into that

business right now. I think I don't know enough about the econom-

ics of it. As I say, when there is competition maybe it won't look as

good a business to be in as it appears to be now.

I think that we have the regulatory body available to us to look

at that, to administer that kind of business, in the NFA. Maybe it's

impractical to suggest that the NFA be the regulator, in that it has

got a large board. I am one of the members of it, and there is, I

think, a veto power on the part of some of the members, groups on

the board, and some of the people who were here before you this

morning are on that board. So if the NFA can't do it and the CFTC
can't do it, then maybe we go back to Mr. Glickman's question this

morning as to whether the States should. I guess it is heresy for an
FCM to say that yes, he would agree to State jurisdiction. My only

problem with it really is not substantive. It is a matter of inconven-

ience, in that if we had 50 different laws to contend with, that it in

effect would probably militate against my being in the business,

but I think that might be a solution.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Conheeney appears at the con-

clusion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Conheeney,

for your statement.
Now to Mr. Jack Lehman.

STATEMENT OF JACK H. LEHMAN III, SENIOR EXECUTIVE VICE
PRESIDENT, SHEARSON-LEHMAN AMERICAN EXPRESS

Mr. Lehman. Thank you. I would like my statement to become
part of the record as well.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Without objection, the entire statement

will become part of the record, if you summarize.
Mr. Lehman. Thank you. My name is Jack H. Lehman III. I am

a senior executive vice president of Shearson-Lehman Bros., Inc.,

an American Express Co. I am a director of Shearson's Commod-
ities and Futures Division, and I also serve as secretary of the Fu-

tures Industry Association and as a member of the board of gover-

nors of Commodity Exchange, Inc.—Comex.
At the outset, let me thank you for the opportunity to express

Shearson's views on the subject of leverage. As a well capitalized,

major international broker and dealer of commodities and con-

tracts on those commodities, Shearson is very concerned about the

leverage industry in the United States and has followed closely the

debate over whether this industry fulfills, and could fulfill, a public

need, and the most appropriate bodies to regulate its conduct and
growth.
We feel there is little question that there are legitimate commer-

cial needs for these contracts, needs that are currently unan-

swered. We believe that any contract designed to minimize the risk

associated with the holding of or dealing in raw materials or finan-
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cial instruments must not only be permitted but should be encour-

aged. We also see, in the flexibility that can be offered through
principal-to-principal contracts for open delivery, a reduction in the

transaction costs that may be translated into lower market prices

for the consuming public.

We are just as convinced that a suitable regulatory framework
must be developed to protect all participants and ensure an orderly

development of this business. My focus today will be on two related

areas of concern: The current moratorium on the entry of new
firms into the leverage business and the need for exclusive Federal

jurisdiction over this industry. The current regulatory state of af-

fairs is unsatisfactory with respect to both of these issues.

The blanket restriction on the entry of new firms into the lever-

age business should be lifted. The continuation of this moratorium
fosters an anticompetitive business environment among the few ex-

isting leverage firms, thwarts a healthy and creative development
of this business by other well-qualified firms, and inhibits a fair

evaluation of the industry and its current and potential products.

The moratorium was intended to be only a temporary measure.

The rationale for its promulgation in 1978 is no longer appropriate

today. At that time it was conceded that the moratorium would in-

hibit competition. However, it was adopted to ensure protection of

the public while regulations were developed and implemented. Now
that the leverage industry has been thoroughly evaluated by the

CFTC and new leverage regulations have been put in place, the

moratorium's objective has been accomplished and the public's in-

terest is no longer being served by maintaining it.

To continue the moratorium is to perpetuate an anticompetitive

environment and to unfairly exclude other firms which could bring

to the industry well-qualified, well-capitalized, knowledgeable par-

ticipants which we feel would benefit from the leverage products

and are not customers of existing leverage firms. New entrants,

through the forces of competition, would aid in the development
and improvement of this legitimate business and bring the regula-

tory structure within the mandate of section 15 of the Commodity
Exchange Act.

Lifting the moratorium will also aid in the evaluation of the new
regulations. Congress and the CFTC are both rightfully concerned

with judging the success of new regulations. However, the new reg-

ulations cannot be adequately judged by analyzing their effect on
only a small handful of firms operating under unrealistic, anticom-

petitive conditions. Nor do we read the extensive regulations as

being intended to construct a system of regulation premised upon a

continuation of the moratorium. Regulatory provisions, such as

those dealing with registration, minimum financial requirements,

risk disclosure, segregation of customer funds, reporting and rec-

ordkeeping, appear able to apply to all firms that enter into the

leverage business.

In our view, an unrepresentative picture of this industry, both in

terms of potential uses and potential participants, has been painted

in large part because of the insulation from competition that exist,

that the existing firms have enjoyed in the limited nature of their

customer base. A study of new regulations in the current environ-

46-333 0-85-3
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merit would not produce realistic conclusions about the leverage in-

dustry, what it has to offer, and to whom.
Shearson has an extensive commercial and speculative customer

base, both domestically and abroad. We believe that valid economic
purposes can be served by leverage transactions as an adjunct to

the price discovery process of the cash and futures markets. We
have witnessed this type of development in off-exchange traded,
principal-to-principal, spot, forward, and deferred contracts on bul-
lion, commercial metals, and foreign exchange overseas by our for-

eign customers, and see this as strong evidence of the success and
desirability of contract flexibility, even in the face of the available
exchange-traded instruments. If our perception is found wrong, it

should be because the market has determined so and not because
of legislative restrictions. By lifting the moratorium, a realistic as-

sessment of this industry can be meaningfully accomplished.
Turning to the issue of regulatory jurisdiction, the Commodity

Futures Trading Commission must have exclusive jurisdiction in

the leverage area; must recognize the full extent of its jurisdiction;

and must regulate the entire leverage area, not only those products
which it chooses to regulate by its own narrow definition. Consoli-
dation of regulatory power in the CFTC will ensure that national
standards are developed to deal with what are clearly national and,
in fact, international markets, and in addition will provide the best
chance for the industry to be monitored and scrutinized by the
most knowledgeable regulatory body.
The CFTC's expertise in regulating exchange futures contracts is

easily transferable to off-exchange leverage transactions, and its

ability, knowledge, and resources used to balance the needs for

price discovery with protection for users of the markets is as equal-
ly competent for off-exchange leverage transactions as it is for ex-

change-traded futures. To date, it has undertaken the most compre-
hensive study of leverage of any of the regulators, as evidenced by
the breadth of the new regulations, and it is in the best position to

fine-tune the system which it has recently created.

We believe that the States would not be an effective regulator of
leverage, although we do not oppose enforcement assistance by the
States under the open-season provisions of the Commodity Ex-
change Act. We also believe that the National Futures Association
is in a position to assume an active role in assisting the CFTC, as it

does in the futures area, with respect to registration, auditing, en-

forcement, and resolution of disputes through arbitration. Frag-
mentation of regulatory responsibility between the CFTC and State
officials in a patchwork of State and Federal regulation should be
avoided in favor of a broad Federal approach.
Considering the strong Federal interests at stake and the con-

gressional mandate to the CFTC, it is necessary that the CFTC
change its definition of leverage contract and eliminate the artifi-

cial distinction that now exists between purchase contracts with a
term of less than 10 years not deemed to be leverage contracts, and
those with a term of 10 years or more. The term of the contract is

not and should not be the determinative factor of whether a con-

tract is a leverage contract and, more importantly, should not be
the litmus test in determining whether a contract is subject to Fed-
eral regulation or whether a member of the public entering into
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such a contract is given the benefit of Federal safeguards. A con-

tract bearing all the features of a leverage contract but with a

term of less than 10 years is no less a leverage contract than one
with a term of 10 years or more. The regulation of all leverage con-

tracts is and should be within the exclusive province of the CFTC.
Thank you very much.
Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you, Mr. Lehman.
Now the next witness is Mr. Gary Seevers of Goldman, Sachs &

Co. Gary, we are glad to have you. It has been some time since we
have seen you but we are delighted that you are here.

STATEMENT OF GARY L. SEEVERS, GOLDMAN, SACHS & CO.

Mr. Seevers. Thank you, Congressman Jones—I appreciate those

words—and Congressman Coleman. It's a pleasure to be here

today. It has been a long time.

My comments are going to be on what seems to be the least con-

troversial side of these two issues. They are going to be on dealer

options, but what I say will apply almost equally, I believe, to le-

verage transactions.

In fact, one thing I think is important is that dealer options and
leverage be treated by Congress and by the Commission in a com-
parable way. We are dealing with some very fundamental concepts

of commodities regulation here and, given the point of view on the

previous panel and the point of view we have heard on this panel,

it's clear that there are important segments of the industry that

have quite different perspectives. I congratulate Congress and this

subcommittee. I think you've got a big issue to deal with and it is a

fundamental one.

I work for Goldman, Sachs & Co., an investment bank in New
York. We have been an investment bank for 130 years. We have
been a registered FCM for 6 years. The firm is also the principal

owner of J. Aron & Co., a major international commodities dealer.

Prior to joining Goldman I was a Commissioner, as you know, at

the CFTC, and before that a member of the President's Council of

Economic Advisors.
At the outset, let me emphasize that Goldman, Sachs, and J.

Aron are institutional firms. We do not solicit business from the

general public. Dealer options are, in my opinion, a creation of reg-

ulation as an investment vehicle that exists really solely for sale to

the general public, not a vehicle for sale to commercial firms. Al-

though we have no present plans to either grant or to offer dealer

options, we do object very strenuously to the artificial barriers that

have been created to our entry into this business, should we elect

to do so.

My observations about dealer options will cover three issues:

First, the virtual monopoly that has been created in granting
dealer options—not in selling them, but in granting them; second,

whether or not, in view of the Commission's limited resources,

dealer options continue to offer the unique advantages as they did

when they were first introduced before exchange-traded options

ever started and were permitted; and, third, how dealer options

should be limited if they are going to be permitted to continue.
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As presently regulated, the market for dealer options is very

anticompetitive, as Mr. Lehman just pointed out for leverage. The
same moratorium exists. In order to be a grantor of dealer options

a number of requirements have to be met, and among those re-

quirements is the CFTC's rule that a dealer option grantor was in

the business of granting dealer options on May 1, 1978.

This grandfather clause is, in my opinion, the most anticompeti-

tive feature of commodities regulation today. It limits the number
of firms which are eligible to grant dealer options to no more than

five, and I think on an earlier panel we saw 99 percent of the

market in granting dealer options. This, in turn, has limited the

types of dealer options available to the general public and has cer-

tainly made such options more costly to purchase by the general

public, as cited in Chairman Phillips' statement.

The grandfather clause was adopted by the Commission in 1978

as a temporary measure, to give Congress an opportunity to deter-

mine whether dealer options should be permitted to continue and,

if so, on what terms. Later that year Congress added the general

prohibition and exempted dealer options in the statute. Section

4c(d) directed the Commission to issue new dealer option regula-

tions but permitted the old ones to remain in effect until the new
regulations could be issued. Congress specifically determined that

the new regulations should not include this grandfather clause.

Almost 6 years have elapsed since Congress directed the Commis-
sion to issue new dealer option regulations without a grandfather

clause. No regulations have been issued. This anticompetitive situa-

tion is very contrary to the public interest.

But this brings me to the second issue. If CFTC removes the

grandfather clause and its restriction, we can expect a number of

firms to be attracted to the dealer option granting market. The
presence of these new grantors will necessitate a substantial reallo-

cation of the Commission's slim resources. This raises the basic

question of whether or not dealer options continue to provide the

unique advantages which they did when they were first permitted

by CFTC in 1978.

When the Commission originally decided to allow dealer options

by a 3 to 2 vote, there were no exchange-traded options. As one of

the three votes in favor of permitting dealer options, I was con-

cerned that the marketplace had an economic need for options in-

struments which was not being satisfied. Today, by contrast, mem-
bers of the general public can use exchange-traded options.

Dealer options—and this has happened in our discussions

today—dealer options have sometimes been justified on economic

purpose or commercial grounds. This is simply not valid because

options transactions of a commercial nature are already permitted

under the CFTC's trade option exemption, although that trade

option exemption needs to be broadened to include a number of in-

vestment-related uses of options.

In brief, I ask this question: Why shouldn't commodity options be

regulated just like commodity futures? Either they are commercial

options analogous to forward contracts, which are exempted under

futures regulation, or they should be traded on exchanges. I realize

that statement leaves a little topic open called dealer options.
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This brings me to the third issue: Any justification for the sale of

off-exchange commodity options to the general public—and I em-
phasize that again—must depend on the concept that investors

would be permitted to use them as a vehicle to invest in assets like

precious metals. I personally do not see the same justification for

off-exchange options on traditional commodities like corn, cotton,

cocoa, and cattle, to name a few. Unlike precious metals, these tra-

ditional commodities do not have inventories that are large and
continuous in relation to annual consumption.

I believe any dealer option exemption should be limited to pre-

cious metals. This will conserve regulatory resources without, in

my opinion, interfering with legitimate economic or investment

purposes. By limiting dealer options to precious metals, the Com-
mission would be better able to actively regulate dealer options as

they have been doing and at the same time remove the anticom-

petitive prohibition on entry by new firms like my own that are

presently excluded from the business.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Seevers appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Gary, for your

statement. We do appreciate it.

Now to Mr. David Vogel, the final member of this panel. Mr.

Vogel?
Mr. Vogel. I want to make a brief statement and I will submit

my comments for the record.

STATEMENT OF DAVID J. VOGEL, SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT,
THOMPSON & McKINNON

Mr. Vogel. I am David J. Vogel. I am the senior vice president of

Thompson & McKinnon. I am director of its Equities and Futures

Division. I am also a member of the board of directors of the FIA
and the board of directors of the NFA.

I would like to make a few comments first about leverage per se

and what it is. I think that, like John Conheeney of Merrill Lynch,

we are not directly involved at this time in offering the traditional

leverage products that you would be concerned with in this meet-

ing. However, I would like to make the point that our firm is very

heavily involved in leverage by our clients, a quite pervasive busi-

ness in our firm. It runs the whole gamut of investment alterna-

tives that are available to our clients. We loan money against posi-

tions in the stock market; we loan money against our customers'

purchases of fixed income securities, and we have done so for over

50 years, and that is considered to be a very legitimate use of lever-

age. We are also involved in leverage transactions in forward mar-
kets in other areas. We deal in the local London gold market. We
deal in the cash gold market. We deal in the forward currency and
cash currency markets, both for our clients and for ourselves, at all

times.

The purpose of making these points is to show that leverage is

here. It is part of our business and we have the capability of han-

dling it. It is a very important part of our business. I find it very

interesting that I can loan someone money against a gold position
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after he takes delivery of the warehouse receipt but I can't loan

him money to make a purchase of gold prior to taking delivery on
exchange. I think that these are the kind of anomalies that are oc-

curring which I think need to be addressed. We are in the leverage

business. It is just a matter of how you want to define the leverage

business, what exact things can or cannot be offered.

So our first concern is that when this legislation is looked at, we
think there is a definitional problem that must be addressed and
be addressed very carefully. There are many, many legitimate uses

of leverage that are occurring now. We are concerned to a certain

extent that a broad moratorium or a broad enactment of legislation

would impair our ability to deal in this market.
I think the second point was well made by Mr. Conheeney and

Jack Lehman as well. There is a market out there. People are

buying these leverage contracts. They are involved in them and in-

volved in them quite heavily. It's not like we are going out and cre-

ating a product and trying to sell it to our public. Our public is out

there.

One of the things that I find most frustrating because we are a

dealer in the gold market—we sell coins, we sell bullion to our cli-

ents, but only on a cash basis—it is very irritating to see my clients

leave our firm and go to other dealers, some of them recognized,

some of them regulated leverage merchants, others who are un-

scrupulous boiler shops—take the money out of my firm and get

involved in contracts that I could be servicing just as well and on a

more regular basis, so I see the public desire is there and the

market is there.

The second thing is that I think that the idea of competition has

been talked about in this group quite a bit, and I think that's a

very important point. What regulation seems to do is to keep firms

like ourselves from these markets, even the firms that have been

around, as our firm has, for over 100 years, and has a clientele of

over half a million clients. We are not allowed to offer products to

our clients. If we were allowed to offer these products to our clients

and allowed to be active in this market, I think the competition

with firms like ours and Merrill Lynch and Shearson would do two
things: One, I think it would cut down on the abuses in these mar-

kets that we all seem to be concerned about, and it would add to

customer protection because the customer could use his existing

stock account or commodity account to leverage a purchase.

The second thing it would do, knowing—if you look at what has

happened to the commission structures of the commodity futures

business as far as FCM's are concerned, you get a very good picture

of what competition is and how friendly we can be at a meeting but

how voracious we are when it comes to competing with each other.

But I think that the act of allowing us into it would allow competi-

tion. I think Mr. Carabini this morning stated it very well: Let us

into it. Let us partake in this market, and let's let the market
decide if this product is a viable product. I think many of the

abuses that you see and many of the concerns that you have about

the pricing and about the customer protection, I think would be

taken care of.

The third point I am at is regulation. We are a highly regulated

firm. I've got a list in my notes that you see, and it's quite awe-



67

some, the number of firms who regulate us. I made a comment that
in our firm we have a room set aside where people are constantly
auditing us and looking at our procedures. But I think if you let

the firms in this who are regulated and who can be regulated, I

think to a great extent you can drive out the undesirable business-
es. I'm not talking about the pristine members of the leverage com-
munity but about the boiler shops that spring up. Mr. Clement
from the board said it very well. We are very sensitive to the arti-

cles that appear in magazines about people who do get defrauded
by boiler shops, and I think if you would let us compete with them
you would go a long way to driving these people out.

The last point is, I find it very unusual, as I mentioned before,

that I can sell coins on a cash basis and I can leverage that pur-
chase for you after you take it on exchange, but I can't leverage it

for you in the meantime. I think we are beginning to get to a point
where we are, like Mr. Glickman said, "It looks like a duck and it

sounds like a duck." We are in. We are ducks in this business right
now and I think we are there.

The regulatory point of view I addressed just for a moment, but I

think that the CFTC and the NFA have displayed their capabilities

over the last few years. I think they are more than capable, if ade-
quately funded, to supervise this market. I think there is a regis-

tration job that the NFA could do. Registering the people involved
in the market will go a long way to stopping abuse. I think the
CFTC has the capability, on the enforcement issue, to enforce the
regulations.

In conclusion, I very strongly recommend that the moratorium
be lifted on leverage products and on dealer options.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Vogel. That
does complete this panel but before we do the questioning we will

go to the other panel, and first hear Mr. Bob Wilmouth, president
of the National Futures Association in Chicago. Bob, it's good to

have you back. We have had you here many times and we're glad
to see you again.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT K. WILMOUTH, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
FUTURES ASSOCIATION

Mr. Wilmouth. Thank you very much, Chairman Jones and Mr.
Coleman.
Although this subcommittee knows NFA and was, in fact, instru-

mental in giving NFA the support it needed to get off the ground, I

would like to take just a minute to outline our role, to show where
leverage fits or rather currently does not fit into NFA's function.

NFA was made a possibility by the interest of Congress in seeing
self-regulation continue to work in the futures industry. NFA was
made a reality by the resolve of the futures industry to fulfill that
promise of self-regulation. We were formed by the futures industry
with a mandate to protect futures customers and improve the fu-

tures industry through efficient and effective self-regulation paid
for by the futures industry and not the Federal Treasury.
NFA carries out its mandate through many regulatory activities.

Our staff auditors, who number close to 100 now, perform onsite

inspections and audits of members to determine compliance with
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rules governing net capital, handling of customer funds, record-

keeping, and sales practices. We receive and analyze numerous fi-

nancial reports and continually monitor the financial condition of

the FCM's for which we are primarily responsible. We investigate

customer complaints. We enforce our rules prohibiting fraud and

requiring adherence to high standards of commercial honor and

just and equitable principles of trade.

NFA also administers the National Commodity Futures Exam
and requires each new applicant and associated person to take and

pass that examination. In the area of fitness screening, NFA has

also taken over from the CFTC responsibility for processing appli-

cations for all futures industry Federal registrations except floor

brokers.

In addition, NFA operates an arbitration forum where futures

customers can bring their complaints against NFA members con-

cerning futures transactions and obtain compensation if they de-

serve it.

Further, NFA constantly works to develop more mature stand-

ards for the conduct of business with futures customers, both

through the decisions of our business conduct committee and

through the adoption of rules by the board of directors with the

input of advisory committees.

Finally, NFA undertakes an educational effort directed at both

the membership and the investing public.

Now two points should be made clear from this brief overview of

NFA. First, NFA's mandate does not include regulation of leverage

transactions. Second, NFA has the potential to regulate leverage

transactions if it chooses to do so, as Chairman Phillips pointed out

this morning, and if the task were reasonably defined in coopera-

tion with the CFTC.
.

Regulation of leverage merchants in the areas of net capital,

handling of customer funds, recordkeeping and sales practices,

would not generally be different in kind from what NFA does now.

Certainly leverage merchants may present some special auditing

problem, not the least of which is how to inventory physical metal,

which one firm may store in many depositories including some

overseas, but these would not be insurmountable to an organization

with NFA's talents.

Of course, there would also be the question of how NFA would

recover the cost, which may be substantial, of supplying adequate

oversight of this market. Again, this problem could probably be

solved. I suspect that leverage merchants, as Mr. Carabini inferred

this morning, would be willing to pay their share for the chance to

be taken into the NFA fold.

But just because we could do it does not mean that we should do

it. There are many things NFA could do which, in the aggregate,

might tend to divert NFA from its primary mandate. NFA is struc-

tured, as Mr. Conheeney has pointed out, with a large and diverse

board of directors representing every facet of the futures industry.

It has been and will continue to be up to the board to decide

whether to expand the definition of instruments subject to NFA
regulation. It lies within the power of the board to do so by amend-

ing NFA's bylaws, subject of course to CFTC approval, and the

board has previously exercised that power to include dealer options
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within the scope of NFA regulation, and there have been no prob-

lems with the grantors in that area. I am certain that if the lever-

age issue is raised, the board will do what it collectively determines
is in the best interests of the public and the membership.
Having said all that about NFA's capabilities, let me make a few

observations about what we think is the proper focus in the discus-

sion of leverage instruments, and this tends to tie into some of Mr.
Glickman's comments earlier this morning. The CFTC has adopted
a precise, narrow definition of leverage and has set up a regulatory

structure for those instruments. Nevertheless, there may still be
problems presented by the offer and sale by registered leverage

transaction merchants of regulated leverage contracts that fit into

that narrow definition, but are those the most serious leverage

problems we face? What about the firms that do not choose to

structure their leverage contracts to come within the CFTC's defi-

nition? NFA is far more concerned with the wholesale frauds in

the sale of leverage contracts which fall outside that definition.

Firms only come under the CFTC's leverage regulations if they
volunteer by structuring their instruments to fit the definition. It

is a simple matter to not volunteer. All you need do is provide for

delivery under the contract in 9 years and 6 months, as Mr. Glick-

man again said this morning, instead of 10 years. In addition, we
have all seen how easy it is to construct more exotic variations on
the theme—contracts called deferred delivery or cash forward or

fixed cost, fixed maturity, or delayed delivery, which fall outside

the regulatory structure the CFTC has set up. As a result, the le-

verage industry is shadowed—or perhaps a better terminology is

overshadowed—by an underground commerce in leverage contracts

specifically structured to fall in a limbo between futures and lever-

age contracts. We're kidding ourselves if we don't think that the

shadow falls also, undeservedly, across the futures industry.

I do not presume to wager publicly on how NFA's board will

decide a particular issue, particularly with a number of my direc-

tors sitting here, but I am going to abandon that restraint in this

case. I would be willing to bet that NFA's board would not touch
the federally regulated leverage business with a 10-year pole unless

the shadow industry is vigorously and effectively pursued by those

with the authority to do it. NFA simply will not allow its good
name to be damaged through association in the public mind with
fraudulent businesses which, due to legal distinctions, NFA cannot
regulate. NFA urges the CFTC and the States to mount an effec-

tive effort to root out shadow leverage.

Fortunately, the equipment to perform that essential task is

being put in place. At the time the CFTC proposed its current le-

verage regulations, NFA commented that the proposed definition

was fine as long as it was clear that any leverage type instrument
outside of that definition was illegal. NFA is pleased to learn from
Chairman Phillips' comments this morning that the CFTC is

taking that essential step. NFA understands that the CFTC is pre-

pared to use its power and expertise to declare, as a matter of law,

that shadow leverage instruments are really illegal futures con-

tracts which have no refuge under Federal or State law.

That pronouncement, coupled with the adoption by the States of

the new model State commodity code, will arm State and Federal
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regulators to wage effective combat against shadow leverage. NFA
understands that the limited resources of the CFTC do not permit
it to enter this battle alone. The States will have to play a key role,

possibly the leading role. The model State commodity code makes
it illegal, per se, under State law to sell a contract which is illegal

under the Federal Commodity Exchange Act. Thus, under the
model code the States have a clear shot at the purveyors of such
contracts without having to go through the time- and resource-con-
suming process of assembling a complicated fraud prosecution.

It is essential that the States adopt the code and use its stream-
lined weapons against shadow leverage. CFTC is already showing
them the way with the case the CFTC brought recently against the
seller of a 5-year leverage contract in California.

In conclusion, NFA applauds this discussion of leverage contracts
and is confident that this process will aid in determining if lever-

age has a legitimate place. At the same time, NFA urges everyone
not to lose sight of the shadow that unregulated leverage dealers
cast over the leverage and the futures industry.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Wilmouth appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Wilmouth,
for a very good statement.
Now for the final witnesses, I am going to introduce them as a

pair: Mr. Chris Anderson, president of the National Association of
State Securities Administrators, and Mr. Michael Unger, director
of the Massachusetts Securities Division and Director of the North
American Securities Administrators Association.
Gentlemen, we are delighted to have both of you. I don't know if

both of you intend to testify or not but we will be glad to hear both
of you.

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL UNGER, DIRECTOR, NORTH AMERICAN
SECURITIES ADMINISTRATORS ASSOCIATION, INC.

Mr. Unger. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Mr. Unger, and we
do both intend to testify.

It's good to be back before this subcommittee. We appeared here
several years ago during the CFTC reauthorization and we appreci-
ate the opportunity to be here again to express some interests that
perhaps are not generally heard when issues affecting the commod-
ity industry are raised. We come here with no particular brief for
any business, but our main brief is the public which we are
charged to protect under our own State laws.
Our association, the North American Securities Administrators

Association, is comprised of 65 members from the States and the
Canadian Provinces. We have been in existence for 68 years and
during that period of time we like to think that the States have led
the fight against investment fraud, and particularly in the area of
exotic investments. Unfortunately, over such time period many, if

not a majority of the exotic investments which people have been
preyed upon by have commodity themes, and this has been most
particularly true within the past 10 or 15 years, as the chairman I

am sure is aware.
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rhe issues of fraud in the industry were raised several years ago
d addressed by Congress, and under the legislation that came out
the reauthorization hearings, the States were given authority, or
;her their authority to pursue exotic investment fraud was reaf-
med. States have responded to that challenge vigorously. The
ite of Florida and the State of New York have enacted legisla-

n and numerous other States have, either individually or togeth-
with the CFTC, pursued a variety of boilerroom con artists. The
BE case in New York was largely a result of the prosecutorial
orts of the attorney general of the State of New York,
rhrough the Commodities Committee that we have, chaired by
'. Anderson, we have developed a model code, working closely
;h the CFTC and the NFA, and that code will be presented to
r membership. It is probably the broadest legislation that has
m proposed to date. Mr. Anderson will address the details of
it in his testimony.
•'or many years now so-called leverage dealers have prospered in
•egulatory atmosphere of vagueness, preemption, and inaction,
1 in large part at the expense of an unsuspecting public. Few so-

sticated investors in gold or silver have ever heard of a leverage
tract, and for good reason. It is a variation on the more familiar
imodity futures contract and, in our view, created for no other
•pose than to avoid the rules that otherwise protect investors
ler existing schemes.
kmgress for more than 60 years has chosen to regulate commodi-
"utures contracts, and has done so by providing vehicles where
y were traded. The exchanges fulfill that need. These instru-
its, leverage instruments, are distinguishable from futures con-
its only by the fact that the dealers, instead of matching up
ers and sellers, take one side of the contract themselves. You
e heard explanations of that earlier today.
n editorial in the August 1 edition of The New York Times in
4 pointed out, and I quote, referring to leverage dealers:

ese dealers have no hope of attracting savvy investors. Their charges are much
er than the brokerage charges for regular futures, often many times higher. Le-
?e dealers prey on small investors too ignorant to shop for a better deal.

Dmmissioner West of the CFTC estimated, in hearings before
Commission last year, that approximately 12V6 percent of all

plaints received by the Commission revolved around leverage
-racts. Similarly, a Commission study in 1978 said that 11 major
rage firms had failed since 1973, leaving customers with $17.5
ion in losses. That is before even the more recent scams involv-
IGBE, Bullion Reserve of North America, J. David Dominelli,
many others since that time.
any observers in the futures industry—and you heard them
; this morning and this afternoon—believe that leverage con-
ts are nothing more than futures contracts which, by law, are
ired to be traded on futures exchanges. However, there are im-
ant differences between leverage and futures contracts. Unlike
res, leverage contracts are not required to demonstrate an eco-
ic purpose. Tom Loughran, former CFTC Director of Enforce-
t, was quoted in The Washington Post as saying: "The only
omic function of leverage contracts is to move money from the
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customer's pocket to the dealer's pocket faster than any investment
vehicle on earth."

In addition, because the leverage merchant acts as both trader

and marketmaker, leverage transactions have a built-in conflict of

interest. These instruments are ambiguous, illusory, and invented

solely for the purpose of benefiting those who sell them. For those

reasons, NASAA supports an outright ban on leverage contracts.

However, to the extent that any proposed legislation effectively

eliminates the existence of leverage contracts, NASAA will support

such legislation. Requiring regulation of leverage transactions

under the existing statutory scheme for futures is an important
step toward elimination of leverage contracts. The effect of requir-

ing these contracts to trade on an exchange will be to remove the

over-the-counter trading and subject participants and transactions

to exchange regulation and CFTC and NFA oversight. Under such
scrutiny, we believe it will be difficult if not impossible for leverage

contracts to compete with legitimate futures contracts.

Going last, we do have an advantage, Mr. Chairman. I would like

to address some of the points that have been raised during the tes-

timony that we have heard.

The issue of competition is rather critical to the decisions that

Congress must make. Presently you do have a monopolistic situa-

tion with the firms that are permitted to trade leverage, and un-

doubtedly there must be some pressure upon those of you who
must make these decisions as to whether that is a good or a bad
thing. Our suggestion would be not to look at it as being an anti-

competitive situation at present, but to simply ban the trading of

leverage contracts completely.

The issue of regulation has come up and who should do it and, if

so, how. The NFA and the CFTC have been recommended by indus-

try people. Most people prefer that the States not regulate because

of the various laws that they may be subject to, and that is under-

standable. However, Mr. Chairman, if you would recall, during re-

authorization there were some very great words and machinations
in these halls of Congress as far as the funding of the CFTC, as to

whether there should be user fees, and I am sure the NFA went
through similar experiences when they were trying to determine
how they would fund themselves. We have people from the legiti-

mate areas of industry saying, "Let NFA and let the CFTC do it."

Who is going to pay for it? If it costs a lot of money, will they be

willing to pay for it? Should the Federal taxpayers be paying for

the regulation of an instrument that essentially serves no economic
purpose? We believe that they should not be so paying for that.

As far as the nature of the existing instruments, they are noth-

ing more than over-the-counter trading in futures contracts today.

I would draw an analogy for you, the fact that the greatest prob-

lems in the securities industry exist in the over-the-counter mar-
kets, by and large the penny stocks. The problems in that area

have been raised repeatedly every time there is a hot issues

marked, and the regulators have to devote enormous amounts of

attention to cleaning up those markets every time there is a prob-

lem. The same would exist if you authorized the trading of leverage

contracts in an over-the-counter situation. It would be traded in a
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relatively unpoliced environment, off the exchanges, and that

would ultimately result in future difficulties.

The interest of the States in this area is paramount, Mr. Chair-

man, simply because we are the people, more often than not, who
receive the telephone calls from the investors who have been jeop-

ardized and victimized by leverage traders. Many of the reputable
firms that have appeared before you this morning and are on the

panel with us at this moment have expressed an interest in getting

into this field. Understandably, it is a lucrative field, but is it a
useful field? Does it serve an economic purpose? We believe the an-

swers to that must be "No."
Representations are made that by allowing further entry into the

leverage markets, the existence of reputable firms trading in these

markets would drive out the unscrupulous. I don't believe that for

a moment, Mr. Chairman, and I don't believe any of us who have
followed the scams in boiler rooms over the years would believe

that. In spite of the reputable firms, boiler rooms will spring up.

They won't be driven out by any number of the major wire houses
trading in the field. Leverage contracts simply need to be banned
outright to prevent any further abuse because, when there is

abuse, the legitimate industry is harmed, public confidence in the
commodities markets is harmed, and all of that does not assist the

economic policies and the economy of this country.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Unger appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Unger. We
do appreciate your presence. Now we will hear from Mr. Anderson.

STATEMENT OF CHRIS ANDERSON, CHAIRMAN, COMMODITIES
COMMITTEE, NORTH AMERICAN SECURITIES ADMINISTRATORS
ASSOCIATION, INC.

Mr. Anderson. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
My name is Chris Anderson. I am director of the division of secu-

rities for the office of the comptroller, State of Florida. I am also a
member of the CFTC's Advisory Committee on CFTC-State coopera-

tion. I am here today, however, in my capacity as chairman of the

Commodities Committee of NASAA.
NASAA is all too familiar with the pervasive menace that com-

modity fraud poses for the investing public. In 1982 NASAA testi-

fied before this subcommittee, as well as before the Senate Perma-
nent Subcommittee on Investigations, and recounted that since

1975 the fraudulent boiler room business has continued to be a
multimillion dollar industry, notwithstanding the regulation of the

CFTC. There is no doubt that the leverage business is lucrative for

leverage firms, but it is at the expense of the investing public.

In 1982 the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations

estimated annual public losses from fraudulent commodity schemes
at $200 million. In February 1984 the figure was revised upward to

$1 billion, a fivefold increase in only 2 years. The notorious Inter-

national Gold Bullion Exchange case is a good example of the tac-

tics used by unscrupulous sellers of exotic investments in strategic

metals. Extensive advertising in prominent newspapers such as the
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New York Times and the Wall Street Journal, and television com-
mercials during prime time network shows such as "The Winds of

War," contributed to the credibility and the air of legitimacy that

this scheme engendered. IGBE was charged with taking $70 million

of investors' money. Investigators found that all the investors had
invested in were gold-painted wooden blocks in the form of bullion.

High transaction costs in leverage contracts make it difficult for

investors to profit. A recent article in the "Washington Monthly"
on the subject of leverage contracts cited the example of a

PREMEX ad in USA Today which said investors could lock up
$10,000 of gold for $2,000 plus money market interest. The author

of the article pointed out that what the ad did not say, and what
many people find out too late, is that the firm's various fees and
charges averaged 9.5 percent, not just of the down payment but of

the total investment of $10,000. That means you would have to

make $950 on the deal just to break even.

Few professional investors would respond to such an advertise-

ment, but thousands of unsophisticated investors hand over their

life savings in response to such advertisements. These unsuspecting

investors also respond to the high-strung, fast-talking boiler room
salesmen offering golden investment opportunities by promising

unusually high profits and using delaying tactics to string victims

along.
The CFTC's Enforcement Division is simply not currently funded

or staffed to adequately meet the challenges presented by off-ex-

change commodities fraud. CFTC Chairperson Susan Phillips re-

cently told the FIA that the proposed Commission budget for the

coming fiscal year will result in a reduction in the number of en-

forcement cases pursued. Because of shrinking resources, the CFTC
will have to cut as many as 80 employees from its staff of 530. Ac-

cording to Ms. Phillips, the CFTC cutbacks may well force in-

creased reliance on self-regulation.

NASAA believes that a unified State legislative effort is needed

to complement and enhance the CFTC's regulatory and enforce-

ment efforts. For this reason, in January 1984 our Commodities

Committee began working, with the assistance of representatives of

the CFTC and the National Futures Association, to draft a model

State commodity code to take full advantage of the States' legisla-

tive jurisdiction reaffirmed by the open-season provisions of the

CEA.
The publicity surrounding the rise and fall of operators like

International Gold Bullion, Bullion Reserve of North America, and

J. David Dominelli, only underscores the need for the code. Over
the past year much work has been done on this model code. Two
drafts have been circulated for public comment. Our committee has

received and assessed a great number of comments on these drafts.

We have held meetings with representatives of the commodities in-

dustry in order to assure that our legislation does not unnecessar-

ily curb legitimate business interests.

Let me briefly state what the model code in its present form does

and does not do. The code does not prohibit or regulate commodity
transactions preempted by the Commodity Exchange Act and regu-

lated by the CFTC. The code does, however, prohibit certain trans-

actions such as off-exchange futures contracts and activities such
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as unregistered commodity pool operations that are also prohibited

by the act. The code also prohibits all other commodity transac-

tions not covered by the Commodity Exchange Act, except those of-

fered or sold by certain persons licensed or supervised by the Fed-

eral or State government or those transactions specifically permit-

ted under the terms of the code.

Included within the code's ban on off-exchange futures contracts

are those leverage or margin type transactions that masquerade as

leverage transactions, exclusively regulated by the CFTC under sec-

tion 19 of the CEA. The Commission has determined that section

19 covers leverage transactions of a 10-year duration or longer. The
offer and sale of other off-exchange future delivery instruments

are, as a matter of Federal law, illegal commodity futures con-

tracts. This has been made clear by a recent statement of the Com-
mission's general counsel and by a recent Commission enforcement

action. These transactions are also prohibited by the model State

commodity code, thereby giving the States the additional enforce-

ment tools for State court actions and administrative authority to

prosecute unlawful futures contract operations.

The model code thus seeks to avoid any uncertainty under State

law as to whether these transactions should be sold to the public.

They should not.

As Representative Glickman said when he spoke before our asso-

ciation in September:

Leverage has been a colossal consumer problem. Underlying questions about the

economic purpose of leverage have never been directly addressed. Instead, for 10

years Congress and the CFTC have wrestled with this anomaly which landed in this

special niche in the law due to more skillful lobbying, quite frankly, than for any
reasons inherent in the nature of the contracts or the logic of the act.

The model code seeks to avoid creating a similar anomaly with

respect to leverage-type transactions subject to the States' jurisdic-

tion. The sale of leverage-type transactions is fraught with an enor-

mous potential for fraud, including high-pressure sales tactics,

promises of huge and instant profits, and shady accounting, with-

out an ability of the States to effectively regulate a leverage firm's

sales practices and financial condition. Law enforcement officials in

one State will have serious difficulties getting a handle on leverage

firms which operate from another State. The leverage problem is

national in scope and crosses State borders through the use of

direct mail solicitation, banks of telephones with "800" numbers,

and interstate media advertising. The potential for customer abuse

poses unreasonable risks for the public.

Leverage contracts are nothing more than pure speculative in-

struments sold off an exchange. There is a place for commodity
speculation in future delivery instruments. It is on the exchanges,

where self-regulation and CFTC oversight protect the public. That
is what the Commodity Exchange Act is all about.

Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Anderson appears at the conclu-

sion of the hearing.]

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Anderson
and Mr. Unger, for good statements. We appreciate the two panels

being willing to sit together and to give us your views.
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The reason you have only two members left here is that the Sec-
retary of Agriculture is in the adjoining room, and he will be pre-

senting the 1985 farm proposal this afternoon to the full commit-
tee. That's the reason that you see no one here but Mr. Coleman
and myself.
Mr. Coleman, do you have any questions?
Mr. Coleman. No, just a request. Mr. Lehman indicated in his

testimony, and Mr. Conheeney, about the economic benefits of le-

verage contracts, and since a lot of ammunition has been fired on
the other side, I would ask at least you two gentlemen if not any-
body else—Mr. Vogel I think also addressed this issue—if you could
put forward a more detailed statement other than Mr. Lehman's as
to that question. We had additional testimony, and so there is a dif-

ference of opinion. I would like to have you address that in some
detail in letters to the committee, the economic benefits of leverage
contracts.

Mr. Lehman. I would be happy to.

Mr. Coleman. The other one is, why would the people who were
here earlier this morning request the lifting of the moratorium
when they are going to get competition from several of you at the
table? Why would it be in their self-interest to do so?

Mr. Unger. I would venture to say that one reason is, they fear

an outright ban, so the logical position to take would be to open it

up and let everybody in.

Mr. Coleman. I'm sorry. I didn't understand the first part of
your answer.
Mr. Unger. The people who are presently permitted to trade le-

verage contracts realize that the situation where they have a mo-
nopoly on the market now is not likely to last forever. There are
two alternatives: One is an outright ban on leverage; two is open-
ing it up. If you were in the business you would choose to open it

up and stay in business rather than go out of business.

Mr. Coleman. The Commission, of course, testified that they are
going to be very slow-moving on anything. I just toss that out
Mr. Conheeney. I would answer it in this way, Mr. Coleman. I

think that they have been under an awful lot of pressure, justified

or not, and they have been classified along with a number of firms
that are patently charlatans, who are operating outside the law. I

think they see it as giving them some credibility to be associated in

an industry with—maybe it's presumptuous to say—but we are, I

think, accepted as being honorable brokerage firms, and I think it

would give the public a better picture of the business that they are
in.

Mr. Coleman. Now you indicated that you would not open up a
shop tomorrow in leverage contracts if you were allowed, but don't
you anticipate movement in this area if it were to be opened up?
Mr. Conheeney. I think there will be a movement. I disagree

with the spokesman from the Chicago Mercantile Exchange in his

statement saying that everybody, all of us and everyone in our
business, would come in there tomorrow morning because we would
be in a position also of overcharging the public. That was the point
he was making. I would think that if I have to compete with my
friend David Vogel here or Jack Lehman, as he said, we are friends

but we are also competitors. We would have to offer a service and a
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product that would be competitive. It would be a very competitive

market, and I don't know that it would make that much economic
sense for me as a businessman to be in it. I would have to take a

look at that.

Mr. Coleman. Mr. Wilmouth, should I interpret your statement

as being totally against involvement in the regulation process?

Mr. Wilmouth. No, sir, not at all.

Mr. Coleman. I know you pointed out why you could but then

why you shouldn't.

Mr. Wilmouth. Well, let me put it this way. I think that if you
go back
Mr. Coleman. I know you have a board of directors.

Mr. Wilmouth. If you go back over the testimony this morning,

several members of our board or representatives of organizations

that are on our board testified vehemently against leverage con-

tracts and wanted them banned. The two gentlemen to my right

both serve on my board of directors and they would love—not

love—they would like to get into the leverage business at all.

I think what would happen is, if we worked out with the CFTC,
if the CFTC came to us and voluntarily asked us to take on lever-

age contracts, and we worked on a cooperative basis with the CFTC
on a plan, it would go to a vote of the board of directors and, quite

frankly, which way it would go I am really unprepared to say at

this stage of the game because we do have a number who would
favor it and some who wouldn't.

Mr. Coleman. Is there a veto? Somebody mentioned a veto earli-

er.

Mr. Wilmouth. No, I don't think there is. Our general counsel

reminded me, because I thought the same way Mr. Carabini did.

We have categories of voting—exchanges, FCM's, pool operators,

trading advisors, and so forth and so on, but they only have that

veto power, I believe, over dues and assessment fees and any major
changes. The taking on of a new responsibility, such as when we
took on dealer options, is just a vote by the board so it could be a

relatively simple majority. I believe that is right.

Mr. Coleman. I thank you.

Mr. Jones of Tennessee. Thank you very much, Mr. Coleman.
As we have in previous panels, the subcommittee, without objec-

tion, wants to reserve the right to correspond with any of you, due
to time, about questions that might arise.

I want to take this opportunity to thank all of you who have par-

ticipated today, those who appeared earlier and those who are here

right now. I think we have had a complete and a candid hearing. I

think the truth, the facts, and your feelings have been laid out

here before the subcommittee. The statements that you have made
will be read by the full subcommittee before any action is taken.

I believe this hearing has provided us with a complete record of

what is happening in leverage and dealer options. It is my feeling

that any legislative action on issues raised today should be consid-

ered only during CFTC reauthorization early next year. We are in

all sorts of problems as far as agriculture is concerned.

I want to thank all of you again for your cooperation, the fact

that you came here. I hope nobody misses his plane.
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Before I do adjourn the meeting, there is one gentleman in the
audience that I want to recognize because he was a former member
of the staff of this subcommittee, of the full committee, and of
CFTC, and now he has moved on to higher ground. That is Dr.
James Culver from Tennessee. He is from my district. Jim, we're
glad you are here today.

The subcommittee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:50 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-

vene at the call of the Chair.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]



79

Oral Statement of Susan M. Phillips
Chairman, Commodity Futures Trading Commission

before the

Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit and Rural Development
Committee on Agriculture

U.S. House of Representatives

March 20, 1985

Chairman Jones, Mr. Coleman, members of the subcommittee,

it is always a pleasure to appear before you.

Today, as you requested, I am prepared to address two

issues -- leverage transactions and dealer options. I appreciate

the opportunity to bring this committee up to date on the

Commission's regulatory programs in these two areas. I have

a prepared statement which I request be included in the record.

V.'ith your permission, I would like to highlight portions of that

statement at this time.

Leverage Transactions

I will start this morning with the Commission's leverage

regulatory program.

I want to make it clear from the outset that the

Commission does not anticipate lifting the moratoria on new

products or new entrants at this time. The Commission believes

that expansion of the program is not possible in view of the fact

that our comprehensive regulatory structure is untested and

only in the earliest stages of implementation.
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As a general matter, leverage regulation is complicated

and resource intensive, due to the nature of the instruments

being regulated, the operational differences in the leverage

firms, and the absence of a self-regulatory organization.

The Commission was given clear direction in its 1982

reauthorization to develop a program for the regulation of

leverage transactions. But the Commission's moratoria on new

entrants and products should stay in place until the Commission

determined it was prudent to lift them. The Commission published

proposed regulations for comment on June 23, 1983 and on

January 16, 1984, the Commission adopted interim final rules to

govern long leverage transactions. A copy of the regulations

is submitted for the record.

Although the January 1984 regulations did not encompass

the regulation of short leverage transactions, the comments

received on the proposed regulations suggested that short

contracts should be included in the leverage regulatory program.

On March 8, 1984, the Commission requested comment on whether and

how the interim final leverage rules could be amended to encompass

short leverage transactions.

On June 12, 1984, in a public meeting, the Commission

approved the incorporation of short leverage transactions and

directed the staff to draft the necessary technical and conforming

changes

.
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On January 2, 1985, the Commission published the technical

and conforming amendments to its interim final regulations to

accommodate short leverage transactions. At the same time, the

Commission published certain proposed substantive amendments to

the interim final rules. The regulations to accommodate short

leverage transactions became effective February 1, 1985, and

the comments received on the substantive amendments are currently

being reviewed by the staff. A copy of the regulations is also

submitted for the record.

Major Elements of the Leverage Program

1. Leverage Moratoria

There is a moratorium on the entry of new firms into the

leverage business. In addition, the types of commodities that

these firms may offer to the public under the standard leverage

agreement are also currently limited to gold and silver bullion

and bulk coins, platinum, copper, and certain foreign currencies.

To qualify under the moratoria, firms must demonstrate they were

offering contracts on June 1, 1978, for gold and silver bullion

and bulk coins and February 2, 1979, for each of the other leverage

commodities.

2

.

Leverage Definition

Briefly, a leverage contract is a standardized agreement

for the long-term (10 years or longer) purchase or sale by a

leverage customer of a leverage commodity.
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The contract provides for:

1) participation by the leverage transaction

merchant (LTM) as a principal in each

transaction;

2) initial and maintenance margin payments;

3) periodic payment by the leverage customer or

accrual of certain charges or fees;

4) delivery of a commodity in an amount and

form which can be readily purchased and

sold in normal commercial or retail channels;

5) delivery of the leverage commodity after

satisfaction of the balance due on the

contract; and

6) determination of the contract prices made

by the LTM.

3 . Registration

More is involved to register an LTM than a futures

commission merchant. Indeed, the review required for an LTM

involves much the same resources as are necessary to determine

whether to grant designation as a contract market to a new

commodity exchange.
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As mentioned earlier, a Leverage Transaction Merchant

(LTM) is the registration category of a firm offering leverage

contracts. Principals of the firm must pass fitness checks,

and sales personnel and certain supervisors must register as

Associated Persons (APs) of the LTM. In addition, leverage

commodities also are required to be registered.

4 . Net Capital Requirements

Net capital requirements are designed to assure the

financial integrity of the firm. This is particularly important

since the LTM is on the other side of every trade and is the only

source for resale or repurchase of the contract and ultimate

delivery, if any, on the contract.

In addition, there are certain segregation, sales practice

and disclosure requirements contained in the rules.

Implementation of Program

The Commission's leverage regulations generally have been

effective since April 13, 1984, although various aspects of

them have been implemented in a phased fashion. Three firms,

Monex International, Ltd. ("Monex"), International Precious

Metals Corporation ("IPMC"), and American Coin Exchange, Inc.

("ACE"), have applied for registration as LTMs. Each of the

three firms has continued to operate in reliance upon the

"grandfather" provision of the leverage rules.



84

Under the Commission's regulatory structure for leverage,

a number of steps must be completed before a final determination

can be made to grant an LTM registration: (1) fitness checks

on principals and associated persons; (2) financial audit;

(3) sales practice audit; (4) review of Disclosure Documents;

(5) review of applications for registration of leverage

commodities; and (6) review of moratoria compliance materials.

The registration process has involved the accommodation of

formerly unregulated, ongoing businesses into a new regulatory

framework of substantial complexity. As a consequence, significant

time has been expended in addressing exemption requests from the

firms based upon their need to phase into compliance with the

regulations because of the particular characteristics of their

individual operations. At present, IPMC and nine of its ten

leverage commodities have been registered. Applications for Monex

(20 leverage commodities) and ACE (4 leverage commodities) are pending

Details on the status of these applications are included in my full

statement, and a more detailed chronology of Commission and staff

actions and correspondence is attached for the record.

Commission Plans Unde r Current Authorities

In view of the complexity of the regulatory program needed

to address the trading of off-exchange instruments, the Commission

does not plan to lift the moratoria any time soon.
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The Subcommittee may be assured that the Commission will

not move precipitously in this area. We want to be sure that

effective regulations are in place and that those regulations

have been fully tested before we allow any expansion of off-

exchange trading, an area which is fraught with difficulties.

As many of you know, the Fiscal Year 1986 budget the Commission

has submitted assumes a continuation of the moratoria.

Not only is the regulation of off-exchange trading

resource intensive for the Commission, but the enforcement

of those programs also presents a number of challenges for

the Commission.

During the 1932 reauthorization proceedings, as many of

you will recall, off-exchange commodity fraud was a subject of

intense debate. Based on the number of illegal businesses selling

instruments similar to leverage contracts, the Commodity Exchange

Act was amended to clarify states' jurisdiction pertaining to

commodity-related activities conducted outside the Commission's

regulatory structure.

I know that Chris Anderson is here this morning representing

the North American Securities Administrators Association to address

these issues specifically, so I will not comment in detail on

their endeavors. I would just stress the importance of the

states' role in the Commission's off-exchange regulatory program

and the enforcement of that program. Some of their efforts in

the off-exchange area which are meant to complement the Commission's

regulatory program are still in the draft stage.
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So it still will be some time before the Commission can

assess whether or not adequate state protections are in place to

permit a recommendation that the moratoria should be lifted.

Certainly, any assistance the states may be able to provide will

be appreciated.

In sum, the Commission believes that significant progress

has been made to develop a comprehensive regulatory program for

the off-exchange offering of leverage contracts by leverage

transaction merchants. In view of the inherent dangers of

off-exchange instruments as recognized traditionally by the

Congress, the Commission has moved cautiously to implement

its regulatory program. The program has a number of safeguards

built into it, and the standards for gaining federal registration

status as an LTM are high, in specific recognition of the dangers

to the public of contracts for future delivery of a commodity

outside of the protection of a self-regulatory exchange

environment

.

Although the Commission's regulatory program is in place,

the moratoria on new products and new entrants are still needed.

We are in midstream in implementing our program and have not

begun an evaluation of it. The state efforts are also in early

stages. We will keep the Subcommittee apprised of the status of

these regulatory initiatives.
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Dealer Options

Now, let me take a few more minutes to bring members

of the subcommittee up to date on the Commission's program

on the class of off-exchange contracts known as dealer

options.

By way of background, the Commission put into effect

commodity option regulations in 1975 and 1976. Nevertheless,

fraudulent activities associated with the offer and sale of

off-exchange commodity options continued, which led the

Commission in April, 1978, to suspend all commodity option

transactions as of June 1, 1978. This suspension was subject

only to exemptions for certain "trade options" and, later,

"dealer options."

The Commission's option suspension, as well as exemptions

for trade options and dealer options, were codified by Congress

in the Futures Trading Act of 1978. The dealer option exemption

allows dealers who were in the options business on May 1, 1978,

to continue to grant options under regulatory oversight.

The Act directs the Commission to issue regulations

that would permit other grantors and futures commission merchants

to grant and offer dealer options subject to minimum requirements,
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On November 15, 1978, the Commission reissued and adopted

certain amendments to its existing commodity option rules.

These amendments were designed to permit firms that were not

doing business in 1978 to grant dealer options. Upon consideration

of public comments and a petition for reconsideration of such

rules, the Commission determined that further public participation

in the rulemaking process was needed. The Commission withdrew

the proposed rules and rule amendments and reissued them as

proposed rules in December, 1978.

As a result of the public comments received, a number

of changes were made to the proposed amendments. The Commission

determined to seek further public comment in April 1981. An

essential part of the proposal was the creation of a new

registration category for dealer option grantors.

The Commission also proposed to amend its rules (1) to

require segregation of certain funds; (2) to supplement the

net capital requirement; (3) to define the liability of dealers

and FCMs; (4) to specify FCM fitness requirements; and (5) to

establish more meaningful disclosure. These rules were

never finalized.

Since 1981, the Commission developed its separate pilot

programs for exchange-traded, non\agricultural and agricultural

options. In 1983, the Commission also promulgated regulations
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governing leverage transactions. The advent of exchange-

traded options and the leverage regulations have raised a

number of questions regarding dealer options and under what

circumstances these instruments should be permitted.

In light of these new developments, the Commission

began in 1984 to re-examine off-exchange options. A summary

of the staff review of the current status of dealer option

regulation is available for the record.

The Commission also felt that a review of sales practice

rules for leverage, dealer and exchange-traded options would

be an appropriate basis for considering any further revisions

to the rules. This comparison is now complete, and a copy is

being provided to the subcommittee.

Commission staff also undertook a review of the sales

practices of those FCMs which offer dealer options to the

public. This review suggested that the public purchasers of

dealer options may not be fully informed as to transaction

costs. As a result of this review, the National Futures

Association has now taken a more active role in auditing the

sales practices of its member FCMs which offer dealer options.

A copy of the review is available for the record.
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The Commission has now concluded to request additional

comments and has published an advance notice of proposed rulemaking

in the Federal Register (March 18, 1985 — copy attached).

Following the public comment, the Commission will consider the

best manner in which to proceed, consistent with the Commission's

other regulatory responsibilities and current budgetary

constraints.

The Commission has chosen to move cautiously in this

area, and we will keep the subcommittee informed as to our

progress.

I will be pleased to answer any questions on either of

these classes of off-exchange instruments.
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Statement of Susan M. Phillips
Chairman, Commodity Futures Trading Commission

before the

Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit and Rural Development
Committee on Agriculture

U.S. House of Representatives

March 20, 1985

Chairman Jones, Mr. Coleman, members of the subcommittee,

it is always a pleasure to appear before you.

Today, as you requested, I am prepared to address two

issues -- leverage transactions and dealer options. I appreciate

the opportunity to bring this committee up to date on the

Commission's regulatory programs in these two areas.

By way of background, you may know, that these hearings

are partially in response to legislation included in the Fiscal

Year 1905 appropriations bill in the Senate. The Senate bill

reiterated Congressional intent that moratoria on the entry of

new firms and the offer of new commodities by firms in the

leverage business should not be lifted until the Commission is

ready to take on what could be a sizeable task and until Congress

had the opportunity to revisit the issue. When that language

was deleted in Conference, Mr. de la Garza informed me that

he was requesting hearings on leverage and dealer options

regulation in early 1905.
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This morning, I would like to present several aspects

of the Commission's leveraye royulatory program. I will begin

with a brief chronology of what the Commission has accomplished

since the Congress last addressed leverage in the 1982 reauthoriza-

tion and then outline the major elements of the Commission's

leverage regulatory program.

I want to make it clear from the outset that the

Commission does not anticipate lifting the moratoria on new

products or new entrants at this time. The Commission believes

that expansion of the program is not possible in view of the fact

that our comprehensive reyulatory structure is untested and

only in the earliest stages of implementation. At the conclusion

of my comments, I will, of course, be happy to answer questions.

As a general matter, leverage regulation is complicated

and resource intensive, due to the nature of the instruments

being regulated, the operational differences in the leverage

firms, the absence of a self-rey ulatory organization, and the

large number of potential firms and commodities that might be

included in an expanded program. At present, there are three

firms which claim they are eligible for grandfather status

under the moratoria and which are interested in offering

leverage contracts under the regulations that the Commission

has developed.
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The Commission was given clear direction in its 1902

reauthorization to develop a program for the regulation of

leverage transactions. The Commission's mora tori a on new

entrants and products should stay in place until the Commission

determined it was prudent to lift them. Six months after the

President signed the Futures Trading Act of 1902, the Commissit>n

published a notice of availability of proposed regulations for

comment. That notice (40 Fed . Reg . 28666) appeared on June 23,

1903. The Commission received 52 written comments on the proposed

leverage regulations and making specific recommendations for

changes. On January 16, 1904, the Commission adopted interim

final rules to govern long leverage transactions, and these were

published in the Federal Register on February 13, 1904 (49 Fed. Reg .

5499) .

Although the Commission's January 1904 regulations did

not encompass the regulation of short leverage transactions,

the comments received on the proposed regulations indicated

interest in short leverage regulations and suggested that the

Congress intended that short contracts be included in the

leverage regulatory program. To assist in its determination as

to whether the regulations should be expanded to encompass short

leverage, on March 0, 1904, the Commission published a notice

(49 Fed . Reg . 0624) requesting comment on whether and how the

interim final leverage rules could be amended to encompass short

leverage transactions.

46-333 0-85
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On June 12, 1984, in a public meeting, the Commission,

based upon its understanding of Congressional intent, approved

the incorporation of short leverage transactions and directed

the staff to draft the necessary technical and conforming changes.

On January 2, 1905, the Commission published the technical

and conforming amendments to its. interim final regulations

(50 Fed . Reg . 22) accommodating short leverage transactions.

At the same time, the Commission published (50 Fed . Reg . 102)

certain proposed substantive amendments to the interim final

rules. The regulations to accommodate short leverage trans-

actions became effective February 1, 1985, and the comments

received on the substantive amendments are currently being

reviewed by the staff.

Major Elements of the Leverage Program

There are several components contained in the Commission's

regulatory program, most recently published on February 13, 1904,

49 Fed . Reg . 5499, and as amended on January 2, 1905, 50 Fed . Reg .

22 and 102. A copy of the regulations is attached for the record.

Leverage Moratoria

There is a moratorium on the entry of new firms into the

leverage business. In addition, the types of commodities that

these firms may offer to the public under the standard leverage

agreement are also currently limited to gold and silver bullion
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and bulk coins, platinum, copper, and certain foreign currencies.

To qualify under the moratoria, firms must demonstrate they were

offering contracts on June 1, 1978, for gold and silver bullion

and bulk coins and February 2, 1979, for each of the other

commodities that may be the subject of a leverage contract.

Before I get too far into other aspects of the regulations

or the current applicants to the Commission's program, a

presentation of the definition of leverage is appropriate.

Leverage Definition

A leverage contract is a standardized agreement for the

long-term (10 years or longer) purchase or sale by a leverage

customer of a leverage commodity.

The contract provides:

1) participation by the leverage transaction

merchant (LTM) as a principal in each

transaction;

2) initial and maintenance margin payments by

the leverage customer;

3) periodic payment by the leverage customer or-

accrual by the leverage transaction merchant

of a variable carrying charge or fee on. the
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unpaid balance of a long contract and periodic

payment or crediting by the LTM to the customer:

of a variable carrying charge or fee on the

initial value of the short leverage contract

plus any margin deposits made by the customer

in connection with a short leverage contract;

4) delivery of a commodity in an amount and

form which can be readily purchased and

sold in normal commercial or retail channels;

5) delivery of the leverage commodity after

satisfaction of the balance due on the

contract; and

6) determination of the contract purchase and

repurchase, or sale and resale prices made

by the LTM.

Regi strat ion

More is involved in making a determination regarding

registration as an LTM than is the case with an applicant for

registration as a futures commission merchant ("FCM"), which

requires only fitness checks and a review of the accountant's

report. indeed, the review required of an applicant for

registration as an LTM requires much the same resources as

are necessary to determine whether to grant designation as

a contract market to a new commodity exchange.
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As mentioned earlier, a Leverage Transaction Merchant

(LTM) is the principal classification of a firm offering leverage

contracts. Principals of the firm must pass fitness checks

and sales personnel and certain supervisors must register as

Associated Persons (APs) of the LTM, but additionally leverage

commodities also are required to be registered. Registration

of each commodity should help assure customers that they will

realize the economic value of their contracts. Leverage

commodities must be resalable in normal commercial or retail

market channels. This is the cornerstone of the registration

program.

Net Capital Requirements

Net capital requirements are designed to assure the

financial integrity of the firm which is particularly important

since the LTM is on the other side of every trade and is the only

source for resale or repurchase of the contract and ultimate

delivery, if any, on the contract. Each LTM must maintain a

minimum adjusted net capital of $2.5 million, plus an amount

equal to 20 percent of the market value of uncovered contracts.

The Commission has proposed to increase the minimum financial

requirement by an amount equal to 2-1/2 percent of the market

value of covered short contracts. Ninety percent of the amount

of the physical commodity subject to open contracts must be

covered of which 25 percent of the cover for the long* contracts

must be in warehouse receipts for the physical commodity.
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Implementation of Program

The Commission' 8 leverage regulations generally have been

effective since April 13, 1984, although various aspects of

them have been implemented in a phased fashion. Three firms,

Monex International, Ltd. ("Monex"), International Precious

Metals Corporation ("IPMC"), and American Coin Exchange, Inc.

("ACE"), have applied for registration as LTMs. A fourth

firm, First National Monetary Corporation ("FNMC"), applied

but subsequently withdrew its application and is challenging

the Commission's regulations in federal court proceedings in

Michigan. Two other firms indicated an interest in becoming

LTMs, but one never filed an application and the other filed

for bankruptcy. Each of the three firms which has applied to

the Commission for LTM status has continued to operate in reliance

upon the "grandfather" provision of the leverage rules. This

permits a firm to continue to offer leverage contracts to

the public, if it submitted certain specified information to the

Commission by April 13, 1904. Such information was to include

documentation that would demonstrate, among other things, that

the firm was engaged in a leverage business on the effective

date of the Commission's moratoria on the offer and sale of

leverage contracts. The Commission developed operational

standards for the grandfather provision because the Commission

recognized that it would be dealing with ongoing businesses and
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did not want to disrupt unduly those business operations. The

Commission also recognized that it might take a substantial

period of time before an ultimate determination could be mode

whether to grant or deny registration as an LTN. Firms thus

could continue operations under the grandfather provision

while the LTM application was being processed.

Under the Commission's regulatory structure for leverage,

the following steps must be completed before a final determination

can be made to grant an LTM registration: (1) fitness checks

on principals and associated persons; (2) financial audit;

(3) sales practice audit; (4) review of Disclosure Document;

(5) review of applications for registration of leverage

commodities; and (6) review of moratoria compliance materials.

The period of time necessary to evaluate an application for

registration as an LTM was lengthened by the request of the

applicant firms for "no-action" letters with respect to the

implementation of the interim final rules.

The registration process has involved the accommodation of

formerly unregulated, ongoing businesses into a new regulatory

framework of substantial complexity. As a consequence, significant

time lias been expended in addressing exemption requests from the

firms based upon their need to phase into compliance with the
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regulations because of the particularized characteristics of their

individual operations. A review of the current status of each

of the three applicants for registration as an LTM follows. In

addition, a more detailed chronology of Commission and staff

actions and correspondence is attached for the record.

Monex

The fitness checks on principals and associated persons

of Monex are essentially complete. Substantial financial audit

work has been done, including an on-site visit, but additional

audit work will be necessary before Monex can demonstrate full

compliance with the minimum adjusted net capital requirement

for an LTM. Monex still is changing some of its procedures.

A sales practice audit also has been conducted in conjunction

with its registration application.

Monex's Disclosure Document has been the subject of

extensive review resulting in an exchange of correspondence

over several months and most recently culminating in a letter

addressing certain deficiencies. The Commission staff

identified these deficiencies and presently is considering

them.

On September 27, 1984, the Commission brought an enforcement

action against Monex for failing to submit any of the registration

applications as required while continuing to offer leverage

contracts on all of its commodities. Among other sanctions,

Monex paid a $125,000 civil penalty to settle this lawsuit.



101

Subsequently, Monex fi.ed 20 leverage commodity registration

applications with the Commission, and these currently are being

reviewed by the staff.

With respect to the Monex LTM application, the staff

has ruled on 14 petitions for exemption from various provisions

of the leverage regulations which were filed by Monex. Among

these were petitions relating to cover, notification of interest

rate changes, the price change register, acknowledgement from the

customer fund depository, and also the refund following recission.

ACE

With respect to the American Coin Exchange (ACE), the

fitness checks on principals and associated persons are essentially

complete.

The financial audit has been completed, and the staff

reports that ACE appears to have complied with the minimum adjusted

net capital requirement for an LTM. Since ACE represents that

it has not engaged in sales of new leverage contracts since

the adoption of the Commission's comprehensive leverage rules,

but has merely continued to administer previously-entered

contracts, a sales practice audit has not yet been conducted.
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The staff has reviewed ACE's Disclosure Document and

ACE has responded with an extensive revision of the Document

now under staff review. ACE filed four leverage commodity

registration applications. Following a preliminary staff

review and an ongoing dialogue as to deficiencies in these

applications, ACE has responded with formal changes, and the

staff is reviewing that response.

ACE has submitted additional information about its

moratorium compliance which is currently under review.

The staff has ruled on one petition for exemption from

ACE concerning cover and is currently reviewing a second petition

dated February 22, 1905. Resolution of the deficiencies in

its Disclosure Document and leverage commodity applications

may require additional petitions.

IPMC

The fitness checks on principals and associated persons

of IPMC are complete. A financial audit has been conducted,

and IPMC appears to have complied with the minimum adjusted

net capital requirement. A sales practice audit also has been

conducted, and no evidence was found that IPMC's sales practices

constituted a basis for denial.
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The staff has reviewed IPMC's Disclosure Document and,

following two letters from the staff to IPMC and its responses,

the cited deficiencies were resolved. The staff has ruled on

13 petitions for exemption from IMPC, and three more relating

to the firm' 8 ongoing operations are pending. These involve

cover, certain definitions, records relating to loans in

connection with the purchase of physical cover, and the

break-even calculations.

The staff has recommended, and the Commission has approved

the registration of IPMC as an LTM. Nine out of ten of IPMC's

leverage commodity registrations have been approved. The staff

has sent a letter to IPMC enumerating certain deficiencies in its

remaining registration application and is awaiting IPMC's response,

Commission Plans Under Current Authorities

The Commission is pleased to report to the Congress its

progress in implementing a comprehensive leverage regulatory

program. In view of the complexity of that program needed to

address difficulties associated with the trading of off-

exchange instruments, the Commission does not plan to lift

the moratoria any time soon. The inoratoria on new entrants

and products should remain in place until the Commission has

had time to evaluate the sufficiency and effectiveness of the

program.
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The Subcommittee may be assured that the Commission will

not move precipitously in this area. We want to be sure that

effective regulations are in place and that those regulations

have been fully tested before we allow any expansion of off-

exchange trading, an area which is fraught with difficulties.

As many of you know, the Fiscal Year 1906 budget the Commission

has submitted assumes a continuation of the moratoria.

Not only is the regulation of off-exchange trading

resource intensive for the Commission, but the enforcement

of those programs also presents a number of challenges for

the Commission.

During the 1902 reau thoriza tion proceedings as many of

you will recall, off-exchange commodity fraud was a subject

of intense debate. Based on the number of illegal businesses

selling instruments similar to leverage contracts, the Commodity

Exchange Act was amended to clarify states' jurisdiction

pertaining to commodity-related activities conducted outside

the Commission's regulatory structure. While I know

Chris Anderson is here this morning representing the North

American Securities Administrators Association to address these

issues specifically, I do want to comment on the importance of

the states' role in the Commission's of f-excliange regulatory

program and the enforcement of that program.
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Section 6d of the Act generally authorizes the states

to enforce the Commodity Exchange Act and the Commission's

regulations in the federal courts and to take enforcement action

in state court against Commission registrants for fraudulent

conduct proscribed by the Act and Commission rules. Notwith-

standing this authorization, however, and based upon the states'

limited utilization to date of their authority under Section 6d

since its enactment in 1970 and as amended in 1902, the

Commission does not anticipate a large number of actions to be

initiated by the states under Section 6d in the foreseeable

future to enforce compliance with the Commission's leverage

regulations.

Also, Section 12(e) of the Act allows the states to

apply their own laws against individuals or firms engaged in the

sale of off-exchange future delivery instruments which are not

exchange-traded futures or are not leverage transactions covered

by Section 19 of the Act. In light of this authority, NASAA

recently' has proposed a Model State Commodity Code which

addresses the subject of the regulation of certain off-exchange -

transactions by the states. I understand that under the most

recent version of the proposed Model State Code, certain trans-

actions other than those exclusively regulated by the Commission

under Section 19 of the Act would be prohibited as off-exchange

futures contracts. Should NASAA ultimately adopt this provision

and a significant number of states enact the Model State Code
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into law, it still will be some time before the Commission can

assess whether or not adequate protections are in place to permit

a recommendation that the moratoria should be lifted. Certainly,

any assistance the states may be able to provide will be appreciated.

In sum, the Commission believes that significant progress

has been made to develop a comprehensive regulatory program for

the off-exchange offering of leverage contracts by leverage

transaction merchants. In view of the inherent dangers of

off-exchange instruments as recognized traditionally by the

Congress, the Commission has moved cautiously to implement

its regulatory program. The program has a number of safeguards

built into it and the standards for gaining federal registration

status as an LTM are high in specific recognition of the dangers

to the public of contracts for future delivery of a commodity

outside of the protection of a self-regulatory exchange

environment

.

Although the Commission's regulatory procjram is in place,

the moratoria on new products and new entrants is needed nevertheless.

Three firms have applied for federal status as an LTM, and one

registration has been granted. The states are also moving to

develop regulatory and enforcement proyrams to cover of f-oxchango

instruments to complement those under the Commodity Exchange Act.

We appreciate the opportunity to apprise the Subcommittee of

the status of these initiatives.



107

Dealer Options

Now, let me take a few more minutes to bring members

of the subcommittee up to date on the Commission's proyrain

on the class of off-exchange contracts known as dealer

options.

Before addressing the present status of the regulation

of dealer option transactions, I believe a review is appropriate.

As the members of the subcommittee may recall, despite

the Commission's implementation and enforcement of commodity

option regulations in 1975 and 1976, fraudulent activities

associated with the offer and sale of off-exchange commodity

options continued. These activities led the Commission in

April, 1970, to suspend all commodity option transactions as

of June 1, 1970. This suspension was subject only to exemptions

for certain "trade options" and, later, "dealer options."

The Commission's option suspension, as well as exemptions

for trade options and dealer options, were codified by Congress

in the Futures Trading Act of 1970. The dealer option exemption,

set forth in subsection 4c(d)(l) of the Commodity Exchange Act

("Act"), provides that:
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(1) any person domiciled in the United States

who on May 1, 1970, was in the business of granting

an option on a physical commodity [other than

agricultural commodities] and soiling, producing,

or otherwise using that commodity, may continue to

grant or issue options on that commodity in

accordance with Commission regulations in effect

on August 17, 1970, until thirty days after the

effective date of regulations issued by the

Commission under clause (2) of this subsection . . .

Subsection 4c(d)(2) of the Act directs the Commission to issue

regulations that would permit other grantors and futures commission

merchants to granL and offer dealer options subject to minimum

requirements specified in that subsection, as well as "any additional

uniform and reasonable terms and conditions the Commission may

prescribe, including registration with the Commission." I

should point out that only FCMs are allowed to offer dealer

options. The Commission also is authorized to permit

persons not domiciled in the United States to grant options

under subsection 4c(d) of the Act. The Commission may adopt

such rules and orders to provide protection to purchasers that

are substantially the equivalent of those applicable to grantors

domiciled in the United Stntes. Finally, subsection 4c(e) of

the Act authorizes the Commission to adopt rules, after public

notice and opportunity for hearing, prohibiting the granting

of dealer options if the Commission determines that such options

are contrary to the public interest.
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Following the enactment of the Futureu Trading Act of 1970,

the Commission, on November 15, 1970, reissued and adopted

certain amendments to its existing commodity option rules.

These amendments were designed to permit firms that were not

doing business in 1970 to grant dealer options. Those rules

and rule amendments were to have become effective on December 21,

1970. Upon further consideration of public comments and a petition

for reconsideration of such rules, however, the Commission

determined that further public participation in the rulemaking

process was needed. Therefore, on December 20, 1970, the

Commission published a notice in the Federal Register revoking

the 1970 rules and rule amendments and reissuing them as proposed

rules. As a result, the then existing Commission regulations,

which applied only to firms doing business on May 1, 1970,

continued in effect. Dealer option grantors today must operate

under the original regulatory structure put into place in 1975-70.

Au a result of the public comments received in response

to the December 20 Federal Register release, a number of changes

were made to the proposed amendments. The Commission determined

to seek further public comment in 1901. This action was taken

because (1) substantial changes had been made in a number of

the prior proposals; (2) the Commission proposed additional rules

to implement proposals which previously were presented only as

narrative requests for comment; and (3) other amendments were

being proposed for the first time.
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The proposed rules, published in April 1981, would have

permitted firms not doing business in 1978 to grant dealer

options and specified the conditions under which such offerings

could be made. An essential part of the proposal was the

creation of a new registration category for dealer option

grantors. The registration requirement was intended to ensure

that dealer option grantors were subject to the same standards

of fitness required of other commodity professionals and to

provide a framework for assessing a prospective grantor's

compliance with certain requirements of subsection 4c(d)(2) of

the Act.

The Commission also proposed to amend its rules (1) to

require futures commission merchants ("FCMs") to segregate 100%

of that portion of the purchase price paid to the grantor;

(2) to supplement the S5 million net worth requirement of

section 4c(d)(2) with a minimum net capital requirement;

(3) to retain those provisions of its rules that require dealer

option grantors contractually to assume joint and several

liability for certain acts or omissions of FCMs selling their

options; (4) to require FCMs that sell dealer options to obtain

evidence that the grantor is qualified to write such options; and

(5) to establish more meaningful disclosure in the summary

disclosure statement required by its rules.
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Also in 1901, the Commission developed its three-year

pilot program for exchange-traded non-agricultural options.

Initially, each exchange was allowed to submit an application

for one option on a futures contract and one option on a physical

commodity. That program has been expanded twice, and each exchange

may now apply for up to five options per exchange with no more

than. two of those being an option on a physical commodity. Each

expansion has been allowed only following Commission justification

of its ability to regulate the option program being sent to

the Congress with the appropriate 30-day layover period.

Subsequently, the Futures Trading Act of 1902 lifted the ban

on exchange-traded agricultural options, and the Commission

has now put into place a three-year pilot program for those options,

Exchanges can now each apply to trade two agricultural options.

Altogether, the Commission has now designated 22 options on 10

exchanges. Nineteen currently are trading; nine of the 19 are

agricultural options.

The advent of exchange-traded options has, however,

raised a number of questions regarding dealer options and under

what circumstances these instruments should be permitted.

In light of the exchange option pilot programs, the

Commission began in 1904 to re-examine off-exchange options.

To begin this process, the Commission requested a staff review

of the current status of dealer option regulation. That was

submitted to the Commission on April 23, 1984. A copy of the

summary memorandum is available for the record.
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Subsequently, the Commission determined that a review

of sales practice rules for leverage, and for dealer and exchange-

traded options would be an appropriate basis for considering any

further revisions to the rules. . The regulations the Commission

promulgated governing leverage transactions require extensive

disclosure to customers and afford customers certain protections

which the current and proposed dealer options regulations do hot

provide. The Commission has compared the regulations governing

leverage and exchange-traded options with the proposed regulations

governing dealer options. This comparison is now complete, and

a copy is being provided to the subcommittee.

As a part of its review process, Commission staff also

undertook a review of the sales practices of those FCMs which

offer dealer options to the public. This review disclosed that

generally FCMs which charged the highest mark-ups represented

the majority of volume and open interest in the dealer options

market. This may suggest that the public purchasers of dealer options

may not be fully informed as Lu transaction costs. A related benefit

of this review is that the National Futures Association has taken

a more active cole in auditing the sales practices of its member

PCMa which offer dealer options. A copy of the review is available

for the record.
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The Commission concluded after its rules comparison and

sales practice review to request additional comments, for

instance, should Commission regulated transactions tliut arc-

offered to the public be subjeat to the same level of customer

and market protection requirements? Would regulatory differences

grant an instrument a competitive edge because of any special

treatment? The Commission s requesting such comment to

assist it in determining whother it is necessary to write final

dealer option rules or to initiate new proposals. To this end,

an advance notice of proposed rulemaking was published in the

Federal Register on Monday, March IB, 1985 (copy attached).

Following the public comment, the Commission will consider the

best manner in which to proceed, consistent with the Commission's

other regulatory responsibilities and current budgetary

constraints.

In closing, I must emphasize once again that the words,

"other regulatory responsibilities and current budgetary constraints,"

are keys to whatever final approach the Commission may take in

regard to any off-exchange instrument. The Commission has chosen

to move cautiously, and we will keep the subcommittee informed as

to our progress in this area.
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Attachments to T ^timony of Susan M. Phillips, Chairman
Commodicy Futures Trading Commission

1. Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions, Interim Final
Rules, February 13, 1984, 49 Fed . Reg . 5499.

2. Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions, Proposed Rules,
50 Fed. Reg. 102, Ja- jary 2, 1985.

3. Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions, Amendments to

Interim Final Rules, 50 Fed . Reg . 22, January 2, 1985.

4. Chronology of Leverage Activities — January, 1983 through
March 15, 1985, Division of Trading & Markets.

5. Informational Memorandum (April 23, 1984), History of Subsection
4c(d) of the Act and Part 32 of the Commission's Regulations
Concerning Dealer Options, Division of Trading & Markets.

6. Comparison of Current and Proposed Customer Protection Rules
Governing Dealer Options with Rules Governing Exchange-Traded
Options and Leverage Transactions.

7. Advisory Memorandum, Information on Results of A Special Review
of Dealer Options Trading, March 14, 1984, Division of Trading &

Markets.

8. Supplemental Informational Memorandum, Results of Additional
Reviews of Sales Practices of Firms Retailing Dealer Options,
August 2, 1984, Division of Trading & Markets.

9. Advance Notice of Proposed Rulemaking— Dealer and Trade Options,
Division of Trading & Markets.

(The attachments referred to above are held in the

committee files.)
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STATEMENT OF DAVID M. KAHRNOFF

VICE PRESIDENT

INTERNATIONAL PRECIOUS METALS CORPORATION

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, my name is David

M. Kahrnoff. I am a Vice President of International Precious

Metals Corporation (IPMC). I thank you for the opportunity to

present this testimony in connection with your hearings on the

regulation of off-exchange commodities transactions.

IPMC was formed in 1973 as a subsidiary of Multivest, Inc., a

company with activities in real estate, securities and

insurance. IPMC's principal business involves the sale of

leverage contracts on gold and silver bullion and coins and

copper. (Attached is a copy of IPMC's Customer Disclosure

Statement and Leverage Account Agreement which more fully

describes the company, the contract and the commodities).

IPMC also buys and sells gold and silver bullion and coins,

copper and platinum on a cash basis for immediate delivery.

Through its subsidiary, IPMC Options Ltd., a futures commission

merchant (FCM), the company sells dealer options covering gold,

silver, platinum, copper and gold and silver coins.

During the past five years IPMC's gross revenues have averaged

in excess of $100 million annually. IPMC currently employs

approximately 140 persons. A list of the principal officers of

IPMC and additional information about its business are

contained in the attached Disclosure Statement.

-1-
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IPMC is registered with the Commodity Futures Trading

Commission (CFTC) as a Leverage Transaction Merchant (LTM)

under the Interim Final Rules for Certain Leverage Transactions

("the Regulations"). Its officers and sales representatives

are also registered with the CFTC. IPMC is a voluntary member

of the National Futures Association (NFA). IPMC Options Ltd.

is a member of the NFA and a member of the Futures Industry

Association.

Prior to the issuance of the Regulations in 1984, IPMC, on a

voluntary basis, followed practices which included, among

others, 100* cover of its delivery obligations, complete

segregation of customer funds and disclosure of the terms and

conditions of its leverage contract and the risks of the

investment, as well as time stamping to validate price at the

moment of execution.

Since the effective date of the various sections of the

Regulations, IPMC has been in compliance with those

Regulations. To the extent that the Regulations required

changes in its practices and policies, IPMC has implemented

such changes or requested exemption from them in accordance

with the provisions of the Regulations.
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I. IPMC's view of the adequacy of the recently imposed

regulatory structure . It is IPMC's view that the

Regulations are appropriate in concept, but unduly

burdensome and unfair with respect to certain disclosure

and financial rules. IPMC has also submitted comments to

the CFTC regarding additional recently proposed

regulations.

It is IPMC's view that the present regulatory structure is

more than adequate to reasonably provide customer

protection, prevent manipulation and fraud and insure the

financial integrity of the transactions. Similar detailed

rules have not been published for the more complex

exchange-traded futures contracts which are, in some ways,

a competitive product. For example, note the extent of

the attached IPMC customer disclosures, all of which are

required, and compare them to the attached copy of the

required one page standard disclosure statement for

futures contracts sold by FCM's.

II. Problems facing the industry . We feel that the major

problem facing the leverage industry is the faulty

perception of that industry on the part of a number of

groups.

-3-
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It appears to us that the futures exchanges view the

leverage contract industry as a direct threat to their

futures business rather than recognizing it as a

commercial user of exchange-traded futures contracts and

options and a source of additional business to them. The

exchanges may perceive leverage contracts as causing a

reduction in small futures trades on which the exchange

members can presently generate a larger average profit per

trade.

Further, some regulators, elected officials and the media

seem to confuse the leverage contract industry with the

unregistered, non-regulated and, often, fraudulent

commodities businesses that are flourishing throughout the

country today.

III. Trading leverage contracts on exchanges . Leverage

contracts, by definition, are standardized arrangements

(which vary from dealer to dealer) between dealers as

principals and their customers and, accordingly, are not

appropriate for exchange trading any more than forward

contracts between two commercial dealers are appropriate

for such trading.

-4-



119

Those advocating banning leverage contracts by requiring

them to be traded on an exchange maintain that there are

no substant

i

tive differences between leverage contracts

and futures contracts. They hold that a leverage contract

is nothing more than a futures contract not traded on an

exchange. While there are certain differences between the

two contracts that arise only from the fact that leverage

contracts are not traded on an exchange, it is perhaps, in

part, those very differences that provide some of the

features that appeal to many leverage contract customers.

Some of the major differences are:

1. Leverage contract pricing is based on the current

spot or cash market as opposed to futures pricing

which is based on a deferred delivery month.

2. Leverage contract prices are based on discovery

from other verifiable publicly available market

sources, validated with a one-minute time stamping

audit trail.

3. Leverage contract prices are not restricted by

limit moves which can trap an unwary investor into

a loss position.

-5-
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4. Leverage contracts provide the customer with the

ability to chose his time and place of delivery,

unlike futures contracts which require delivery on

open contracts during specific months and at

designated delivery points.

5. The simplified federal income tax treatment using

the six-month long-term capital gain rule applies

to leverage contracts, rather than the 601/40%

mark-to-market rule that applies to futures

contracts.

6. LTM's provide an active trading day that is at

least twice as long as that available through

FCM's for exchange-traded futures contracts.

The attempt to "shoe horn" the leverage contract into the

definition of a futures contract is a weak one at best.

Attached to this Statement is a schedule summarizing the

above differences between futures contracts and leverage

contracts in greater detail, along with some additional

differences not covered elsewhere in this Statement.
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IV. Regulation by the NFA . We have previously advised the

CFTC that IPMC is in favor of having the leverage industry

regulated by a designated self -regulatory organization,

such as the NFA. IPMC supports this approach, because it

believes that the NFA should be encouraged to include

LTM's as a separate category within its membership and

under its regulatory responsibilities. Current NFA

supervision, audits and examinations of FCM's and other

registrants provide it with the necessary experience and

competence to supervise and audit the activities of LTM's

in the same manner. IPMC would welcome the opportunity to

participate in the development of a self -regulatory

proposal.

V. Lifting of the current moratoria . IPMC is on record with

the CFTC as being in favor of lifting the moratorium on

products sold by existing leverage merchants and the

moratorium on the entry of new leverage merchants into the

business.

-7-
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It is IPMC's position that, in the interest of furthering

competition, it would be most appropriate for the CFTC to

lift the moratoria now that the Regulations are

effective. We feel that properly enforced regulations

will adequately protect leverage customers against any

potential abuses. Further, the greatest interest in

entering this business has been shown by the large,

traditional retail investment houses. Small, marginal

companies cannot meet the high capital requirements of the

leverage contract business. Clearly, the moratorium on

the entry of new firms into the leverage contract business

is unnecessary.

Since the Regulations are sufficiently standardized to

effectively cover the sale of any product by an LTM, it is

our feeling that the moratorium on the addition of new

products by existing LTM's is totally unnecessary,

especially since it results in competing LTM's being

unable to sell products already sold on leverage contract

by other LTM' s.

-8-
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In summary, it is our feeling that the two moratoria are

unnecessary, anticompetitive and contrary to the best

interest of the investing public and the commodity

business as a whole.

IPMC feels that the issue of regulating leverage contracts,

along with the larger issue of non-exchange traded instruments

generally, is a part of the greater question of whether the

CFTC will maintain its position as the regulator of the

commodities industry or if its exclusive jurisdiction in this

area will be fragmented to other federal agencies and to the

States .

We appreciate the opportunity to present this information to

the Subcommittee, and stand ready to supply additional data, if

necessary.

(Attachments follow:)

-9-
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COMPARISON OF LEVERAGE CONTRACTS AND FUTURES CONTRACTS

Leviragi Contracts Futures Contracts

Nature A leverage contract transaction
of the results in the purchase (sale) of

Transaction a commodity at the current spot
price for payment and delivery at

a date selected By the customer.

A -futures contract transaction
results 1 n an agreement to enter
into a spot contract purchase (sale)

during a designated -future month
at an agreed to price.

Economic Retail acquisition or investment,

Utility with prices based on domestic and

to the User international spot market prices.

Commercial justi -f ication required.
Exchange acts as a price discovery
mechanism.

Reason or Accumulate or invest in metals or

Purpose other commodities. Speculate on
price movement.

Trans-fer -financial risk,
on price movement.

Speculate

Principal
Users

Small investors. Commercials, hedgers, large traders
and speculators.

Principal - Retail Customer Broker - Customer

Price
Based on

Spot (cash) market price for
immediate delivery.

Future price.

Carrying Fully disclosed. Charged monthly
COSt at a variable rate on the unpaid

balance. (Unpaid balance is the
contract price, plus charges,
less cash payments made.)

Not separately disclosed. Included
in the future price at a fixed rate
on the full contract price, with no
reduction for cash deposits paid in.

Price
Movement

Fully reflects all dally price
changes, without limit.

Dally price movement limited to
maximums set by exchange rules.

Initial
Margi n

Required

Generally 13"/. to 20X of thi
contract price.

Generally about 5X of the contract
price.

Contract
Term

At least ten years. Specific delivery months, with most

active trading in the nearby two

to four month maturities.

-1-
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COMPARISON OF LEVERAGE CONTRACTS AND FUTURES CONTRACTS

Leverage Contract* Futures Contract*

Del 1 very The actual physical commodity is
del i vtred.

A warehouse receipt covering the
commodity stored in the depository
selected by the short position
hoi der

.

Del l very
-Shorts

Made at any ti me chosen by the
customer during the term of ths
contract.

Mandatory on open posi tl ons onl

y

dun ng each delivery month on the
day chosen by the holder of the
short position.

Delivery Taken at any time during the term
-Longs of the contract upon payment l

n

full by the customer.

Involuntary. Forced by the action
of the short position holder, with
payment due on the settlement date.

Delivery For longs, at the choice o-f the
Points customer, by pick-up at the

LTM's office, by registered
insured mail to the customer's
home or bank, or at any designated
deposi tory.

Only at exchange-certified
depositories.

Tax All short-term capital gain or
Treatment loss if held six months or 1 ess.

All long-term capital gain or
loss if held over six months.

Tax event occurs only on sale or
exchange of the leverage contract
or of the commodi t y del i vered to
the long, but not at the time of
del i very. There *rm no mark-to-
market rules at year-end.

Carrying costs Arm generally
deductible when paid by a cash
basis taxpayer

.

All capital gain or loss is 60'/.

long-term, 407. short-term.
Tax event occurs at sale, exchanga
or delivery. Open positions »rw
marked-to-mar ket on the last day
of the taxable year.

Carrying costs are included in ths
capital gain or loss calculation.

Trading
Hours

Generally 11 to 13 hours each
day, plus Saturdays.

Generally 5 hours each day,
Monday through Fri day.

-2-
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COMPARISON OF LEVERAGE CONTRACTS AND FUTURES CONTRACTS

Leverage Contracts Futures Contracts

Regulatory
Requirements:

Minimum Minimum 0**2,500,000 plus 10*/. of Minimum of sSO,000, subject to
Net Capital uncovered positions. additional capital requirements

based on outstanding positions.

Involuntary Permitted only if account equity No similar restriction.
Liquidation is below 50*/. of minimum margin,
without
Margin Call

Right of Customer may rescind within No similar requirement.
Rescission three days after receipt of

trade confirmation, with liability
for actual market losses.

Signed Detailed disclosure requirements Single page risk disclosure.
Disclosure explaining commodities traded.
Document risks, margin rules, liquidation
in Advance rules, breakeven levels, fees,
of First pricing, delivery, method of
Trade covering obligations, segregation

and information about the LTM,
including the names and background
of the principal officers and a

description of any material
administrative or civil actions
involving the LTM or its
principals.

One-minute Required at the time of execution Proposed, but not presently required.
Time of each trade for audit trail to
Stamping validate pricing.

IPMC 03/20/65

-3-
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RISK DISCLOSURE STATEMENT

This statement is furnished to you because rule 1 55 ol the Commodity Futures Trading Commission requires It.

The risk of loss in trading commodity futures contracts can be substantial You should, therefore, carefully consider whether

such trading is auitabta for you in light of your financial condition. In considering whether to trade, you should be aware of the

following:

(1) You may sustain a total loss of the initial margin funds and any additional funds that you deposit wrth your broker to

establish or maintain a position in the commodity futures market. If the market moves against your position, you may be
called upon by your broker to deposit a substantial amount of additional margin funds, on short notice, in order to

maintain your position. If you do not provide the required funds within the prescribed time, your position may be
liquidated at a loss, and you will be liable for any resulting deficit in your account.

(2) Under certain market conditions, you may find it difficult or impossible to liquidate a position. This can occur, for

example, when the market makes a "limit move".

(3) Placing contingent orders, such as "stop-loss" or "stop-limit" order, will not necessarily limit your losses to the intended

amounts, since market conditions may make it impossible to execute such orders.

(4) A "spread" position may not be less risky than a simple "long" or "short" position.

(5) The high degree of leverage that is often obtainable in futures trading because of the small margin requirements can

work against you as well as for you. The use of leverage can lead to large losses as wall as gains

This brief statement cannot, of course, disclose all the risks and other significant aspects of the commodity markets You

should, therefore, carefully study futures trading before you trade.

I hereby acknowledge that I have read and understand this document.

Name of Account Date

.

Signature Title

.

THIS IS THE DISCLOSURE
STATEMENT REQUIRED BY
THE CFTC UNDER REG. 1.55
FOR EXCHANGE-TRADED
FUTURES CONTRACTS.

46-333 276
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IPMC
International Precious
Metals Corporation

6451 Noun Federal Highway. 11lh Floor Fort Lauderdale. Florida 33306 Telephone 1305) 491-3?00. National Toll Free (800) 327-5587. Florida Toll Free 1800) 43?-S57g

AS A LEVERAGE CONTRACT CUSTOMER, IT IS YOUR RESPONSIBILITY TO READ AND
UNDERSTAND ALL OF THE PROVISIONS OF THIS RISK DISCLOSURE STATEMENT
AND LEVERAGE ACCOUNT AGREEMENT ("Agreement").

RISK DISCLOSURE STATEMENT
AND LEVERAGE ACCOUNT AGREEMENT

The Commodity Futures Trading Commission requires that all leverage customers receive the following disclosures

prior to the opening of a leverage account:

BECAUSE OF THE UNPREDICTABLE NATURE OF THE PRICES OF PRECIOUS AND OTHER METALS AND
FOREIGN CURRENCIES, THE PURCHASE OF LEVERAGE CONTRACTS INVOLVES A HIGH DEGREE OF RISK

AND IS NOT SUITABLE FOR MANY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC. THE LEVERAGE CUSTOMER SHOULD BE

AWARE THAT THE VALUE OF THE LEVERAGE CONTRACT MUST EXCEED THE BREAK-EVEN PRICE BEFORE IT

IS POSSIBLE TO REALIZE A PROFIT ON THE CONTRACT. AN ILLUSTRATIVE BREAK-EVEN CALCULATION IS

ATTACHED TO THIS DOCUMENT. YOU ARE ENTITLED TO RECEIVE A CALCULATION OF THE BREAK-EVEN

PRICE FOR YOUR PARTICULAR TRANSACTION WITH YOUR CONFIRMATION.

YOU SHOULD ALSO UNDERSTAND THAT THE CHARGES FOR SIMILAR LEVERAGE CONTRACTS MAY VARY

AMONG LEVERAGE FIRMS. AND THAT SUCH FIRMS HAVE COMPLETE DISCRETION IN SETTING THEIR

CHARGES AND THE PRICE OF THE LEVERAGE CONTRACTS THEY OFFER. PRIOR TO ENTERING INTO ANY
LEVERAGE CONTRACT A PROSPECTIVE LEVERAGE CUSTOMER SHOULD COMPARE THE CHARGES AND
PRICES OF SUCH FIRMS WITH EACH OTHER AND WITH THE COMMISSIONS FOR AND PRICES OF FUTURES

CONTRACTS TRADED ON DESIGNATED EXCHANGES.

YOU SHOULD ALSO BE AWARE THAT YOU ARE SUBJECT TO MARGIN CALLS. THE LEVERAGE FIRM

RESERVES THE RIGHT TO LIQUIDATE YOUR POSITION IF YOU DO NOT RESPOND TO A MARGIN CALL

WITHIN THE TIME SPECIFIED IN YOUR LEVERAGE AGREEMENT. IN ANY EVENT, IF THE EQUITY IN YOUR
CONTRACT AT ANY TIME FALLS BELOW 50% OF THE MINIMUM MARGIN, YOUR CONTRACT MAY BE

LIQUIDATED WITHOUT PRIOR NOTICE. YOU MUST, HOWEVER, BE NOTIFIED OF LIQUIDATION WITHIN NO
MORE THAN 24 HOURS THEREAFTER AND PERMITTED TO RE-ESTABLISH YOUR CONTRACT FOR A PERIOD

OF 5 BUSINESS DAYS AT THE THEN PREVAILING BID PRICE WITHOUT COMMISSIONS, FEES OR OTHER
MARK-UPS OR CHARGES UNDER RULES SET BY THE COMMODITY FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION, AS

MORE COMPLETELY DESCRIBED IN THIS DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IN CASE OF LIQUIDATION, ALL OF

YOUR FUNDS MAY BE USED TO SETTLE THE DEFICIT IN THE ACCOUNT, AND YOU MAY BE LIABLE FOR

ADDITIONAL FUNDS TO SETTLE THE FULL LOSSES IN THE ACCOUNT.

IF YOU ARE A FIRST-TIME LEVERAGE CUSTOMER, YOU MAY RESCIND YOUR FIRST LEVERAGE CONTRACT
PURCHASE SUBJECT ONLY TO ACTUAL PRICE LOSSES BUT OTHERWISE WITHOUT PENALTY FOR THREE

BUSINESS DAYS FOLLOWING AND INCLUDING THE DAY OF RECEIPT OF THE CONFIRMATION.

YOU SHOULD BE AWARE THAT IN ORDER TO REALIZE ANY VALUE FROM THE CONTRACT, THE LEVERAGE

TRANSACTION MERCHANT WHICH SOLD YOU THE LEVERAGE CONTRACT MUST REPURCHASE IT, OR YOU

MUST PAY THE LEVERAGE TRANSACTION MERCHANT THE FULL PURCHASE PRICE FOR THE LEVERAGE

CONTRACT. TAKE DELIVERY OF THE LEVERAGE COMMODITY. AND THEN RESELL THE LEVERAGE

COMMODITY POSSIBLY AT A LOWER PRICE THAN THE PRICE PAID TO PURCHASE THE LEVERAGE
COMMODITY FROM THE LEVERAGE TRANSACTION MERCHANT. THERE IS NO MARKET FOR THE LEVERAGE

CONTRACT ITSELF OTHER THAN TO RESELL IT TO THE LEVERAGE TRANSACTION MERCHANT FROM
WHICH IT WAS PURCHASED. A LEVERAGE TRANSACTION MERCHANT IS UNDER NO OBLIGATION TO OFFER

TO REPURCHASE A LEVERAGE CONTRACT AT ALL TIMES, ALTHOUGH THE LEVERAGE TRANSACTION

MERCHANT MUST OFFER TO REPURCHASE ANY PREVIOUSLY-SOLD LEVERAGE CONTRACT AT ANY TIME

DURING WHICH IT IS OFFERING TO SELL ANY LEVERAGE CONTRACTS ON THE SAME LEVERAGE

COMMODITY. AS NOTED ABOVE, HOWEVER, A LEVERAGE TRANSACTION MERCHANT HAS COMPLETE

DISCRETION IN SETTING THE PRICE AND ANY CHARGES RELATED THERETO.

THE COMMODITY FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION HAS NOT PASSED UPON THE MERIT OF THESE

LEVERAGE CONTRACTS AS AN INVESTMENT VEHICLE NOR UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS

DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY IS A VIOLATION OF THE

COMMODITY EXCHANGE ACT AND THE REGULATIONS THEREUNDER.
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PROVISIONS OF LEVERAGE CONTRACT

1 EXPIRATION DATE OF CONTRACT. Each leverage contract will

expire and the contract price and other charges owing to International

Precious Metals Corporation (IPMC) will become due and payable ten

years from the date of entry into the contract Approximately 90 days

before the expiration of each leverage contract. IPMC will send you a

notice which will give you the choice of either paying the contract price

and other charges owing on the contract and taking delivery of the

commodities under the contract or extending the expiration date of the

contract for ten years

2 CHARACTERISTICS OF LEVERAGE CONTRACT AND LEVERAGE

COMMODITIES:

(a) LEVERAGE CONTRACT CHARACTERISTICS. Each leverage

contract is a standardized contract in which you agree to buy a specified

leverage commodity from IPMC at a price fixed at the time IPMC

executes your buy order, with full payment of the contract price and other

charges and with delivery of the commodity on or before the expiration

date of the contract Each IPMC leverage contract also provides for

(i) participation by IPMC as a principal in each transaction,

(ii) Initial and Maintenance Margin payments by you,

(in) periodic payment or accrual of Carrying Charges,

(iv) delivery of the commodity after satisfaction by you of the contract

price and other charges, and

(v) determination of the contract purchase and repurchase prices by

IPMC

Further information concerning these characteristics, and other

terms and conditions of the leverage contract, are set forth below

(b) LEVERAGE COMMODITY CHARACTERISTICS. The

distinguishing characteristics of each commodity offered by IPMC under

its leverage contracts are as follows

(i) Silver Bullion - 1.000 ounces

(A) Nominal or Actual Size, Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges of Delivery Pack. The delivery pack will

contain 1 .000 troy ounces of silver with weight variations

of 12 percent plus or minus and will be composed of one

1 ,000-ounce bar of silver no more than 1 120 nor less than

880 troy ounces or two 500-ounce bars of silver, each bar

no more than 525 nor less than 475 troy ounces, as IPMC

elects See Cash Price Series for premiums and discounts

on smaller bars.

(B) Minimum Guaranteed Quality, Origin. Markings.

Refiners Each bar must assay not less than 999 fineness

Enclosed as Schedule B is a list of deliverable refiners with

their recognized brands or markings and acceptable

countries of origin

(C) Required Packaging. Packaging will follow normal

industry practices, such as insulated fiberglass tubs with

wooden tops, secured by metal fasteners

(D) Pricing Method Pricing adjustments at delivery are

calculated on the difference between minimum guaranteed

fineness times the nominal size of the delivery pack in troy

ounces and actual fineness times the actual gross delivered

weight in troy ounces times the IPMC Bid Price for any

overage or shortage, based on the closing Bid Price for the

leverage commodity on the business day that the delivery

request is received by IPMC

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based

on U.S. Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Costs for this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office at the election of the customer

The costs for this delivery alternative include the cost of

shipping the delivery pack from a delivery facility to the

IPMC office and the handling fee The handling fee is $25

per delivery pack Silver bars exceeding the weight

limitations of the US Postal Service will be shipped via

bonded armored courier

(n) Silver Bullion 500 ounces

(A) Nominal or Actual Size, Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges of Delivery Pack The delivery pack will

contain 500 troy ounces of silver with weight variations of

5 percent plus or minus and will be composed of one 500-

ounce bar of silver no more than 525 nor less than 475 troy

ounces or five 100-ounce bars of silver, each bar no more

than 105 nor less than 95 troy ounces, as IPMC elects See

Cash Price Series for premiums and discounts on smaller

bars

(B) Minimum Guaranteed Quality. Origin. Markings,

Refiners. Each bar must assay not less than 999 fineness

Enclosed as Schedule B is a list of deliverable refiners with

their recognized brands or markings and acceptable

countries of origin

(C) Required Packaging. Packaging will follow normal

industry practices, such as insulated fiberglass tubs with

wooden tops, secured by metal fasteners

(D) Pricing Method. Pricing adjustments at delivery are

calculated on the difference between minimum guaranteed

fineness times the nominal size of the delivery pack in troy

ounces and actual fineness times the actual gross delivered

weight in troy ounces times the IPMC Bid Price for any

overage or shortage, based on the closing Bid Price for the

leverage commodity on the business day that the delivery

request is received by IPMC

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based

on US Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Costs for this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office at the election of the customer

The costs for this delivery alternative include the cost of

shipping the delivery pack from a delivery facility to the

IPMC office and the handling fee The handling fee is $25

per delivery pack

(in) Gold Bullion - Kilo Bar

(A) Nominal or Actual Size. Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges of Delivery Pack. The delivery pack will

contain one kilo of gold weighing at least 32 1 5 troy ounces

(B) Minimum Guaranteed Quality. Origin. Markings,

Refiners. Each bar must assay not less than 995 fineness

Enclosed as Schedule C is a list of deliverable refiners with

their recognized brands or markings and acceptable

countries of origin

(C) Required Packaging. Bars are generally wrapped m a

cardboard box. packed with insulation to secure the bar

inside the box and bound by wide shipping tape.

(D) Pricing Method. Pricing adjustments at delivery are

calculated on the difference between minimum guaranteed

fineness times the nominal size of the delivery pack in troy

ounces and actual fineness times the actual gross delivered

weight in troy ounces times the IPMC Bid Price for any

overage or shortage, based on the closing Sid Price for the

leverage commodity on the business day that the delivery

request is received by IPMC

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail. Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based

on US Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the
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customer Costs tor this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling (ee Delivery is also

available at (PMC's office at the election of the customer

The cost for thts delivery alternative is the handling fee The

handling fee is $5 per delivery pack plus $2 per each

additional delivery pack in the same shipment

(iv) Gold Bullion 10 ounces:

(A) Nominal or Actual Size, Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges of Delivery Pack. The delivery pack will

contain 10 troy ounces of gold and will be composed of one

10-ounce bar of gold no less than 10 troy ounces or two 5-

ounce bars of gold, each bar no less than five troy ounces or

one 5-ounce bar of gold and five 1 -ounce bars of gold, each

bar no less than five troy ounces and one troy ounce,

respectively, or ten 1-ounce bars of gold, each bar no less

than one troy ounce, as IPMC elects

(B) Minimum Guaranteed Quality, Origin. Markings.

Refiners Each bar must assay not less than 999 fineness-

Enclosed as Schedule C is a list of deliverable refiners with

their recognized brands or markings and acceptable

countries of origin

(C) Required Packaging. Bars are generally wrapped in a

cardboard box. packed with insulation to secure the bar

inside the box and bound by wide shipping tape.

(D) Pricing Method. Pricing adjustments at delivery are

calculated on the difference between minimum guaranteed

fineness times the nominal size of the delivery pack in troy

ounces and actual fineness times the actual gross delivered

weight in troy ounces times the IPMC Bid Price for any

overage or shortage, based on the closing Bid Price for the

leverage commodity on the business day that the delivery

request is received by IPMC

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based

on U S Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Costs for this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office at the election of the customer

The cost for this delivery alternative is the handling fee The
handling fee is $5 per delivery pack plus $2 per each

additional delivery pack in the same shipment

(v) Copper - 5.000 pounds

(A) Nominal or Actual Size. Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges ot Delivery Pack. The delivery pack will

contain 5.000 pounds of copper with weight variations of

two percent plus or minus and will be composed of 5,000

pounds of electrolytic copper cathodes or electrolytic

copper or lake copper assaying 99 90 percent or fire refined

high conductivity copper or fire refined copper (other than

lake copper or fire refined high conductivity copper)

assaying 99 88 percent copper (plus silver), each delivery

pack no more than 5100 nor less than 4900 pounds, as IPMC
elects

(B) Minimum Guaranteed Quality and Deliverable

Refiners Copper must conform to the specifications (as to

quality and physical condition) as adopted by The American

Society for Testing Materials Enclosed as Schedule D is a

list of deliverable refiners with their recognized brands or

markings and acceptable countries ot origin

(C) Required Packaging. Copper is packed m accordance

with standard practices in approved warehouses, e.g..

banded into bundles Delivery to the leverage customer is by

warehouse receipt only (see below)

(D) Pricing Method Pricing adjustments at delivery are

calculated on the difference between the nominal size of

the delivery pack in pounds and the actual gross delivered

weight in pounds times the IPMC Bid Price for any overage

or shortage, based on the closing Bid Price tor the leverage

commodity on the business day that the delivery request is

received by IPMC

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements Delivery is available

only by warehouse receipt Enclosed as Schedule E is a list of

acceptable warehouses for the issuance ot warehouse receipts

The cost to the customer is a handling fee of $25 per receipt plus

aciual mailing costs for registered insured mail based on u S
Postal Service rates then m effect

(vi) Gold Coins - South African Krugerrand (10 coins):

(A) Nominal or Actual Size. Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges of Delivery Pack Each delivery pack consists

of ten uncirculated South African Krugerrand gold coins

(B) Coin Specifications. Each Krugerrand has the following

specifications

(1) uncirculated and minted in the Republic of South
Africa (1967 to present).

(2) diameter of 32 6 millimeters.

(3) minimum fineness of 916-2/3:

(4) contains one troy ounce of gold, and
(5) minimum weight of 1 09 troy ounces

(C) Required Packaging. Coins are shipped m plastic

tubes holding 5 or 10 coins per lube, or for shipment of more
than one delivery pack, tubes holding 5. 10, 15, 20 or 25
coins each Tubes are packed m sealed cardboard boxes

(D) Pricing Method. Contract price is due at delivery

There are no fineness or quantity adjustments at time of

delivery

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer
costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based
onUS Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Costs for this delivery alternative are aciual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office at the election of the customer
The cost tor this delivery alternative is the handling fee The
handling fee is $5 per delivery pack plus $2 per each
additional delivery pack in the same shipment

(vn) Gold Coins - Canadian Maple Leaf (10 coins):

(A) Nominal or Actual Size. Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges ot Delivery Pack. Each delivery pack
consists of ten uncirculated Canadian Maple Leaf gold

coins

(B) Com Specifications. Each Maple Leaf has the

following specifications

(1) uncirculated and minted in Canada (1979 to present),

(2) diameter of 30 millimeters.

(3) minimum fineness of 999.

(4) contains one troy ounce of gold and

(5) minimum weight of one troy ounce

(C) Required Packaging. Coins are shipped in plastic

tubes holding 5 or 10 corns per tube, or for shipment of more
than one delivery pack, lubes holding 5. 10. 15. 20 or 25
coins each Tubes are packed in sealed cardboard boxes

(D) Pricing Method. Contract price is due at delivery

There are no fineness or quantity adjustments at time of

delivery

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer
costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based
onUS Postal Service rates then m effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Cosis for this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office al the election of the customer
The cost for this delivery alternative is the handling tee The
handling fee is $5 per delivery pack plus $2 per each
additional delivery pack in the same shipment
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(viii) Gold Coins - Mexican 50 Pesos (10 coins):

(A) Nominal or Actual Size, Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges ol Delivery Pack Each delivery pack

consists of ten uncirculated Mexican 50 Pesos gold coins

(B) Com Specifications. Each Mexican 50 Pesos has the

following specifications

(1) uncirculated and minted in Mexico as an official

government restnke (1947).

(2) diameter of 37 millimeters,

(3) minimum fineness of 900.

(4) contains 1 20565 troy ounces of gold, and

(5) minimum weight of 1 339 troy ounces

(C) Required Packaging. Coins are shipped in plastic

tubes holding 5 or 10 coins per tube, or tor shipment of more

than one delivery pack, tubes holding 5, 10, 15, 20 or 25

coins each Tubes are packed in sealed cardboard boxes

(D) Pricing Method. Contract price is due at delivery

There are no fineness or quantity adjustments at time of

delivery

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based

onUS Postal Service ratesthen ineffect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Costs for this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office at the election of the customer

The cost for this delivery alternative is the handling fee The

handling fee is $5 per delivery pack plus $2 per each

additional delivery pack in the same shipment

(ix) Silver Coins - SI. 000 Face Value Pre- 1965 U S Silver Coins

(A) Nominal or Actual Size, Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges ol Delivery Pack Each delivery pack

consists of one $1 ,000 face value bag of pre-1965 United

States silver dimes, quarters or half-dollars (mixed or not

mixed).

(B) Com Specifications Each bag of coins has the

following specifications

(1) contains $1,000 face value of circulated U S silver

coins;

(2) minted 1964 or earlier,

(3) minimum weight of 54 5 pounds (including bag. seal

and tag) for each $1,000 face value amount,

(4) said by the United States Government to contain 90%

silver, and

(5) estimated fine silver content approximates 712 troy

ounces

(C) Required Packaging. Silver coins are packaged in

canvas bags and sealed with metal fasteners with a tag

identifying the contents

(D) Pricing Method. Contract price is due at delivery

There are no fineness or quantity adjustments at time of

delivery

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements. Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs based

on US Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate delivery

is available by bonded armored courier at the election of the

customer Costs for this delivery alternative are actual out-

of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee Delivery is also

available at IPMC's office at the election of the customer

The costs for this delivery alternative include the cost of

shipping the delivery pack from a delivery facility to the

IPMC office and the handling tee The handling fee is $15

per delivery pack

(x) Silver Coins - $1,000 Face Value Silver Clad Halt-Dollars:

(A) Nominal or Actual Size. Composition and Tolerable

Weight Ranges of Delivery Pack Each delivery pack

consists of one $1 .000 face value bag of United States silver

clad Kennedy half-dollars

(B) Coin Specifications. Each bag of coins has the

following specifications

(1) contains $1,000 face value of circulated US silver

clad Kennedy half-dollars,

(2) minted 1965-1969. inclusive.

(3) minimum weight of 51 pounds (including bag. seal

and tag) for each $1,000 face value amount.

(4) said by the United States Government to contain

40% silver, and

(5) estimated fine silver content approximates 295 troy

ounces

(C) Required Packaging Silver coins are packaged in

canvas bags and sealed with metal fasteners with a tag

identifying the contents

(D) Pricing Method Contract price is due at delivery

There are no fineness or quantity adjustments at time of

delivery

(E) Delivery Facilities and Arrangements Enclosed as

Schedule A is a list and description of approved delivery

facilities.

Normal delivery is by registered insured mail Customer

costs include a handling fee plus actual mailing costs

based on U S Postal Service rates then in effect Alternate

delivery is available by bonded armored courier at the

election of the customer Costs for this delivery alternative

are actual out-of-pocket expenses plus the handling fee

Delivery is also available at IPMC's office at the election of the

customer The costs for this delivery alternative include the

cost of shipping the delivery pack from a delivery facility to the

IPMC office and the handling fee The handling fee is $15 per

delivery pack

3 FEES AND CHARGES:

(a) INITIAL SALES CHARGES IPMC charges an Initial Sales Charge

on each leverage contract purchase The charge is a percentage of the

Ask Price. See below for a schedule of the Initial Sales Charges on the

date of this Agreement The prevailing Initial Sales Charge will be

disclosed to you by your Account Executive at the time IPMC executes

your buy order and will also be disclosed in your Confirmation

Statement IPMC may change the Initial Sales Charge for future orders

at any time without prior notice The Initial Sales Charge must be paid at

the same time the Initial Margin deposit is paid See Time for Payment of

Initial Margin, below

(b) CARRYING CHARGES IPMC charges a Carrying Charge on the

amount of the unpaid balance of your account (see Leverage Account,

below ) The Carrying Charge is a percentage of the unpaid balance of

your account It is calculated daily, applied against your account

monthly and shown on your Monthly Statement The Carrying Charge

is primarily based on IPMC's financing costs and its cost of maintaining

cover for its obligations to its customers

The Carrying Charge rate in effect on the date of this Agreement was

14%% per annum This rate may be changed from time to time by IPMC

without prior notice IPMC will give you 24-hour written notice of any

such change, except that you will not receive 24-hour notice of Carrying

Charge rate changes of 1% or less per annum, cumulative since the last

written notice Your Monthly Statement will show the Carrying Charge

rate in effect on the statement date The prevailing Carrying Charge rate

is available on IPMC's 24-hour toll-free quote-line and will be disclosed

to you by your Account Executive at the time IPMC executes your buy

order and will also be shown in your Confirmation Statement The

Carrying Charge, will be charged to your account and will lower the

cash balance in your leverage account

(c) TERMINATION CHARGES IPMC charges a Termination Charge

(repurchase fee) to repurchase or liquidate your leverage contract

The Termination Charge is a percentage of the IPMC Bid Price

(repurchase price) The prevailing Termination Charge will be

disclosed to you by your Account Executive at the time IPMC executes your

buy order and will also be disclosed in your Confirmation Statement The

Termination Charge percentage on each leverage contract will be fixed at

the time IPMC executes your buy order IPMC may, however, change

the Termination Charge for future orders at any time without prior

notice

The Termination Charge will be collected by IPMC from the

proceeds of the repurchase or liquidation transaction and will be stated

in the Transaction Statement for that transaction
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See below lor a schedule of the Termination Charges in etlect on the

date of this Agreement

Id) DELIVERY CHARGES Commodities delivered to you or which

you pick up either at IPMC s office or from approved delivery facilities,

are subiect to a Delivery Charge which includes the cost of handling,

packaging, insuring and shipping The Delivery Charge is made up of

the actual cost of insurance (while in transit), packaging and shipping,

and includes an additional handling fee at the prevailing rate The

current handling fees are disclosed above in Leverage Commodity

Characteristics IPMC may change these handling fees at any time

without prior notice, but changes will not exceed vrn. of the contract

price Actual shipping and insurance costs are based on many factors,

including weight, shipping point, destination, value of commodity and

mode of delivery,

(e) CURRENT CHARGES Initial Sales Charges and Termination

Charges in effect on the date of this Agreement were as follows

TRANSACTION
PRICE

INITIAL
SALES CHARGE

based on
Ask Price

TERMINATION
CHARGE

based on Bid Price

at time ol

repurchase Or

liquidation

Less than $50 000

$50,000 to $99,999

$100,000 to $149,999

$150,000 to $199,999

$200 000 or more

3-1/2%

2-l'2%

1-1 '2%

1%

1<4%

1%

7/10%

1/2%

3/10%

1/10%

4 PRICING:

la) PRICING POLICY-BID AND ASK PRICES IPMC quotes a selling

price called the Ask Price tor commodities sold under leverage

contracts and also quotes a price at which it will repurchase these

commodities, called the Bid Price Factors used to establish IPMCs

prices include, principally the prices at which IPMC is able to acquire or

dispose ot the commodities tor immediate and future delivery on

commodity markets and exchanges throughout the world, the

availability of reliable price quotations from third parties and the supply

and demand tor the commodities al IPMC

IPMCs Bid and Ask Prices are not necessarily tied to prices quoted

by any other organization, and IPMC reserves the right to change its

prices at any time without notice Because IPMC acts as a principal and.

as such sells to and buys from customers and dealers on its own behalf,

IPMC has complete discretion in setting ,1s Bid and Ask Prices Unlike

prices tor exchange-traded commodity futures. IPMCs leverage

commodity prices are not subiect to daily limits IPMC does not perform

a clearinghouse function or act as an exchange

The difference (or spread) between IPMCs Bid Price and Ask Price

has generally been about 3% The spread may. however, be more or less

at any particular time, due to. among other things, market volatility,

fradmg conditions and various other factors for each leverage

commodity
To obtain price information from IPMC tor any of US commodities,

you may call or visit your Account Executive during business hours

Once you have opened an account with IPMC you may obtain a price

indication by calling IPMCs 24-hour toll-free quote-line You may

obtain the phone number from your Account Executive The quote-line

prices are updated periodically during every business day and ate the

IPMC Bid Prices thai prevailed at the time ot the recording The quote-

line does not however reflect price changes that occur between the

updates Because prices change continually, the prices on the quote-

l,ne are nol necessarily the prices at which IPMC will effect transactions

at that time

(b) PREMIUMS AND DISCOUNTS When a coin or bullion bar sells

tor more than the value of us metal content, that difference is called the

• premium" Similarly, when a coin or bullion bar sells tor less than its

underlying metal value, thai difference is called a "discount

"

The premium or discount on each type of com or bullion bar vanes

from day to day depending upon market forces that are often

independent of those that attect the underlying metal In recent years

silver coin discounts have varied by as much as 30%. and gold coin

premiums have varied by more than 10%. trom the respective bullion

prices

5 MARGINS:

(a) ACCOUNT EQUITY:

(i) Your account equity is the value ol all your open leverage

contracts based upon the prevailing IPMC Bid Price, less the

contract price ot those leverage contracts, plus any positive, or

less any negative, cash balance (see paragraph 13. Leverage

Account). Your account equity is increased or decreased by

unrealized gams or losses on your open leverage contracts

(il) The account equity level, expressed as a percentage, is

determined by dividing your account equity by the value ot all

your open leverage contracts

(b) INITIAL MARGIN Initial Margin is the minimum amount,

excluding the Initial Sales Charge, which IPMC requires you to deposit

when entering into a leverage contract The Initial Margin is a

percentage (currently 20%) ot the IPMC Ask Price IPMC may change

the Initial Margin requirement applicable to luture leverage orders at

any time without prior notice

(c) MINIMUM MARGIN Minimum Margin is the minimum amount of

account equity that IPMC requires you to have in your leverage

account The current IPMC Minimum Margin level is 1 2% ot the valued

your open leverage contracts and is subiect to change by IPMC with

notice to you II your account equity level falls below the Minimum

Margin level, you will be subiect to Margin Calls and/or liquidation ot

one or more leverage contracts as described below in Margin Call

Obligations

(d) MAINTENANCE MARGIN Maintenance Margin is the amount to

which you must raise your account equity it a Margin Call is made The

current IPMC Maintenance Margin level is 20% ol thevalueolyouropen

leverage contracts and is subiect to change by IPMC with notice to you

6 MARGIN CALL OBLIGATIONS:

(a) GENERAL When you enter into a buy order lor a leverage

contract, you are making a margin purchase You pay only a deposit

(Initial Margin) on the contract price The contract price and other

charges remain owing to IPMC

(b) YOUR MARGIN OBLIGATIONS - MARGIN CALLS YOU HAVE

THE OBLIGATION AS A LEVERAGE CUSTOMER TO MAINTAIN THE

EQUITY IN YOUR ACCOUNT ABOVE A REQUIRED MINIMUM LEVEL.

THAT IS. ABOVE THE MINIMUM MARGIN LEVEL. II the price ol

commodities under leverage contracts in your account falls, then your

account equity will tall It your account equity falls below the Minimum

Margin level, then you must raise the equity in your account to a higher

level, called the Maintenance Margin level Substantial additional funds

could be required to satisfy this obligation

Subiect to IPMCs right to liquidate leverage contracts without

notice as described in paragraph 6(c) below, when the level ol your

account equity tails below the Minimum Margin level. IPMC will attempt

to contact you by telephone, telegraph or other equivalent means ol

communication Such a communication is a Margin Call WHETHER

OR NOT YOU RECEIVE A MARGIN CALL, IT IS ALWAYS YOUR

OBLIGATION TO MAINTAIN YOUR ACCOUNT EQUITY ABOVE THE

MINIMUM MARGIN LEVEL AND THIS OBLIGATION CANNNOT BE

CHANGED BY YOUR ACCOUNT EXECUTIVE.

The prices of leverage commodities can be very volatile Because

your account equity is based in pan, on the prevailing value of the

commodities under open leverage contracts, the level ol your account

equity can change dramatically when the value ot the leverage

commodities changes For this reason, you must remain aware ol your

account equity level at all times

(c) INVOLUNTARY LIQUIDA TION II a Margin Call is given to you and

you do not restore your account equity to at least the Maintenance

Margin level within 24 hours, then IPMC may. in its discretion, liquidate

one or more ot the leverage contracts in your account, as described

below Furthermore, whether or not a Margin Call is given to you and

whether or not the time lor satisfying any outstanding Margin Call has

expired IF YOUR ACCOUNT EOUITY FALLS BELOW 50% OF THE

PREVAILING MINIMUM MARGIN LEVEL. THEN IPMC MAY. IN ITS

DISCRETION AND WITHOUT PRIOR NOTICE, LIOUIDATE ENOUGH
OF THE LEVERAGE CONTRACTS IN YOUR ACCOUNT TO RAISE

YOUR ACCOUNT EOUITY TO AT LEAST THE THEN PREVAILING

MINIMUM MARGIN LEVEL. Liquidation may be made without prior

notice, even though a Margin Call has nol been made or a Margin Call is

outstanding which has not yet been met However. IPMC has no

obligation to make any such liquidations When IPMC liquidates
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leverage contracts because your account equity level is below the

Minimum Margin level or is subject to involuntary liquidation, the most
recent leverage contract(s) in your account will be liquidated first

(d) RIGHT TO RE-ESTABLISH LEVERAGE CONTRACTS Uanypartof
your account is liquidated by IPMC without prior notice to you because
your account equity has fallen to below 50% of the prevailing Minimum
Margin level, then IPMC will give you notice of such liquidation within

24 hours and you will be permitted to re-establish a leverage contract

that has been so liquidated within 5 business days at the then prevailing

IPMC Bid Price, without commissions, fees, or other mark-ups or

charges at the time of re-establishment, provided that you then pay
additional funds into your account or otherwise raise your account
equity to the Minimum Margin level at the time of re-establishment

(e) LIABILITY FOR DEFICIENCIES The repurchase or liquidation of

leverage contracts may result in a deficiency in your account You are

liable for any such deficiency

7 REPURCHASE. You may seek to have your leverage contract

repurchased by IPMC by placing a repurchase order in person or by
telephone with your IPMC Account Executive Subject to IPMCs
acceptance of such order, the price at which IPMC will repurchase your
interest in a contract is the prevailing IPMC Bid Price for the applicable

leverage commodity under the contract at the time the repurchase order
is executed by IPMC This amount, less the prevailing Termination
Charge, will be credited to your account A Transaction Statement
reflecting each repurchase will be given to you by IPMC

IPMC does not guarantee that it will always offer to repurchase a

leverage contract that it has sold to you IPMC will, however, offer to

repurchase any leverage contract that it has previously sold at any time
when it is selling leverage contracts for the same commodity There is

no other market for the sale of your leverage contract However, you
may take delivery of and resell the leverage commodity (see below)

8 DELIVERY OF THE LEVERAGE COMMODITY. You may pay the

contract price and other charges (including Delivery Charges) owing
on any leverage contract in your account and take delivery of the

leverage commodity
IPMC delivers commodities m an amount and form which can be

readily resold in normal commercial or retail channels However, other

persons may be unwilling to buy the leverage commodities that are

deliverable on leverage contracts In the case of metal or coins, other
persons may be unwilling to buy such metal or coins without first

requiring an inspection or assay at your expense You may also be
required to pay state and/or local taxes upon delivery

IPMC will deliver the commodities that you have purchased under
leverage contracts after notice and receipt by IPMC of the contract price

and other charges owing on the applicable leverage contract IPMC
may not, however, be able to deliver the commodity in the event of

certain factors out of the control of IPMC (see Force Ma/eure, below)
Bars of silver or gold bullion or the units of other leverage

commodities may exceed minimum fineness or vary from exact
contract amounts. At the time of final payment, appropriate
adjustments will be made at IPMCs prevailing Bid Price for any overage
or any shortage to reflect the value of the actual number of fine ounces
(or for copper, pounds) of the commodities delivered

IPMC guarantees that all commodities that it delivers are authentic
and within the tolerable ranges of weight and quality discussed above
Notice of any claims that delivered commodities fail to meet this

guarantee should be made promptly and you should provide all

shipping and packaging material and other shipping documentation
Your failure to provide such notice does not void IPMCs guarantee to

deliver commodities meeting specified standards

9 FORCE MAJEURE. The obligation of IPMC to deliver any leverage
commodity, or any other obligation of IPMC to you. may be suspended
or extended by IPMC if its performance becomes impossible or

commercially impracticable due to circumstances beyond IPMCs
reasonable control, such as acts of God. war, national emergencies,
adverse governmental actions, strike, fire. not. civil insurrection,

suspension of trading or delivery of contracts for future delivery of the

applicable commodity on recognized exchanges, or disruptions in

electrical or telephonic service

10 ADDITIONAL MATERIAL RISKS. YOU ALONE HAVE THE
RESPONSIBILITY OF MANAGING YOUR LEVERAGE ACCOUNT. You
should keep informed of the market value of the commodities in your
account at all times It is not always possible to contact you when the
market is moving against you

No person is authorized to promise you that you will be contacted in

time to take action to avert a Margin Call or prevent market losses on
your account You should not rely on any statements to the contrary

IPMC will not engage in discretionary trading on behalf of its

customers Any statement by any person to the effect that IPMC will

engage in discretionary trading on your behalf is unauthorized and
should not be relied upon

There is no fixed or guaranteed return on your investment m
leverage commodities For you to profit from a transaction, the value of

the leverage commodity must increase above the sum of the contract

price and all charges A sample break-even calculation is provided (see

Additional Information, below)

When you enter into a leverage contract for the purchase of a
leverage commodity, there is an unpaid balance Asa result of the small
percentage of your margin deposits compared to the contract price, the
effect of a change in price is increased For example, a 5% downward
(upward) move in the price of a leverage commodity would result in a
loss (gam) of 25% of the account equity, assuming that the account
equity level was 20% just prior to the price move

Accordingly, a 20% price decline would result in a loss of more than
your initial investment SINCE COMMODITY PRICES ARE VOLATILE.
IT IS POSSIBLE TO LOSE MUCH MORE THAN YOUR CASH
INVESTMENT

When you enter into a leverage contract for the purchase of a
leverage commodity YOU TAKE THE RISK OF ANY CHANGE IN THE
PRICE OF THE COMMODITY. Neither IPMC nor any of its Account
Executives is in a position to predict with certainty or guarantee any
price movement The statement of any person predicting the prices of

commodities should not be relied upon
You must determine for yourself whether you have the available

financial resources to withstand the effects of price movements which
differ from your expectations Neither IPMC nor any of its Account
Executives is in a position to determine whether leverage contracts are

an appropriate investment vehicle for you

11 CASH PRICE SERIES. IPMC has the discretion to set its own
prices To help you evaluate IPMC s prices, we are providing you with a

description of an independent price source (Cash Price Series)

The IPMC cash price series for the gold bullion and gold coin IPMC
leverage commodities is the Handy & Harman cash price for gold
bullion plus or minus the premium or discount specified below

The IPMC cash price series for the silver bullion and silver coin IPMC
leverage commodities is the Handy & Harman cash price for silver

bullion plus or minus the premium or discount specified below
The IPMC cash price series for the copper IPMC leverage

commodity is the copper cathode producer cash price plus or minus the
premium or discount specified below

L—ragt
Commodity
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The above Cash Price Series are published in The Wall Street

Journal which is available every business day following each trading

day. The information also appears in the business sections of most

metropolitan daily newspapers and in various trade publications In

addition, numerous electronic quotation services, including Reuters.

Ouotron and others distribute the information as it becomes available

The Cash Price Series identified above are for comparison purposes

only. IPMC's Ask Prices and Bid Prices may differ from these Cash Price

Series.

1

2

LIMITED RIGHT OF RESCISSION. If you are a first-time leverage

customer of IPMC, you may rescind your first leverage contract buy

order subject only to any decrease in the actual price of the leverage

commodity, but otherwise without penalty, for three business days

following and including the day of receipt of the Confirmation

Statement confirming such buy order. Such decrease in the actual price

of the leverage commodity is calculated by subtracting the Ask Priceof

the leverage commodity under a leverage contract at the time of your

rescission, from the Ask Price at which the buy order for the leverage

contract was entered. For rescission purposes, all buy orders executed

on the same day as your first order are treated as your first leverage

contract buy order and can be rescinded only on an all or none basis To

rescind, you must send a telegram to IPMC at the address provided on

the Confirmation Statement, or you may call your IPMC Account

Executive at the telephone number provided on the Confirmation

Statement If you rescind by telephone, you must also send immediate

written affirmation by telegram, certified letter or by at least equivalent

means to IPMC at the address provided on the Confirmation Statement

13 LEVERAGE ACCOUNT:
(a) GENERAL Your leverage account consists of open leverage

contracts and your cash balance

(i) Open Leverage Contracts When IPMC executes a buy order

for you, the leverage contract price is established at the time your

order is executed Open leverage contracts are those which you

have entered and which have not been dosed out by delivery of

the leverage commodities, by repurchase or otherwise.

(n) Cash Balance The funds {cash, securities or other property)

you deposit in your account, whether as Initial Margin. Mainte-

nance Margin or other payments, as well as proceeds of any

leverage contract repurchase or liquidation, and other assets, are

included in the cash balance in your leverage account All

charges to your account, including the Initial Sales Charges,

Carrying Charges, Termination Charges. Delivery Charges or

other charges, reduce the cash balance

(iii) Unpaid Balance. The unpaid balance of your leverage account

is the amount of the original leverage contract price or open

leverage contracts in your account as reduced by your cash

balance credit (or as increased by a deficit cash balance, as the

case may be) Funds credited to your cash balance will reduce

the unpaid balance owing on your account Conversely,

accumulated charges may result m a deficit cash balance which

would increase the unpaid balance owing on your account Your

account equity, including the cash balance, it any, is collateral for

the unpaid balance owing on your account The portion of your

account equity consisting of unrealized gains on leverage

contracts does not reduce the unpaid balance owing on your

account.

(b) USE OF ACCOUNT EQUITY You may use your account equity

(see paragraph 5) as follows

(() You may apply all or part of your cash balance to the contract

price and other charges owing on leverage contracts on which

you have elected to take delivery provided that ,
after this applica-

tion, your remaining account equity level must be greater than the

required Maintenance Margin level, currently 20%
(ii) You may withdraw all or part of your cash balance or apply it as Initial

Margin for additional leverage contract buy orders, provided that

after this withdrawal or application, your account equity level must

be greater than 17M%
(iii) You may apply part of your account equity as Initial Margin lor

additional leverage contract buy orders, provided thai, after this

application, your remaining account equity level must be greater

than 25% Using your account equity m this way increases the

amount you owe IPMC and. therefore, subjects you to the nsk of

larger kisses if the pnces of the leverage commodities decline

The above account equity levels are subject to change by IPMC with

notice to you

14 TIME FOR PAYMENT OF INITIAL MARGIN. At the timeyou enter

an order for a leverage contract, you will be advised by your Account

Executive of the amount of the Initial Margin and any other charges

applicable to the transaction

It you are a first-time customer. IPMC must receive the necessary

funds prior to the execution of your first order, IPMC reserves the right

to change this requirement at any time without prior notice

If you are an existing customer of IPMC and you do not already have

sufficient funds in your leverage account with IPMC. you must

immediately send the funds to IPMC and the funds must be received by

IPMC within five (5) business days from and including the order date

However, a proposed additional purchase by an existing customer will

not be accepted by IPMC if it would cause your account equity level

(before charging your account for bid-ask spread and sales charge on

the additional purchase) to tall below 50% of the minimum margin level,

causing your account to be subject to involuntary liquidation See

Marqm Call Obligations, above
IF PAYMENT IS NOT RECEIVED BY IPMC WITHIN THE TIME

ALLOWED YOUR LEVERAGE CONTRACT POSITION MAY BE

LIQUIDATED, AND YOU MUST PAY ANY DEFICIENCY. YOUR
ACCOUNT REMAINS SUBJECT TO INVOLUNTARY LIQUIDATION

(SEE MARGIN CALL OBLIGATIONS, ABOVE) IT YOUR ACCOUNT
EQUITY LEVEL (BEFORE CHARGING YOUR ACCOUNT FOR BID-

ASK SPREAD AND SALES CHARGE ON THE ADDITIONAL
PURCHASE) FALLS BELOW 50% OF THE MINIMUM MARGIN LEVEL

DURING THE FIVE DAY SETTLEMENT PERIOD.
The time for payment on a Margin Call is stated above in paragraph

6, Margin Call Obligations

15 COVER. IPMC continuously endeavors to maintain physical

inventories and contract positions, on the futures markets and with

unaffiliated dealers, sufficient to cover the full amount of the

commodities it has sold under open leverage contracts IPMC will

maintain cover for at least 90% of the full amount ol the commodities

under open leverage contracts At least 25% of the full amount ol the

commodities under open leverage contracts will be in the form ol

warehouse receipts representing physical commodities The remainder

of the cover will be in the forms of exchange-traded futures contracts

and/or certain exchange-traded commodity options The actual

percentages of cover in the various forms maintained by IPMC may vary

depending on various factors IPMC may cover certain ol its leverage

commodity obligations by positions in price-related commodities, such

as gold bullion for gold coins

Pending payment in full by you of the contract price and other

charges owing on your open leverage contracts and delivery ol the

applicable commodities to you. the following apply:

(a) IPMC retains title to. and risk of loss of or damage to. the

physical inventories and contract positions held by IPMC as

cover for open leverage contracts, and

(b) subject to the segregation requirements imposed by law

(discussed below), you do not acquire any interest in a

specifically identifiable unit of the commodity nor do you acquire

an undivided interest in the whole or any portion of the physical

inventories and contract positions held by IPMC as cover lor

open leverage contracts

Other than inventories purchased with leverage customer lunds

IPMC may pledge or otherwise grant a security interest in the physical

inventories maintained as cover to secure loans used to purchase or

maintain such physical inventory

16 CUSTOMER FUNDS, in accordance with applicable law. IPMC

separately accounts tor and segregates all leverage customer lunds

(whether money, securities or other property) and treats such funds as

belonging to its leverage customers Your leverage customer funds, and

any interests in open leverage contracts and other property now or in

the future held lor your account by IPMC ("collateral"), are subject to a

general hen and security interest lor the satisfaction of all your present

or future obligations to IPMC It you fail to make any required payment

under this Agreement when due, or otherwise fail to timely perform any

of your obligations under this Agreement, IPMC may. at any time and

without prior notice to you (subject to the limitations described above in

Margin Call Obligations), sell or otherwise dispose of any or all of such

collateral to satisfy any ol your present or future obligations to IPMC

17 IPMC'S RELIANCE ON CUSTOMERS REPRESENTATIONS. You

have made certain representations in this Agreement as to your age. net

income, net worth, that no one other than those persons signing this

Agreement has any interest in your leverage account and that you will

not grant a security interest in your account to any third party By

signing this Agreement, you certify that these representations are true

and accurate and that IPMC may rely upon them
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18 NAMED ACCOUNT PARTIES. This Agreement must be signed by

all persons who have an interest in the account IPMC DOES NOT
RECOGNIZE THE INTEREST OF ANY PERSON WHO HAS NOT
SIGNED A COPY OF THIS AGREEMENT. IPMC may, however, agree to

recognize the interest of a beneficiary of a trust, but only after a copy of

the trust agreement has been provided to IPMC and has been approved

and accepted by IPMC

19 CUSTOMER COMMUNICATIONS:
(a) COMMUNICATIONS WITH YOU - AMENDMENTS Allcommun-
tcations sent by IPMC to the most recent address for the principal party

to the account supplied by you to IPMC in writing are considered to be

received by you. whether actually received or not All communications

sent by IPMC in this manner, including Confirmation Statements.

Monthly Statements, Transaction Statements, notices of changes in

charges and margin requirements, and amendments to this Agreement,

are binding and become part of your agreement with IPMC

(b) MONITORING AND RECORDING VERBAL ORDERS. You

consent to the monitoring and/or recording of telephone conversations

between IPMC representatives and you by IPMC compliance,

supervisory and other personnel for confirmation, compliance,

supervisory or other purposes For the protection of all parties, you

agree that tPMC may confirm verbal orders by tape-recorded telephone

conversation Verbal orders given by you and executed by IPMC under

this Agreement, whether or not confirmed by tape-recorded telephone

conversation, shall have the same effect as if tn writing.

(c) EFFECTIVENESS OF ORDERS. No leverage contract order is

elective until executed by IPMC The placement of your order with your

Account Executive or any other IPMC personnel is not the acceptance

or execution of your order Your Account Executive cannot execute an

order, your Account Executive can only enter your order for execution

(d> REPORTING TO CUSTOMERS. IPMC will send you a

Confirmation Statement confirming the terms of each leverage contract

you enter into with IPMC and will send you a Transaction Statement

showing the financial result of any repurchase, liquidation or rescission

of. or delivery on. a leverage contract IPMC will also send you Monthly

Statements which will include information on your account concerning

(it all leverage contracts which were terminated during the month.

(n) open leverage contract positions carried.

(in) the balance in your account with an accounting of all funds held

for you,

(iv) all financial charges and credits, and
(v) any property deposited with IPMC under this Agreement

(e) CUSTOMER INQUIRIES If you have a problem with your account

that you cannot resolve with your Account Executive, or his/her Sales

Manager, you should direct any further communications to the

Compliance Department at IPMC at the phone number and address

provided below

20 TRADING HOURS. IPMC's trading hours are from 930 am to

2 15 p.m Monday through Friday; from 2:45pm to 11:00p.m. Monday
through Thursday; from 2 45 p.m. to 5:00 p m Friday, and from 9:00 a m
to 3:00 p.m. Saturday All of these times are approximate, are based on

Eastern Time and are subject to change without notice

Trading hours for specific leverage commodities vary depending on

activity tn domestic and international markets for the same leverage

commodities

Regarding IPMC's obligations to repurchase during these trading

hours, see paragraph 7. Repurchase, above.

21 ADDITIONAL CONTRACT TERMS:

(a) EFFECTIVENESS OF AGREEMENT. This Agreement:

(i) will become effective only upon receipt by IPMC of an executed

copy of the Agreement in the form provided to you by IPMC and

for new leverage customers, only upon IPMC's entry of a buy

order for a leverage contract:

(ii) supersedes all prior agreements, written or oral, between IPMC
and you;

(iii) will apply and be binding with respect to all leverage contracts

entered into by you, including leverage contracts entered into

prior to the date of this Agreement;

(iv) includes all amendments or other terms considered to be

included as provided above in paragraph 19, Customer

Communications,

(v) constitutes the entire and whole agreement between IPMC and

you. and
(vi) may not be amended orally {except for verbal orders given by you

and executed by IPMC under this Agreement) nor may it be

amended by you without IPMC's written consent.

(b) JOINT OBLIGA TIONS Unless otherwise agreed to by IPMC, an

account under this Agreement in the name of more than one account

party creates a |Otnt tenancy with right of survivorship and not a tenancy

in common, and the obligations of all account parlies are joint and

several

(c) REGULATION. The terms and conditions of this Agreement are

subject to the Commodity Exchange Act and applicable regulations

thereunder Any amendments to this Agreement required by such

regulations will be binding on IPMC and its customers IPMC must

submit this Agreement along with its applications for the registration of

its leverage commodities for review by the Commodity Futures Trading

Commission (CFTC) Depending upon the outcome of this review,

certain of the terms and provisions contained in this Agreement may
change If so, IPMC will send you a supplement to this Agreement Any
such changes, however, will not affect the validity of any leverage

contracts entered into prior to the effective date o' any such change

(d) ASSIGNMENT This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of IPMC,

its successors and assigns, and shall be binding upon you, and/or your

estate, executors and administrators Your interest in your leverage

account and all leverage contracts entered into under such account

may not be sold, assigned, encumbered or transferred by you except

(i) by will or operation of law,

(ii) by inter vivos trust to. or for the benefit of, members of your

immediate family under a trust agreement approved by IPMC as

provided above, or

(iii) through resale to IPMC, its successors and assigns

IPMC may assign its rights and delegate its obligations under this

Agreement only to another authorized leverage transaction merchant

or as otherwise permitted by applicable law.

(e) NO WAIVER. No failure to exercise or delay in exercising any right,

power or remedy of any provision of this Agreement by IPMC shall

operate as a waiver of such provision No single or partial exercise of

any right, power or remedy of IPMC of any provision of this Agreement

shall preclude any other or further exercise of such provision or the

exercise of any other right, power or remedy

(f) APPLICABLE LAW - VENUE. This Agreement is entered into in

accordance with and shall be governed by the laws of the State of

Florida The formation of this Agreement constitutes the making of a

contract within the State of Florida The making of this contract will

cause the following events, among others, to occur in Florida all

leverage contracts entered into under this Agreement will be executed

in Florida; all Initial Margin payments and any subsequent payments

made by you will be deemed to be delivered in Florida; written

confirmation of each transaction will be provided from Florida, and all

orders for cover transactions or for deliveries will be placed by IPMC
from Florida Accordingly. IPMC and you further acknowledge and

agree that Florida is a mutually and reasonably convenient place for any

trial or hearing concerning disputes arising out of this Agreement, and

further agree to submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of

Florida or the United States District Court tor the Southern District of

Florida, with respect to any claim or controversy arising out of or

relating to this Agreement or your leverage account with IPMC Nothing

herein shall limit your right to bring a claim for reparations pursuant to

the Commodity Exchange Act This right, however, might be limited if

there is another proceeding with respect to your account already

pendingl F*

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION. Leverage contracts differ from futures

contracts in a number of respects In order to perform an effective

comparison on a long-term investment in either contract, you should

consider for futures contracts: the total amount of commissions

required to be paid as a result of repeated rollovers of short-term futures

contract positions; the true annual carrying cost of the investment; the

difference in federal income tax treatment which results in futures

contract gains and losses being marked to the market annually, while

leverage contract gains and losses are generally not recognized until

the time of repurchase: the effect of daily price limits on futures
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contracts; and certain customer protections required for leverage

contracts, including a limited right ol rescission lor a first-time leverage

contract customer and the ability to re-establish a leverage contract

position without commissions, fees or other mark-ups or charges after

ar? involuntary liquidation without prior notice

Dltcloture Statement - llluttratlve Treniacllon

Commodity Silver Bullion - 500 Troy oz

IPMC Ask Price per Contract $3,216 50 Date January 21
.
1985

IPMC Bid Price per Contract $3 120 OC Contract Expiration January 21.1995

Break-Even Calculation (or a Leverage Contract

Left Open lor One Year ,%,
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Depository

Schedule A
Delivery Facilities

for Gold and Silver Bullion and Colna

Facilities

Bank of Delaware
519 Market Street

Wilmington DE 19899

(302) 429-1210

Chase Manhattan Bank
One Chase Manhattan Plaza

New York N Y 10015

(212) 552-0650

Citibank

399 Park Avenue
New York N Y 10043

(212) 559-7776

Iron Mountain Depository Corporaiion

26 Broadway
New York N Y 10004

(212) 938-9696

Irving Trust Company
One Wall Street

New York. N Y 10015

(212) 487-2231

Republic National Bank of New York

452 Fifth Avenue
New York, N Y 10018

(212) 227-7600

Swiss Bank Corporation

4 World Trade Center

New York N Y 10048

(212) 938-3500

519 Market Street

Wilmington DE

One Chase Manhattan Plaza

New York. N Y

399 Park Avenue
New York N Y

26 Broadway
New York, N Y

One Wall Street

New York N Y

115 Broadway
New York. N V

4 World Trade Center

New York. N Y

Schedule B
Deliverable Refiners, Brandt or Markings

and Acceptable Countries ot Origin

Silver Bullion - 1000 oz., 500 oz., 100 oz.

Brand Country

Marking Origin

Johnson Matthey Limited

Engelhard Corporation

Handy & Harman

The Bunker Hill Company

Asarco Incorporated

JM

Engelhard or E

HH

Bunker Hill

Asarco

Canada

United States

United States

United States

United States

Any other deliverable refiners and their recognized brands or markings

acceptable for delivery on designated United States contract markets (or silver

Schedule D
Deliverable Refiners and Processors,

Recognized Brands or Markings

and Acceptable Countries of Origin

Copper - 5,000 lb.

Brand Country

Refiner or Proceisor Marking Origin

Kennecott Corporation
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THIS RISK DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND LEVERAGE ACCOUNT AGREEMENT
SHOULO BE READ IN ITS ENTIRETY BEFORE IT IS SIGNED

Please PRINT OR TYPE the information below in full The requested information must be provided for each person on the account,

and all parties must sign the Agreement on the "Customer Signature" lines.

COMPLETION AND RETURN OF THIS RISK DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND
LEVERAGE ACCOUNT AGREEMENT DOES NOT OBLIGATE YOU TO PURCHASE

PRINCIPAL PARTY ON ACCOUNT {First Name
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STATEMENT OF GEORGE H. MCLAUGHLIN, PRESIDENT, MOCATTA METALS
CORPORATION, NEW YORK, NEW YORK.

My name is George McLaughlin. I am President of Mocatta

Metals Corporation of New York. I believe many members of the

Subcommittee are acquainted with me and the activities of my firm

and its affiliated companies.

Mocatta Metals Corporation and its affiliates trade and deal

in precious metals and provide related services to the brokerage

industry. We are closely involved with numerous commodity

exchanges in the performance of services for our professional,

individual and institutional customers around the world. Conse-

quently, many of our activities are governed by the Commodity

Exchange Act and regulated by the Commodity Futures Trading

Commission. Therefore, we have a profound interest in any legis-

lation affecting the commodity business. Most significant for

purposes of this Hearing, Mocatta Metals Corporation and its

affiliate, The Mocatta Corporation, are the largest grantors of

dealer options in the United States today.

In this regard, Dr. Henry G. Jarecki, Chairman of the Board

of Mocatta Metals Corporation, has testified before this Subcom-

mittee, and other House and Senate committees, on numerous occa-

sions over the last ten years. In 1974 he testified before the

House Agriculture Committee with regard to the legislation that

ultimately established the CFTC. In 1978 he testified before

this Subcommittee with regard to the CFTC reauthorization legis-

lation. He also served on a CFTC Advisory Committee and
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submitted reports to the CFTC in his capacity as a member of that

committee. Today I will present you with no new or startling

facts; I simply wish to remind you of the themes and observations

which Mocatta has made over the last few years, and to confirm

that the present regulatory scheme concerning dealer options is

sound and effective.

As all of you know, commodity options have been plagued with

difficulties since the days of the Great Depression. Later, in

the 1970's, the Goldstein-Samuelson scandals led, in part, to the

establishment of the CFTC. In 1975, when the CFTC first came

into existence, Dr. Jarecki was asked to serve on the Commis-

sion's Advisory Committee on Market Instruments, specifically its

option subcommittee. At that time he foresaw the danger of the

so-called "London options" and recommended precautions to safe-

guard against them. Specifically, he recommended the segregation

of customer funds; limiting participation to firms with substan-

tial net worth; and the implementation of some form of exchange-

traded options. Unfortunately, his recommendations were inter-

preted as self-serving and, thus, ignored. Of course, we all

later witnessed the further abuse of London options characterized

by the Lloyd Carr debacle.

As the result of these widespread abuses, in 1978 Congress

utilized the opportunity provided by the reauthorization hearings

to consider legislation banning all dealer options. During the

1978 reauthorization hearings Dr. Jarecki testified before you

that Mocatta-type options could be easily distinguished from

-2-
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other options that had been subject to selling and performance

fraud and abuse by undercapitalized, unscrupulous firms. 1/ H

demonstrated that Mocatta options had not been subject to the

same fraud and abuse. He pointed out at that time, out of some

940 reparation files opened at the Commission, Mocatta was only

tangentially involved in two such matters.

In 1978 Dr. Jarecki told you that there was a way to trade

options safely, and the way to do it was to adopt the kind of

safeguards that were already an integral part of the Mocatta

Commodity Option Program.2/ These safeguards included the iden-

tification of each option to its purchaser; the segregation of

option premiums and the segregation of profits; the guarantee of

performance by the grantor to full extent of net worth; the

maintenance of full books and records; and the maintenance of

extensive customer protection and compliance programs.2/

At our urging, in 1978 Congress adopted an exemption for

dealer options from the general options ban that is contained in

section 4c(c) of the Commodity Exchange Act. Moreover, as the

result of our efforts, the Commission adopted regulations, now

contained in CFTC Rule 32.12, that mirror the safeguards that we

had recommended to Congress.

Section 4c(d)(l) of the Act and CFTC Rule 32.12 permit

certain firms engaged both in the business of granting options on

a physical commodity and in the business of buying, selling and

producing or otherwise utilizing that commodity to continue to

grant options under strict conditions. Those conditions, as set

-3-
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forth in CFTC Rule 32.12, require that the grantor have a net

worth of at least $5 million; segregate property equal to the

amount by which the current value of each outstanding option

exceeds the grantor's premium for that option; provide an

identification number for each option; provide confirmation

statements containing specified information with respect to each

executed option order; and comply with extensive recordkeeping

requirements.

Dealer option transactions are also subject to other CFTC

requirements. These require firms engaged in selling dealer

options to the public to be registered as FCMs and their sales

persons as APs; to furnish each customer with an extensive writ-

ten disclosure document before the customer purchases a dealer

option; to provide written confirmations of each transaction to

customers; to segregate at least 90 percent of the purchase price

of each option until the option expires, is exercised or liqui-

dated; to time stamp each order ticket; and to meet comprehensive

recordkeeping requirements.

In addition to the Commission's regulatory requirements,

dealer options, like exchange-traded options, are now subject to

the jurisdiction of the National Futures Association ("NFA").

All firms that sell dealer options must be members of NFA and are

therefore covered by the additional safeguards of supervision and

auditing by the NFA. From this recitation, you can see that

dealer options are presently subject to a very comprehensive

regulatory program. Indeed, it is fully the equivalent, and in

-4-
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most areas identical, to the regulatory program for exchange-

traded options.

In light of the CFTC and self-regulatory safeguards, how

have dealer options performed? The simple fact is that dealer

options have been free of the sales practice abuses and perfor-

mance defaults that characterized London options prior to the

1978 ban. Likewise, dealer options have not experienced the

problems that will be discussed by others today regarding

leverage contracts. Mocatta's record in the area of dealer

options is excellent. Moreover, in order to maintain our good

record, we continue to conduct regular reviews of the compliance

activities of the FCHs selling our options. Compliance reviews

are conducted to assure that FCMs selling Mocatta options are in

full compliance with the applicable regulatory requirements and

with the additional customer protection standards adopted by

Mocatta voluntarily, as a matter of our own internal policy.

While the Commission has not published any recent statistics

with regard to reparation cases involving dealer options, I

believe I can fairly say that dealer options have been relatively

trouble-free. Chairman Phillips made the clearest statement

about the clean record of the firms engaged in granting dealer

options and the success of the dealer option program from a

regulatory perspective. During the 1983 hearings held in

connection with her nomination as CFTC Chairman she stated

unequivocally:

"The Commission has not encountered any
regulatory problems with the granting and
marketing of dealer options by these firms.

-5-
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The Commission believes that the strict
standards established by Congress in section
4c(d) of the Act, as well as by the
Commission in Commission rule 32.12, have
substantially lessened the possibility that
financially unsound or unscrupulous firms
will sell options in a fraudulent manner. "4/

In conclusion, Mocatta and its affiliates have been inti-

mately involved in this area for many years and we believe our

observations and insights have stood the test of time and can be

of use to this Subcommittee. In 1974 commodity options were

fraught with difficulties. Dr. Jarecki came forth and identified

the problems and outlined a solution. His proposal was not

implemented. In 1978 the problem was, again, London options. He

came forth once more and distinguished Mocatta's option program

from London options and implored Congress not to "throw the baby

out with the bath water." As a consequence, his recommendations

for dealer options were incorporated into a regulatory framework

that today functions effectively. Maybe the regulatory scheme

for dealer options works because the exemption applies to so very

few firms. Maybe the regulatory scheme for dealer options works

because the entry requirements are so very stringent. I don't

know -- but if anyone should be congratulated, it is the members

of the Subcommittee for having had the wisdom to implement our

suggestions.

Members of the Subcommittee may consider my statements today

as self-serving. Well, certainly I have an interest in pre-

serving this exemption for dealer options. The fact is, when Dr.

Jarecki made his recommendations before Congress in 1974, and in

1978, we knew we would one day come before you again and we knew

-6-
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Mocatta would have to stand by its record. Well, here I am.

The track record of dealer options is excellent. Others

have testified before you about the abuses that have been

experienced with other off-exchange instruments. These abuses

have not occurred with respect to the sale of dealer options.

Don't confuse the issues. Dealer options work under the present

regulatory structure. In short, "if it's not broke, don't fix

it."

FOOTNOTES

1/ Extend Commodity Exchange Act: Hearings Before the Subcomm.

on Conservation and Credit of the House Comm. on Agriculture ,

95th Cong., 2d Sess. 144 (1978) (Statement of Henry Jarecki).

2/ Id. at 145.

V Id. at 145-149.

y Nominations of Susan Meredith Phillips. Danie l Oliver, and
William E. Seale: Hearing Before the Senate Comm. on Agricul-
ture, Nutrition, and Forestry , 98th Cong., 1st Sess. 36 (1983)
(Questions submitted by Sen. Huddleston to Dr. Phillips and
answers thereto).

-7-
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STATEMENT OF
ALAN J. BRODY

PRESIDENT, COMMODITY EXCHANGE, INC.
NEW YORK, NEW YORK

Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, I am Alan

J. Brody, President of Commodity Exchange, Inc. (COMEX),

the world's principal marketplace for futures contracts

in gold, silver, and copper. we represent approximately

15% of all domestic futures trading.

comex appreciates the opportunity to appear before you

and particularly commends this subcommittee for holding hear-

ings focused upon leverage trading. while this activity has

been covered by the commodity exchange act since 1974, the

public record on leverage contracts is far from complete.

In part, the futures industry is responsible for the lack

of public knowledge on this subject.

In past hearings before this subcommittee, COMEX and

OTHERS HAVE NOT ADEQUATELY HIGHLIGHTED THE SERIOUS PROBLEMS

AND IMPLICATIONS INVOLVED IN LEVERAGE TRADING. TO THE EXTENT
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that our past silence on this issue was interpreted by congress

to reflect indifference, we regret having not fully informed

you of our views. fortunately, however, the cftc's leverage

moratoria, which congress in 1982 did not overturn, have

operated to restrain the leverage problem within manageable

bounds. This hearing is therefore both a necessary and

timely opportunity to correct and amplify the inadequate public

record on leverage.

to this end, c0mex has conducted a comprehensive study

of leverage contracts, which we are submitting today and

which i ask you to include in the official record of this

HEARING. BASED upon this EXTENSIVE legal and ECONOMIC

ANALYSIS, COMEX HAS CONCLUDED THAT LEVERAGE INSTRUMENTS ARE,

IN LAW AND FACT, FUTURES CONTRACTS, AND REPRESENT THE MOST

SERIOUS THREAT TO THE LEGITIMATE FUTURES INDUSTRY THAT WE

HAVE SEEN IN A LONG TIME.

2 -
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For more than ten years, a handful of leverage firms have

sold its contracts to the public through over-tht-counter,

off-exchange trading. the resulting toll on the public has

become increasingly severe. millions of dollars of customer

funds have been lost through a combination of unscrupulous,

abusive sales practices and the financial fragility of leverage

FIRMS.

TO ADDRESS THESE PERCEIVED ABUSES, CONGRESS WISELY URGED

THE CFTC IN 198^ TO DEVELOP INTERIM REGULATIONS TO DEAL WITH

LEVERAGE TRANSACTIONS THAT WERE LARGELY UNREGULATED. ALTHOUGH

THE CFTC'S RESULTING REGULATIONS ARE WELL INTENDED, THEY DO

NOT AND COULD NOT ADDRESS THE FUNDAMENTAL FLAW IN LEVERAGE

REGULATION. A SEPARATE REGULATORY SCHEME FOR LEVERAGE IS

COMPLETELY UNWARRANTED, AND IS EVEN HARMFUL, BECAUSE LEVERAGE

CONTRACTS AND FUTURES CONTRACTS ARE LEGALLY AND ECONOMICALLY

INDISTINGUISHABLE.
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For the past ten years, however, the leverage industry

has successfully obscured this fact, and avoided every one

of the fundamental requirements congress and the cftc impose

on futures contracts. unlike futures contracts, leverage

contracts are (1) not traded on designated exchanges; (z) not

based upon prices determined openly and competitively, (3) not

required to satisfy a public interest test, (4) not used for

commercial-hedging purposes; (5) not guaranteed by a clearing-

house; and (6) not subject to the extensive scheme of self-

REGULATION of the Commodity Exchange Act. As a result,

leverage contracts ironically are subject to fewer regulatory

safeguards and costs than futures contracts. compounding

this regulatory disparity, regulating leverage has forced

the cftc to assume the unfamiliar role of a direct regulator,

in contrast to its traditional oversight posture.

Despite these unmistakable deficiencies, some firms are

CLAMORING TO REMOVE THE CFTC'S EXISTING RESTRICTIONS ON

- 4 -
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leverage contracts in order to spawn a full scale over-the-

counter, off-exchange futures market, the leverage issue has

therefore brought the futures industry to a crossroad. the

answers Congress gives to the issues raised here will determine

whether the sixty-year congressional requirement that futures

contracts be traded on exchanges will remain the foundation of

federal regulation of futures, or will be obliterated.

no one could seriously contend that congress has already

decided to permit formalized over-the-counter futures trading.

Yet, if the CFTC leverage moratoria are lifted and expanded

leverage trading occurs, that would be precisely the result.

If Congress should decide some day to approve an over-the-

counter FUTURES MARKET, THAT JUDGMENT SHOULD BE MADE EXPLICITLY

by Congress based upon a full and complete debate. However,

until Congress reevaluates this issue and decides expressly

TO alter the sixty-year mandate that futures contracts be

traded on exchanges, Congress should not tolerate those who

- ^
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today seek to overturn this basic requirement through the

back door creation of an over-the-counter futures market

artificially labeled as leverage trading.

i would like to focus my remarks today on what is

involved in a leverage transaction, how this is a futures

transaction in every essential respect, and how and why

leverage should be brought within the regulatory scheme

for futures contracts.

The leverage industry hopes to attract individuals,

not commercial entities, as customers. a person might see

a newspaper advertisement calling for "smart investors"

to take advantage of a levtrage firm's *'spec i ali zed

knowledge" about precious metals. he might receive an

unsolicited or cold call. if the individual becomes interested
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IN LEVERAGE, HE GETS A SHEAF OF GLOSSY BROCHURES THAT WHET THE

INVESTOR'S APPETITE BY DEPICTING A GLORIOUS FUTURE OF PRECIOUS

METALS PROFITS, In ADDITION, HE GETS NUMEROUS PREPRINTED

CONTRACT PAPERS ADVISING HIM OF SOME RISKS, AS WELL AS DESCRIBING

THE MANY CONTRACT TERMS THE MERCHANT MAY CHANGE AT WILL AND

THE FEW RIGHTS THE INDIVIDUAL HAS.

IF THE CUSTOMER IS STILL INTERESTED AND SIGNS UP TO

PURCHASE, FOR EXAMPLE, A CONTRACT. FOR 1000 OUNCES OF ,999-FINE

SILVER BULLION, THE CUSTOMER IMMEDIATELY PAYS AN UP-FRONT

COMMISSION, A PERCENTAGE OF THE CONTRACT PRICE AS MARGIN, AND

A POSSIBLE BATTERY OF OTHER FEES. THE PRICE OF THE BULLION

CONTRACT, BY THE WAY, IS GENERALLY NOT TIED TO ANY OTHER MARKET--

IT IS SET AT THE DISCRETION OF THE MERCHANT. THE MERCHANT

ALSO TAKES THE OPPOSITE SIDE OF EACH LONG OR SHORT LEVERAGE

CONTRACT.

- 7 -
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As LONG AS THE INDIVIDUAL KEEPS HIS POSITION OPEN, GAINS

AND LOSSES IN THE MERCHANT'S "MARKET" ARE POSTED DAILY TO THE

customer's account. On top of that, leverage fees—which may

BE LABELED INTEREST, CARRYING, OR STORAGE FEES— ARE CHARGED

TO THE CUSTOMER UNTIL THE CONTRACT IS CLOSED.

THE INDIVIDUAL MAY TAKE DELIVERY OF THE SILVER BULLION,

AND PAY DELIVERY AND OTHER POSSIBLE CHARGES. STUDIES SHOW,

HOWEVER, THAT MORE THAN 90-PERCENT OF LEVERAGE CUSTOMERS DO

NOT TAKE DELIVERY, BUT RATHER "RESELL" THEIR CONTRACTS TO THE

merchants and take a profit or loss on the commodity price

changes. Needless to say, there are other fees to pay at

this point as well.

as i hope is clear by now, a leverage contract is nothing

but a futures transaction with a built-in conflict of interest,

the similarities between these two instruments are typified

by the following chart.

- R -
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Leverage Contracts = Futures Contracts

Essential Characteristics

Leverage Futures

Standardized agreements
with regard to all contract

terms, except price;

Standardized agreements
with regard to all contract

terms, except price;

To buy or sell a commodity
for delivery at a future date;

To buy or sell a commodity
for delivery at a future date;

Leverage customers

infrequently take delivery

of the commodity and

instead enter into an

offsetting transaction

to extinguish their

positions; and

Futures customers

infrequently take delivery

of the commodity and

instead enter into an

offsetting transaction

to extinguish their

positions; and

Profit or loss is reflected

in the difference between
the price of the initial and

offsetting transactions.

Profit or loss is reflected

in the difference between
the price of the initial and
offsetting transactions.

- 9
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Both are standardized contracts, for future delivery of a

commodity, in a specified quantity and quality. the purchase

or sale price is agreed upon at the outset. and, the contracts

can be satisfied either by taking delivery or--as is

usually the case— by offsetting a position. both instruments

provide an opportunity to speculate on the future price of a

commodity, like silver bullion, with no expectation that

delivery usually will occur under the contract. thus, un-

mistakably leverage contracts are futures contracts .

The catch, as I mentioned, is that in leverage contracts

THE MERCHANT BOTH DETERMINES THE PRICE AND THEN TAKES ONE

SIDE OF EVERY CONTRACT. THIS SELF-SERVING FEATURE IS IN OUR

VIEW WHAT KEEPS WISE AND INSTITUTIONAL INVESTORS OUT OF THIS

MARKET. OUR STUDY SHOWS THAT THE PRICE OF THE COMMODITY IN A

TYPICAL LONG LEVERAGE CONTRACT MUST RISE AT LEAST 3 TIMES MORE

THAN IN A COMPARABLE FUTURES CONTRACT, FOR A LEVERAGE CUSTOMER

JUST TO BREAK EVEN. SMALL WONDER THAT LEVERAGE SEEMS TO HAVE

10 -
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LITTLE INTEREST FOR ANY TRADER BUT THE MOST NAIVE. As ONE FORMER

CFTC OFFICIAL HAS BEEN QUOTED, LEVERAGE IS A "SHELL GAME, IN

WHICH THE COMPANY BETS THAT YOU LOSE AND THEN MAKES CERTAIN THAT

YOU DO."

Ten years of customer abuses have resulted from allowing

this inherently suspect futures trading to continue. complaints

about only four leverage firms have accounted for almost

11-percent of the total complaints to the cftc for the past

four years. commodity fraud violations by leverage merchants

have been numerous.

The solution to the leverage problem must be a statutory

amendment. historically, congress has required that all

futures contracts be traded and executed on exchanges. congress

has recognized that futures trading has a necessary place in

the economy--promoting and facilitating hedging and commodity

price discovery. but congress also has recognized that the

- 11
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RISKS TO PUBLIC CUSTOMERS IN COMMODITY TRADING ARE UNACCEPTABLE

WITHOUT EXCHANGE OVERSIGHT. In EVERY INSTANCE IN WHICH WE HAVE

deviated from this exchange-trading requi rement--for example,

Goldstein Samuelson and London options in the 1970's— public

debacles have resulted.

to avoid similar large scale public injuries, congress

must recognize that leverage contracts are futures contracts

which for ten years have evaded the basic principle of the

STATUTORY SCHEME FOR PROTECTING FUTURES TRADERS. We THUS

SUPPORT LEGISLATION REQUIRING THAT ALL LEVERAGE TRANSACTIONS

BE TRADED AS FUTURES CONTRACTS ON AN EXCHANGE, SUBJECT TO ALL

THE USUAL REQUIREMENTS FOR DESIGNATION AND TRADING OF FUTURES

CONTRACTS.

WE RECOGNIZE THAT THESE MEASURES WILL REQUIRE LEVERAGE

FIRMS TO RESTRUCTURE THEIR RETAIL EFFORTS, SINCE THEY WILL

NOT BE ABLE TO SELL LEVERAGE AS THEY HAVE IN THE PAST. We

12 -
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BELIEVE, HOWEVER, THAT THE PUBLIC GOOD AND THE INTEGRITY

OF FEDERAL FUTURES REGULATION GREATLY OUTWEIGH THE NARROW

INTERESTS OF THESE FIRMS, AND, IN ANY EVENT, LEVERAGE FIRMS

WOULD MERELY BE REQUIRED TO PLAY BY THE SAME RULES THAT

APPLY TO EVERYONE INVOLVED IN FUTURES TRADING UNDER FEDERAL

LAW,

While possibly less profitable, leverage firms would

not be destitute, they could expand existing product lines,

LIKE CASH SILVER, GOLD, AND OTHER COMMODITIES. THEY COULD

SELL INVESTMENT CONTRACTS IN PRECIOUS METALS, WHICH PROPERLY

would be regulated by state and federal securities authorities

They could become futures exchanges themselves, applying for

designation of any commodity contract they wish to market.

They could become futures commission merchants like everyone

ELSE WHO SELLS LEGITIMATE FUTURES CONTRACTS. (In FACT, THE

- 13 -
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leverage firms are already registered or have affiliates

registered as futures commission merchants,) they could even

propose that existing markets apply for designation of their

leverage contracts. but these firms simply cannot be permitted

to continue to retail futures contracts over the counter.

We believe that separate-and-unequal futures and leverage

regulation is unworkable. congress has rejected all attempts

to have any sort of over-the-counter futures market. allowing

such a market for leverage opens the door for all manner of

bucket shop, off-exchange futures transactions.

Congress must act to close this regulatory gap, and re-

quire THAT LEVERAGE CONTRACTS BE REGULATED AS FUTURES CONTRACTS

AND TRADED ON EXCHANGES. THE INTEGRITY OF THE COMMODITY EX-

CHANGE Act, the lessons of sixty years of futures trading, and

THE PROTECTION OF AN UNWARY PUBLIC ARE AT STAKE.

- 1H -
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Chicago Board of Trade Testimony on Regulation of
Off-Exchange Commodity Instruments, March 20, 1985,
Before the Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit, and
Rural Development of the House Committee on Agriculture

Mr. Chairman, members of this distinguished Subcom-

mittee, I am Charles B. Clement, Jr., of Memphis, Tennessee.

I am a member of the Board of Directors of the Board of

Trade of the City of Chicago, the world's oldest and largest

futures exchange. The Board of Trade is pleased to be able

to appear before this Committee today to address this very

important subject.

At the outset I want to emphasize that the Board of

Trade fully endorses the statements today of both COMEX and

the Chicago Mercantile Exchange relating to leverage

contracts

.

This hearing is being held to address off-exchange

instruments. While that title accommodates a wide variety

of instruments, I recognize that this hearing emanated from

an amendment to last year's Agricultural Appropriations Bill
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that primarily concerned leverage contracts. Therefore I

will concentrate my remarks on that area.

The importance of the leverage issue to futures trading

cannot be overstated. For more than sixty years, our

futures markets have been effectively policed under a statu-

tory scheme of direct and vigorous exchange self-regulation

subject to federal government oversight, a function

performed since 1975 by the CFTC. The requirement that a

futures contract be traded only on CFTC-approved exchanges

is fundamental to the success of the Commodity Exchange

Act's regulatory formula. Through exchange trading, futures

contracts benefit our economy by providing an open and

competitive mechanism for discovering price and shifting

commercial risk. The increased volume and interest in our

markets is compelling testimony to the efficiency and

achievements of the existing futures regulatory scheme.
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For the last decade, a futures contract has been

offered to the public that does not satisfy the basic

statutory mandates for futures contracts. This contract is

generally referred to as a leverage contract and is now

being marketed to the public by only three firms, as far as

we are aware.

As a matter of substance, futures contracts and

leverage contracts are legally and economically equivalent.

Like futures contracts, leverage contracts are standardized

agreements for the future delivery or sale of a commodity

that afford the parties to the contract an opportunity to

benefit from the gain or suffer the loss tied to the future

value of the commodity without generally expecting to make

or take delivery of the commodity. Leverage and futures

customers also post margin to secure their contracts.

Two principal economic differences exist between

futures and leverage, however, which typify the undesirable
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nature of leverage as presently traded. Leverage contracts

are off-exchange transactions at prices fixed by the

leverage merchant who is a principal to each transaction.

Leverage contracts also serve no commercial hedging

function. In sharp contrast, futures contracts must be

traded on an open outcry auction market which establishes

prices through free and open competitive interaction.

Furthermore, futures contracts are required by the CFTC to

have the potential for serving an economic purpose.

The pricing aspect of leverage contracts is

particularly troublesome. In essence, a leverage merchant

acts like a specialist in securities markets, except that

the specialist operates under the self-regulatory controls

of a securities exchange. That is, the merchant and the

specialist both make the market. As the CFTC has recently

recognized, the specialist system, if applied to

exchange-traded futures contracts, would raise grave
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anticompetitive issues and is basically incompatible with

the Commodity Exchange Act. Of course, since a leverage

merchant exercises even more price control, under less

regulation, than a specialist, the leverage scheme is even

more inherently anticompetitive and unsuitable for futures

trading.

The one-sided pricing of leverage contracts by the

leverage merchant renders these instruments useless as price

discovery tools and highly susceptible to abusive sales

practices. Yet, CFTC leverage rules impose no meaningful

pricing standards and certainly do not require these futures

contracts to trade in an open and competitive manner equal

to exchange- traded futures.

With regard to the conceded absence of any economic

purpose for leverage, the Board of Trade is convinced that

if off-exchange standardized instruments are to be

permitted, a significant hedging or risk shifting function
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is a prerequisite. Board of Trade and other futures

exchange submissions to the CFTC for the trading of new

futures contracts must contain an elaborate demonstration of

the contracts' hedging potential. Leverage contract

applications do not and could not contain such a

demonstration. As this example shows, the result is that

legitimate futures contracts must satisfy a higher

regulatory threshold, at greater costs to exchanges, than

leverage contracts. No rational explanation can be offered

for treating exchange-traded futures and over-the-counter

futures labeled leverage in this disparate manner.

As I mentioned earlier, the basic components of

leverage contracts bring those instruments well within the

legal definition of a futures contract. In past years, the

CFTC has come close to adopting this position. Each time,

however, the CFTC has lacked the resolve or perceived an

inadequate political consensus both within the futures
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industry and the Congress to support such action. The

result has been a ten-year experience of regulatory

uncertainty and public abuses. During this period, millions

of customer dollars have been lost due to either fraudulent

and abusive sales practices of leverage firms or the finan-

cial instability and, ultimately, bankruptcy of many of these

firms.

The CFTC has brought enforcement actions against all of

the leverage firms now authorized to sell leverage to the

public. And, these leverage firms have alone accounted for

approximately 11% of all customer reparation claims filed

with the CFTC in recent years. Undoubtedly, countless other

leverage customers have pursued other available means of

redress or abandoned hope of ever recouping their leverage

losses. At the same time, the leverage problem has operated

to taint the legitimate futures industry in some quarters,

thereby shaking public confidence in our markets.
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To address this serious problem, the Board of Trade

believes that leverage contracts should now be required to

be traded on exchanges as futures contracts. We have

followed closely the CFTC's understandable difficulties in

trying to grapple with the leverage problem and have become

convinced that the only logical solution is to enact

legislation mandating exchange trading of leverage like all

other futures contracts.

This approach will preserve the statutory integrity of

the Commodity Exchange Act, remove the potential for addi-

tional customer abuses, promote public confidence in the

pricing and regulation of futures contracts, and allow state

law enforcement officials to pursue expeditiously those

bucket shop operators that peddle leverage contracts. Thus,

legislation is needed, we believe, at the earliest possible

time.

(Attachment follows:)
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THE TRUTH ABOUT LEVERAGE

Introduction

For more than sixty years, Congress has required that

futures contracts be traded on designated exchanges, in the

well-founded belief that off-exchange trading encourages

boiler room and bucket shop operators and otherwise under-

mines legitimate futures trading. Since 1974, Congress and

the Commodity Futures Trading Commission-' have struggled to

reconcile these well-settled principles with the amorphous

instruments known as "leverage" contracts.

During this decade, firms offering leverage contracts

have justified congressional suspicion of off-exchange

futures trading by engaging in adjudicated unscrupulous and

abusive sales practices against public customers. A poten-

tial flood of further abuses has been stemmed only by CFTC

moratoria on new leverage firms and commodities that can be

the subject of leverage contracts.-' As the result of

perceived congressional action in 1982, however, and despite

1/ The Commodity Futures Trading Commission is also refer-
red to herein as the Commission or the CFTC.

2/ The Commission imposed moratoria on new merchants of
gold and silver leverage contracts in late 1978, see 17 C.F.R.
§ 31.1 (1984), and on leverage contracts of any merchant in
other commodities which were not being offered as of Febru-
ary 2, 1979, see 17 C.F.R. § 31.2 (1984).
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serious Commission reservations as to whether its action was

sound public policy, the CFTC adopted regulations in 1984

and early 1985 that purport to legitimize both long and

short leverage contracts and subject them to comprehensive

regulation.—'

A complete, well-documented public record on leverage

has never been developed. To fill this gap, an extensive

examination has been conducted of the leverage contracts

being offered to the public, the statements of leverage

merchants in various forums, the history of abuses in the

leverage industry, and the regulatory scheme and policy

considerations concerning leverage trading. This study

yields some troublesome conclusions:

1. Leverage contracts are futures contracts , as the
chairman of one leverage firm admitted in 1974.4/
Leverage contracts are standardized agreements for the
future purchase or sale of a commodity, in a specified
quantity and quality, at a price agreed upon at the
time the agreement is made. A customer can satisfy a

leverage contract by making or taking delivery of the
commodity, but generally expects to offset contractual
obligations before delivery and accept net profit or
loss as of the date of offset. Leverage instruments
thus bear all of the classic indicia of futures con-
tracts .

3/ 17 C.F.R. §§ 31.4-31.24 (1984), as amended by 50 Fed.
Reg. 22 (1985). See also 50 Fed. Reg. 102 (1985) (proposed
rules)

.

4/ See Commodity Futures Trading Commission Act: Hear -

ings Before the Senate Comm. on Agriculture and Forestry ,

93d Cong., 2d Sess. 748 (1974) (statement of M. Martin Rom,
Chm., International Precious Metals Corp.) ("form of contract
for future delivery") [hereinafter cited as 1974 Hearings ]

.

See also id. at 749, 751, 752.
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2. Off-exchange leverage trading violates Congress '

sixty-year requirement that futures contracts must be
traded on designated exchanges

.

3

.

Leverage contracts serve no economic purpose ; no
commercial nedgmg in leverage contracts exists or is
required.

4. Leverage contracts have a built-in conflict of
interest , since the leverage merchant both sets the
price of each transaction and is a principal to every
contract.

5. The present regulatory scheme for leverage is
inadequate to remedy the structural defect of off-
exchange trading and the inherent conflict-of-interest
in leverage contracts. These structural problems cast
doubt on the CFTC's ability to protect the public
adequately even under extensive regulations, particu-
larly by direct regulation rather than in its more
familiar oversight role.

6. Present leverage regulation hurts the legitimate
futures markets'! Not only 3o off-exchange scandals
scar public confidence in legitimate futures trading,
off-exchange trading of leverage contracts is subject
to fewer regulatory protections than futures contracts.

Permitting leverage contracts to be marketed as off-

exchange futures contracts threatens to become the exception

that will swallow the historic congressional rule that

futures contracts must be traded on designated exchanges.

Any lifting of the leverage moratoria under the existing

regulatory scheme would present con artists and boiler room

operators a ready-made haven for further public abuses by

encouraging them to purvey futures contracts (disguised and

labeled as leverage contracts) over the counter. Congress

has never sanctioned off-exchange, noncompetitive over-the-

counter futures trading because of just such risks. Congress

must act now to make clear that leverage contracts are
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futures contracts that must be traded on designated exchanges

and that must comport with all other requirements applicable

to futures contracts.

I . Description of Leverage Contracts

The leverage industry sprang up in the 1960 's and early

1970' s as public interest in precious metals rose in the

United States.- Leverage merchants have garnered more than

$8 billion in revenues since that time.-/ Nevertheless,

from 1973 to 1977 at least eleven leverage firms failed,

7/
leaving $17.5 million or more in customer losses.- At least

three leverage firms presently qualify to remain in business

under the CFTC's 1978 and 1979 moratoria on new entrants to

the field. -/

5/ Commodity Futures Trading Commission Study Group,
Report for the Commission: Trading in Leverage Contracts
for Gold and Silver, Project No. 217, at 4-5 (Apr. 18,

1975).

6/ Comments of Merrill Lynch Futures Inc., on Proposed
Regulations to Govern Leverage Contracts and Transactions,
CFTC Docket No. 83-28, at 4 (Aug. 22, 1983) (summarizing
public disclosures of leverage firms: $7 billion sales for

Monex International, Ltd., (Monex) through 1982; $1 billion
for International Precious Metals Corp. (IPMC) through 1982;

First National Monetary Corp. (FNMC) boasted 13,000 customers

in 1982).

7/ Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Summary of Division
of Enforcement Survey of Leverage Trading, at 2 (Apr. 27,

1978) [hereinafter cited as Enforcement Div. Survey Summary].

8/ See S. Rep. No. 384, 97th Cong., 2d Sess. 51 (1982) (four

existing firms). The Commission moratoria, see 17 C.F.R.

§§ 31.1, 31.2 (1984), apparently limited the leverage "indus-

try" to four merchants dealing primarily in precious metals

(Footnote 8 continued on next page.)
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The term "leverage contract" is not defined in the Com-

modity Exchange Act (CEA or Act).-/ Section 19(a) of the

Act—' refers to transactions for the delivery of certain

commodities under "a standardized contract commonly known to

the trade as a margin account, margin contract, leverage

account, or leverage contract." The statutory reference to

the "trade" is somewhat mysterious since when Congress first

enacted leverage legislation in 1974,—' such contracts were

neither well known to the commodities markets nor to Congress

itself.

—

' Leverage contract terms traditionally have

differed from merchant to merchant, and any individual

merchant most likely has offered different contracts over

13/the years.—' However, certain basic characteristics of

leverage contracts can be identified.

(Footnote 8 continued from previous page.)

and bulk coin contracts—Monex, FNMC, IPMC, and Premex, Inc.
See Letter from Susan M. Phillips, Chairman, CFTC, to Hon.
Richard L. Lugar, Enclosure A (July 23, 1984). Premex is now
in receivership. See infra note 120. A fifth firm, American
Coin Exchange, also claims to be "grandfathered" under the
CFTC rules.

9/ The history of leverage regulation is summarized in the
Appendix.

10/ 7 U.S.C. § 23(a) (1982).

11 / Section 217 of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission
Act of 1974, Pub. L. No. 93-463, 88 Stat. 1389, 1405, used
"definitional" language virtually identical to that in
present section 19(a) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

12/ P. Johnson, Commodities Regulation § 1.08, at 25 (1982).

13/ See , e.g. , Comments of IPMC on Proposed Rules for the
Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions, CFTC Docket No.

(Footnote 13 continued on next page.)
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The definition of a leverage contract offered in Congres-

14/
sional testimony by the president of one leverage firm

—

' is,

albeit incomplete, one with which other leverage merchants

15/
agree:

[A] leverage contract is best described

as a standardized agreement for the

purchase from or sale to a member of the

general public of a specified commodity

in a standard unit and quality for

delivery at any time upon payment in

full. The principal characteristics of

leverage contracts include: (1) stan-

dard units, quality, and terms and condi-

tions; (2) payment and maintenance of

(Footnote 13 continued from previous page.)

83-28, at 2(14) (Aug. 22, 1983) [hereinafter cited as Rule-

making Comments of IPMC]; Comments of FNMC on Regulations
for Certain Leverage Transactions, CFTC Docket No. 83-28,

at 18 (Aug. 22, 1983) [hereinafter cited as Rulemaking
Comments of FNMC]; Greenstone, Leverage Transactions: On

Creating A Regulatory Theme , 27 Emory L.J. 909, 913 (1978).

14/ See CFTC Reauthorization: Hearings Before the Subcomm.

on Conservation, Credit, and Rural Development of the House

Comm. on Agriculture , 97th Cong., 2d Sess. 483-84 (1982)

(statement of Louis Carabini, President, Monex) [hereinafter

cited as Conservation Subcomm. Hearings ]

.

15/ See, e.g. , Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13,

at 18; Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at 2(12-

13); Comments of Monex on Proposed Provisions for Certain

Leverage Transactions, CFTC Docket No. 83-28, at 5-6 (Aug. 19,

1983) [hereinafter cited as Rulemaking Comments of Monex].
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margin; (3) payment of carrying or lever-

age charges on the unpaid balance of the

purchase price under the contract, which

payments may vary and be paid periodic-

ally, or be fixed in advance and prepaid

for all or a portion of the term of the

contract; (4) close-out by an offsetting

transaction or by delivery, after payment

in full; and (5) no right or interest in

a specific lot of the underlying com-

modity until delivery.

The leverage dealer is the princi-

pal to every such transaction and func-

tions as a market maker. Leverage

dealers cover their obligations to their

customers by maintaining physical inven-

tories and by engaging in transactions

in the cash forward and futures markets.—

'

16/ Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14, at
483-84 (statement of Louis Carabim, President, Monex); see
also H.R. Rep. No. 565, 97th Cong., 2d Sess., pt. 1, at
110-11 (1982) (letter from Philip McB. Johnson, Chairman,
CFTC, citing Report of the Advisory Committee on Market
Instruments to the Commodity Futures Trading Commission,
[1975-77] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 20,192, at 21,089
(1978)); S. Rep. No. 850, 95th Cong., 2d Sess. 26 (1978);
P. Johnson, supra note 12, § 1.08, at 23-24; Greenstone,
supra note 13, at 913-15.
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The definition of a leverage contract in the CFTC regulations

generally incorporates this description.—7^ Comments by

various leverage merchants, as well as congressional and other

studies of leverage, however, provide some qualifications

and explanations of the elements of this definition as well

as the mechanics of leverage trading.

17/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.4(w) (1984), as amended by 50 Fed.
Reg. 22, 27 (1985):

"Leverage contract" means a contract, stan-
dardized as to terms and conditions, for the
long-term (ten years or longer) purchase ("long
leverage contract") or sale ("short leverage con-
tract" ) by a leverage customer of a leverage com-
modity which provides for:

(1) Participation by the leverage transac-
tion merchant as a principal in each leverage
transaction;

(2) Initial and maintenance margin payments
by the leverage customer;

(3) Periodic payment by the leverage customer
or accrual by the leverage transaction merchant
of a variable carrying charge or fee on the unpaid
balance of a long leverage contract, and
periodic payment or crediting by the leverage
transaction merchant to the leverage customer
of a variable carrying charge or fee on the ini-
tial value of the contract plus any margin deposits
made by the leverage customer in connection with a

short leverage contract;

(4) Delivery of a commodity in an amount
and form which can be readily purchased and sold
in normal commercial or retail channels;

(5) Delivery of the leverage commodity after
satisfaction of the balance due on the contract;
and

(6) Determination of the contract purchase
and repurchase, or sale and resale prices by the
leverage transaction merchant.



178

- 9 -

A. Standardized Agreement; Standard Units,
Quality, and Terms and Conditions.

The leverage merchant standardizes the contracts

offered to customers.

—

' The terms and conditions of many

leverage contracts are subject to change at the sole discre-

tion of the leverage merchant, and merchants often have had

discretion to demand that the customer pay in full or make

delivery at any time.—' For example, in one leverage

firm's contract filed with the Commodity Futures Trading

Commission, no less than eleven contract terms were listed

as subject to change without notice, including opening and

closing commissions; the time period allowed for delivery of

or payment for commodities purchased and sold; ask and bid

differential, that is, the difference between the price for

which it would sell a contract and the price for which it

would buy the same contract; delivery requirements; and

20/
commodities accepted by the merchant.

—

' The contract also

18/ Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13, at 17-18;
Rulemaking Comments of Monex, supra note 15, at 6.

19/ See , e.g. , Offering Statement of Monex at 3 (Feb. 1,

1983).

20/ Offering and Disclosure Statement at 9 (May 21, 1984),
Leverage Commodity Registration Application of Monex for
1000 Troy Ounces of .999 Fine Silver Bullion, App. F. (June 29

1984) [hereinafter cited as Monex Silver Registration Appli-
cation]. This merchant's disclosure statement for its bulk
coins contract is identical to that for its silver contract.
See Offering and Disclosure Statement, Leverage Commodity
Registration — South African Krugerrand, South African Half

(Footnote 20 continued on next page.)
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contains an apparently common caveat that the merchant does

not guarantee that it will maintain its market with its

21/
customers to buy and sell the commodity.—

'

B. Purchase From or Sale to a Member
of the General Public.

Leverage merchants admit that leverage transactions

were not designed to be used and are not in fact used by

22/
commercial enterprises as hedging vehicles or otherwise.—

'

In fact, leverage merchants claim that Congress has made

clear that leverage transactions need no economic justifica-

tion at all; in their view it is sufficient that leverage

transactions allow public customers to speculate in price

changes in precious metals in order to "hedge against

(Footnote 20 continued from previous page.)

Rand, South African Tenth Rand, South African Two Rand,
Austrian 100 Corona, Mexican 50 Peso, and Canadian $50 Maple
Leaf Gold Coins, App. E (Aug. 31, 1984).

21/ Offering and Disclosure Statement at 6, Monex Silver
Registration Application, supra note 20; see also FNMC
Customer Suitability and Account Agreement at 2 (Nov. 1984)
[hereinafter cited as FNMC Contract] ; IPMC Risk Disclosure
Statement and Leverage Account Agreement at 6 (May 24, 1984)

(no guarantee to repurchase leverage contract sold to cus-

tomer) [hereinafter cited as IPMC Contract].

22/ Commodity Futures Trading Commission Reauthorization:
Hearings Before the Subcomm. on Agricultural Research and

Gen. Legislation of the Senate Comm. on Agriculture, Nutri -

tion, and Forestry , 97th Cong., 2d Sess. 278 (1982) (remarks

of Louis Carabini, President, Monex) ("[I]t is not used as a

price discovery mechanism nor risk shifting. Our customers
assume the risk.") [hereinafter cited as Senate Subcomm.

Hearings ] ; Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14, at

428 (statement of Louis Carabini, President, Monex); id. at

440 (remarks of Mr. Carabini); Rulemaking Comments of IPMC,

supra note 13, at 2(15) & n.8.
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inflation."—7 Whether precious metals constitute effective

inflation hedges is, of course, a greatly disputed economic

theory.—/

C. Purchase or Sale of a Specified
Commodity.

Leverage transactions to date have primarily involved

transactions in silver and gold bullion and bulk coins.

Other precious metals and foreign currency have also been

25/
the subject of leverage transactions.—' The customer who

23/ Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13, at 8-9,

33-34; see Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14, at
492 (statement of Louis Carabim, President, Monex) (used to
protect against inflation); Rulemaking Comments of IPMC,

supra note 13, at 2(15) n.8 (leverage transactions are not a

type of commodity imbued with a public interest); id. at
2(55) (no commercial justification required).

24/ See Offering and Disclosure Statement at 6, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20 ("[P]recious
metals and currencies involve risk as well as opportunity.
Historically, there have been periods of varying length,
long and short, during which the prices of commodities have
moved downward. . . . Gold and currencies are particularly
subject to government action for economic or political
reasons. It is impossible to forecast accurately how or to
what degree these or other factors will affect prices.");
Transcript at 59, Meeting of Commodity Futures Trading
Commission (June 12, 1984) (comments of Dr. Paula Tosini,
Div. of Economic Analysis) ("If you're asking do I think
there's a strong argument that previous metals — there's a

defensible argument that precious metals are a hedge against
inflation. ... I think it is an area that most or many
professional economist [s] would not agree to.").

25/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.2 (1984) (limiting commodities
through moratorium); Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra
note 14, at 482 (statement of Louis Carabini, President,
Monex); id. at 497 (statement of James Groberg, Chm., IPMC);

Enforcement Div. Survey Summary, supra note 7, at 1; Rule-
making Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at 2(4).
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signs a leverage contract agrees to buy from or sell to the

merchant the specified commodity within a certain time

period, ten years or more under the CFTC rules. =2/ The

merchant takes the other side of the customer's position,

agreeing to sell the commodity to the customer or buy the

commodity from the customer, as the case may be.—

^

Although in early 1984 the Commission expressed doubt

as to whether leverage merchants traditionally engaged in

"short sales," that is, transactions in which the customer

agrees to sell a commodity to the merchant,^8-/ leverage

merchants assured the Commission that they had indeed offered

29/such short contracts.—' Due to perceived congressional

intent, the Commission has decided to permit short leverage

contracts.—

'

26/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.4(w) (1984).

27/ See generally Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13,
at 9; Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at 2(4).

28/ See Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions, 49 Fed.
Reg. 5498, 5499-500 (1984).

29/ See Comments of FNMC on Regulation of Certain Leverage
Transactions, CFTC Docket No. 84-12 (Mar. 27, 1984); Comments
of IPMC on Proposed Amendments to Interim Final Rules, CFTC
Docket No. 84-12 (Mar. 27, 1984); Comments of Monex on the
Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions, CFTC Docket No.
84-12 (March 27, 1984).

30/ See 50 Fed. Reg. 22 (1985).
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D. Leverage Dealer as Principal in
Customers ' Contracts

.

No contract market or board of trade is involved in

31/leverage transactions,—' despite the contrary representa-

32/
tions of some leverage merchants.—' Leverage commodity

33/ •

'

prices are quoted by the merchant;

—

' there is no open

• • • • • 34/outcry or competitive price setting mechanism.—' In fact,

CFTC rules now require the leverage price (the bid-ask

spread) to be set unilaterally by the merchant.—

'

A CFTC administrative law judge succinctly described

most merchants' pricing of leverage contracts:

The basis for [the firm's] pricing is

also a mystery. There is no precise

formula related to any public documents

31/ Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13, at 9.

32/ See , e.g. , Leschuk v. First National Monetary Corp.,
2 Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) \ 22,475, at 30,107 (CFTC Jan. 23,
1985) (initial decision) (impression of exchange trades);
Weinberger v. First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm. Fut. L.
Rep. (CCH) 11 22,458 at 30,023 (CFTC Dec. 7, 1984) (initial
decision) (thrust of brochures and oral representations were
that buying and selling were conducted on some form of open
or public market or exchange).

33/ See Offering and Disclosure Statement at 5, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20 ("Monex bid
and ask prices are not tied to prices quoted by any other
organization"); IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at 5; FNMC
Contract, supra note 21, at 3

.

34/ See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at
2T15).

35/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.4(w)(6) (1984), as amended by 50 Fed.
Reg. 22, 27 (1985).
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which will permit an objective reconstruc-

tion. [The firm's] prices are simply

what [the firm] says they are or were.—

'

E. Margin; Carrying or Leverage Charges.

A customer entering a "long" leverage transaction, that

is, one in which the customer agrees to purchase the commod-

ity from the merchant, must put up an initial "margin"

(generally 20-25% of the contract price); the customer

entering a short transaction also must pay a margin or

37/
deposit. —' Over the life of the contract the customer

remains subject to various charges and margin requirements.

38/
The charges may include an "opening commission";

—

/ leverage

39/
or interest charges on the unpaid balance of a long contract;—

'

36/ See Weinberger v. First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 22,458, at 30,023-24 (CFTC Dec. 7,

1984) (initial decision).

37/ See IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at 5 (20%, subject to
cEange ) ; Offering and Disclosure Statement at 5, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20 (example
using 25% margin).

38/ E.g. , Offering and Disclosure Statement at 4, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20 (up to 2%);
IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at 4 ("sales charge").

39/ Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14, at 424
"(statement of David Simon, Director and Gen. Counsel, FNMC);
id. at 426 (statement of Louis Carabini, President, Monex);
IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at 4.
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a fee for the customer to change from paying variable to

paying fixed interest;

—

' a closing commission on contracts

that are offset;—' assaying fees;

—

' premiums if delivery

is made on certain quantities of the commodity;

—

' and

delivery charges on contracts on which delivery is made or

taken.—7

Margin, deposits, or account equities generally must be

maintained at certain levels throughout the life of the con-

tract as set by the leverage merchant.

—

' The required mar-

gin levels usually are subject to change at the discretion

46/
of the leverage merchant.—

'

40/ E.g. , Offering and Disclosure Statement at 4, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20 (2% fee).

41/ E.g. , id . (up to 2%); IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at
4-5 ( "termination charge").

42/ E.g. , Monex Silver Registration Application, supra
note 20, at 28 (assaying done at merchant's option and
customer's expense when customer makes delivery); Rulemaking
Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, Exh. 2 , at 1 ("certification
fee"); FNMC Contract, supra note 21, at 2 (same).

43/ Monex Silver Registration Application, supra note 20,

at 2 ($.25 per troy oz. premium if customer takes delivery
of 1000 oz. silver contract in 100 troy oz. bars); id. at 3

($50 handling fee if customer takes delivery of 1000 troy
oz. bar).

44/ E.g. , id . at 3 (customer pays delivery charges to and
from merchant's office); IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at 5.

45/ E.g. IPMC Contract, supra note 21, at 5; Risk and
Disclosure Statement at 5, Monex Silver Registration Applica-
tion, supra note 20; FNMC Contract, supra note 21, at 2 , 3.

46/ See , e.g. , Risk and Disclosure Statement at 5, 9, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20.
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F. Closeout by Offsetting Transaction
or Delivery.

"Offset" is used among leverage merchants to describe

the process by which the merchant relieves the customer from

47/
his obligation to make or take delivery of the commodity.

—

'

Studies of leverage merchants to date have found that at

least nine out of ten leverage contracts never result in

delivery because customers offset their leverage positions

48/
or fail to make required payments.—

'

The average period that leverage contracts actually

remain open is a matter not commonly discussed publicly by

leverage merchants. Indications are, however, that the

average duration of leverage contracts is less than one

49/year.

—

'

47/ Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13, at 12;
Rulemaking Comments of Monex, supra note 15, at 6. Merchants
have provided a market for customers to offset transactions
even though not specifically required to do so under some
past contracts. See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra
note 13, at 2(7).

48/ Enforcement Div. Survey Summary, supra note 7, at 2

(90% closed out by offsetting transactions); Report of the
Advisory Committee on Market Instruments to the Commodity
Futures Trading Commission, [1975-77] Comm. Fut. L. Rep.
(CCH) 1 20,192, at 21,089-90 (July 16, 1976); Greenstone,
supra note 13, at 914-15.

49/ See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, Exh. 9,

at 7 n.6 (11.5 month average account life); Enforcement Div.

Survey Summary, supra note 7, at 2; Comments of Silver Users
Association on Proposed Regulations for Certain Leverage
Transactions, CFTC Docket No. 83-28, at 2 (Aug. 19, 1983);
Comments of First Commodity Corp. of Boston on Proposed
Rules Governing the Offer and Sale of Leverage Transactions,
CFTC Docket No. 83-28, at 2 (July 1, 1983) ("within one

year" )

.
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G. "Cover" of Customer Obligations.

Until recently there was no requirement that leverage

merchants cover their obligations to customers by maintain-

ing inventory of the physical commodity or acquiring futures

or forward contract positions in the commodity.

—

/ Some

leverage merchants have maintained some degree of "cover,"

—

/

but, as Congress has recognized, these merchants' physical

52/
inventories are generally subject to bank liens.—' Cover

of customer positions in a specific commodity has often been

maintained by the merchant not in that specific commodity,

but in other commodities termed "price related" by the mer-

53 /
chant. —' At least one major leverage firm was found by a

Commission administrative law judge to have "permitted

50/ See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at 2(5)
"^contracted to "cover" although not required to do so by
law); cf. 17 C.F.R. § 31.8 (1984), as amended by 50 Fed.
Reg. 22, 28-29 (1985).

51/ See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at 2(5)
Rulemaking Comments of FNMC, supra note 13, at 17.

52/ See S. Rep. No. 850, supra note 16, at 26; Enforcement
Div. Survey Summary, supra note 7, at 2; Offering and Dis-
closure Statement at 9, Monex Silver Registration Applica-
tion, supra note 20; see also 17 C.F.R. § 31.8(a)(2) (1984)
(loans up to 90% of warehouse-receipts value permitted).

53/ Rulemaking Comments of Monex, supra note 15, at 20

Tusing example of gold bullion obligations covered by gold
coin positions); see also 17 C.F.R. § 31.8(a)(2) (1984), as

amended by 50 Fed. Reg. 22, 28-29 (1985) (same generic
commodity)

.
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customer positions to stand 'naked' for intervals, and at

54/
one time . . . had no positions in the futures market."—

'

II . Leverage Contracts are Futures Contracts

A. Comparison of Leverage Transactions
and Futures Contracts.

As the chairman of one leverage firm admitted in 1974,

leverage contracts are a "form of contract for future deli-

very."

—

* Leverage contracts embody all of the fundamental

elements of futures contracts. This conclusion is grounded

firmly in judicial and CFTC precedent and congressional

intent.

The Commodity Exchange Act does not define the term

"futures contract" expressly. Instead, the Aqt often

describes futures contracts with the phrase "contract of

sale of a commodity for future delivery."—' From this

54/ In re Premex, Inc., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)
¥"21,877, at 27,733 (CFTC July 12, 1982) (initial decision),
aff'd , [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) f 21,992 (CFTC
Feb. 1, 1984).

55/ 1974 Hearings , supra note 4, at 748 (statement of
M. Martin Rom, Chm., IPMC).

56/ See , e.g. , section 2(a)(1) of the Commodity Exchange
Act, TU.S.C. § 2 (1982); section 2(a)(8)(B), 7 U.S.C.
§ 4a(g)(2) (1982); section 4a(l), 7 U.S.C. § 6a(l) (1982);
section 4b, 7 U.S.C. § 6b (1982); section 4d, 7 U.S.C. § 6d

(1982); section 4e, 7 U.S.C. § 6e (1982); section 5(a),
7 U.S.C. § 7(a) (1982). But cf. section 4(a), 7 U.S.C.
§ 6(a) (1982) ("purchase or sale of a commodity for future
delivery"); section 4d, 7 U.S.C. § 6d (1982) (same).
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purposefully broad statutory language, several basic ele-

ments of a futures contract have evolved. These elements

include the following:

(1) a standardized agreement for the
future purchase or sale of a commodity;

(2) a provision for future delivery of
the commodity in a specified quantity
and quality;

(3) a purchase or sale price agreed
upon at the time the contract is exe-
cuted;

(4) satisfaction of the contract by
making or taking delivery or through
cash settlement;

(5) satisfaction of the contract, in
the alternative, by offset, in essence a
liquidation of contractual obligations
prior to the delivery date and acceptance
of net profit or loss as of the date of
liquidation; and

(6) the general expectation of the
parties to the contract that it will be
liquidated by the offset process rather
than by delivery. 57/

57/ See , e.g. , Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith v.

Curran, 456 U.S. 353, 358-59 (1982); Precious Metals Associ-
ates, Inc. v. CFTC, 620 F.2d 900, 905 (1st Cir. 1980);
Cargill, Inc. v. Hardin, 452 F.2d 1154, 1156 n.2, 1157-58
(8th Cir. 1971); Breyer v. First National Monetary Corp.,
548 F. Supp. 955, 963 (D.N.J. 1982); CFTC v. National Coal
Exchange, Inc., [1980-82] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,424,
at 26,053-55 (W.D. Term. Apr. 2, 1982); CFTC v. Comercial
Petrolera International, S.A., [1980-82] Comm. Fut. L. Rep.
(CCH) II 21,222 (S.D.N.Y. June 26, 1981); CFTC v. Co Petro
Marketing Group, Inc., 502 F. Supp. 806 (CD. Cal. 1980),
aff 'd , 680 F.2d 573 (9th Cir. 1982); In re First National
Monetary Corp., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. 11 21,707, at
26,773-74 (CFTC Apr. 29, 1983) (initial decision); In re
Stovall, [1977-80] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11

20,941""(CFTC
Dec. 6, 1979).
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The CFTC has found that these six elements are the classic

indicia that an instrument is in fact a futures contract. 58/

Essentially, therefore, a futures contract provides an

opportunity to enjoy a profit or loss tied to the future

value of a commodity without expectation that delivery of

the commodity will occur under the contract.

In these respects leverage contracts are identical to

futures contracts. The contracts for sale of the commodity

are standardized—standardized by the merchant in leverage

transactions and by exchanges in traditional futures trans-

actions. The price term, which is not standardized in

either type of contract, is established at the outset of

both leverage and futures transactions. Margin payments are

required to establish and maintain leverage and futures

contracts. Each type of contract can be satisfied by the

customer's making or taking delivery of the commodity. In

the vast preponderance of cases, parties to both futures and

leverage contracts anticipate that the agreements will be

offset. Whether this offset involves taking an opposite

position, as in exchange-based futures trading, or release

from or resale of a position, as in leverage trading, the

parties take their net gain or loss at the time of offset

as reflected in the price differential between their orig-

inal contract and the offsetting transaction.

58/ See In re Stovall, [1977-80] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)

11 20,94~T, at 23,779 (CFTC Dec. 6, 1979).

46-333 O - 85 - 7
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B. Examination of Judicial Precedent.

Not surprisingly, leverage contracts bear a remarkable

resemblance to other instruments that courts have found to

be futures contracts. In CFTC v. Co Petro Marketing Group,

Inc. ,

—

' the merchant unilaterally set the "motor vehicle

fuel" contract prices and established a degree of contract

standardization. Customers generally offset their commodity

purchases and did not take delivery of fuel; the contracts

were not traded on a commodity exchange.—' The court had

no difficulty finding that the merchant was offering an

unlawful off-exchange futures contract.

—

'

Standardized "coal purchase contracts" were found to be

futures contracts in CFTC v. National Coal Exchange, Inc.—

'

Customers had no intention or expectation of taking delivery

of the commodity but intended only to speculate in coal

price changes.

—

' The fact that the merchant had orally

assured customers of an offset possibility was sufficient in

64/
the court's view to make the agreement a futures contract.

—

'

59/ 680 F.2d 573 (9th Cir. 1982).

60/ See id. at 579-81.

61/ Id. at 581.

62/ [1980-82] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,424 (W.D. Term.
Apr. 2, 1982).

63/ See id. at 26,055.

64/ See id. at 26,053.
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In an enforcement action brought by the CFTC, an admin-

istrative law judge found in 1983 that so-called "forward

contracts" offered by two of the major leverage firms were

futures contracts unlawfully traded off exchange.

—

' These

were standardized contracts for the purchase or sale of

gold, silver, or currency commodities, with a 15-month

contract term and a provision for delivery or offset. The

judge found that the contracts simply provided the general

public "an opportunity to speculate on price changes in

commodities,"—' and that such contracts were required to be

traded on exchanges under federal law.

—

' Remarkably, the

firms argued before the ALJ that these off-exchange futures

contracts were leverage contracts,

—

' and in subsequent

disclosure documents one firm denominated its forward con-

tract as one of its "leverage programs,"

—

' even though the

65/ In re First National Monetary Corp. and Monex Int'l,
Ltd., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) % 21,707 (CFTC
Apr. 29, 1983) (initial decision). This holding has been
followed in Leschuk v. First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,475, at 30,108 (CFTC Jan. 23, 1985)
(initial decision); Golden v. First National Monetary Corp.,
[1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 21,749 at 27,014-15
(CFTC May 19, 1983) (initial decision).

66/ In re First National Monetary Corp. and Monex Int'l,
Ltd., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,707, at 26,775
(CFTC Apr. 29, 1983) (initial decision).

67/ See id. at 26,781.

68/ See id. at 26,778-79.

69/ See Offering and Disclosure Statement at 8, Monex
Silver Registration Application, supra note 20.
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Commission had by then determined leverage to be contracts

of ten-year duration or longer.—' The ALJ's decision is on

appeal to the Commission.

This precedent, which includes an examination of certain

leverage products, illustrates that leverage contracts are

futures contracts as a matter of law, and that enforcement

of the requirement that futures contracts be traded on

designated contract markets is possible only when the law

71/
" [d]isregard[s] form for substance."

—

'

C. Irrelevant Differences Between
Leverage and Futures Contracts.

Some have attempted to distinguish between futures and

leverage by describing leverage contracts as installment

purchase agreements.—' A more sophisticated version of

this claim characterizes a futures contract as a present

agreement to contract in the future for the sale or purchase

of a commodity, and describes a leverage contract as a

present agreement to sell or purchase a commodity with

70/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.4(w) (1984).

71/ See CFTC v. Co Petro Marketing Group, Inc., 680 F.2d
573, 580 (9th Cir. 1982); CFTC v. National Coal Exch., Inc.,

[1980-82] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,424, at 26,055
(W.D. Term. Apr. 2, 1982).

72/ See Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14, at
491 (statement of Louis Carabini, President, Monex); id. at
506 (statement of James Groberg, Chm., IPMC).
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delivery simply deferred until the future.—' These argu-

ments attempt to cast leverage in terms of a so-called cash

forward contract, which as a "sale of a[ ] cash commodity

for deferred shipment or delivery" would fall outside the

statutory definition of a futures contract and, indeed,

would not be subject to regulation under the CEA.

—

'

These distinctions are inherently flawed and contradict

the leverage firms' own definition of leverage. In contrast

to the "present agreement to buy or sell" theory described

above, the leverage firms have conceded that a leverage

customer, like a futures customer, has no right or interest

in a specific commodity until delivery. Moreover, leverage

contracts, like futures contracts, predominantly do not

75/
result in delivery of the commodity.

—

' Nor do the parties

to a leverage contract anticipate that delivery will occur

routinely. In contrast, a cash forward contract is basi-

cally distinguished from a futures contract by the parties'

76/
expectation that delivery of the commodity will occur.

—

'

73/ Cf. Clark, Genealogy and Genetics of "Contract of Sale
oT a Commodity for Future Delivery ," 27 Emory L.J. 1175,
1175-78, 1179, 1191-92 (1978).

74/ Commodity Exchange Act § 2(a)(1)(A), 7 U.S.C. § 2

TT982).

75/ See supra notes 16, 48 and accompanying text.

76/ CFTC v. Co Petro Marketing Group, Inc., 680 F.2d 573,

F77-79 (9th Cir. 1982); In re Stovall, [1977-80] Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 20,941, at 23,778 (CFTC Dec. 6, 1979);
In re First National Monetary Corp., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L.

Rep
-

(CCH) 11 21,707, at 26,779-80 (CFTC Apr. 29, 1983)
(initial decision).
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To be sure, leverage contracts contain certain idiosyn-

cratic terms not found in exchange-traded futures contracts.

These special features do not detract from the dominant

themes and purposes of a leverage transaction, which are

identical to those of a futures contract. Indeed, these

aspects of leverage contracts reflect little more than a

cosmetic attempt to disguise a futures contract as leverage

in the hope of avoiding statutory requirements.

For example, a leverage customer may take delivery of

the commodity by paying the entire contract price at any

time after the contract is signed until the contractually

specified delivery date.— ' In a futures contract, delivery

under the contract occurs generally in a specified delivery

period. This difference, however, is without economic or

legal significance, again because customers in large part do

78/
not take delivery of leverage-contract commodities.

—

'

Moreover, it is now well recognized that delivery of a

commodity need not be required at all under a futures con-

tract; since 1981 the CFTC has been approving so-called

79/
deliveryless or cash-settled futures contracts.

—

77/ See Rulemaking comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at

2"Tl6); see generally Report of the Advisory Committee on
Market Instruments to the Commodity Futures Trading Com-
mission, [1975-77] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 20,191, at

21,089 (July 16, 1976); P. Johnson, supra note 12, § 1.08,

at 23; id- § 1-17. at 58-59.

78/ See supra note 48 and accompanying text.

79/ See Office of General Counsel, Commodity Futures Trad-

ing Commission, Memorandum on Settlement Provision of the
Proposed CME Eurodollar Contract (Dec. 2, 1981).
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Another irrelevant difference is that individual lever-

age contracts may involve smaller quantities of a commodity

than some futures contracts.— ' The size or quantity of a

commodity has never been found to be a meaningful element of

a futures contract. Futures trading occurs in many commod-

ities in different quantities on various exchanges. Some

leverage merchants also point to the fact that the nominal

duration of a leverage contract is generally longer than

that of a futures contract.—' However, one leverage mer-

chant has conceded that the length of the durational term is

"not definitionally relevant,"—' an inescapable conclusion,

since most leverage contracts terminate long before their

final delivery date.

One significant difference exists between leverage and

futures contracts—where each contract is traded. Unlike

futures contracts, no contract market or board of trade is

involved in leverage. As a result, no clearinghouse matches

customers' trades; no open-outcry, competitive system estab-

lishes prices; and no economic purpose or commercial need is

required for a leverage contract. It begs the question,

however, to argue that a leverage transaction is not a

80/ See R. Gray & D. Rutledge, The Commodity Leverage Con-

tract: An Economic Analysis 4 (1978), in Rulemaking Comments

of I PMC, supra note 13, Exh. 9.

81/ See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at 2(16),

Till).

82/ Rulemaking Comments of Monex, supra note 15, at 6.
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futures contract because it is not traded on a designated

contract market. Contract market oversight promotes honest

dealings and protection of the public, but "the requirement

that a futures contract be executed on a designated contract

market is what makes the contract legal, and not what makes

it a futures contract."

—

'

III. Inherent Potential for Fraud
and Other Abuses

Because leverage contracts are indistinguishable from

futures contracts, the manner in which they are presently

structured and regulated makes them inherently susceptible

to fraud and other abuses. Over-the-counter trading of

leverage instruments contravenes Congress' repeatedly

reaffirmed view of the past sixty years that the dangers to

the public of off-exchange futures contracts are unaccept-

able; and the lack of any public interest or economic

purpose requirement for leverage contracts legitimizes mere

speculation in commodity price fluctuations. The leverage

merchant's role as principal on one side of every contract

83/ In re Stovall, [1977-80] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)
T~20,941, at 23,779 (CFTC Dec. 6, 1979).

To permit execution other than on a con-
tract market would invite bucket shops
and other fraudulent and nonregulated
activities to the detriment of the
public and in contravention of the
history of commodity regulation, which
was designed to insure honest dealings
and protection of the public. . . .

Id. (citing initial decision).
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and the merchant's unilateral determination of the price

term create an inherent conflict of interest in these

transactions. Moreover, terms and conditions of the con-

tracts themselves, which have not improved materially under

the new CFTC regulations, make it difficult for the leverage

customer just to break even on a contract.

A. Violation of Exchange-Trading Requirement.

Leverage contracts do not comport with the longstanding

congressional policy that futures contracts must be traded

on designated exchanges. This congressional mandate first

appeared in the Future Trading Act of 1921, in which Con-

gress imposed a steep tax on futures contracts not traded on

government-approved contract markets.—' After the Supreme

Court found this tax unconstitutional,

—

' Congress imposed

an outright prohibition on futures trading that was not

86 /
conducted on a designated contract market.

—

' This require-

ment has been perpetuated in the Commodity Exchange Act,

which presently makes explicit that "[i]t shall be unlawful

for any person ... to enter into ... a contract for the

purchase or sale of a commodity for future delivery . . .

unless such transaction is conducted on or subject to the

84/ Ch. 86, § 4, 42 Stat. 187, 187.

85/ See Hill v. Wallace, 259 U.S. 44 (1922).

86/ Grain Futures Act of 1922, ch. 369, § 4, 42 Stat. 998,
999-1000.
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rules of a board of trade which has been designated by the

Commission as a "contract market" for such commodity . . .
."

—

'

The reasons for this requirement are numerous. Congress

imposed exchange trading of futures contracts primarily to

88/
combat and eliminate off-exchange bucket shop operations.—

'

Congress expressed its intention to ban all "bucketing" of

customer orders,^' which included transactions in which a

broker took one side of a customer's order rather than

90/
executing the order through an exchange.—' The following

colloquy among Congressmen on the floor of the House of

Representatives makes this clear:

Mr. Williamson: Will this bill put an
end to local bucket shops over the
country? . . .

Mr. Purnell: Yes, it will, because the
men who buy under the present
bucket-shop system will not have
any place to buy unless they do
business through a [designated]
contract market. . . .

Mr. Voigt: The bucket shop is wiped out
in this bill, because a bucket shop
is not a contract market.

87/ Commodity Exchange Act § 4(a), 7 U.S.C. § 6(a) (1982).

88/ See In re Stovall, [1977-80] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)

11 20,941, at 23,779 (CFTC Dec. 6, 1979).

89/ See Commodity Exchange Act, ch. 545, § 4b(D), 49 Stat.

1491, 1493 (1936) (prohibition on bucketing).

90/ See 80 Cong. Rec. 8088 (1936) (remarks of Sen. Pope),
cTtedTii 44 Fed. Reg. 13,494, 13,500 n.30 (1979).
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Mr. Purnell: The gentleman is exactly
right. . . . 91/

A competitive, open-outcry auction system for establish-

ing the price of commodity futures contracts, and thus of

the underlying commodities, has also been a congressionally

recognized element of futures trading that is crucial to

protection of market integrity and promoting the national

and international economic benefits of accurate price dis-

covery.—' Only in futures transactions denominated as

leverage do merchants have the discretion to establish

contract prices in a blatantly noncompetitive or anticom-

petitive manner.

The Commodity Exchange Act reflects congressional

efforts to regulate futures trading through vigorous self-

regulation by exchanges, with the federal government serving

an additional oversight function. This scheme has worked

well in implementing Congress' mandate that exchange trading

is necessary to promote market integrity and ensure public

confidence in the markets.—' The contract-market designation

requirement enables the CFTC to require that exchanges have

91/ 61 Cong. Rec. H1318 (May 11, 1921), cited in P. Johnson,

supra note 12, § 2.03 at 211-12 n.6.

92/ See generally Commodity Exchange Act § 3, 4b, 7 U.S.C.

T~5, "6TT (1982) (benefit of futures trading); 17 C.F.R.

§ 1.38 (1984) (requiring competitive execution).

93/ See In re Stovall, [1977-80] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)

T"20,94T at 23,779 (CFTC Dec. 6, 1979).
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a significant capability to police trading in futures con-

tracts in order to deal in any such contracts.^/ None of

the safeguards of exchange trading are present, of course,

in leverage transactions.

B. Violation of Economic Purpose
and Public Interest Requirement.

The value and commercial necessity of futures trading

is now unquestioned, and Congress permits only futures

contracts that serve a price-discovery or hedging func-

95/
tion.

—

' Congress thus has required that boards of trade

proposing to trade futures contracts demonstrate that these

contracts not be "contrary to the public interest."—' This

broad requirement has been interpreted consistently to

require that commodity futures contracts have an economic

purpose, a hedging or price-discovery function beyond mere

speculation in commodity prices.

—

'

Leverage contracts have become a disturbing exception

to these important rules. One CFTC Commissioner summed up

the problem as follows:

94/ See , e.g. , Commodity Exchange Act §§ 5(c), 5(d), 5(f),
5~a(8)7^ U.S.C. §§ 7(c), 7(d), 7(f), 7a(8) (1982).

95/ See S. Rep. No. 850, supra note 16, at 22.

96/ Commodity Exchange Act § 5(g), 7 U.S.C. § 7(g) (1982).

97/ See H.R. Rep. No. 1383, 93d Cong., 2d Sess. 36 (1974);
H.R. Rep. No. 975, 93d Cong., 2d Sess. 29 (1974); see generally
T. Russo, Regulation of the Commodities, Futures and Options
Markets, §§ 1.38-1.39 (1983) (history and mechanics of
requirement)

.



201

- 32

Leverage transactions appear to function
principally as speculative vehicles.
They do not serve the risk shifting and
price determining functions traditionally
associated with exchange traded futures
contracts. 98/

Leverage merchants have almost gleefully announced to the

CFTC that leverage transactions are not and need not be

"imbued with a public interest."

—

/

C. Inherent Conflict of Interest.

Leverage customers, in effect, are forced to play

blackjack with a dealer that determines unilaterally which

cards are to be dealt the customer. Leverage merchants both

set leverage contract prices and act as a principal to each

transaction. This pricing mechanism creates an inherent

potential for fraud because it may be unprofitable in many

instances for the merchant if the customer makes a profit.

One leverage agreement in use in 1984 was unusually

candid about this conflict of interest as it concerned one

aspect of the overall problem. This particular contract

allowed the merchant to refuse to execute purchases from and

sales to a customer pursuant to the customer's trading

instructions, even though the contract permitted such "stop

98/ Transcript at 44, Meeting of Commodity Futures Trading

Commission (June 12, 1984) (remarks of Commissioner William

Seale)

.

99/ See Rulemaking Comments of IPMC, supra note 13, at

2Tl5)~nT8; supra notes 22-23 and accompanying text.
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order" instructions.^^ The contract conceded that "a

potential conflict of interest exists in such transactions

between [the merchant] and the customer." In any number

of other situations, a leverage customer's gain can be a

merchant's loss. /

D. Unfavorable Contract Terms.

Leverage transactions, by their very nature, impose on

customers various fees and carrying charges not present in

traditional futures contracts. Leverage contracts also have

traditionally allowed merchants to change numerous contract

terms and conditions at their discretion and to demand

immediate payment in full or delivery. These features,

which have been described above, have made it inherently

difficult for leverage customers to make a profit.

According to a CFTC staff comparison of two long silver-

bullion leverage contracts and an exchange-traded long

silver-bullion futures contract, the price of the underlying

commodity would have to increase by 17.26% and 21.40% for

100/ See Offering and Disclosure Statement at 10, Monex

silver Registration Application, supra note 20.

101/ Id. at 6, 10.

102/ See, e.g. , Weinberger v. First National Monetary Corp.,

2
_
Comm

—
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,458, at 30,024 (CFTC Dec. 7,

1984) (initial decision) (allowing unprofitable leg of

customer's straddle to continue while liquidating profitable

leg shows firm's personal interest contrary to customer's).
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the two leverage contracts, respectively, in order for the

leverage customer to break even in one year.^^/ The compar-

able futures contract would only require a 14.3% commodity

price increase to achieve a break-even point. i?-4-/ These

findings are summarized in Table 1. These figures, however,

do not disclose the problem fully. As the CFTC staff agrees,

many leverage contracts remain open for much less than one

year.^/

Carrying charges and front-loaded fees make a leverage

contract held open for a period shorter than one year remark-

ably less advantageous than a futures contract held open for

the same period. The CFTC staff's assumptions about prices,

fees, and carrying charges can be used to calculate break-

even figures for the same two leverage contracts and the

same futures contract under an open-contract period of one

month. Under this scenario, detailed in Table 2, the under-

lying commodity price would have to increase by 7.28% or

8.79% during the month for the customer to break even on the

respective leverage contracts; these are equivalent to

annualized percentage increases of 87.36% and 105.48%,

respectively. In the futures contract, the commodity price

103/ Letter from Susan M. Phillips, Chairman, CFTC, to Sen.

Richard Lugar, Enclosure D at 2 (July 23, 1984).

104/ See id.

105/ See id. at 4.
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would only have to increase by 2.63% during the month to

reach the break-even point, an annualized percentage rate of

31.56%. The percentage increases necessary for a customer

to break even in leverage thus can be 3 to 3.3 times greater

that those necessary to break even in futures trading.
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nujir i . ejae)< ffiiM calculat-uro Por Long Leverage And Futures Contracts

Initiated on July 2, 1»M And La ft open for One Year And than
Offset a/

nai ill i_ • 1,000 ounce bar of .999 fine silver bullion

tSS Im-mTmfjr Iwlr* '*~»r»g» OJT fiSma
Contract- Contract Contract

b/

H.MS £' W.SJ1 £'

fed Frio. M.l>5 £' *».2»0 £'

(298.59 -7

(1,130. (9

Initial
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TABLE 2 - Break-Even Calculations for Long

Leverage and Futures Contracts Initiated on

July 2, 1984, Left Open for One Month,
and then Offset

Commodity = 1,000 ounce bar of .999 fine silver bullion
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A study submitted to the CFTC by one leverage merchant

confirms the difficulty facing leverage customers desiring

to make a profit.^^/ The authors of this study honestly

state the problem:

[Unlike a futures customer, ] the leverage
customer incurs further fees, a retail
markup and the annual service fee, which
means that a greater price increase is
required for him to earn a profit. 107/

IV. Reported Cases of Fraud and Abuse

These potential public concerns about leverage have

been confirmed both in cases finding violations of Commis-

sion anti fraud regulations and in the rate of complaints by

leverage customers. Since the Commodity Futures Trading

Commission promulgated its general antifraud regulation for

leverage transactions in 1975, ' leverage merchants, advi-

sors, account executives, and other sales personnel have

been adjudicated guilty of numerous violations of the rule.

These violations have included

106/ See R. Gray & D. Rutledge, supra note 80, at 8.

107/ See id.

108/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.3 (1984) (current version); 40 Fed.

Reg. 26,504 (1975). The Commission promulgated the regula-
tion under its authority to issue rules, regulations, and
orders "to insure the financial solvency of the transaction
or prevent manipulation or fraud." Commodity Futures Trading
Commission Act of 1974, Pub. L. No. 93-463, § 217(a), 88 Stat.

1389, 1405. The Commission's present rulemaking authority
is codified in section 19 of the Commodity Exchange Act,

7 U.S.C. § 23 (1982).
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Misrepresenting the Transaction and
the Merchant's Status: providing
false or misleading literature or
other information, 109/

Overreaching: using unconscionable
agreements or pressure-sales tactics, 110/

Trading without Authorization:
churning a customer's account or
otherwise making unauthorized
trades, 111/

Not Executing Customer Orders: fail-
ing to liquidate a customer's
account upon his order, 112/ or

109/ CFTC v. Premex, Inc., 655 F.2d 779 (7th Cir. 1981);
Leschuk v.
Rep . ( CCH

)

Weinberger
Rep . ( CCH

)

Ferguson v
Rep . ( CCH

)

First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm. Fut. L.

11 22,475 (CFTC Jan. 23, 1985) (initial decision);
v. First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm. Fut. L.

11 22,458 (CFTC Dec. 7, 1984) (initial decision);
. United Precious Metals, Inc., 2 Comm. Fut. L.

11 22,431 (CFTC Nov. 27, 1984) (initial decision).

110/ Wagner v. International Precious Metals Corp., 2 Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 22,344 (CFTC Sept. 7, 1984) (initial
decision); Zavish v. International Precious Metals Corp.,
[1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 21,775 (CFTC July 19,

1983) (initial decision), review denied , [1982-84] Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,067 (CFTC Mar. 22, 1984).

111/ Piskur v. International Precious Metals Corp., [1982-
T984] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 21,664 (CFTC Nov. 4, 1982)
(initial decision), review granted , No. R 80-1186-81-142
(CFTC Mar. 16, 1983); CFTC v. Trending Cycles for Commodities,
Inc., No. 80-315-CIV-JWK, [1980-82] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)

H 21,013 (S.D. Fla. Mar. 17, 1980) (order making fact find-
ings and legal conclusions).

112/ Golden v. First National
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,749
decision); Jackson v. Premex,
Rep. (CCH) 11 21,618 (CFTC Nov
Walton v. First New
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)
decision); Matthews
Comm. Fut. L. Rep.
(initial decision),
L. Rep. (CCH) H 21,899

Monetary Corp., [1982-84] Comm.
(CFTC May 19, 1983) (initial
Inc., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L.

17, 1982) (presiding officer);
York Investors Corp., [1977-80] Comm.

II 20,961 (CFTC Jan. 21, 1980) (initial
v. Monex International, Ltd., [1977-80]
(CCH) 1 20,791 (CFTC Mar. 16, 1979)
review denied , [1982-84] Coram. Fut.

(CFTC Jan. 27, 1983).
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under conditions specified by the
customer

,

113/

Liquidating Accounts Improperly;
liquidating I customer's account
without notice or otherwise improp-
erly, 114/

Inadequately Disclosing Risk: mis-
informing or failing to inform a

customer about the mechanics and
significant risks of leverage
transactions generally, 115/ and
particular aspects of the customer's
own transactions, 116/

113/ Todd v. First National Monetary Corp., [1982-84] Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 22,029 (CFTC Feb. 29, 1984) (initial
decision), remanded in part on other grounds , 2 Comm. Fut. L.

Rep. (CCH) H 22,333 (CFTC Aug. 27, 1984) (damages calculation)

114/ Russo v. International Precious Metals Corp., 2 Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,453 (CFTC Dec. 18, 1984) (initial
decision); Cook v. Monex International, Ltd., 2 Comm. Fut.

L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,208 (CFTC May 25, 1984) (initial decision);
Breclaw v. International Precious Metals Corp., [1982-84]

Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 21,915 (CFTC Nov. 30, 1983)
(initial decision), review denied , No. R 81-167-81-782 (CFTC

Oct. 11, 1984); Moreira v. First National Monetary Corp.,

[1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 21,914 (CFTC Nov. 28,

1983) (initial decision), review denied , 2 Comm. Fut. L. Rep.

(CCH) 1 22,430 (CFTC Nov. 28, 1984).

115/ Keller v. First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm. Fut.

IT"Rep. (CCH) 1 22,402 (CFTC Oct. 22, 1984); Annunziata v.

International Precious Metals Corp., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L.

Rep. (CCH) 11 22,079 (CFTC Mar. 7, 1984) (initial decision);

Moreira v. First National Monetary Corp., [1982-84] Comm.

Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,914 (CFTC Nov. 28, 1983) (initial

decision), review denied , 2 Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) H 22,430

(CFTC Nov. 28, 1984); Zavish v. International Precious
Metals Corp., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 21,775

(CFTC July 19, 1983) (initial decision), review denied ,

[1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,067 (CFTC Mar. 22,

1984); Mitchell v. Premex, Inc., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L.

Rep. (CCH) 11 21,678 (CFTC Feb. 10, 1983) (initial decision).

116/ Thielker v. Bonaire Trading Corp., [1980-82] Comm. Fut.

LT~Rep. (CCH) 1 21,404 (CFTC May 13, 1982) (initial deci-

sion) (initial payment went toward front-loaded fees and not

toward commodity purchase )

.
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• Misrepresenting the Facts and the Law:
misrepresenting the status 6T I
customer's account and the customer's
ability to protect against margin
calls, 117/ and misrepresenting that
federal regulations only permitted
account liquidation through tele-
graphic orders, 118/ and

• Breaking the Contract: failing to
deliver gold coins upon payment in
full. 119/

In one of the most publicized examples of abuses, one

leverage merchant was found to have committed numerous

statutory and regulatory violations, which included violat-

ing FCM net capital requirements, filing inaccurate forms

concerning its net capital, disseminating fraudulent pro-

motional literature, and making material omissions on regis-

tration applications. '

117/ Campbell v. International Precious Metals Corp., [1982-84]
Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) I 21,816 (CFTC July 22, 1983)
(initial decision).

118/ Walton v. First New York Investors Corp., [1977-80]
Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 20,961 (CFTC Jan. 21, 1980)
(initial decision).

119/ Christiansen v. First National Monetary Corp., 2 Comm.
Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 22,436 (CFTC Nov. 14, 1984) (initial
decision)

.

120/ In re Premex, Inc., [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH)
H 21,992 (CFTC Feb. 1, 1984). This leverage merchant had
registered as a futures commission merchant, which was not
required for the merchant to engage in leverage transactions.
See id . The Commission's sanctions included revocation of
the merchant's FCM registration, a ban on contract-market
trading except for the purpose of liquidating customer posi-
tions, and a prohibition on soliciting or accepting funds
from the public. I_d. , aff 'g In re Premex, Inc., [1982-84]

(Footnote 120 continued on next page.)
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Complaints to the Commodity Futures Trading Commission

by customers of the four major leverage firms accounted for

an average of 10.8% of all complaints filed with the Commis-

sion from fiscal year 1980 through June 1984, a significant

increase over the period from fiscal years 1976 through

1979 when complaints by customers of these firms accounted

121/
for only 1.5% of all complaints filed with the Commission.

(Footnote 120 continued from previous page.)

Coram. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 11 22,010 (CFTC Feb. 9, 1984). The

firm ultimately was put into receivership. See CFTC v.

Premex, Inc., No. 84-0375-E(M) , [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep.

(CCH) 11 22,061 (S.D. Cal . Mar. 15, 1984); see also CFTC v.

Premex, Inc., No. 84-0375-E(M) , [1982-84] Comm. Fut. L. Rep.

1 22,035 (S.D. Cal. Feb. 29, 1984) (injunction against Premex)

121/ The breakdown of public complaints about these leverage
firms is as follows:

Complaints Filed
Against Four
Leverage Firms

2
3

2
29

170
161
97
95
41

Fiscal Year

1976
1977
1978
1979
1980
1981
1982
1983
1984 (10/1-6/30)

Total Complaints
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V. The Need for Reform

Congress and the CFTC are now facing the fork in the

leverage road. Congress could direct the CFTC to lift its

existing moratoria on new leverage firms and commodities,

thereby permitting a widescale over-the-counter futures

market to evolve under the leverage label. Or, Congress

could mandate that leverage contracts are futures contracts

and must therefore be traded on futures exchanges under the

Commodity Exchange Act. A review of the inherent defi-

ciencies of the CFTC's well meaning leverage rules and the

likely adverse consequences that would flow from removing

the CFTC moratoria demonstrate that finally treating

leverage contracts as futures contracts is, by far, the

better congressional course.

25
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The Commission and Congress itself have at various

times expressed concern about the Commission's ability to

oversee expanded leverage trading. 122/ Now that leverage

regulations are in place, however, several commentators have

asked the Commission to withdraw its admittedly anticompeti-

tive moratoria on new entrants into the leverage area.i^-'

Serious doubts about the wisdom of having the Commission

be responsible for a burgeoning leverage industry persist,

since this direct regulation would be contrary to the Commis-

sion's established mandate to oversee exchange trading.

Moreover, legitimizing certain off-exchange futures trading

denominated as leverage will encourage outright boiler room

operators to deal in leverage under a CEA scheme that may

well hamper state regulators' pursuit of such operators.

Finally, leverage contracts are subject to fewer CFTC pre-

requisites than futures contracts, an illogical and poten-

tially anticompetitive result.

122/ See, e.g. , H.R. Rep. No. 964, 97th Cong., 2d Sess.
50-51 (1982); Regulation of Certain Leverage Transactions,
49 Fed. Reg. 5498, 5501 (1984); Transcript at 22, 31, 44,
75, Meeting of Commodity Futures Trading Commission (June 12,

1984) (regulation of short sales of leverage).

123/ See , e.g. , Comments of U.S. Department of Justice, CFTC
Docket No. 83-28, at 25-26 (Aug. 22, 1983); Comments of
Merrill Lynch Futures Inc. on Proposed Regulations to Govern
Leverage Contracts and Transactions, CFTC Docket No. 83-28,
at 1, 2-6 (Aug. 22, 1983); Letter from C. Nastro, Executive
Vice Pres., Shearson Lehman/American Express Inc., to
S. Phillips, Chairman, CFTC (Oct. 25, 1984).
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A. Interim Congressional and CFTC
Responses Will Not Cure the
Leverage Problem.

In 1982, Congress was alarmed by the absence of govern-

ment regulation of leverage. CFTC reparation files docu-

mented widespread dishonorable and abusive leverage sales

practices. Nevertheless, the CFTC had not promulgated

comprehensive leverage rules due to its concern that such

rules would legitimize instruments that had no commercial

value and were the source of never ending customer com-

plaints. Compounding congressional concern, the states were

precluded from applying their regulatory schemes to leverage

because leverage was covered under the umbrella of CFTC

exclusive jurisdiction in section 2(a)(1) of the Commodity

124/
Exchange Act. '

To address the leverage problem, Congress adopted a

125/
two-step approach. ±±—/ First, the CFTC was directed to

adopt regulations governing the existing leverage firms
-IOC/

(those not subject to the CFTC moratoria). ' Second, the

CFTC was empowered to consider expanding the scope of permis-

sible leverage business to the extent that such transactions

124/ 7 U.S.C. § 2 (1982).

125/ The legislative history of the leverage provisions is
detailed in the Appendix, infra .

126/ See Commodity Exchange Act § 19(b), 7 U.S.C. § 23(b)
(1982); 17 C.F.R. § 31.1-31.2 (1984).
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would not be "contrary to the public interest."^-' The

breadth of the second component of the CFTC's mandate belies

any suggestion that Congress favored expanding leverage

activity. To the contrary, Congress' decision to maintain

the statutory prohibition on agricultural leverage, -=—' at

the same time Congress was lifting the prohibition on agri-

129/cultural options, ' clearly evidences Congressional dis-

trust of leverage contracts.

Moreover, in 1982 Congress refused to approve or rescind

the CFTC's leverage moratoria. Instead, Congress left to the

agency's discretion whether its resources would be sufficient

to ensure adequate public protection if the moratoria were

made less restrictive.—

—

'

Although expressing concern about the lack of economic

131/
purpose in leverage contracts, ' the Commission in 1984

and early 1985 promulgated a series of regulations designed

127/ See Commodity Exchange Act § 19(c), 7 U.S.C. § 23(c)

(1982T
-

128/ See id. § 19(a), 7 U.S.C. § 23(a) (1982).

129/ See Futures Trading Act of 1982, Pub. L. No. 97-444,
§ 206, 96 Stat. 2294, 2301.

130/ See H.R. Rep. No. 964, supra note 122, at 50-51.

131/ See , e.g. , Transcript at 9-10, 15-16, 22, 24-26, 38-39,
44, 57-62, Meeting of Commodity Futures Trading Commission
(June 12, 1984) (regulation of "short sales" leverage trans-
actions) .
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132/
to curb some of the most blatant abuses m this area.

The regulations do not apply, however, to leverage transac-

tions that do not meet the CFTC's definition of a leverage

contract, in particular the requirement of a ten-year con-

tract term.^^-' The regulations now encompass both long and

short leverage contracts , ^^^ illustrating even more starkly the

similarities between futures and leverage contracts.

The CFTC rules, albeit extensive and well-intentioned,

do not remedy any of the inherent deficiencies of off-exchange

132/ See 17 C.F.R. §§ 31.4-31.24 (1984), as amended by
50 Fed. Reg. 22 (1985). The regulations require registra-
tion of so-called leverage commodities, which registration
will be granted only for registered "leverage transaction
merchants," where there is a widely accepted and broadly
disseminated commercial or retail cash price series for the
commodity, where the commodity is readily salable by leverage
customers in normal commercial or retail channels, and where
the terms and conditions of the contracts in the leverage
commodity are consistent with the Commodity Exchange Act and
Commission regulations. Id. § 31.6. The regulations impose
minimum financial, id. §§ 31.7, 31.9; cover, id. § 31.8; and
customer-fund segregation requirements, id. § 31.12; as well

as recordkeeping, id. §§ 31.14, 31.17; reporting, id. §§ 31.13,

31.15, 31.16; and Hisclosure requirements, id. § 31.11. The
regulations forbid FCM's from engaging in leverage trans-
actions, id. § 31.22; and require that leverage transaction
merchants offer to repurchase contracts they are selling,
id. § 31.10. The regulations also forbid a leverage trans-
action merchant from liquidating a contract because of a

margin deficiency without first making a margin call, id.

§§ 31.18; forbid representations that the Commission approves
of the merchant or his contracts, id. § 31.19, as well as

representations of guarantees against loss, id. § 31.20; and
give a leverage customer entering a leverage contract for

the first time with a particular merchant a three-day cooling-
off period in which to rescind a contract, id. § 31.23.

133/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.4(w) (1984), as amended by 50 Fed.

Reg. 22, 27 (1985).

134/ See 50 Fed. Reg. 22 (1985).
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futures trading. The regulations also do not, because they

cannot, resolve the underlying conflict of interest in

leverage transactions, and make no attempt to require an

economic purpose for these transactions

.

Moreover, Congress' mandate and the Commission's osten-

sible authority to prevent manipulation in leverage con-

tracts^^/ is unattainable, as long as the leverage mer-

chants themselves establish leverage commodity prices,

resulting in inherently artificial prices rather than open

and competitive market prices. For this reason, apparently,

the CFTC has not adopted a regulation proscribing leverage

manipulation. In addition, the CFTC has not imposed specula-

tive position limits on leverage, which magnifies the risk,

under the Commission's general speculative-limit theory,

that leverage could be used to manipulate commod! j prices

not only in the leverage "markets" but also in the underlying

cash and futures markets.

No clearinghouse or daily price limits protect leverage

traders or the financial integrity of the leverage "markets."

No statutory or regulatory provision even forbids leverage

contracts based on individual securities; in contrast,

Congress has explicitly prohibited futures contracts based

136/
on individual securities. '

135/ See Commodity Exchange Act § 19(b), 7 U.S.C. § 23(b)

TT982T
-

136/ See Commodity Exchange Act § 2(a)(1)(B), 7 U.S.C. § 2a

TT982T
-
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The Commission is in an intractable dilemma. Congress

has permitted the CFTC to prohibit non-grandfathered leverage

137/
transactions it finds are "contrary to the public interest." '

On the other hand, Congress has signalled the Commission to

attempt to regulate other leverage transactions. ' Given

leverage merchants' express admission that their contracts

have no economic purpose or "public interest" in the sense

139/
the Commodity Exchange Act contemplates ' (a pronouncement

with which the Commission apparently agrees /
), and given

the inherent risks and inequities of leverage trading, the

Commission has found itself fashioning an inescapably flawed

regulatory scheme for the existing leverage industry.

Further evidence of the difficulty is Congress' express

announcement that its 1982 amendments to the leverage provi-

sion did not limit the Commission's authority to "take

137/ See Commodity Exchange Act § 19(c), 7 U.S.C. § 23(c)

TT982T!
-

Notwithstanding any other provision of
this section, the Commission may pro-
hibit any transaction for the delivery
of any commodity under a standardized
contract described in subsection (a) of
this section that is not permitted by
the rules, regulations and orders of the
Commission in effect on December 9,

1982, if the Commission determines that
any such transactions would be contrary
to the public interest.

138/ See Appendix, Legislative History of Leverage Regula-
tion.

139/ See supra notes 22-23 and accompanying text.

140/ See Transcript at 44, Meeting of Commodity Futures
Trading Commission (June 12, 1984) (remarks of Commissioner
William Seale); supra note 98 and accompanying text.
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appropriate action . . . against transactions masquerading

as 'leverage' contracts . "ill/ Congress' direction to the

CFTC on the one hand to suppress "unlawful" off-exchange

futures and leverage trading appears inconsistent with its

perceived direction to legitimize some off-exchange futures

trading under the rubric of "leverage," since leverage

contracts are futures contracts that should be unlawful

under the CEA's seminal requirement of exchange trading.

Until Congress resolves whether leverage contracts are

futures contracts, the CFTC may be forced to perpetuate

solely speculative, and otherwise unlawful, over-the-counter

futures trading with a built-in conflict of interest and a

history of fraudulent sales practices.

B. Direct Regulation Foreign to
Commission's Oversight Expertise.

Congress explicitly recognized in 1982 that CFTC exper-

tise and resources were inadequate to control a variety of

off-exchange commodities activities. ' Congress thus

declared "open season" on off-exchange futures transactions,

giving the states and federal regulators concurrent juris-

diction to pursue those purveying futures contracts outside

143/
of the exchange setting in violation of federal law.

141/ H.R. Rep. No. 964, supra note 122, at 51.

142/ H.R. Rep. No. 565, supra note 16, pt. 1, at 44.

143/ See id.; Commodity Exchange Act § 12(e), 7U.S.C
§ 16(e~T(1982).
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This development simply confirmed Congress ' view that the

CFTC's traditional mandate and expertise overwhelmingly

favors CFTC oversight of self-regulated exchanges and not

direct regulation of off-exchange transactions.

C. State Law Enforcement Difficulties.

Despite this 1982 reform, the statutory ambiguity over

off-exchange futures contracts sold as leverage may unduly

complicate state law enforcement efforts to combat boiler

room operators. In one reported instance, a State of Texas

enforcement action was procedurally delayed until the state

could prove its jurisdiction by establishing that the off-

exchange instrument at issue was not properly labeled a

leverage contract.1M/ Abolishing separate treatment for

the leverage variety of futures contracts would make clear

Congress' intention that the states have authority over all

off-exchange futures transactions, thereby facilitating

state law enforcement actions.

144/ See State of Texas v. Imperial Capital, Inc., 2 Comm.

Fut. L
-

Rep. (CCH) 1 22,307, at 29,515 (N.D. Tex. Aug. 6,

1984) (defendants claim CFTC leverage definition does not

limit parameters of CFTC's exclusive jurisdiction over all

leverage contracts )

.

In its OGC Interpretative Letter No. 84-1 (June 1,

1984), the Commission's Office of General Counsel announced
its view that leverage contracts that have terms shorter

than ten years are not "leverage" contracts as defined by

(Footnote 144 continued on next page.)
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D. Leverage—The Next Source of
Commodity Boiler Rooms.

There is strong evidence that leverage contracts will

become the next great off-exchange scam of the apparently

inexhaustible supply of "boiler room" operators. Indeed,

boiler room leverage merchants already have appeared.

This is not surprising, since a boiler room operator

who decides to offer to public customers an off-exchange

futures contract needs only to set the price for each con-

tract, become a party to these contracts, add other contract

provisions unfavorable to the customer, institute a nominal

contract period of either more or less than ten years (depend-

ing on which regulator seems less of a threat), and hang the

respectable-sounding label "leverage" on his futures contract.

Even though leverage transactions are relatively recent

phenomena, and CFTC-sanctioned leverage trading has been

limited under existing moratoria, merchants that do not

qualify under the moratoria to retail leverage to the public

have found the rewards sufficiently lucrative to do so

(Footnote 144 continued from previous page.)

the Commission, see 17 C.F.R. § 31.4(w) (1984), as amended by

50 Fed. Reg. 22,~27 (1985); that they are thus "not subject

to regulation by the Commission under Section . . .19, see

Commodity Exchange Act §§ 2(a)(1)(A), 12(e)(2), 7 U.S.C.

§§2, 16(e)(2) (1982); and that states therefore could

initiate actions against merchants of such contracts.

46-333 0-85-8
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anyway. In 1984 alone at least three unauthorized lever-

age operations were uncovered.

E. Dangers to Legitimate Futures Industry.

Continued off-exchange leverage trading threatens the

reputation of exchange-based futures trading and anomalously

subjects exchange-traded futures contracts to higher regula-

tory costs and standards than leverage contracts.

Historically, any major scandal involving a commodity-

type instrument has related to the retailing of off-exchange

instruments.^^ Media and public perceptions, however,

fail to distinguish unscrupulous purveyors of off-exchange

instruments from the legitimate futures industry. As a

result, off-exchange scandals have historically scarred

public confidence in the integrity of commodity futures

markets, resulting in calls for increased, more onerous

government regulation of the legitimate industry. The

leverage issue thus presents a serious threat to the futures

industry's ability to continue to serve as a strong and

important element of our nation's economy.

Off-exchange trading of leverage instruments, which are

in fact futures contracts, also puts exchange-traded futures

145/ See CFTC v. Smythe-Wheatley, Ltd., Civ. No. 84-243-

PHX-WPC
-

(D. Ariz. 1984); CFTC v. Brazier Corp., Civ. No.

84-3064 RMT (MCX) (CD. Cal . 1984); CFTC v. Van Overmeer,

Civ. No. 84-1463 GT(M) (S.D. Cal. 1984).

146/ See generally Commodity Investment Fraud, S. Rep. No.

495, 97th Cong., 2d Sess. (1982).



223

- 54

contracts at a competitive disadvantage because of the

disparity in regulation of these similar instruments.

Although leverage and futures contracts are basically indis-

tinguishable (except that futures are exchange-traded as

required by law), futures exchanges must run a much more

rigorous regulatory gauntlet in order to attain and maintain

designation as a contract market.

These additional regulatory protections are designed to

promote market integrity and public confidence, but also

make the initial and continuing cost of offering futures

contracts greater than the cost to leverage merchants of

offering the leverage variety of futures contracts. For

example, a board of trade must provide detailed justification

of delivery points and facilities, provide for the prevention

of price manipulation and dissemination of false market infor-

mation, and demonstrate an economic purpose for a contract

before it can be designated as a market for a commodity

futures contract. =2—/ Contract markets must also receive CFTC

approval for and must enforce exchange rules, and must provide

for open and competitive execution of trades. ' Exchange

clearinghouses and the clearing process also guarantee the

147/ See Commodity Exchange Act §§ 5(a), 5(c), 5(d), 5(g),
TU.S.C. §§ 7(a), 7(c), 7(d), 7(g) (1982); 17 C.F.R. pt. 5,

App. A (1984).

148/ See Commodity Exchange Act §§ 5a(8), 5a(12), 7 U.S.C.
§§ 7aT8~y, 7a(12) (1982); 17 C.F.R. § 1.38 (1984).
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financial integrity of each futures contract. These require-

ments, none of which are imposed on leverage merchants,

increase the relative cost of offering exchange-traded

futures contracts. It is an indefensible paradox that the

present scheme subjects leverage contracts to fewer regulatory

standards than legitimate futures contracts.

VI . Recommendation and Conclusion

Congress has never examined fully the legal and public

policy issues raised by leverage transactions. Any objective

study would lead to the conclusion that the essential economic

nature of leverage contracts is indistinguishable from that

of traditional futures contracts. If leverage transactions

are futures contracts, they should be regulated as such

under the Commodity Exchange Act's traditional scheme.

Congress should therefore enact legislation to curb

what undoubtedly will otherwise become widespread over-the-

counter, non-exchange futures trading in the United States.

To remove any possible doubt, this legislation should make

explicit that leverage contracts are futures contracts that

must be traded on exchanges subject to all other CEA and

CFTC requirements for futures trading. The CFTC could

oversee this exchange trading, and states would then be free

to pursue purveyors of all off-exchange futures contracts.

Until this regulatory gap is closed, not only will an

inherent potential for customer fraud continue as leverage
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merchants operate as principals to every contract as well as

establish prices for the contracts, Congress and the Com-

mission will be legitimizing off-exchange futures trans-

actions that lack any commercial purpose.

Moreover, Congress will be emasculating the CEA's

regulatory scheme by authorizing futures trading in the

absence of the competitive and self-regulatory forces of an

exchange. Such a result would represent a radical departure

from a sixty-year congressional mandate that would be ill-

advised for the CFTC, the futures industry, and more impor-

tantly, the public that benefits from futures trading.

Indeed, unless properly remedied, members of the public will

inevitably be harmed by the apparently insatiable band of

bucket shop operators that prey upon weak, unsophisticated,

and often financially desperate citizens and will look to

leverage as the next great scam.

To be sure, this legislation would require leverage

firms to restructure their business. The firms that offer

leverage transactions are not without alternatives, however.

Under the CEA, these firms could deal in cash sales and

futures contracts, or become exchanges themselves. These

firms already make cash commodity sales and purchases, and

often have affiliates registered to deal in futures con-

tracts .

The consistent claim of the leverage firms has been

that any regulation would put them "out of business"; this
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cry was heard in 1974 when the states wanted to regulate

leverage as securities, ±22/ in 1978 when the CFTC considered

regulating leverage as futures, ' and from 1983 to 1985 as

the CFTC imposed various regulations on off-exchange lever-

age. ±^±/ This argument obscures the fundamental issue.

Leverage today constitutes an unwarranted and unintended

exception to the longstanding congressional judgment that

the public interest in futures trading will be served only

if futures contracts are traded on exchanges. The public

interest, not that of the leverage firms, must be paramount.

Thus, legislation to specify that leverage contracts are and

must be regulated as futures contracts is needed.

149/ 1974 Hearings , supra note 4, at 750 (statement of
M. Martin Rom, Chm. , IPMC) ("play havoc with the market").

150/ See , e.g. , Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14,

at 428 (statement of Louis Carabim, President, Monex)
("immediate destruction of the leverage industry").

151/ See , e.g. , Rulemaking Comments of Monex, supra note 15,

at 2 ("rapid, if not immediate, destruction of the entire
leverage industry"). Indeed, the leverage industry has not
embraced the new regulations gladly. The CFTC has received
several petitions for exemption from many key requirements
of the regulations. One merchant is challenging the regula-
tions in court. First National Monetary Corp. v. CFTC, Civ.

No. 84-2808 (E.D. Mich, filed June 14, 1984). Another was
charged by the Commission staff with executing leverage
contracts in unregistered leverage commodities after the
regulations were promulgated. Complaint at 1-7, In re Monex
Int'l, Ltd., No. 84-50 (CFTC Sept. 27, 1984). This case was
settled, with the Commission finding that the merchant
violated the CEA. In re Monex Int'l, Ltd., 2 Comm. Fut. L.

Rep. (CCH) f 22,413 (CFTC Nov. 8, 1984) (opinion and order
of settlement with remedial sanctions).
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APPENDIX: LEGISLATIVE HISTORY OF LEVERAGE REGULATION

The first federal regulation specifically addressing lev-

erage contracts appeared in the Commodity Futures Trading Com-

mission Act of 1974. ===/ Section 217 of the 1974 Act prohibi-

ted entry into leverage transactions involving silver and gold

bullion or bulk coins contrary to any Commission rule "designed

to insure the financial solvency of the transaction or prevent

manipulation or fraud," but added, "[i]f the Commission deter-

mines that any such transaction is a contract for future

delivery within the meaning of the Commodity Exchange Act,

as amended, such transaction shall be regulated in accordance

153/
with the provisions of that Act."=^=-/ The committee report

states that this amendment, added by the Senate, "requires"

152/ Pub. L. No. 93-463, § 217, 88 Stat. 1389, 1405. This
discussion follows the more detailed legislative history of
the various leverage provisions in T. Russo, supra note 97,

§§ 8.03-8.09, at 8-4 to 8-23. See also P. Johnson, supra
note 12, §§ 1.08, 1.75-1.78; 44 Fed". Reg. 6737 (1979).

153/ Commodity Futures Trading Commission Act of 1974, Pub.
L. No. 93-463, § 217(a), 88 Stat. 1389, 1405. The full text
of section 217 was as follows:

(a) No person shall offer to enter
into, enter into, or confirm the execu-
tion of any transaction for the delivery
of silver bullion, gold bullion, or bulk
silver coins or bulk gold coins, pursuant
to a standardized contract commonly
known to the trade as a margin account,
margin contract, leverage account, or
leverage contract contrary to any rule,
regulation, or order of the Commodity

(Footnote 153 continued on next page.)
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the Commission to regulate these transactions; and that if

the Commission finds that such transactions are futures con-

tracts, all of the requirements of the Act would be appli-

154/
cable to trading in such transactions. '

As Congress considered reauthorization of the Commodity

Futures Trading Commission in 1978, the Commission proposed

that Congress repeal section 217, recommended that Congress

give jurisdiction to securities regulators over leverage con-

tracts that were not futures contracts, and announced that

there was evidence to indicate that certain classes of lever-

age contracts were futures contracts which should be regulated

as such.-—' After some dispute about what the Commission's

(Footnote 153 continued from previous page.)

Futures Trading Commission designed to
insure the financial solvency of the
transaction or prevent manipulation or
fraud: Provided , That such rule, regula-
tion, or order may be made only after
notice and opportunity for hearing. If
the Commission determines that any such
transaction is a contract for future
delivery within the meaning of the
Commodity Exchange Act, as amended, such
transaction shall be regulated in accor-
dance with the provisions of such Act.

(b) The provisions of section 9(c)
of the Commodity Exchange Act, as amended,
shall be applicable with respect to
persons who violate the provisions of
this section.

Id.

154/ H.R. Rep. No. 1383, supra note 97, at 39.

155/ Extend Commodity Exchange Act: Hearings on H.R. 10285
Before the Subcomm. on Conservation and Credit of the House
Comm. on Agriculture"; 95th Cong. , 2d Sess. 69-71 (1978).
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position really was,=^' Congress repealed section 217 of

the 1974 Act and enacted a new section 19 of the Commodity

Exchange Act,-

—

' which in the words of the conference

committee:

156/ See generally T. Russo, supra note 97, § 8.06, at
8~^T0.

157/ Futures Trading Act of 1978, Pub. L. No. 95-405, § 23,
92 Stat. 865, 876. The text of section 19 as enacted was as
follows:

(a) No person shall offer to enter
into, enter into, or confirm the execu-
tion of, any transaction for the delivery
of any commodity specifically set forth
in section 2(a) of this Act prior to the
enactment of the Commodity Futures
Trading Commission Act of 1974 under a
standardized contract commonly known to
the trade as a margin account, margin
contract, leverage account, or leverage
contract, or under any contract, account,
arrangement, scheme, or device that the
Commission determines serves the same
function or functions as such as stan-
dardized contract, or is marketed or
managed in substantially the same manner
as such a standardized contract.

(b) No person shall offer to enter
into, enter into, or confirm the execu-
tion of any transaction for the delivery
of silver bullion, gold bullion, or bulk
silver coins or bulk gold coins, under a
standardized contract described in
subsection (a) of this section, contrary
to any rule, regulation, or order of the
Commission designed to ensure the finan-
cial solvency of the transaction or
prevent manipulation or fraud: Provided ,

That such rule, regulation, or order may
be made only after notice and opportunity
for hearing.

(Footnote 157 continued on next page.)
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1. prohibits leverage transactions
involving agricultural commodities
enumerated in section 2(a) of the
Commodity Exchange Act prior to
1974;

2

.

requires the Commission to regulate
leverage transactions (as defined
in the Senate bill) involving gold
or silver bullion or bulk coins;

3. authorizes the Commission to prohibit
or regulate leverage transactions
involving all other commodities by
October 1, 1979; and

4. authorizes the Commission to regulate
any leverage transaction as a futures
contract if it determines the trans-
action to be a contract for future
delivery under the Commodity Exchange
Act. 158/

(Footnote 157 continued from previous page.)

(c) The Commission may prohibit or
regulate any transactions, under a
standardized contract described in
subsection (a) of this section, involv-
ing any other commodities under such
terms and conditions as the Commission
shall initially prescribe by October 1,
1979: Provided, That any such order,
rule, or regulation may be made only
after notice and opportunity for hear-
ing: Provided further , That the Commis-
sion may set different terms and condi-
tions for such transactions involving
different commodities.

(d) If the Commission determines
that any transaction under subsections
(b) and (c) of this section is a contract
for future delivery within the meaning
of this Act, such transaction shall be
regulated in accordance with the appli-
cable provisions of this Act.

158/ S. Rep. No. 1628, 95th Cong., 2d Sess. 27 (1978)
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The Conference Committee restated its intent that the Com-

mission act "expeditiously" under section 19 to regulate

leverage contracts in gold and silver, and stated that "the

Commission's authority to determine that any gold or silver

leverage contract is a contract for future delivery and to

treat that transaction as such is not to be casually exer-

cised as a substitute for the regulation of that leverage

contract, "i5-9-/

Shortly before Congress enacted section 19, the Office

of General Counsel of the Commission released a memorandum

expressing the view that leverage contracts were futures

contracts as the Commodity Exchange Act uses the term. /

The conference committee made reference to this report in a

footnote

:

The conferees did not contemplate, based
on prior representations by the Commis-
sion, that the Commission would classify
all gold and silver leverage contracts
as contracts for future delivery.
Therefore, the conferees expect that the
Commission will not take final action on
the recommendation contained in the
memorandum until the Committee on Agri-
culture, Nutrition, and Forestry of the
Senate and the House Committee on Agri-
culture have an opportunity to receive
testimony on this issue. 161/

159/ Id. at 28

160/ Memorandum from Office of General Counsel to Commodity
Futures Trading Commission (Sept. 5, 1978), reprinted in

[1977-80] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 20,772, at 23,164-70.

161/ S. Rep. No. 1628, supra note 158, at 28.
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The Commission's position that leverage transactions

were futures contracts was one that evolved over time. The

Commission appointed an advisory committee to study various

types of commodity contracts in August 1975, and received

162/
the committee's report in July 1976. ' The committee

pointed out the differences between futures and leverage

contracts and concluded that these contracts were not equiv-

alent, emphasizing its apparent view that section 217 was an

expression of congressional intent that the statutorily

specified leverage contracts should be permitted unless they

were incapable of regulation on a basis "designed to prevent

fraud or manipulation or to insure financial solvency of the

transactions, "i6-3-' On October 12, 1976, the Commission

directed the staff to prepare guidelines for interim regula-

tions. i
6
-
4-/ More than a year later, on November 8, 1977, the

CFTC again considered leverage transactions and appointed a

task force to study them further. /

162/ Report of the Advisory Committee on Market Instruments
to the Commodity Futures Trading Commission, reprinted in
part in [1975-77] Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH) 1 20,192 (July 16,

1976).

163/ See id. at 23-24 (not reported in CCH).

164/ T. Russo, supra note 97, § 8.06, at 8-9 & n.9, citing
Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH), Rep. No. 33, at 2 (Oct. 22, 1976).

165/ I_d. at 8-9 & n.10, citing Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH),

Rep. No. 61, at 3 (Nov. 23, 1977).
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The Commission's Division of Enforcement prepared a

Survey of Leverage Trading in April 1978, / and based on

that survey the Office of Chief Economist issued a report in

May 1978 concluding that leverage contracts were essentially

futures contracts . is2/ The memorandum of the Office of

General Counsel followed.

i

6-^^ After being reauthorized, and

after imposing a moratorium on new entrants into the leverage

field,!6-!/ the Commission on March 12, 1979, requested comment

on whether it should adopt the 1978 memorandum of the Office

of General Counsel and regulate leverage contracts as futures

contracts, or whether it should promulgate a comprehensive

regulatory scheme for leverage contracts.——' The Commission

received comments, and announced on July 27, 1979, that

leverage contracts of the type being offered to the public

166/ Division of Enforcement, Commodity Futures Trading
Commission, Survey of Leverage Trading (Apr. 19, 1978).

167/ B. Imel, Acting Chief Economist, Commodity Futures Trad-
ing Commission, Economic Considerations in Classifying Lever-
age Transactions as Contracts for Future Delivery (May 8,

1978).

168/ See supra note 160 and accompanying text.

169/ See 17 C.F.R. § 31.1 (1984). This regulation imposes a

moratorium upon entry into the business of offering and

selling leverage contracts involving gold or silver bullion
or bulk coins. This was followed in 1979 by a moratorium on

entry into the business of selling leverage contracts involv-

ing all other commodities. See 17 C.F.R. § 31.2 (1984).

170/ See Regulation of Leverage Transactions as Contracts

Tor Future Delivery or Otherwise, 44 Fed. Reg. 13,494 (Mar. 12,

1979).
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were in fact futures contracts. 121/ Pursuant to the direction

in the conference report, the Commission informed Congress

of its intentions and that "[i]n the absence of a statutory

change, the Commission expects to take final action on its

determination sometime before the proposed effective date of

January 1, 1980. "122/

The chairmen and ranking minority members of the Senate

Agriculture Committee and the House Agriculture Committee

and Subcommittee on Conservation and Credit wrote letters to

the Chairman of the Commission on November 15 and 16, 1979,

suggesting that the effective date of the July 1979 proposal

to regulate leverage as futures be postponed and that the

173/
Commission establish a regulatory solution. The

171/ See Regulation of Leverage Transactions as Contracts

Tor Future Delivery, 44 Fed. Reg. 44,177 (July 27, 1979).

172/ Id.

173/ Conservation Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 14, at

434-36 (letter to CFTC Chm. James Stone from Congs .
Thomas

Foley, William Wampler, Ed Jones, and Edward Madigan);

Senate Subcomm. Hearings , supra note 22, at 677-78 (letter

to CFTC Chm. James Stone from Sens. Herman Talmadge and

Jesse Helms). The Senate committee letter stated:

In the 1978 Act, Congress expanded
and strengthened the basic authority of
the Commission to regulate the leverage
business. We did so despite the Commi-
sion's request to be relieved of this
responsibility. In light of the atten-
tion that Congress gave to the issue of
leverage contract regulation and the
legislative history created in the passage

(Footnote 173 continued on next page.)
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Commission effectively postponed the issue until its 1982

174/
reauthorization. '

(Footnote 173 continued from previous page.)

of the 1974 and 1978 Acts, we are especially
concerned over proposed action by the Commis-
sion appearing to legislate on a question
that Congress has already resolved in favor
of substantive regulation.

Congress created the Commission to pro-
tect the public interest in the commodities
area. However, your letter states, in effect,
the Commission's intention to prohibit a

substantial area of ongoing economic activity.
Such action could cause irreparable harm not
only to the affected firms and their employees,
but to their thousands of public customers as

well. The Commission's January 1 ban of this
business appears to be based on the Commis-
sion's own regulatory convenience — the very
worst kind of overregulation.

Your letter states the Commission's
intent to go forward with its determination
"in the absence of a statutory change." We
feel the Commission is gravely misguided in
seeking to impose a deadline on Congress,
especially since Congress has already made
its intent clear.

Id. at 678.

174/ The Commission issued a brief release on November 27,

1979, announcing that it was postponing the effective date

of the July proposal from January 1 to June 30, 1980.

Postponement of Effective Date of Regulation of Leverage
Transactions as Futures Contracts, 44 Fed. Reg. 69,304

(Dec. 3, 1979). In late May 1980 the four members of the

Commission again voted on the July 1979 proposal; the vote

was a tie, and as a result the Commission determined to have

the staff develop interim regulations and to postpone the

effective date of the July proposal to October 1, 1982.

T. Russo, supra note 97, § 8.07, at 8-17 & n.12, citing
Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH), Rep. No. 125 (June 4, 1980).
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During the 1982 reauthorization process, the Commission

sought codification of its moratoria pending additional

study of the leverage issue;^^' Congress did not expressly

adopt this proposal. IZ£/ The House wanted not only to

repeal section 19(d), which it believed permitted the Com-

mission to ban leverage transactions that it found were

futures contracts, it also wanted to repeal the Commission's

discretionary authority to prohibit certain leverage trans-

actions under the financial solvency, manipulation, and

fraud provisions of section 19(b).i-^/ The Senate did not

believe repeal of section 19(d) was necessary, but expressed

its view that the section was "intended solely to enable the

Commission to protect the public from attempts to disguise

off-exchange trading in futures contracts as the purchase of

178
commodities through otherwise lawful leverage transactions." '

175/ See, e.g. , S. 2109, § 25, 97th Cong., 2d Sess., at 49-50

TFeb.TT, T5B2), reprinted in Comm. Fut. L. Rep. (CCH),

Special Rep. 1, at 49-50 (Feb. 26, 1982). This bill was
introduced in a form substantially similar to that proposed
by the CFTC.

176/ See , e.g. , S. Rep. No. 384, supra note 8, at 52 ("No

further study is necessary.")

177/ H.R. Rep. No. 565, supra note 16, pt. 1, at 108: "The

Committee intends for the Commission to regulate leverage
transactions, not to ban them."

178/ S. Rep. No. 384, supra note 8, at 52-53. The Senate
Committee expressed its intention that the Commission regulate

leverage transactions and not ban them, adding that "the

authority of section 19(d) is not to be misconstrued and

exercised as a substitute for the regulation of leverage
transactions." Id. at 52-53.
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The conference committee steered a path between the two

proposals. Pursuant to its compromise, Congress repealed

section 19(d), but amended section 19(c) to include language

permitting the Commission to prohibit any leverage trans-

action which was not permitted by the rules, regulations,

and orders of the Commission in effect on December 9, 1982,

if the Commission determines that such transaction would be

"contrary to the public interest. "-

—

' The committee reports

179/ Commodity Exchange Act § 19(c), 7 U.S.C. § 23(c) (1982).
TEe conference committee announced its intention that the
Commission issue comprehensive regulations as expeditiously
as possible, but also that repeal of section 19(d) was not
to be construed as limiting the Commission's authority to

take action against transactions "masquerading as 'leverage'

contracts." H.R. Rep. No. 964, supra note 122, at 50-51.

The text of section 19, 7 U.S.C. § 23 (1982), as amended,

is as follows:

(a) No person shall offer to enter
into, enter into, or confirm the execu-
tion of, any transaction for the delivery
of any commodity specifically set forth
in section 2 of this title prior to
October 23, 1974, under a standardized
contract commonly known to the trade as

a margin account, margin contract,
leverage account, or leverage contract,
or under any contract, account, arrange-
ment, scheme, or device that the Commis-
sion determines serves the same function
or functions as such a standardized con-
tract, or is marketed or managed in
substantially the same manner as such a

standardized contract.

(b) No person shall offer to enter
into, enter into, or confirm the execu-
tion of any transaction for the delivery
of silver bullion, gold bullion, or bulk

(Footnote 179 continued on next page.)
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unanimously expressed concern over the anticompetitive nature

of the regulatory moratoria on leverage firms and contracts,

but permitted continuance of the moratoria until regulations

dealing with leverage transactions were in place and the

(Footnote 179 continued from previous page.)

silver coins or bulk gold coins, under a
standardized contract described in
subsection (a) of this section, contrary
to any rule, regulation, or order of the
Commission designed to ensure the finan-
cial solvency of the transaction or
prevent manipulation or fraud: Provided ,

That such rule, regulation, or order may
be made only after notice and opportunity
for hearing.

(c) The Commission shall regulate
any transactions under a standardized
contract described in subsection (a) of
this section involving commodities
described in subsection (b) of this
section or any other commodities (except
those commodities described in subsec-
tion (a) of this section) under such
terms and conditions as the Commission
shall prescribe by rule, regulation, or
order made only after notice and oppor-
tunity for a hearing. The Commission
may set different terms and conditions
for such transactions involving different
commodities. Notwithstanding any other
provision of this section, the Commission
may prohibit any transaction for the
delivery of any commodity under a stan-
dardized contract described in subsection
(a) of this section that is not per-
mitted by the rules, regulations and
orders of the Commission in effect on
December 9, 1982, if the Commission
determines that any such transactions
would be contrary to the public interest.
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Commission was able to regulate an expanded leverage indus-

try. 122/ Moreover, colloquy on the floor of the Senate

makes clear that committee consideration of leverage legis-

lation in 1982 "did not focus on the issue of what consti-

181/
tutes a leverage contract". '

Congressional interest in leverage revived in 1984. A

provision dealing with leverage contracts appeared in H.R.

5743, the appropriations bill for Agriculture, Rural Develop-

ment, and Related Agencies programs. This provision, section

627, had been offered as an amendment by Senator Richard

Lugar and had been adopted in the Senate version of the

bill. The provision would have prohibited the Commodity

Futures Trading Commission from lifting its present mora-

toria on the entry of new firms into the leverage business

until sixty days after the Commission transmitted to Congress

documentation of its ability to regulate such transactions

success fully. =^=/ In requesting that the provision be

deleted in conference, Congressman E (Kika) de la Garza,

Chairman of the House Agriculture Committee, offered to ask

180/ H.R. Rep. No. 964, supra note 122, at 50-51; H.R. Rep.

No. 565, supra note 16, pt. 1, at 108-09; S. Rep. No. 384,

supra note 8, at 52

.

181/ 128 Cong. Rec. S13,099 (Oct. 1, 1982) (remarks of Sen.

Helms)

.

182/ Letter from Rep. E (Kika) de la Garza, Chm., House
Comm. on Agriculture, to Rep. Jamie L. whitten, Chm., House
Comm. on Appropriations, at 1-2 (Sept. 12, 1984).
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the Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit, and Rural Develop-

ment to hold a hearing in 1985 on the leverage issue. In the

words of Chairman de la Garza, "these issues need to be

aired fully in a public hearing." ' The amendment was

deleted in conference.

183/ Id. at 2.
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Testimony of John J. Conheeney

Chairman, Merrill Lynch Futures Inc.

Chairman Jones

Distinguished Members of the Committee on Agriculture

Ladies £ Gentlemen

I am John J. Conheeney, Chairman of Merrill Lynch Futures Inc.,

i wholly owned subsidiary of Merrill Lynch & Co. , and I welcome this

>pportunity to present our views on the subject of leverage. Before

doing so, however, I should point out that we are not involved with

jither leverage or dealer options, and currently we have no plans to

jecome involved even if changes in regulation make it possible for more

Firms to enter the business. But we are handling customer business on

;very major futures exchange in the world, including options on futures

>n those exchanges which have begun trading them.

We further have a significant interest in reviewing regulatory

jevelopments with respect to the leverage industry, and on August 22,

1983 MLF commented extensively on 'the proposed rules. I have attached

a copy of those comments and would ask that they be made part of this

record. It is from this broad perspective that we offer the following

observations:
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1

.

There appears to be significant public demand for the leverage

and dealer option product.

The figures that I have seen with respect to the leverage industry

indicate that the industry is thriving. I am informed, for

example, that the largest of the leverage transaction merchants had

served approximately 70,000 customers and has made sales of more

than $7 billion by mid-1983. Another firm, in business only half

as long, has had by the same point in time more than $1 billion

in gross revenues and in 1982 alone its metals sales were more

than $166 million. In the first quarter of 1983 its sales were

about $105 million. A third merchant estimates that it has about

13,000 customers. In one recent year two of the firms executed

50,000 and 39,000 transactions respectively.

Clearly the industry has flourished; apparently on the basis of

strong public demand. It is my understanding that many of the

industry's customers, perhaps even a substantial majority, do not

generally use the regulated futures markets. This may be because

the leverage product can be tailored to their specific needs, or

because dealers are open for business outside U.S. Exchange hours.

Based on this manifest publit demand for the products I don't

believe that a legislative or regulatory ban on their sale Is

justified. I am aware as you are of abuses which have occurred

but I think there are solutions which are workable and I will

discuss them shortly.



243

2. The existing moratorium i-s not in the public interest.

It seems clear to me that the moratorium has done nothing to

dampen the public's demand for the products, nor have they been

effective in containing the growth of the companies privileged to

offer them. The major effect of the moratorium has been to deny

customers a broader choice of merchants to seek out for better

prices, better terms and better service.

The moratorium have been the subject of strong criticism. Congress

recently observed that the ' rnoratoria . "...are inherently anti-

competitive and thus contrary to the fundamental objectives of

economic competition and the free marketplace." Even leaders of

the protected firms are opposed. The President of the largest

leverage transaction merchant has characterized the moratorium as

"unjustified" and "unconscionable". The Chairman of another active

firm has complained that the moratorium frustrate competition even

amongst the favored few. We are not unmindful that there have been

numerous customer complaints filed against these merchants. I can

only assume that increased competition will help to reduce these

complaints.

i

3. How then may the public interest be better served?

Fundamentally, I believe that the existing moratorium on new

entrants into the leverage contract industry should be cautiously

modified to allow existing futures commission merchants who belong
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to the NFA (or affiliates of these FCM's) to enter competition

with the firms which currently comprise an oligopoly in that

industry. Consistent with this belief I recommend that associated

persons of futures commission merchants should be allowed to

register also as leverage representatives if they are employed in

that capacity by the' FCM or its affiliate.

Secondly, I believe that the leverage industry should be carefully

regulated. I understand the problem of limited resources on the

part of the CFTC. Therefore, I suggest that this regulation be

performed at the leverage industry's expense. Consistent with

that belief it appears to me that the appropriate regulatory body

would be the NFA with oversight by the CFTC. I believe that the

NFA is equipped to regulate CFTC defined leverage transactions if

it chooses to do so, and if the CFTC approved the necessary amend-

ment to the NFA's By-Laws.

The NFA and others have pointed out that the most frequent and

serious abuses of leverage contracts fall outside the CFTC's

narrow definition of leverage and thus fall outside the regulatory

structure which the CFTC has set up. The CFTC definition is too

restrictive and I recommend that it be broadened. There is con-

siderable confusion as to what a leverage contract is. The regu-

latory body should make a determination on how leverage contracts

are to be defined. Once that decision is made then appropriate

standards for prospective entrants into the business should be set

and barriers to entry imposed on those who do not qualify.
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I have not specifically addressed dealer options thus far in my

testimony. My recommendations are essentially the same as for

leverage. The morltorium should be lifted and these products care-

fully regulated, at the industry's expense.

Mr. Chairman, and Subcommittee members, I appreciate the oppor-

tunity to appear again before you today and would be delighted to

attempt to answer any questions you might have.

Thank you.

(Attachment follows:)
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Merrill Lynch Futures Inc.

to
- »

August 22, 1983

Jane K. Stuckey
Secretary CJ)

Commodity Futures Trading >.

Commission
2033 K St. , N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20581

<_- >

RE: Proposed Regulations to Govern
Leverage Contracts and Transactions

Dear Ms. Stuckey:

Merrill Lynch Futures Inc. (hereafter "MLF") is pleased

to present its comments to the Commodity , Futures Trading

Commission (hereafter "Commission") on proposed comprehensive

regulations to govern transactions in leverage contracts.

[See 48 Fed. Reg. 28668-71 (June 23, 1983); and 2 CCH Comm.

Fut. L. Rep. \ 21,742.] In general, MLF considers the Com-

mission's proposals to be neither excessive nor unreasonable

and commends the members and staff of the Commission for

addressing this regulatory void in a thorough and thoughtful

way.

The concerns of MLF are limited to only a few areas,

discussed below. Adjustments in those features of the pro-

posed regulations and, policies would, in our view, enhance

the quality of both the program design and its effectiveness.

In brief summary, MLF offers the following recommendations:

First , the existing moratoria on new entrants into

the leverage contract business should be cautiously

modified at this time to allow _existj.ng futures commis-

sion merchants, or their affiliates, to enter competi-

tion with the four leverage transaction merchants which

currently comprise an oligopoly in that industry;

Second , consistent with the first recommendation,

associated persons of existing futures commission mer-

chants should be permitted to register also as leverage

representatives if they are employed in that capacity

by an affiliate of the FCM;

•-> Merrill Lvnc'
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Third , vesting a customer with a right of rescis-
sion for a certain period would create excessive risks
for both the customer and a prudent leverage transaction
merchant, unlike other legally-required "cooling off"
periods, and is unnecessary in light of the disclosure
requirements in the proposed regulations;

Fourth , the leverage contract definition should
not contain a lengthy durational requirement because
that term bears no relationship to the true life expec-
tancy of the contract and exposes customers to risks
not attendant to shorter-term instruments;

Fifth , the use of futures contracts as "cover" by
a leverage transaction merchant should not be limited
to 50% or anothe: percentage of the value of the under-
lying commodities since futures are an effective,
Commission-regulated, exchange guaranteed, economical
means of assuring fulfillment of the merchant's obliga-
tions to customers. Moreover, customer segregated
funds should be available to leverage transaction mer-
chants for the purchase of Commission-regulated com-
modity options as "cover" because they, too, offer
benefits not present through the use, of physical com-
modities; and

Sixth , segregation requirements should not be
artificially set at 25% of the market value of the
underlying commodities because that minimum would
become a "floor" on the initial payment required of
customers, whereas segregation based on actual customer
funds and equities would permit leverage transaction
merchants to offer more favorable entry terms to cus-
tomers .

1. THE MORATORIA

MLF urges the Commission to reconsider its tentative
plan to retain without change the current moratoria against
new entrants into the leverage ' contract business. 1/ MLF
believes that the present moratoria can be modified prudently
to inject competitive vigor into that business while, at the
same time, avoiding undue risks for the trading public or
undue burdens on the Commission's resources.

1/ The moratoria have been codified in Commission Reg. §§ 31.1 and

31.2 1 1 7 C.F.R. §§ 31.1, 31.2].
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The moratoria were originally imposed as a temporary
measure, principally to maintain the status quo until the
Commission finalized its policy decision either to equate
leverage contracts with "futures," or to adopt a comprehen-
sive scheme for regulating those products. 2/ That was
roughly five (5) years ago. 3/ To be sure, the Commission
faced an important and controversial issue and, in the final
analysis, was encouraged by Congressional leaders to await
their guidance. 4/

With the enactment of the Futures Trading Act of 1982,

Congress has now resolved that policy question. Under sec-
tion 234 of that Act, 5/ the Commission is directed to develop
a regulatory program for the leverage industry and, in fact,

it is for that purpose that the Commission now invites these
comments. Thus, the rationale for imposing or maintaining
the moratoria no longer exists.

In the intervening years, the pre-existing leverage
industry has contracted into only four firms, operating in

an oligopolistic environment where they have flourished.

2/ See 43 F.R. at 23729 (June 1, 1978), (1977-80 Transfer Binder] CCH

Coram. Fut. L. Rep. 11 20, 620, at pp. 22,545-47: "The proposed moratorium

|on gold and silver leverage contracts) would remain in effect until

such time as the Commission determines whether leverage contracts, or

any class thereof, are contracts for future delivery . . . and should be

regulated accordingly or are not futures contracts and the Commission

adopts appropriate . . . regulations." And 44 F.R. at 55820 (September 28,

1979), |1977-80 Transfer Binder] CCH Comm. Fut. L. Rep. H 20,898, at

pp. 23,642-49: "The moratorium [on other leverage contracts] will

remain in effect only until such time as the Commission determines

whether leverage transactions on these commodities are contracts for

future delivery ... and should be regulated accordingly, or are not

contracts for future delivery and the Commission adopts appropriate ....
regulations. . . ."

3/ Regulation §31.1 took effect on January 4, 1979 but related back

to June 1, 1978; Regulation § 31 - 2 took effect on October 29, 1979, but

related back to February 2 of that year.

4/ See, e.g., letter from Rep. Thomas S. Foley, Chairman, House Agri-

culture Committee, to CFTC Chairman James M. Stone, November 16, 1979;

reprinted at Hearings on H.R. 5447 before the Subcommittee on Conserva-

tion, Credit and Rural Development, House Committee on Agriculture, 97th

Cong., 2d Sess., pp. 434-35 (February 25, 1982).

5/ P.L. 97-444, Section 234; 96 Stat. 2322; amending Section 19 of the

Commodity Exchange Act, 7 U.S.C. § 23.
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The largest of the leverage transaction merchants has served
during its existence roughly 70,000 customers and has made
sales of over $7 billion. 6/ Another firm, in business only
half as long, has had more than $1 billion in gross revenues. 7/
In 1982, this company had metal sales of over $166 million8/
and, for the first quarter of 1983, sales surged to $105
million. 9/ A third merchant estimates that it has about
13,000 customers . 10/ In one recent year, with the moratoria
in effect, two of the firms executed 50,000 and 39,000
transactions respectively .11/

Clearly, the moratoria have done nothing to dampen the
public's desire for leverage products, nor have they been
effective in containing the growth of the privileged com-
panies. The only effect of the moratoria has been to deny
customers a broader choice of merchants to seek out for
better prices, better terms, or better services.

The moratoria have been the object of strong criticism.
Congress recently observed that the moratoria are "inherently
anticompetitive and thus contrary to the fundamental objec-
tives of economic competition and the free marketplace . "12/
Even leaders of the protected firms are opposed. The presi-
dent of the largest leverage transaction merchant has char-
acterized the moratoria as "unjustified" ' and "unconscion-
able. "13/ The chairman of another active firm has complained

6/ Hearings on H.R. 5447 , before the Subcommittee on Conservation,

Credit and Rural Development, House Committee on Agriculture, 97th

Cong., 2d Sess., p. 426 (February 25, 1982) (testimony of Louis E.

Carabini, president and chairman of Monex International, Ltd.).

7/ Id. at 441 (testimony of James J. Groberg, chairman of International

Precious Metals Corp.).
i

8/ SEC Form 10-K, of MultiVest, Inc. (parent of 1PMC), Part II, p. 11-11,

for the fiscal year ending December 31, 1982.

9/ SEC Form 10Q, of MultiVest, Inc. p. 4, for January-March, 1983.

10/ See footnote 6, supra , at 441 (testimony of David F. Simon, direc-

tor and general counsel of First National Monetary Corp.).

11/ Id. at 441 (testimony of Messrs. Carabini and Simon).

12/ Conference Report on H.R. 5447 , H.R. Rep. No. 97-964, 97th Cong.

,

2d Sess. pp. 50-51 (December 13, 1982).

13/ See footnote 6, supra , at 428 (testimony of Mr. Carabini).
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that the moratoria frustrate competition even among the
favored few. 14/

Now that Congress and the Commission have settled upon
a policy of comprehensive regulation for the leverage indus-
try, and in view of the obvious anticompetitive effects that
have accompanied the moratoria, MLF urges the Commission to
take a cautious step toward a healthier environment in this
area. MLF proposes neither retention of the moratoria in
exactly their current form, nor their total elimination.
Instead, MLF recommends that the moratoria be modified so
that organizations that have already proven their willingness
"and~ability .to comply with Commission^ policies and[require-
ments may enter, the leverage contract business.

"

Specifically, MLF suggests to the Commission that, upon
the adoption of final regulations, firms which are presently
registeredlS/ under the Act as futures commission merchants
(FCMs) be authorized, through their own subsidiaries or
affiliates, 16/ to apply for participation in the offer and
sale of leverage contracts involving gold and silver bullion,
gold and silver bulk coins, platinum and copper. 17/ These
related entities, of course, would not be eligible unless
they are separately capitalized in the amount specified by
the Commission and otherwise meet the standards finally
adopted under Part 31 of the regulations. Currently-
registered FCMs are well-known to the Commission by reason
of the fitness tests applied to them and their personnel,

14/ Id. at 431 (testimony of Mr. Groberg).

15/ The phrase "presently registered" means a person or firm registered

by the Commission on or before June 23, 1983, the date of the Federal

Register release with respect to the Commission's leverage proposals.

16 / The Commission is proposing, in a new Regulation § 31.20, to pro-

hibit an FCM from engaging directly in the leverage contract business.

Consistent with that approach, the comments of MLF focus on the eligibil-

ity of a separate legal entity affiliated with the FCM. Should the

Commission determine not to adopt the prohibition in proposed Regulation

§ 31.20, MLF's recommendation would extend as well to direct entry by

FCMs.

17/ The commodities identified are those which the Commission now pro-

poses to include under its regulations. Should the Commission determine

to expand the types of commodities on which leverage contracts can be

offered, MLF intends that its recommendation also subsume those commodi-

ties.
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and through their compliance records. In addition, these
firms are already familiar with many of the requirements
proposed for leverage transactions since, as the Commission
has observed, its proposals are frequently similar to exist-
ing regulations governing futures trading.

MLF is mindful of the Commission's limited resources
and believes that its recommendation will not pose an undue
burden. Not all currently-registered FCMs will wish to
enter the leverage business. Others may lack the resources
to separately capitalize a leverage subsidiary or affiliate.
And, among those presently-registered FCMs wishing to par-
ticipate through related entities, their past compliance
records suggest that little additional regulatory burden
will result for the Commission.

The Commission has requested comment regarding whether
any change in the moratoria should be deferred until a self-
regulatory organization registered under section 17 of the
Act has assumed an oversight role with respect to leverage
transactions. While MLF favers the concept of a self-
regulatory body for the leverage business, we believe that
it would be unwise and inequitable to rely on the absence of
a self-regulator as a reason to foreclose all new entrants
but not an adequate reason to curtail the multi-billion
dollar business of the four active firms. If it is the
ultimate objective of the Commission to supplement its own
regulatory program with a self-regulatory counterpart, that
6tep should occur simultaneously and uniformly for all com-
panies .

PROPOSED PROHIBITION OF
LEVERAGE SALES BY APs OF FCMs

In Part 1 of these comments, MLF has recommended that
the Commission enhance competition in the leverage contract
industry by cautiously modifying the current moratoria so

that subsidiaries or affiliates of presently-registered
futures commission merchants (FCMs) could become eligible to
offer and sell* leverage contracts when the Commission's
regulations become final. 18/ For that reason, MLF further
urges the Commission to reconsider its proposed ban on
.leverage sales or solicitation through individuals who are

18/ See footnote 16, supra .
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associated persons (APs) of an FCM.19/ Rather, MLF recom-
mends that an exception to this prohibition be made_ for APs
of FCMs who service leverage customers of an affiliated
leverage transaction merchant.

At the present time MLF, as well as other FCMs, conduct
business through a network of offices with trained and
experienced APs. These individuals would be valuable if not
indispensable to a leverage subsidiary or affiliate, since
the time and expense associated with developing an entirely
new, equally qualified sales staff could be prohibitive.
Under the Commission's proposal, existing leverage firms
would not be burdened in this way but could continue to
employ the same individuals as in the past. 20/ Competitive
parity supports equal treatment for the sales personnel of
new entrants.

Dual registration of individuals is not new. At present,
a natural person may be simultaneously registered as an AP
of an FCM, a commodity trading advisor (CTA) and a commodity
pool operator (CPO), even if they are unrelated concerns. 21/
Here, MLF proposes merely to allow an individual to enjoy
both AP and LR registration when employed by two related
entities. The Commission's two principal concerns with
respect to dual registration — that the -individual may have
a conflict of interest in serving two employers, or that
both employers might seek to shift liability to the other
for the individual's errors22/ — _ would _not pertain_to dual
employment within the same organizational structure.

19/ In pertinent part, proposed Regulation § 31.8(f) states that "no

person may be simultaneously associated as an associated person of a

futures commission merchant . . . and as a leverage representative of a

leverage transaction merchant."

20/ In those cases where the sales personnel of active leverage trans-

action merchants are now registered as APs, their work can continue

uninterrupted by substituting an LR registration for their AP status.

See proposed Reg. § 31.5(d).

21/ See Regs. §§ 3.12(f) and 3.16(e); 48 F.R. 35248, at 35293 and 35296

(August 3, 1983).

22/ See, e.g., 45 F.R. 80485 (December 5, 1980); (1980-82 Transfer

Binder] CCH Comm. Fut . L. Rep. 11 21,113 at pp. 24,505-06.
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CUSTOMERS' RIGHT OF RESCISSION

The Commission is proposing to adopt a new Regulation
§ 31.11 which, inter alia , requires each leverage transaction
merchant to afford customers a period of three (3) full
business days after receipt of a purchase confirmation in
which to rescind the transaction without penalty. MLF
shares the Commission's concern that unsophisticated cus-
tomers be protected from high-pressure sales tactics that
encourage impulsive actions to the buyers' later regret.
However, the proposed approach is fraught with dangers for
both the merchant and the customer and, therefore, should be
reconsidered.

Investing in precious metals and other actively traded
commodities cannot be fairly equated with door-to-door sales
of merchandise or to interstate land transactions, where the
concept of a "cooling off" period has been applied in the
past. Prices of precious metals (gold, silver and platinum)
and copper -- the commodities proposed for leverage trading
— are highly volatile and can experience substantial short-
term gains or losses. By contrast, the value of merchandise
or land is unlikely to change significantly within a period
of several days and, for that reason, a brief cooling-off
period operates to the detriment of neither the seller nor
the buyer.

Proposed Regulation § 31.11 would expose the leverage
transaction merchant to enormous risk if it acts prudently
to immediately acquire "cover" for the transaction. Con-
versely, if the merchant does not act responsibly by acquir-
ing "cover" when the sale is first made, the customer is at
risk that the merchant will be unable to meet its obligations.
The existence of a period during which the validity of the
sale is in question, therefore, can operate to the detriment
of both the merchant' and the customer.

The proposed cooling-off period, moreover, could extend
for far longer than three business days. As many as six (6)
days may elapse between initiation of the transaction and
the final date ,for the customer's election. For example, a

customer order filled by the merchant on a Friday will gen-
erate a confirmation statement received by the customer, at
the earliest, on the following Monday. Under proposed Regu-
lation § 31.11, the customer need not made an election until
Thursday of that week. In effect, nearly a full trading
week may be afforded the customer to rethink his or her
original decision, a period during which the value of the
underlying commodity may experience a major movement. In
reality, the customer is given a free "call" on the commodity

46-333 0-85-9
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during that period and, in all likelihood, the decision to
accept or rescind the contract will be influenced more by
intervening price changes than by having acquired any greater
understanding of the arrangement itself.

MLF believes that, without a right of rescission in
favor of customers, the proposed regulations contain adequate
safeguards against abusive sales practices. In particular,
MLF draws the Commission's attention to the proposed require-
ment in Regulation § 31.11(a) that each customer be furnished
with a detailed Disclosure Statement before the transaction
is entered, and that the customer must sign and acknowledge
that document prior to becoming committed to a purchase. In
other relationships under the Commission's jurisdiction,
such as those between customers and FCMs, 23/ commodity trad-
ing advisors, 24/ commodity pool operators, 25/ and dealer
option vendors, 26/ this procedure has been viewed as adequate
protection for unsophisticated investors. And, of course,

23/ See Reg. § 1.55 (futures) |17 C.F.R. § 1.55]; and Reg. § 33.7

(options) |17 C.F.R. § 33.7]. See also 42 F.R. 44742 (September 6,

1977), |1977-80 Transfer Binder] CCH Comm. Fut . L. Rep. H 20,474,

p. 21,935; and 46 F.R. 54500 (November 3, 1981), (1980-82 Transfer
Binder] CCH Coram. Fut. L. Rep. H 21,263, p. 25,295.

24/ See Reg. § 4.31 |17 C.F.R. § 4.31]. "Section 4.31 is intended to

assist prospective clients -- particularly those who are unfamiliar with

commodity trading -- in making an informed decision in selecting a trad-

ing advisor." 44 F.R. 1918 (January 8, 1979); (1977-80 Transfer Binder]

CCH Comm. Fut. L. Rep. 1 20,725, p. 22,989.

25/ See Reg. § 4.21 (17 C.F.R. § ft. 21]. "This section is designed to

protect pool participants -- particularly those who are unsophisticated

in financial matters -- by ensuring that they are informed about the

material facts regarding the pool before they commit their funds."

44 F.R. 1918 (January 8, 1979); (1977-80 Transfer Binder) CCH Comm. Fut.

L. Rep. 11 20,725, p. 22,971.

26/ See Reg. § 32.5 (17 C.F.R. § 32.5,]. "This disclosure statement is

required to be furnished to option customers in advance of purchase so

as to familiarize them with certain aspects of the option transaction.

The Commission is aware that a significant number of commodity option

transactions currently are being offered and sold through the use of

high-pressure sales tactics to persons who are relatively unfamiliar

with the commodities markets generally . . . [and] . . . that at the

present time even when disclosure is made to option customers, it is

often inaccurate or misleading, either in content, presentation, or

both." 41 F.R. 44560 (October 8, 1976); [
1975-77 Transfer Binder] CCH

Comm. Fut. L. Rep. H 20,217, pp. 21,179-80.
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the precedents27/ of both the courts and the Commission
establish beyond peradventure that high-pressure "boiler
room" sales tactics are a violation of the Act for which
customer remedies already exist .28/

Were the Commission to authorize presently-registered
FCMs or their affiliates to enter the leverage business, as
MLF proposes in Parts 1 and 2 of these comments, customers
will be assured of the additional safeguard of effective
sales practice supervision by those entities. In addition
to the internal policies of FCMs, such as MLF, to assure the
fair and honest treatment of customers, the Commission has
mandated diligent supervision of sales personnel for both
futures accounts29/ and commodity options transactions .30/
Moreover, active FCMs are subject to the jurisdiction of at
least one registered futures association31/ which conducts
sales practice audits and may impose discipline for sales
abuses. 32/ FCMs are accustomed to operating under these
standards and can be expected to deal with leverage customers
in the same manner.

4. THE TEN-YEAR REQUIREMENT

t

The Commission is proposing to define a "leverage con-
tract" as one which, inter alia , affords the customer a mini-
mum period of ten (10) years in which to complete the trans-
action or to demand a buy-back by the leverage transaction
merchant. 33/ MLF recommends that the Commission reconsider

27 / See, e.g. , Commodity Futures Trading Comm'n v. Crown Colony Com -

modity Options, Ltd. , 434 F. Supp. 911 (S.D.N.Y. 1977); Id the Matter of

British American Commodity Options Corp. ,
[1977-80 Transfer Binder] CCH

Comm. Fut. L. Rep. 11 20,526 (December 2, 1977); and Commodity Futures

Trading Comm'n v. U. S. Metals Depository Co. , [
1977-80 Transfer Binder]

CCH Comm. Fut. L. Rep. H 20,807 (S.D.N.Y. 1979).

28/ See, e.g., Wagner v. The London Commodity House, Inc. , 11977-80

Transfer Binder] CCH Comm. Fut. L. Rep. 11 20,469 (August 22, 1977).

29/ See Reg. § 166.3 | 17 C.F.R. § 166.3].

30/ See Reg. § 33.4(b)(5) and (10) |17 C.F.R. §§ 33.4(b)(5), (10)].

31/ See Reg. § 170.15 [17 C.F.R. § 170.15].

32/ See Reg. §§ 170.5 and 170.6 [17 C.F.R. §§ 170.5 and 170.6].

33/ Proposed Reg. § 31.4(w).
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not only this very lengthy durational requirement but, in
addition, reassess whether a definition wedded to any par-
ticular length of life is advisable or, in the long run,
workable.

MLF acknowledges that the phrase "leverage contract"
has never before been formally defined. In 1974, when the
Commission first gained jurisdiction over these instruments,
the Congress noted only three prevailing attributes: that
the instruments were "standardized;" that they involved
either gold/silver bullion or gold/silver bulk coins; and
that they were "commonly known in the trade" as margin
accounts, margin contracts, leverage accounts or leverage
contracts . 34/ Later, in 1978, Congress deemed it necessary
to expand the concept of leverage transactions to embrace
commodities other than gold and silver, and to subsume any
new instrument that "serves the same function or functions
. . . or is marketed or managed in substantially the same
manner" as the products described in 1974. 35/ Thus, the
legislative trend has been to broaden the types of transac-
tions subject to Commission regulation as "leverage contracts.

This evolution is consistent with developments within
the leverage industry itself. While the, focus in 1974 was
upon gold and silver products, both copper and platinum are
also sold by leverage transaction merchants under today's
moratoria. 36/ The types of contracts available to customers
also changed. In 1974, the contracts offered to customers
were mainly if not entirely for the purchase of the commodity.
At the present time, instruments are also offered under
which customers can become sellers of the commodity to the
merchant. Moreover, leverage transaction merchants have
offered instruments of relatively short duration (e.g.,
15 months ) . 37/

34/ Commodity Futures Trading Commission Act of 1974, § 217; P.L.

93-463, 88 Stat. 1389 (1974); now incorporated in Commodity Exchange

Act, § 19 17 U.S.C. § 23].

35/ Futures Trading Act of 1978, § 23; P.L. 95-405, 92 Stat. 865 (1978);

now incorporated in Commodity Exchange Act, § 19 |7 U.S.C. § 23].

36/ See Regs. §§ 31.1 and 31.2 |17 C.F.R. §§ 31.1-31.2).

37/ See memorandum from Dr. Blake lmel, Acting Chief Economist of the

Commission, to the Commission: "Economic Considerations in Classifying

Leverage as Contracts for Future Delivery," pp. 7-8 (May 8, 1978). See

also In t he Matter of First Na tional Monetary Corporation , 2 CCH Comnt.

Fut. L. Rep. H 21,707 (Initial Decision, April 29, 1983).
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Against this historical background, the Commission's
proposed 10-year requirement is not firmly grounded either
in legislative history or in the customary practices of the
leverage industry. While one witness at the 1974 hearings
in Congress stated that his firm then offered a 10-year
leverage contract, he further noted that the "terms and
methods of sale vary from company to company. "38/ In 1976,
after an extensive study of the leverage industry, the Com-
mission's Advisory Committee on the Definition and Regulation
of Market Instruments could go no farther than to say that
leverage contracts "may be as long as" ten years. 39/ Neither
of those statements confirms a norm of ten years for leverage
contracts known at the time. Two years later, after exten-
sive hearings on the Commission's reauthorization, the
Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
identified the "principal characteristics" of leverage con-
tracts but made no reference to their duration. 40/

More importantly, in 1978 the Commission's Acting Chief
Economist reported that, while the stated duration of lever-
age contracts ranged from 5 years to 25 years, the contracts
generally remained open for less than one year. 41/ This led
the economist to refer to the stated duration of leverage
contracts as a "nominal" expiration date. 42/ It is the
"nominal" nature of any stated duration that flaws the Com-
mission's attempt to define a leverage contract in terms of
its technical lifespan.

Under both existing leverage contracts and those pro-
posed by the Commission, these instruments have three fea-
tures that render meaningless any stated duration: (1) the
customer may demand the commodity at any time; (2) the con-
tract may be sold back to the merchant at any time; and
(3) the merchant may liquidate the contract whenever the

38/ Hearings on H.R. 13113 et al. , before the Senate Committee on Agri-

culture and Forestry, 93d Cong., 2d Sess. 749 (May 22, 1974) (testimony

of M. Martin Rom, Chairaan, International Precious Metals Corp.).

39/ Report of The ^Advisory Committee on Market Instruments to the CFTC

on Recommended Policies on Futures, Forward and Leverage Contracts and

Transactions , (July 16, 1976), excerpted at 1 1975-77 Transfer Binder)
CCH Comm. Fut . L. Rep. t 20,192, at p. 21,089.

40/ S. Rep. No. 95-850, 95th Cong., 2d Sess. 26 (May 15, 1978).

41 / See footnote 37 supra , at p. 7.

42/ Id. at p. 8.
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customer fails or refuses to maintain the required margin.
These features are responsible for the fact, noted by
Dr. Imel, that leverage contracts are in reality short-term
instruments. For the Commission to emphasize the stated
duration of the contract would elevate a fiction to the
status of a legal requirement and might inadvertently mis-
lead customers into expecting a far longer investment
opportunity than actually exists.

Even if it were assumed (contrary to all evidence) that
customers will retain their leverage contracts for the full
stated period, a minimum-duration requirement would be at
best only a temporary way to distinguish these instruments
from futures contracts. In due course, the remaining life
of the leverage contract will fall within the customary time
limits of outstanding futures on the same commodity. Then,
once again, the durational distinction would be meaningless.

In addition, various disadvantages would arise for cus-
tomers if a leverage contract were required to have an
extended duration. First, the time value of the contract
would act as a subtle discouragement to customers against
terminating the investment. An optimistic customer, believ-
ing that current losses will be recouped at some time during
the contract's long life, may be reluctant to terminate the
arrangement even though it would be prudent to do so. Or a
salesperson, citing the same factor, may aggressively encour-
age a customer to retain a losing investment. Second, a
profitable contract with years of remaining life could
become a ready vehicle for "pyramiding," either at the cus-
tomer's initiation or through the salesperson's recommenda-
tion. 43/ Third, lengthy leverage contracts amplify certain
risks for the customer. The likelihood that the leverage
transaction merchant's fees will increase is far greater.
The happening of an event subject to the force majeur clause
is more probable. And, fourth, contracts with extended
durations quickly lose the protection of a current and mean-
ingful Disclosure Statement. A more flexible approach by
the Commission may result in a wider choice of leverage
contracts, including some of shorter duration that would not
pose these risks to customers.

43 / A leverage contract of lengthy duration may discourage customers
from taking delivery of the commodity when it would be propitious to do
so. Instead, the customer may decide, or be encouraged, to use accrued
profits for the purchase of additional leverage contracts. Should this
occur, the Commission's stated objective of assuring that leverage con-
tracts are "viable delivery instruments" could be frustrated. See 2 CCH
Coram. Fut. L. Rep. H 21,742, at 26,918.
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One enduring differentiation between leverage contracts
and futures is the "economic purpose" test. 44/ Leverage
contracts are neither marketed nor used to any appreciable
degree as a tool for risk-shifting by commercial enterprises
nor as a means of price discovery, a fact both acknowledged
and strongly emphasized by present leverage transaction mer-
chants. 45/ Thus, leverage contracts can be easily distin-
guished from futures on this basis, and the difference
cannot be eroded either by the parties' actions or the pas-
sage of time .46/

Another constant distinction between leverage contracts
and futures is the unique role of the leverage transaction
merchant as sole seller, guarantor and repurchaser (i.e., as
the only "market" for the instruments). Again, no interven-
ing event can alter that characteristic of a leverage con-
tract.

Accordingly, MLF urges the Commission to rescind its

tentative plan to engraft a durational requirement onto the
definition of a "leverage contract" since it does not accu-
rately describe the economic reality of these instruments,
may cause customers to gain false expectations concerning
the probable length of their investment opportunity and, if
the duration is lengthy, magnifies risks and reduces protec-
tions as compared to shorter-term instruments . 47/

44/ See Commodity Exchange Act, § 5(g) (7 U.S.C. § 7(g)]; and Commission

Guidelines No. 1, 1 CCH Comm. Fut . L. Rep. 1i 6,146.

45/ See, e.g., Hearings on S. 2109 , before the Subcommittee on Agricul-

tural Research and General Legislation, Senate Committee on Agriculture,

Nutrition and Forestry, 97th Cong., 2d Sess., pp. 267, 278 (March 11,

1982) (testimony of Loujs F. Carabini, President, Monex International,

Ltd.)

46/ Section 234 of the Futures Trading Act of 1982 (incorporated in

§ 19 of the Commodity Exchange Act, 7 U.S.C. § 23) also limits the Com-

mission's right to prohibit leverage, transactions to those that were not

permitted on December 9, 1982 under previous law. Instruments of sub-

stantially less than 10-years duration were sold prior to that date by

leverage transaction merchants. See footnote 37, supra . The flexibility

of the Commission in prescribing a minimum ten-year requirement is

therefore limited by section 234.

47/ The Commission will subject each proposed leverage contract to an

intensive analysis during the designation process. See proposed Reg.

§ 31.6(a). Thereafter, the Commission may alter or amend the terms of

(Footnote 47 continued on next page.)
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THE "COVER" PROVISIONS

The Commission wisely recognizes the importance of
"cover" in assuring the financial integrity of leverage con-
tracts. Thus, the Commission would impose higher adjusted
net capital requirements on leverage transaction merchants
who carry some contracts on an uncovered basis. 48/ Also,
the Commission proposes to allow leverage transaction mer-
chants to use customer segregated funds for the acquisition
of "cover" so long as that "cover" is in the form of futures
contracts or unencumbered physical commodities .49/ However,
it is unclear to MLF why no more than 50% of a merchant's-
"cover" would be allowed to consist of exchange-traded
futures contracts, or why it appears that customers' funds
cannot be used to purchase commodity options as "cover."

Proposed Regulation § 31. 9(a) (11) states in pertinent
part that "no more than 50 percent of the leverage transac-
tion merchant's obligations to customers may be covered by
. . . purchases [on a board of trade] for futures delivery."
No commentary on this proposed requirement is given, other
than to cite testimony of one leverage firm that a majority
of its obligations are "covered" by physical inventory. 50/

(Footnote 47 continued from previous page.)

any leverage contract if contrary to the Act or "necessary or appropriate
for the protection of leverage customers." See proposed Reg. § 31.6(c).
Since the Commission has ongoing power to review and alter the terms of
leverage contracts, MLF sees no need to impose a rigid minimum-duration
requirement

.

48/ See proposed Reg. § 31.9(a).

49/ See proposed Reg. § 31.12(b).

50/ That testimony does not indicate, however, whether the merchant's
inventory is financed, pledged or otherwise encumbered. Compare Report
of the Adv i sory Committee on Market Instruments to the CFTC on Recom -

mended Policies on Futures, Forward and Leverage Contracts and Transac -

tions , excerpted at [1975-77 Transf erBinder ) CCH. Comm. Fut . L. Rep.

11 20,192, p. 21,089 (July 16, 1976): "Ordinarily, the LTM does not own
or acquire bullion o- coins for a customer at the time the customer
makes the initial payment. Rather, the LTM 'covers' its obligation to

its customers primarily by . . . futures . . . and, to a lesser extent,
by forward contracts and ownership of the physical commodities (which
usually are hypothecated to financial institutions)." As of December 31,

(Footnote 50 continued on next page.)
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When read in conjunction with the Commission's proposal to
limit use of customer funds to the purchase of "unencumbered"
physical commodities, one might conclude that the Commission's
objective is to assure that each merchant has outright
ownership of commodities sufficient to cover at least one-
half of its obligations to customers.

The purchase of up to 50% "cover" in physical inven-
tories would not appear to bear any relationship to the
incidence of deliveries' made on leverage contracts. Avail-
able evidence suggests that the actual transfer of the com-
modity from the leverage transaction merchant to its cus-
tomers is infrequent if not rare. 51/ Rather, most leverage
contracts are expunged through a merchant buy-back or "offset"
between the parties. For the latter purpose, the use of
futures contracts would appear to be as effective a form of
"cover" as physical ownership of the commodity. It may also
be more economical for the customer (whose funds may have
financed the "cover") since the cost of liquidating a futures
position is frequently less than the expenses associated
with sale of the actual crmmodity . 52/ Moreover, futures
contract "cover" benefits from the safeguards and protections
of the futures markets, such as a clearinghouse guarantee,
and operates under the rules, regulations and oversight of
the Commission as well.

MFL is also puzzled by the Commission's apparent view
that customer funds should not be used to acquire "cover" in

(Footnote 50 continued from previous page.) ,

1982, one leverage transaction merchant bad borrowed $14,250,000 from

lenders, using its inventory as collateral. See SEC Form 10-K of Multi-

Vest, Inc. (parent of International Precious Metals Corp.), Part II,

p. 11-20, for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1982.

5J/ Id. at p. 21,089.

52/ As the Commission emphasizes in its proposed regulations, the

resale of a physical commodity may result in special expenses, such as

the cost of an inspection or assay. See proposed Reg. § 31 . 11(a) (viii)

.

If, to satisfy a customer's demand for payment of profits accrued on a

contract, it is necessary for the leverage transaction merchant to sell

the underlying commodity in the open market, it may be necessary for the

merchant to obtain an assay, an expense that could be passed on to the

customer

.



262

the form of commodity options. 53/ With the existence of an
active "dealer option" market, 54/ and even a Commission-
regulated program for options trading on designated domestic
exchanges, 55/ this evident omission is difficult to under-
stand. 56/ Moreover, the limited risk of purchasing commodity
options, as compared with futures, would inure to the cus-
tomer's benefit because it would reduce the pressures on
merchants to issue margin calls to customers when commodity
prices decline. 57/

6. THE 25% SEGREGATION REQUIREMENT

The Commission has proposed that every leverage transac-
tion merchant be required to maintain in customer segregated
accounts an amount not less than 25% of the market value of
commodities underlying the leverage contracts entered by
that merchant. 58/ MLF endorses the concept that customer
funds, securities and property, as well as "cover" acquired
with customer funds, 59/ should be segregated by the merchant.

53/ While existing Reg. § 1.17(j) includes commodity options in its

definition of "cover" for purposes of the Commission's financial require-
ments, and although that definition is incorporated in proposed Reg.

§ 31.9(a)(ii), the literal language in proposed Reg. § 31.12(b) governing
permissible uses of customer funds refers only to the purchase of U.S.
Government obligations, unencumbered physicals (e.g., title documents )

,

and futures.

54/ See section Ac(d) of the Commodity Exchange Act [7 U.S.C. § 6c(d)];
and Reg. § 32.12 [17 C.F.R. § 32.12).

55/ See Regs. §§ 33.1-33.10 117 C.F.R. §§ 33.1-33.10].

56/ To be sure, the acquisition of a commodity option involves the

irretrievable loss of the premium paid, while futures do not contain
that particular expense. On the other hand, the customer's funds may be

depleted to the same or a greater extent with futures "cover" if com-

modity prices decline.

57/ A decline in the value of the commodity generally inures to the

benefit of the leverage transaction merchant since its position vis-a-vis
the customer is "short." The demand for additional margin under these

circumstances is ordinarily to recover losses on the merchant's "cover"

which, of course, are greater with futures or financed inventory than

with options. See footnote 50, surpa , at p. 21,089.

58/ Proposed Reg. § 31. 12(h).

59/ Proposed Reg. § 31.12(b).
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However, MLF is concerned that an inflexible requirement
such as this 25% rule would deprive customers of needed com-
petition among merchants in setting contract terms.

Perhaps the largest commitment that a customer may make
with respect to a leverage contract is the initial payment.
Accordingly, this particular term of the contract could be
the most important consideration in a prospective investor's
choice of a leverage transaction merchant. Any requirement
imposed by the Commission that would effectively deny the
customer an opportunity to choose among merchants on that
basis needs to be weighed with great care against the pre-
cepts of section 15 of the Act. 60/

Available evidence suggests that leverage transaction
merchants today, operating in an oligopolistic environment,
demand as much as 33% of the purchase price from each new
customer. 61/ On the other hand, the merchant's actual cost
of "covering" each leverage contract with futures may be as

low as 5%. 62/ Thus, even though the merchant can protect
its interests at moderate cost, the funds demanded from cus-
tomers may be many times greater than that needed. Under
more competitive circumstances, it is reasonable to expect
that this disparity would be narrowed.

However, were the Commission to require each leverage
transaction merchant to maintain in segregated customer
accounts not less than 25% of the value of the underlying
commodities, most if not all of the merchants would satisfy
this requirement by demanding at least a 25% initial payment
from each customer in order to avoid having to inject the
merchant's own capital. The 25% requirement, while related

60/ 7 U.S.C. § 19.

61/ See Hearings on H.R. 10285 , before the Subcommittee on Conservation

and Credit, House Committee on Agriculture, 95th Cong., 2d Sess. 720

(Appendix, 1978) (statement of International Precious Metals Corporation)

More recently, the 'largest leverage transaction merchant stated that its

initial payment was 20% of the contract's purchase price. Hearings on

S. 2109, before the Subcommittee on Agricultural Research and General

Legislation, Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry,

97th Cong., 2d Sess. 275 (March 11, 1982) (testimony of Louis Carabini,

President, Monex International, Ltd.).

62/ Indeed, this figure (cost) may be overstated since a leverage con-

tract may involve a unit of the commodity less than half as large as the

quantity covered by a futures contract. See Memorandum from the Commis-

sion's Acting Chief Economist, to the Commission: "Economic Considera-

tions in Classifying Leverage Transactions as Contracts for Futures

Delivery," p. 8 (May 8, 1978).
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formally to segregation, could become in practice a "floor"
on the initial payment required by all merchants. And, as

noted above, that initial payment would far exceed what the
merchant needs to secure its obligations, 63/ creating a

lucrative "float" on which the customer is unlikely to
receive interest income. But, if a more vigorous competi-
tive environment were fostered, leverage transaction mer-
chants could offer far better terms to their customers.

Therefore, while MLF fully supports the Commission's
objective of full and faithful segregation, we urge that the
25% rule be reconsidered in order that leverage transaction
merchants may compete for patronage on the basis of far more
economical arrangements than now prevail . 64/

Sincerely,

MERRILL LYNCH FUTURES INC.

-S^Xco*-^/
William T. Maitland
Vice President and

Assistant General Counsel

63/ See Part 5 of these comments for a critique of the Commission's

proposed limit on the use of futures as "cover."

64/ The Commission has also requested comment on the review of promo-

tional material issued by leverage transaction merchants, and whether

customers should be advised in specific terms regarding the margin call

policies of the merchant and the circumstances under which the merchant

may liquidate a leverage contract, see 2 CCH Comm. Fut. L. Rep. H 21,742,

at pp. 26,918-19.

With respect to puomotional material, MLF agrees with the Commission

that pre-clearance by the Commission should not be mandated but has no

objection to a requirement that promotional material be filed with the

Commission at or after the time when it is made available to customers.

MLF opposes, however, any requirement with respect to margin calls

that would reduce the flexibility of merchants to respond promptly to

changing market risks. The need for this flexibility has been recog-

nized by the Commission in the past. Ball v. Shearson Hayden Stone, Inc. ,

[1980-82 Transfer Binder] CCH Comm. Fut. L. Rep. H 21,184 (CFTC 1981);

and Baker v. Edward D. Jones & Co. ,
(1980-82 Transfer Binder] CCH Comm.

Fut. L. Rep. 11 21,167 (CFTC 1981). The courts have agreed. Geldermann

and Co., Inc. v. Lane Processing, Inc. , 527 F.2d 571 (8th Cir. 1975).

While customers should be made aware of the merchant's broad discretion

to protect its interests, MLF believes that it would be ill-advised and

contrary to present Commission policy to impose time limitations (See

Proposed Reg. § 31.11(a)(4)) or other formalistic strictures on the mer-

chant's exercise of this needed prerogative.



265

STATEMENT OF
GARY L. SEEVERS

GOLDMAN, SACHS & CO.

BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON CONSERVATION,
CREDIT AND RURAL DEVELOPMENT

COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

MARCH 20, 1985

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, it is a pleas-

ure for me to be here today to testify on dealer options.

My name is Gary Seevers and I work for Goldman, Sachs & Co.,

an investment bank and a registered FCM. The firm is also the

principal owner of J. Aron & Company, a major international

commodities dealer.

Prior to joining Goldman Sachs, I was a Commissioner of the

Commodity Futures Trading Commission and prior to that a member

of the President's Council of Economic Advisers.

At the outset, let me emphasize that Goldman Sachs and

J. Aron are institutional firms. We do not solicit business from

the general public. Dealer options are, by regulation, a product

that exists for sale to the general public. Although we have no

present plans to grant or offer dealer options, we do object

seriously to the artificial barriers the CFTC has established to

our entry into this business, should we elect to do so.

My observations about dealer options cover three issues:
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First, I would like to discuss the virtual monopoly in the

field of dealer options which is not in the public interest and

which, if there are to be dealer options at all, should be

corrected

.

Second, I would like to address the question of whether, in

view of the CFTC's limited resources, dealer options continue to

offer the unique advantages which they did when first introduced.

Third, I will recommend that any dealer option exemption

should be limited to precious metals.

As presently regulated, the market for dealer options is

seriously anticompetitive. To qualify as a dealer option gran-

tor, a firm must meet a number of requirements.

Among other things, the CFTC's rules require that a dealer

option grantor was in the business of granting dealer options on

May 1, 1978. This "grandfather clause" is the most anticompeti-

tive feature of commodities regulation today.

The May 1, 1978 requirement limits the number of firms which

are eligible to grant dealer options to no more than five. This,

in turn, probably has limited the types of dealer options

available to the general public and almost certainly has made

such options more costly to purchase.

The grandfather clause was adopted by the CFTC in 1978 as a

"temporary" measure to afford Congress an opportunity to

determine whether the trading of dealer options should be

permitted to continue and, if so, on what terms.
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In response, Congress, in 1978, added a new Section 4c(d) to

the Commodity Exchange Act. Section 4c(d) directed the CFTC to

issue new dealer option regulations but permitted the old

regulations to remain in effect until the new regulations could

be issued.

In adopting Section 4c(d), Congress specifically determined

that the new regulations should not include a grandfather clause.

Congress took this action because it concluded that the grand-

father clause limited the grant of dealer options to a very small

group of firms and was not, therefore, in the public interest.

Almost six years have elapsed since Congress directed the

CFTC to issue new dealer option regulations without a grandfather

clause. No new regulations have been issued. This anticompeti-

tive situation should not be allowed to continue.

This brings me to my second point. If the CFTC removes the

grandfather clause restriction, it can be expected that dealer

options will attract new entrants in the market. The presence of

these new grantors will necessitate a substantial reallocation of

the CFTC's slim resources. This in turn would appear to raise

the question of whether dealer options continue to provide the

unique advantages which they did when they were first introduced.

I was present when the Commission originally decided to

allow dealer options, by a 3 to 2 vote. At that time, there were

no exchange options. When I voted to permit dealer options, I
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was concerned that the marketplace had an economic need for

options instruments which was not being satisfied. Today, by

contrast, members of the general public can use exchange-traded

options. At the same time, options transactions of a commercial

nature are now permitted under the CFTC's trade option exemption,

although this exemption should be broadened to include certain

investment related hedging uses of options.

This brings me to my third point. Any justification for the

sale of commodity options to the general public must depend on

the concept that investors should be permitted to use them as a

vehicle to invest in such assets as precious metals. I

personally do not see the same justification for off-exchange

options on traditional commodities like corn, cotton, cocoa and

cattle. Unlike precious metals, these traditional commodities do

not have inventories that are large, and continuous, in relation

to annual consumption. I believe any dealer option exemption

should be limited to precious metals. This would conserve regu-

latory resources without interfering with legitimate economic or

investment purposes. By limiting dealer options in this way, the

CFTC would be able to actively regulate dealer options and at the

same time remove the anticompetitive prohibition on entry by new

firms that otherwise meet the regulatory requirements.

Thank you.
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TESTIMONY OF ROBERT K. WILMOUTH
PRESIDENT

NATIONAL FUTURES ASSOCIATION

Chairman Jones, Distinguished Members of the Committee on
Agriculture, Ladies and Gentlemen.

I am Robert K. Wilmouth, President of National

Futures Association. I am happy to come before you today to

discuss the problematical issue of leverage. Although this

Committee knows NFA - and was instrumental in giving NFA the

support it needed to get off the ground - I would like to

take a minute to outline our role to show where leverage

fits - or rather currently does not fit - into NFA's func-

tions .

NFA was made a possibility by the interest of

Congress in seeing self-regulation continue to work in the

futures industry. NFA was made a reality by the resolve of

the futures industry to fulfill the promise of self-regula-

tion. NFA was formed by the futures industry with a mandate

to protect futures customers and improve the futures industry

through effective and efficient self-regulation paid for by

the futures industry and not the federal treasury. Although

NFA Members and their affiliates may be in many businesses,

NFA regulates only the conduct of their futures business.

NFA carries out its mandate through many regulatory

activities. Our staff of auditors perform on site inspec-

tions and audits of Members to determine compliance with

46-333 0-85-10
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rules governing net capital, handling of customer funds,

recordkeeping and sales practices. NFA receives and

analyzes numerous financial reports and continually monitors

the financial condition of the Futures Commission Merchants

for which we are primarily responsible. NFA investigates

customer complaints and enforces its rules prohibiting fraud

and requiring adherence to high standards of commercial

honor and just and equitable principles of trade. NFA also

administers the National Commodity Futures Examination and

requires each new applicant as an Associated Person to take

and pass that examination to demonstrate that he or she has

the minimum entry level knowledge necessary to protect the

interests of futures customers. In the area of fitness

screening NFA has also taken over from the CFTC the respon-

sibility for processing applications for all futures industry

federal registrations (except floor brokers). That function

was cooperatively handed over to NFA and we are only obligated

to perform it for registration categories that are included

as NFA Membership categories.

In addition, NFA operates an arbitration forum

where futures customers can bring their complaints against

NFA Members concerning futures transactions and obtain com-

pensation if they deserve it. Further, NFA constantly works

to develop more mature standards for the conduct of business

with futures customers both through the decisions of its

Business Conduct Committees and through the adoption of

rules by the Board of Directors with the input of Advisory
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Committees. Finally, NFA undertakes an education effort

directed at both the Membership and the investing public.

Two points should be clear from this brief over-

view of NFA. First, NFA's mandate does not include regula-

tion of leverage transactions, and second, NFA has the

potential to regulate leverage transactions if it chooses to

do so and if the task were reasonably defined in cooperation

with the CFTC. Regulation of leverage merchants in the

areas of net capital, handling of customer funds, recordkeep-

ing and sales practices would not generally be different in

kind from what NFA does now. Certainly leverage merchants

may present some special auditing problems (not the least of

which is how to inventory physical metal which one firm may

store in many depositories including some overseas) but

these would not be insurmountable for an organization with

NFA's talents. Of course, there would also be the question

of how NFA would recover the cost - which may be substantial

- of supplying adequate oversight of this principal's market.

But again this problem could probably be solved. I suspect

that leverage merchants would be willing to pay their share

for the chance to be taken into the NFA fold.

But just because we could do it does not mean we

should do it. There are many things NFA could do which in

the aggregate might tend to divert NFA from its primary

mandate.

NFA is structured with a large and diverse Board

of Directors representing every facet of the futures indus-

try. It has been and will continue to be up to the Board to
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decide whether to expand the definition of instruments sub-

ject to NFA regulation. It lies within the power of the

Board to do so by amending NFA's Bylaws (subject, of course,

to CFTC approval) and the Board has previously exercised

that power to include dealer options within the scope of NFA

regulation and there have been no problems in that area. I

am certain that if the leverage issue is raised, the Board

will do what it collectively determines is in the best

interest of the public and the Membership.

Having said all that about NFA's capabilities, let

me make a few observations about what we think is the proper

focus in the discussion of leverage instruments. The CFTC

has adopted a precise narrow definition of leverage and has

set up a regulatory structure for those instruments. Never-

theless, there may still be problems presented by the offer

and sale by registered Leverage Transaction Merchants of the

regulated leverage contracts that fit into that narrow defini-

tion. But are those the most serious leverage problems we

face? What about the firms that do not choose to structure

their leverage contracts to come within the CFTC's definition?

NFA is far more concerned with the wholesale frauds in the

sale of leverage contracts which fall outside that definition.

Firms only come under the CFTC's leverage regula-

tion if they "volunteer" by structuring their instruments to

fit the definition. It is a simple matter to not volunteer.

All you need to do is provide for delivery under the contract

in nine years instead of ten. In addition, we have all seen
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how easy it is to construct more exotic variations on the

theme — contracts called "deferred delivery" or "cash for-

ward" or "fixed cost - fixed maturity" or "delayed delivery"

— which fall outside the regulatory structure the CFTC has

set up.

As a result, the leverage industry is shadowed —

or perhaps overshadowed — by an "underground" commerce in

leverage contracts specifically structured to fall in a

limbo between futures and leverage contracts. And we're

kidding ourselves if we don't think that the shadow falls

also — undeservedly — across the futures industry.

I do not usually presume to wager publicly on how

NFA's Board will decide a particular issue but I'm going to

abandon that restraint in this case. I would be willing to

bet that NFA's Board would not touch the federally regulated

leverage business with a ten-year pole unless the shadow

industry is vigorously and effectively pursued by those with

the authority to do it. NFA simply will not allow its good

name to be damaged through association in the public mind

with fraudulent businesses which, due to legal distinctions,

NFA cannot regulate. NFA urges the CFTC and the states to

mount an effective effort to root out shadow leverage.

Fortunately, the equipment to perform that essen-

tial task is being put in place. At the time the CFTC pro-

posed its current leverage regulations NFA commented that

the proposed definition was fine as long as it was clear

that any leverage type instrument outside of that definition
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was illegal. NFA is pleased to learn that the CFTC is taking

that essential step. NFA understands that the CFTC is pre-

pared to use its power and expertise to declare as a matter

of law that shadow leverage instruments are really illegal

futures contracts which have no refuge under federal or

state law. That pronouncement coupled with adoption by the

states of the new Model State Commodity Code will arm state

and federal regulators to wage effective combat against

shadow leverage.

NFA understands that the limited resources of the

CFTC do not permit it to enter this battle alone. The states

will have to play a key role — maybe the leading role. The

Model State Commodity Code makes it illegal per se under

state law to sell a contract which is illegal under the

federal Commodity Exchange Act. Thus, under the Model Code

the states have a clear shot at the purveyors of such con-

tracts without having to go through the time and resource

consuming process of assembling a complicated fraud pros-

ecution. It is essential that the states adopt the Code and

use its streamlined weapons against shadow leverage. The

CFTC is already showing them the way through the case the

CFTC brought recently against the seller of a five-year

leverage contract in California.

In conclusion NFA applauds this discussion of

leverage contracts and is confident that this process will

aid in determining if leverage has a legitimate place. At

the same time NFA urges everyone not to lose sight of the

shadow that unregulated leverage dealers cast over the

leverage and the futures industries.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I appreciate the opportunity to testify in connection with

your consideration of leverage contracts. My name is Michael

Unger. I am Director of the Division of Securities in Massachu-

setts and a Director of the North American Securities Administra-

tors Association (NASAA). NASAA is the association of the 65

state and provincial securities administrators from the United

States, Canada and Mexico, charged with the responsibility for

administering and enforcing securities laws. NASAA works to

protect investors and to ensure that the securities markets

operate with a minimum of abuse.

Over the last seventy years of state securities regulation,

the states have traditionally led the fight against fraud

involving what have come to be known as "exotic investments."

Our grassroots presence in every state and the flexibility of

remedies available to us have afforded the opportunity to learn

of these schemes quickly and to respond effectively. It is

generally believed that the addition of section 12(e), the "open

season provision," to the Commodity Exchange Act in 1982, reaf-

firmed the states' authority to pursue what amounts to nothing

more than another "exotic," the commodities scam.

States have responded with vigor to this opportunity to

protect investors from the con men who have exploited regula-

tory gaps. Last June, the State of Florida amended its securi-
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ties law to create a new "catch all" category of regulated

investments. The amendment gives Florida's securities regulators

a specific felony charge to bring against anyone they suspect

of fraudulently selling a very broadly defined "investment."

New York recently enacted legislation which requires broker-

dealers, salesmen and advisers to register if they deal with

"commodities," or "commodity contracts." Failure to register is

a misdemeanor for salesmen and a felony for principals who

knowingly employ them. The broadest legislation proposed to fill

the regulatory gap is the Model State Commodities Code. Chris

Anderson, who is here with me today, will provide more detail on

the Model Code.

For many years now, so-called "leverage" dealers have

prospered in a regulatory atmosphere of vagueness, preemption and

inaction, and in large part, at the expense of an unsuspecting

public. Few sophisticated investors in gold or silver have ever

heard of a "leverage contract," and for good reason. It is a

variation on the more familiar commodity futures contract, and in

our view, created for no other purpose than to avoid the rules

protecting investors.

Because some futures contracts can help business, Congress

has chosen to regulate them and protect the unsophisticated

investor. For more than sixty years, Congress has required

that commodity futures contracts be traded on an exchange to

ensure the integrity of the marketplace and to protect the public

from unscrupulous sellers of off-exchange instruments. Leverage
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contracts in precious metals, on the other hand, are not required

to be traded on exchanges. These instruments are distinguishable

from futures contracts only by the fact that dealers, instead

of matching up buyers and sellers, take one side of the contract

themselves. As an editorial in the August 31, 1984, edition

of The New York Times pointed out, "These dealers have no hope

of attracting savvy investors; their charges are much higher

than the brokerage charges for regular futures - often many

times higher. Leverage dealers prey on small investors too

ignorant to shop for a better deal."

CFTC Commissioner Fowler West noted last summer that

approximately 12-1/2 percent of all the complaints received by

the agency revolve around leverage contracts , even though only a

handful of firms are permitted to sell them. The allegations

include misrepresentation, nondisclosure, churning and un-

authorized trading. A CFTC study in 1978 said that 11 major

leverage firms had failed since 1973, leaving customers with

$17.5 million in losses. The study said that a large majority of

the failures involved allegations of fraud.

Many observers of, and participants in, the futures industry

believe that leverage contracts are nothing more than futures

contracts, which by law are required to be traded on futures

exchanges. However, there are important differences between

leverage and futures contracts. Unlike futures contracts,

leverage contracts are not required to demonstrate an economic

purpose. Tom Loughran, former CFTC director of enforcement, was
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quoted in the Washington Post as saying that "The only economic

function of leverage contracts is to move money from the cus-

tomer's pocket to the dealer's pocket faster than any investment

vehicle on earth." In addition, because the leverage merchant

acts as both trader and market maker, leverage transactions have

a built-in conflict of interest. Because these instruments are

ambigious, illusory and invented for the sole purpose of ben-

efiting those who sell them, NASAA supports an outright ban on

leverage contracts.

To the extent that any proposed legislation effectively

eliminates the existence of leverage contracts, NASAA will

support it. Requiring regulation of leverage transactions under

the existing statutory scheme for futures contracts is an

important step toward elimination of leverage contracts. The

effect of requiring these contracts to trade on an exchange will

be to remove over-the-counter trading and subject participants

and transactions to exchange regulation and CFTC and NFA over-

sight. Under such scrutiny it will be difficult, if not impos-

sible, for leverage contracts to compete with legitimate futures

contracts

.

Here with me today is Chris Anderson, Chairman of NASAA 's

Commodities Committee. Chris will share with you the observa-

tions and conclusions of the Committee.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee, I am pleased

to respond to your request to appear before you in connection
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with your consideration of leverage transactions. My name is

Chris Anderson. I am Director of the Division of Securities

in the Office of the Comptroller of the State of Florida. I

am also a member of the CFTC ' s Advisory Committee on CFTC-State

Cooperation. I am here today in my capacity as Chairman of

the Commodities Committee of NASAA.

NASAA is all too familar with the pervasive menace that

commodity fraud poses for the investing public. In 1982, NASAA

testified before this Subcommittee as well as before the Senate

Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations and recounted that,

since 1975, "the fraudulent boiler room business has continued

to be a multi-million dollar industry, notwithstanding the

regulation of the CFTC." There is no doubt that the leverage

business is lucrative for leverage firms, but it is at the

expense of the investing public. In 1982, the Senate Permanent

Subcommittee on Investigations estimated annual public losses

from fraudulent commodity schemes at $200 million. In February

1984, the figure was revised upward to $1 billion — a five-fold

increase in only two years.

The notorious International Gold Bullion Exchange (IGBE)

case is a good example of the tactics used by unscrupulous

sellers of exotic investments in strategic metals. Extensive

advertising in prominent newspapers such as The New York Times

and the Wall Street Journal and television commercials during

prime time network shows such as the "Winds of War" contributed

to the credibility and the air of legitimacy that this scheme
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engendered. IGBE was charged with taking $70 million of inves-

tors' money. Investigators found that what the investors had

invested in were gold painted wooden block shapes in the form of

bullion.

High transaction costs in leverage contracts make it

difficult for investors to profit. A recent article in The

Washington Monthly on the subject of leverage contracts cited the

example of a Premex ad in USA Today which said that investors

could "lock up $10,000 of gold for $2,000 plus money market

interest." The author of the article pointed out that what the

ad did not say, and "what many people find out too late [is] that

the firm's various fees and charges averaged 9.5 percent, not

just of the down payment, but of the total investment of

$10,000. That means you would have to make $950 on the deal just

to break even.

"

Few professional investors would respond to such an adver-

tisement. But thousands of unsophisticated investors hand over

their life savings in response to such ads. These unsuspecting

investors also respond to the high-strung, fast-talking "boiler

room" salesmen offering golden investment opportunities by

promising unusually high profits and using delaying tactics to

string victims along.

The CFTC's enforcement division is simply not currently

funded or staffed to adequately meet the challenges presented

by off -exchange commodities fraud. CFTC Chairman Susan Phillips

recently told the Futures Industry Association that the proposed
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Commission budget for the coming fiscal year will result in

a reduction in the number of enforcement cases pursued. Because

of shrinking resources, the CFTC will have to cut as many as

eighty employees from its staff of 530, according to Ms. Phil-

lips. The CFTC cutbacks may well force "increased reliance

on self-regulation, " Ms. Phillips said.

NASAA believes that a unified state legislative effort

is needed to complement and enhance the CFTC ' s regulatory and

enforcement efforts. For this reason, in January 1984, our

Commodities Committee began working with the assistance of repre-

sentatives of the CFTC and the National Futures Association

to draft a Model State Commodity Code to take full advantage

of the states' legislative jurisdiction reaffirmed by the open

season provisions. The publicity surrounding the rise and fall

of operators like International Gold Bullion Exchange, Bullion

Reserve of North America, and J. David Dominelli only underscores

the need for the Code.

Over the past year, much work has been done on the Model

Code. Two drafts have been circulated for public comment.

Our committee has received and assessed a great number of

comments on these drafts. We have held meetings with represen-

tatives of the commodities industry in order to assure that our

legislation does not unnecessarily curb legitimate business

interests

.

Let me briefly state what the Model Code in its present

form does and does not do. The Code does not prohibit or
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regulate commodity transactions preempted by the Commodity

Exchange Act and regulated by the CFTC. The Code does, however,

prohibit certain transactions, such as off-exchange futures

contracts, and activities, such as unregistered commodity pool

operations, that are also prohibited by the Act. The Code also

prohibits all other commodity transactions not covered by the

Commodity Exchange Act, except those offered or sold by certain

persons licensed or supervised by the federal or state government

or those transactions specifically permitted under the terms of

the Code.

Included within the Code's ban on off-exchange futures

contracts are those leverage or margin-type transactions that

masquerade as leverage transactions exclusively regulated by the

CFTC under Section 19 of the Commodity Exchange Act. The

Commission has determined that Section 19 covers leverage trans-

actions of a 10-year duration or longer. The offer and sale of

other off -exchange future delivery instruments are, as a matter

of federal law, illegal commodity futures contracts. This has

been made clear by a recent statement of the Commission's

General Counsel and by recent Commission enforcement actions.

These transactions are also prohibited by the Model State

Commodity Code, thereby giving the states the additional enforce-

ment tools of state court actions and administrative authority to

prosecute unlawful futures contract operations.

The Model Code thus seeks to avoid any uncertainty under

state law as to whether these transactions should be sold to the
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public. They should not. As Representative Dan Glickman

(D, KS) said when he spoke before our Association in September,

"leverage has been a colossal consumer problem .... underlying

questions about the economic purpose of leverage have never been

directly addressed. Instead, for ten years, Congress and the

CFTC have wrestled with this anomaly, which landed in this

special niche in the law due more to skillful lobbying, quite

frankly, than for any reasons inherent in the nature of the

contracts or the logic of the Act." The Model Code seeks to

avoid creating a similar anomaly with respect to leverage-type

transactions subject to the states' jurisdiction.

The sale of leverage-type transactions is fraught with an

enormous potential for fraud, including high-pressure sales

tactics, promises of huge and instant profits and shady ac-

counting without an ability of the states to effectively regulate

a leverage firm's sales practices and financial condition. Law

enforcement officials in one state will have serious difficulties

getting a handle on leverage firms which operate from another

state. The leverage problem is national in scope and crosses

state borders through the use of direct mail solicitations, banks

of telephones with "800" numbers and interstate media adver-

tising. The potential for customer abuse poses unreasonable

risks for the public.

Leverage contracts are nothing more than pure speculative

instruments sold off an exchange. There is a place for commodity

speculation in future delivery instruments. It is on the

exchanges, where self-regulation and CFTC oversight protects the

public. That is what the Commodity Exchange Act is all about.
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
OFFICE OF THE MAJORITY WHIP

WASHINGTON, D. C

Thomas S Foley March 20, 1985
K**jority Whip

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I want to commend you and the Subcommittee for scheduling
hearings on the very important issue of leverage and other
off-exchange commodity instruments. I believe a thorough review
of this issue is much needed.

While I have not made a final determination of my own
position, I believe that the those of us who have been concerned
with the development of commodity and future trading regulation
will benefit from a thorough examination of the question by
the Subcommittee. I will be interested in reviewing the
testimony of the Subcommittee and discussing the matter with
you following the hearings.

With high regards.

Thomas S. Foley
Majority Whip

The Honorable Ed Jones
Chairman
Subcommittee on Conservation,

Credit, and Rural Development
1336 Longworth House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515

TSF:k
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March 19, 1917

Hgnorabla Cd Jone*
U.S. Coeaittee of Agriculture
Houu of Rapraaantative*
Waehlngton, O.C. 20515

Our Kepreeentetlve Joneei

Set forth belo« ere our consent* on the regulation of the levers;*
induetry.

1 . Should the CfTC raoulete t ht leverage Induetry ?

Me believe It le quite proper for the CFTC to regulate the Induetry for

the following nln reaaonei

(A) There aero Induetry ebueee In the peet| end

(B) Prior to the CfTC'e reguletion, eech etite had Ite own approach
and vlgn on leverege regulation (or non-regulation). Much of the

leverage buelneee li Interetate, end it therefore aakoe e lot of

eenee to provide the induetry tilth e eingle, coherent, regulatory
froao-work for ell leverege fireei and

(C) Much of the regulation that night at flret heve appeared burden.
,on to the induetry (the rulee, extenolve dlecloeure, financial
reporting) will greatly educate the cuetoaere, end therefore,
aeterlelly decreeee the cheneee of probleae developing between the

cuetoaero and the leverege coapanlee. In edditlon, the financial
requlreaenta Kill help lneure the eolvoney of the leverege coa-
panlee.

2. Should all leverage con tracte be forced to be tr aded on en orgenlnd
exchange ?

No.

(A) Congreee aendated met tne leverage buelneee ehould be reguleted,
ae aany Aaertcene vented, end continue to went, to buy precloue
Bottle on leverege .

(8) Leverage contrecte ens buelneee aethods alffer eube t en t i a 1 ly froa

contracte traded jn or9enlied exchengee. Several laportent dif-

fereneea lncludet
•

1) Coeaodity excnenqea are only open for buelneee during Halted
houre or noraai buelneee deye. Leverage flrae trade during aany
houre of the dey, (extended houre) end in ioiii caaee, even on

weekende, and/or holldaye, when orgenized exchangee are oloiad.
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Many people »iot to know laaedletely If they bought or eold, and
at whet price, without a aubetantial tlae daley.

Since the public hea demonstrated that it wante to engege In leverage
traneectione , the industry ehould be allowed to continue. To force
lavaraga cantracta to be exchange-traded would, elaply deatroy the
lnduetry.

Should the le vera ge ind ust ry be ahut down baceuaa of the hiatorleal
q uantity of c oa.p^ a.in fcT?

No.

(A) A good part of the rtnon for tha CFTC reguletlng the lnduetry wee,
and la, to educate the euetoaere, standardize the leverage opere-
tione, to cut down (or hopefully stop) the conplelnte.

(B) An iaportant raeeon for regulation in any aarkat la to lnaura there
ie fair and knowledgeable play between the cuatoaer and the firae,
to lnaura that all docuaente are clear, accurate) and that euf-
fielent dlacloaure ia aade ao everybody Involved underetenda tha
rlake of doing buelneaa.

He believe auch of tne racent regulation will be beneficial to the
industry, end will ostarlally lower the nuaber of compleinte.

Board

SM/aw
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SYDNEY D GOODMAN

The Honorable Ed Jones, Chairman
Conservation, Credit and Rural Development

House Subcommittee
Room 1301 Longworth House Office Building
U.S. House of Representatives
Washington, D. C. 20515

Re: Subcommitee Hearings to Review the Regulation of Trading
of Off Exchange Instruments

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Our Firm is general counsel to First National Monetary Corporation
which has, since 1977, been engaged in the sale of precious metals
to the public through a variety of programs commonly known to the
trade as "leverage contracts".

In 1984 the Commodity Futures Trading Commission finally adopted
interim regulations designed to regulate the business and acti-
vities of persons and entities engaged in the offer and sale of
commodities pursuant to leverage contracts. These interim regu-
lations, as well as recent proposed and enacted amendments there-
to, regulate only a part of the leverage business as it is known
to the trade.

On June 14, 1984, First National Monetary Corporation filed a

lawsuit against the Commodity Futures Trading Commission in the
Eastern District of Michigan, Federal Court, challenging certain
aspects of these interim regulations. This lawsuit remains pend-
ing and, as a result thereof, we decline comment upon any of the
specific interim regulations. In light of the pending nature of
this litigation, it would be improper to argue our position in a

forum other than that which has already been chosen.
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However, we are aware that certain special interest groups are
seeking to have your Subcommittee endorse the continuation of the
moratoria on the entry of new firms into the leverage industry.
Our client has maintained in prior testimony before your Sub-
committee in 1982, and at all other times, that the continuation
of the leverage moratoria is illegal and anticompetitive. The
sale of precious metals and other commodities pursuant to leverage
contracts provides a valuable investment service and product to
the public - one which they have enjoyed and supported. The entry
of other legitimate firms into the leverage business will only
serve to foster healthy competition throughout the industry
which, of course, ultimately benefits the customer. Further, we
believe that either the CFTC or National Futures Association has
demonstrated the ability to sufficiently regulate the leverage
industry and safeguard the public interest.

When the interim leverage regulations became effective in June,
1984, First National Monetary Corporation was not in a position
to be in full compliance at that time and, therefore, chose to

temporarily cease offering certain leverage products as narrowly
defined by the inter im regulations , although reserving its rights
under the moratoria. Our client did so in order to be in full and
strict compliance with the law, despite its firm belief that many
of the Regulations' provisions are undesirable and/or unenforce-
able. Nonetheless, First National Monetary Corporation continues
to have a strong and active interest in the leverage industry. It

is for these reasons that we have responded to the opportunity to

present our views.

We appreciate the opportunity accorded First National Monetary
Corporation in these Hearings and would be happy to discuss our
views in greater detail with your staff.

Very truly yours,

SIMON, DEITCH, TUCKER, WEISMAN,
FRIEDMAN AND TROGAN

A Professional Corporation

•>

David F. Simon

DFS: jkm
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DEVELOPMENT OF
THE LEVERAGE CONTRACT IN THE U.S.

Today's leverage contract developed from the cash market for
silver. Before 1958, more silver was being produced than was
being consumed by industry. Sometime during 1958 this situation
changed, and world consumption began to exceed total mine output.
Much of the shortfall was supplied by the U.S. Treasury Depart-
ment, which by then had amassed a huge stockpile of silver
bullion

.

In 1958, U.S. coinage (dimes, quarters and half dollars)
contained 90 percent silver, and by the early 1960 's people had
begun withdrawing these coins from circulation in keeping with
what is known as Gresham's Law. According to this principle,
when the value of the metal in a coin nears the face value of
that coin, people will begin to store them in anticipation of

future profit.

By 1965, despite a tremendous increase in the minting and
distribution of new silver coins, private offtake became so great
that the Treasury gave up on silver coinage (except 40% silver
Kennedy half dollars which were minted through 1970) and began
minting the cupro-nickel coins we have today. It then instituted
a policy intended to keep the market price of silver bullion near

the monetary value of $1.29 per troy ounce. The U.S. government
stood ready to buy silver for its stockpile at or near $1.29 per

ounce, or to sell from its stockpile at or near $1.30 per ounce.

By 1966, as a result of market demand, it had sold three quarters

of its holdings into the marketplace at $1.30 per ounce. During
1967 silver moved well above $1.29, making the silver content of

U.S. silver coins minted prior to 1965 worth considerably more

than their face value.

With these events, 90 percent silver coins vanished from general

circulation virtually overnight and commercial trade in $1,000
face value bags of silver coins appeared. By the late 1960's and

early 1970" s, the market value of a bag was significantly higher

than its face value, and investors began to finance their
purchases of silver coins with bank loans. The lending banks,

holding $1,000 in U.S. coins as collateral on loans of $1,000 or

less, had virtually risk-free loans, while investors had
leveraged silver investments free of margin calls.

During this period, an investor would typically contract with a

dealer to buy a $1,000 bag of silver coins, paying a minimum
downpayment of the amount by which it's market value exceeded
$1,000. Then the buyer would (1) arrange for a bank loan, (2)

instruct the coin dealer to deliver the coins to the bank, and

(3) instruct the bank to pay the proceeds of the loan to the
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dealer upon delivery. The investor's position was subject to a

bank lien, but he could take possession at any time upon full
payment

.

As these financing arrangements became increasingly popular,
investors began to find banks ill-equipped to handle volumes of

physical silver collateral. In response to investor demands,
therefore, dealers began to extend credit to their customers
directly, with the obligation to make delivery upon full payment.

As the price of silver rose, the amount of leverage available by
borrowing only against the face value of U.S. silver coins

declined. Because investors then demanded financing in excess of

their coins' face value, dealers incorporated terms in their
purchase and sale agreements that allowed them to call for

additional funds from their customers (margin calls) if the value

of the customers' silver positions declined below specified
levels. These purchase and sale agreements, essentially
unchanged to this day, are now known as leverage contracts.

PRESENT DAY LEVERAGE CONTRACTS

Today's leverage contract is a standarized dealer agreement for

the purchase or sale of a specified commodity in a standard unit

and quality for delivery at any time upon full payment. The

principal elements of a leverage contract include:

1) Standard units, quality, terms and conditions.

2) Payment and maintenance of margin.

3) Payment of carrying charges on the unpaid
balance of the purchase price under the
contract. *

4) Close-out, either by delivery after payment
in full or by an offsetting transaction.

5) No right or interest in a specific lot of the
underlying commodity until delivery.

6) Participation by the leverage transaction
merchant as a principal and market maker in

each leverage transaction.

Most leverage contracts today are for the purchase or sale of
silver or gold coins or bullion.
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HOW LEVERAGE CONTRACTS WORK

An investor cannot buy or sell a leverage contract. The
contracts themselves are not tradeable. An investor may only
enter into a leverage contract to buy or sell commodities, and
then satisfy his obligations under that contract by payment and
delivery, or by offset.

The leverage dealer doesn't sell contracts, but instead enters
into them as a principal with investors wishing to buy or sell
commodities. Acting as a market maker, the dealer determines the
price at which it is willing to buy or sell those commodities.
It's prices are not arbitrary, however, because like other
providers of goods and services, leverage dealers are subject to
the competitive forces of the marketplace. Leverage dealers
cover their obligations to their customers and segregate funds to
protect customer equity.

The Dealer Acts as a Principal -

As a party to the leverage contract, the dealer agrees to sell
commodities to the buyer, or buy commodities from the seller.
The price is determined by the dealer, based principally upon the
dealer's current cost to cover the transaction. Like any other
profit-making enterprise, the leverage dealer also adds
commissions and spreads (differentials between buying and selling
prices) sufficient to generate a fair profit without making its

products uncompetitive in the marketplace.

The Meaning of Cover -

Cover is the process by which the leverage dealer matches the
customer's position with a like position for its own account. It

does so to eliminate its market risk. When a customer buys from
a leverage dealer, that dealer acquires a physical position or a

market position in the particular, or a price-related, commodity.
With that acquisition the dealer "covers" the customer's posi-
tion, eliminating the effects (to the dealer) of subsequent price
changes and assuring its ability to deliver as agreed. When
delivery occurs, whenever it occurs, the market price of the
commodities may be higher or lower, but the dealer neither bene-
fits by nor suffers from price movements which take place after
cover has been established. When a customer sells short to a

leverage dealer, the dealer covers by establishing a short market
position. Most of Monex' cover is in the form of physical commo-
dities, with the balance in the form of futures contracts which
act as a substitute for cash cover.
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Because they cover, leverage dealers do not make money by
assuming the other side of their customers' positions. If they

did, they would be at the mercy of both the market and their
customers. Instead, leverage dealers generate revenue by charging
commissions, spreads, and interest. Their income is not affected
by the profits or losses of their customers. When a customer
loses money, that loss does not become the dealer's gain, and

when a customer makes a profit, it is not at the dealer's
expense. Cover therefore eliminates a conflict of interest
between the dealer and the customer in this regard. With dealer
revenue independent of customer profit, it is theoretically
possible for the dealer and all of its customers to profit
simultaneously. While this condition may never occur in

practice, Monex has experienced times during which both it and
the majority of its customers made money.

Commodity Prices Under Leverage Contracts -

Firm prices are always quoted to prospective customers before
they enter into leverage transactions, and customers are free to

"shop the market." Over 95 percent of all leverage contract
business is conducted over the telephone, so price comparisons
become a simple matter for investors, who can and do conduct
rapid market surveys over the phone.

Leverage dealers are not without competition. Among alternative
investment vehicles are cash-and-carry transactions, cash-and-
carry with bank financing, margin accounts at foreign banks, and

domestic and foreign futures contracts. Competitors include
banks (both foreign and domestic), brokerage houses, cash

precious metals dealers, coin shops, other leverage dealers, and

futures commission merchants.

Precious metals prices are extremely competitive. It is not

unusual to find prices among all major dealers across the country

and around the world to be within a few percent of one another at

any particular time. A leverage dealer that prices commodities
uncompetitively experiences an immediate impact upon its business

volume. Because its revenues are sensitive to volume, but not to

market direction or customer profits, the leverage dealer has

very strong incentives to keep its prices in line, not just with

other leverage dealers, but with alternative investment forms as

well

.

As an example of how Monex' prices parallel cash markets. Table 1

compares historical silver prices under Monex' leverage contract

with cash market prices quoted by Handy 6. Harmon, a major

commercial wholesale metals dealer.
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TABLE 1

SILVER BULLION PRICES*
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As a further example, the late Dr. Paul Cootner, Stanford
University professor, author, and commodity expert, compared
Monex' leverage prices for silver bullion and silver coins with

cash and futures market prices from 6 different sources for

various periods during 1970-1974. Again, the correlation between
Monex' prices and those of the free market sources surveyed is

very high. Dr. Cootner ' s findings are summarized in the

following table:

TABLE 2

SILVER BULLION AND SILVER COIN PRICES

Alternative
Price
Source

New York Mercantile
Exchange (coin spot price
implied from futures
contract prices)

Mocatta Metals Co.
(coin spot or base price)

London Metals Exchange
(bulliion spot price)

American Coin Co.
(coin spot price)

Various futures prices
(2 exchanges)

Time
Period

1/70-5/74

1/73-4/74

1/73-4/74

1/73-4/74

Various
periods
during 1973
and 1974

Correlation

.996

994

,993

.995

.99 +

DIFFERENCES BETWEEN
LEVERAGE CONTRACTS AND FUTURES CONTRACTS

Introduction -

For over 125 years, the existence of U.S. futures markets have
permitted commercial producers and users to protect themselves

from the risks associated with price fluctuations in various

commodities. Futures markets were designed to serve this func-

tion and have fulfilled their purpose admirably. While futures

markets permit investment by private individuals, the speculative

function of futures markets is secondary and supplemental to

hedging. As a result, the terms, conditions and risks of public
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investment in futures differ from those applicable to public
investment in leverage transactions, which cannot be and are not
used for commercial hedging. Leverage contracts were lesigned to
serve the unique needs of private investors in precious metals
which could not be met by futures or cash markets. During the
last 18 years, leverage contracts have successfully filled that
need.

What Is Bought and Sold -

Leverage customers buy and sell commodities (pursuant to leverage
contracts), while futures customers buy and sell contracts.
Leverage contracts are non-tradeable , while the trading of
contracts is the very essence of futures transactions. The
distinction is fundamental.

When a customer enters into a leverage contract, he agrees to buy
or sell commodities now for delivery later. When a customer buys
a futures contract he agrees now to buy or sell commodities
later. With leverage, investors trade commodities, with futures
they trade promises. These are distinctly different activities
with practical ramifications.

Intent to Deliver-

In futures, almost no one intends to make delivery or to take
delivery. Futures contracts are not advertised as a means of
purchasing the actual commodity or of taking physical
possession of it. Quite to the contrary, promotional efforts
stress the purchase of contracts (not commodities), and customers
are told that while delivery is possible, it is neither normal
nor convenient. Deliveries are discouraged in futures, not just
by the way contracts are sold, but also because of the
inconvenience of effecting deliveries.

With leverage contracts, on the other hand, delivery is

encouraged, both by promotional effort and by the terms and
conditions of delivery:

1) Delivery can be taken any time (the buyer
must await a delivery month with futures).

2) Delivery can be on a date convenient to the
buyer (in futures, the buyer may only deter-
mine the month in which he will take delivery).
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3) Delivery can be almost anywhere Lhat. is
convenient to the buyer (the buyer must take
delivery at one of a limited number of delivery
points with futures).

4) Delivery can be in convenient coin form, easily
storeable, transportable, usable as currency,
and not requiring assay upon resale (futures
currently offer only bullion, generally in
inconveniently large units).

5) Delivery can be arranged for small purchases or
even small portions of larger purchases (this
cannot be done when taking delivery under a

futures contract).

In short, futures discourage delivery, while leverage contracts
do just the opposite. In addition to provisions which facilitate
delivery, leverage contracts, in contrast to futures, are
frequently marketed as a means of acquiring actual commodities.
Accordingly, many leverage customers intend to take or make
delivery, while futures customers almost never do.

Incidence of Delivery -

The vast majority of futures customers never take delivery.
Because futures traders hardly ever take delivery, exchange
stocks are not maintained at levels large enough to deliver
against more than a small fraction of contracts open at any given
time. Leverage dealers, on the other hand, frequently make
delivery to their customers. In 1983, 46 percent of Monex

'

customers took delivery of commodities at one time or another. In
a study of Monex' customers conducted by the Commodity Futures
Trading Commission, 30 percent of those customers took delivery
during a 22 month period. From 1980 through 1984, Monex
delivered approximately $500 million in precious metals to its
customers. Not surprisingly, leverage dealers maintain compar-
atively large stocks of physical inventory from which to make
such deliveries. In 1983 more than 90 percent of Monex' obliga-
tions to its customers were held in the form of physical commodi-
ties .
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The Time For Delivery -

Under a futures contract, the time for delivery (although
delivery rarely occurs) is a specified month in the future.
Delivery under a leverage contract, on the other hand, can take
place anytime after payment of the balance of the purchase price.

Virtually every futures contract provides for delivery on a date
chosen by the seller. The buyer has no control over the delivery
date. Under the terms of a leverage contract, however, the buyer
has complete control over the delivery date, which need not be
within any prescribed delivery period.

The Place For Delivery -

Futures contracts provide for delivery at just one of a very
limited number of locations. The exact delivery point (if there
are alternatives) is almost always the choice of the seller. The
buyer is left to his own devices to arrange for shipment to a

more convenient location. Leverage contracts, on the other
hand, provide for delivery at virtually any location selected by
the buyer, including his home address.

Trading of Contracts -

Futures are traded on exchanges or boards of trade (regulated
contract markets). Leverage contracts are not traded on
exchanges or anywhere else, for that matter, because they cannot
be traded.

In an exchange market there must be a buyer for every seller. The
transactions are therefore equally divided between purchases and
sales. The leverage dealer does not operate like an exchange and
does not match buyers with sellers. Because the dealer is a

party to every one of its transactions, the customers of a lever-
age dealer may be all buyers, all sellers, or any combination of

the two.

Hedging Transactions -

Hedging is an economic activity engaged in by coirunercial

interests, notably producers and manufacturers, as a means of
protecting themselves from market risk. Futures contracts are
routinely used for this purpose. Leverage contracts are not.



301

LEVERAGE CONTRACTS: THE FACTS Page 10

Futures contracts facilitate hedging by (1) providing reduced
margin levels for commercial customers, thereby making the
capital outlay for hedging more affordable, (2) offering reduced
commissions or no commissions at all to commercial hedgers, (3)

offering commercially usable commodities, (4) trading those
commodities in commercially usable quantities, and (5) permitting
day-trades, which allow hedgers to put on hedges and lift them
again as often as necessary for their business purposes.

Leverage contracts, on the other hand, require higher margins and
offer no discounts to commercial customers. They are frequently
for commodities which are neither commercially usable in their
existing form, nor offered in commercially usable quantities, and
day-trading is almost non-existent in the leverage industry. For
all of these reasons, leverage contracts are not suitable nor are
they used for commercial hedging purposes, as confirmed by the
fact that Monex has no commercial hedgers as customers. Leverage
contracts were designed to satisfy other economic purposes.

Price Discovery -

One of the functions of futures contracts is to provide a mecha-
nism whereby commercial interests can (1) determine the price of
a commodity at any time ("price discovery") and (2) use that
price as the basis for cash transactions ("price basing"). Price
discovery is a term of art in the study of economics. In this
context the words carry meaning beyond their definitions in
common usage. Price discovery does not simply refer to an
individual's ability to obtain a price quotation. Price dis-
covery is accomplished through the competitive bidding of large
numbers of buyers and sellers. Once a price has been determined
(discovered) by this process, it is disseminated widely and
immediately.

Leverage dealers do not compare the bids of buyers and the offers
of sellers in determining their prices, nor do they employ
auction trading techniques, or anything remotely similar.
Leverage contracts were developed for different economic
reasons, and therefore offer no price discovery mechanism.

Execution of Orders -

When a leverage investor buys or sells with a market order, he is
quoted a firm price in advance. He always knows the exact price
at the time of order confirmation. A futures customer is never
quoted a price in advance. He doesn't learn the exact price of a

transaction until sometime after its execution. Between the time
a futures order is placed and the time it is filled there may be

46-333 0-85-11
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a change in price, either upward or downward. This presents an
uncertainty that is not present in leverage transactions.

Exchange rules prohibit trades beyond certain price limits.
Futures customers run the risk that an adverse limit move will
prevent them from liquidating with i reasonable loss. There are
no limits with leverage contracts, nor are any needed.

Margin Calls and Forced Liquidation -

Since the percentage of margin required and deposited is
generally much smaller in futures than in leverage, margin calls
are usually triggered by much smaller price moves in futures and
must ordinarily be met much faster than in leverage (24 hours vs.
5 business days). Moreover, FCMs have the right to force liqui-
date a futures customer's position at their discretion at any
time, while a leverage dealer may only force liquidate a

customer's position if the customer has failed to meet a margin
call or the customer's equity falls below 50% of minimum required
margin levels. In the latter case, the customer is given 5 days
from his receipt of the forced sale confirmation to reestablish
his position at current prices with no transaction costs. As a

result, futures customers have a much greater likelihood of
receiving margin calls and being forced sold than leverage
customers. In addition, futures customers have no right of re-
establ ish.ment .

Pricing -

Prices from leverage dealers and prices from futures commission
merchants have different meanings. A leverage price is the
price of a coirunodity, while a futures price is the price of a
contract. This is more than in academic d istinction . Leverage
and futures prices differ in the way they are determined, the way
they vary as a function of time, the way they are quoted and
disseminated, and even in the way they are allowed to respond to
the forces of supply and demand.

Because futures prices are the prices of contracts, not
commodities, the futures price for any delivery month (other than
the spot month) has no bearing whatsoever upon the price at which
the underlying commodity will ultimately trade, either in that
month or at any other time. Leverage prices, on the other hand,
are actual commodity prices. The prices you may buy or sell at
under a leverage contract are the same prices you may buy or sell
at for cash.
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Futures prices are determined by open outcry, buyers and sellers
participating in an open auction market. Leverage prices are
determined by the leverage dealer based upon its costs for real
commodities plus a fair profit. There is no matching of buyers
and sellers and no outcry of bids and offers. Leverage
transactions are not conducted in auction markets, nor can they
be.

Leverage prices are not subject to minimum or maximum
fluctuations. Futures are subject to such limits, and under
certain conditions a futures customer can get trapped by these
limits, with mounting losses in a position that cannot be
liquidated. This hazzard is peculiar to the futures markets.

Futures contract prices in different delivery months are
independent of one another. Trading activity in one month can
create opportunities for arbitrage between delivery months. No
parallel exists in leverage contracts.

With futures it is possible for contract prices to be
progressively lower in successive delivery months. This
phenomenon can occur in so-called inverted markets, and is called
backwardation. Backwardation cannot occur with leverage
contracts in precious metals.

Leverage customers have firm prices in advance of their
transactions, and both bid and asked prices are ascertainable.
Exact prices are never known by futures customers until after
their orders are executed, and even then, bid-ask spreads remain
unknown.

Holding Periods -

By their nature, futures contracts facilitate commercial hedging,
but not delivery. Leverage contracts, on the other hand, are
designed to facilitate delivery, but not commercial hedging.
Accordingly, futures lend themselves well to short term purposes,
while leverage contracts are more suitable for longer term
objectives

.

A futures contact is normally unsuitable for an investment of
even one year 'in duration. Futures are generally not available
for delivery months more than 1 1/2 years into the future, and
the more distant delivery months, those more than just a few
months into the future, are relatively inactive and illiquid.
Because not many people trade them, contract prices in distant
months can be very unfavorable and are easily distorted.
Accordingly, investors usually avoid them. An alternative (but

still unsatisfactory) method of maintaining a position over a
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period of time with futures is to trade in a nearby month (where
liquidity is high and prices are competitive) and roll the
position as required. The disadvantages are that this rollover
process requires skill and close attention, and it results in
mounting commission expenses. As a practical matter, an investor
using this strategy will find himself paying commissions over and
over again just to hold on to his position.

Leverage contracts, on the other hand, are designed for long term
investments. The concept of delivery month doesn't apply with
leverage, and the liquidity of a contract is always both high and
completely independent of the term of the investment. A Monex
leverage customer may hold a position as long as 25 years, paying
commissions only once to both establish and maintain the
position.

A CFTC staff study of Monex records showed that the average
holding period for one form of Monex leverage contract was 4
months (many are held for much longer periods). A study by
Computer Studies Corporation, Inc., showed that the average
holding period for a futures contract was only 9 days, and that
excluded day-trades. Taken together, these studies indicate that
on average, leverage customers hold their positions at least 13
times longer than futures customers. If the effects of day-
trades had been considered in the futures study, the difference
would have been even more pronounced.

Transactional Costs -

One component of the cost of investing with either futures or
leverage consists of the costs to make a transaction. These
costs entail commissions and bid-asked spreads.

With leverage contracts there is only one bid-asked spread, and
it doesn't vary depending upon the customer's intended delivery
date. With futures, on the other hand, the bid-asked spread can
and does vary widely, depending on the delivery month. A CFTC
report estimated the spread for a one year futures contract on
the Chicago Board of Trade (CBT) at 5100, while the nearby month
was 520. Monex' bid-asked spread in normal markets falls between
2 and 2 1/2 percent of the value of the underlying commodity.
During very disrupted markets, spreads for both leverage and
futures contracts widen dramatically.

Commissions for futures are negotiable and vary widely between
futures commission merchants (FCMs). Monex' commissions are
between 1/2 and 2 percent on opening transactions, and between
and 2 percent on closing ones. On average, transactional costs
are less per transaction with futures, but over the period of a
typical investment they are less with leverage contracts.
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Carrying Charges -

Carrying charges are incurred by both leverage and futures
customers. Carrying charges represent the interest, storage and
insurance charges of holding a Long position. Carrying charges
depend primarily on prevailing interest rates and the value of
the underlying commodit ies

.

Because futures of different delivery months are traded indepen-
dently, some variation in the cost of carry between months can
occur. These variations are ordinarily small except during
unusual market conditions. Variations between months never occur
with leverage contracts because (1) all carrying charges are
based upon the spot price, and (2) all positions are subject to
immediate delivery for the whole term of the contract.

The carrying charges on a futures contract may, depending on the
size of the account and the policy of the FCM, be partially off-
set by posting T-bills as margin. Leverage contracts do not have
comparable provisions. Inverse carrying charges (backwardation)
can occur in futures, but not with precious metals leverage
contracts

.

There is a significant difference in the way futures accounts and
leverage accounts are adjusted as a result of additional margin
payments and changes in the price of the underlying commodity.
In a leverage account the unpaid balance determines the net
carrying charge, whereas in a futures account, account equity
determines the net carrying charge. For a given position, a

price move will cause changes in the carrying charges of a
futures account that are very different from the carrying charge
changes in a leverage account. A more complete discussion of
carrying charges and other cost considerations appears under the
heading, "The Costs Of Leverage vs. Futures".

Tax Treatment -

Gains in futures are treated differently under the provisions of
the Internal Revenue Code than gains in leverage. A gain in
leverage is treated either as a long term capital gain or as a
short term capital gain, depending on the holding period. A gain
in futures is split with 60 percent treated as a long term gain
and 40 percent treated as a short term gain, regardless of the
holding period. An investor who anticipates a short holding
period may get better tax treatment with futures, but those
expecting to hold a position long enough to qualify for long term
capital gains, as many leverage customers do, may enjoy a tax
advantage with leverage.
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Irrelevant Similarities -

There are some superficial similarities between futures and
leverage, but these similarities do not alter the fundamental
differences that exist between them. For example, both are
contracts that have something to do with the purchase and sale of
commodities. They both result in activities that take place in

the future, and they can both be satisfied by offset. They also
share some common costs, but that is about as far as the
similarities go. They differ in what is bought and sold, they
differ in the intent of the parties who deal in them, they differ
in the incidence of delivery, in the terms of delivery, in the
way they are traded and where they are traded, in their economic
purposes, in the way in which they are covered, in the way orders
for them are executed, in the way they are priced, in the time
they are held, in their transactional costs and carrying charges,
the way in which those costs and charges vary over time, and the
way in which they are treated under the tax laws.

A particularly important difference c<\n be found between the
ordinary uses of leverage contracts and futures contracts. These
different uses account in large part for the many contrasts
between futures contracts and leverage contracts.

HOW LEVERAGE CONTRACTS ARE USED

Leverage contracts were designed specifically for and are used
almost exclusively by private investors. Leverage fills the gap
that formerly existed between all-cash purchases of physical
commodities on the one hand, and speculation in futures contracts
on the other

.

Cash Investments -

Investors can and sometimes do take positions in actual
commodities by fully paid cash-and-carry purchase, but there are
several serious drawbacks to this type of investment.

1) Financing is not available at the overwhelming
majority of lending institutions because they
are either unwilling or unable to accept
physical commodities as collateral.

2) Because financing is not available from most
lenders, it is often impossible for smaller
investors to participate in the marketplace.
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3) Without financing the investor is prevented
from utilizing one of the most effective of all
investment tools. The ability to intensify the

effect of price movement upon an investment
through the use of borrowed capital is well
known and utilized in the investment community,
even among unsophisticated investors.

4) Depending upon the dealer, the investor may be
left to his own devices to arrange for
transportation

.

5) In most cases, the investor must provide for

his own safekeeping storage.

6) The investor may have to arrange for separate
insurance.

7

)

Depending upon the commodity, an assay may be

required upon resale.

8) The investor must usually ieal with more than
one firm to accomplish his purposes, one for

buying, another for transportation, another for

storage, still another for assay, and so on.

While companies may combine two or more of
these services, frequently they do not.

9) Because cash transactions are so cumbersome,
they can be time consuming. In an investment
situation, time can be and frequently is of the

essence.

10) The cash markets provide no mechanism for short
sales. The cash-and-carry investor can only
hope to benefit in a rising market.

Leverage Investments -

Leverage contracts remedy all of the most serious defects of
cash-and-carry investments without substituting some of the draw-
backs inherent in using futures for the same purposes. Leverage
provides a financing mechanism, allowing smaller investors to

participate, and providing all participants with a means of
increasing the effectiveness of their investments. The leverage
dealer will arrange for transportation almost anywhere or for

safekeeping storage and insurance. In addition, the leverage
dealer offers liquidation without assay on bullion, and the

ability to sell short (allowing investors to benefit in both
rising and falling markets) - and it offers all of these services
under one roof.
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Futures Investments -

Futures solve some of the problems of cash-and-carry, but they
create new ones as well. Low margin requirements for futures are
comparable to (but not the same as) financing an actual commodity
purchase, and futures do provide for short sales. A crucial
disadvantage to the investors, however, is that futures are
inherently short term instruments. Using them for long term
purposes (by rollover) is both hazzardous and expensive.
Delivery is extremely inconvenient and it can be much more costly
than with cash or leverage. Futures do not solve the problems of
storage and insurance after delivery and (with commodities not
stored in an exchange approved warehouse) assay upon resale is

the rule. The problems of dealing with a multiplicity of firms
after delivery and upon resale also remain unsolved with futures.
Moreover, because (at minimum margin) they result in
significantly higher leverage than any other form of commodity
investment, and because margin calls must be met within hours
instead of days, as is the norm with leverage, futures are
inherently riskier than either cash-and-carry or leverage.
Consequently, futures demand a higher degree of investor
sophistication than either cash or leverage investments, more
than is characteristic of most private investors.

Why Some Investors Prefer Leverage -

Recognizing the shortcomings of cash-and-carry investments on the
one hand, and the higher degree of risk, lack of convenient
delivery, and other disadvantages of futures on the other hand,
many investors turn to leverage contracts. With leverage, they
overcome all of the most serious limitations of all-cash invest-
ments without suffering from the principal disadvantages of
futures

.

Beyond the purely practical considerations that favor leverage
over both futures and cash-and-carry, there are deep-rooted
philosophical reasons why numbers of investors prefer leverage.
Most investors are both familiar and comfortable with cash market
transactions. For them, because leverage transactions are
essentially no different, they are easily understood. Instead of
being a substitute for actual purchases and sales, leverage is

merely a better way of effecting them. Many of these investors
quite properly see futures, on the other hand, as a different
form of investment altogether. Until notice of delivery, there
is nothing more than the daily posting of profits or losses
against a good-faith margin deposit. Investors recognize that
much of the volume in futures is uncovered, representing nothing
more than the promises of the participants to perform. These
promises may be secured by margins and guaranteed by clearing
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organizations, but they are still essentially nothing more than
paper transactions. Many investors have an aversion to this
system, and for them to trade promises without cover would be
both philosophically repugnant and a violation of some of the
very reasons many of them invest in physicals in the first place.

In addition to philosophical questions and risk considerations
remains the very practical matter of which investment vehicle is
best from a dollars-and-cents perspective. For commodity
investments with the holding periods frequently engaged in by
leverage customers, leverage contracts simply offer a better deal
than futures.

THE COSTS OF LEVERAGE VS. FUTURES

When a customer contemplates an investment, he normally considers
all of the costs associated with his intended purchase. The
costs to be considered in this examination are carrying costs and
transaction costs. The following analysis compares the round-
turn costs of typical Monex leverage transactions with those of a
Chicago Board of Trade (CBT) futures contract for 1,000 troy
ounce units of silver bullion. The transactions compared were
premised upon the opening of trades on July 2, 1984, to be left
open for one year, and then offset. The commodity chosen is
representative- of other commodities subject to both leverage
contracts and futures trading, and the results of this comparison
would not differ materially for other commodities. The analysis
is based upon a CFTC staff comparison of leverage and futures
transaction costs sent to Senator Richard Lugar by CFTC Chairman
Susan Phillips by letter of July 23, 1984. A copy of that
comparison is included herewith as Appendix 2.

Carrying Costs -

Carrying charges represent the interest, storage and insurance
costs of holding a long position. Carrying charges are largely
determined by interest rates and the value of the underlying
commodities

.

Carrying charges on Monex leverage contracts are variable. The
carrying charge on a futures contract may, depending upon the
size of the account and the policy of the FCM, be partially off-
set by the interest earned on T-bills posted as margin. Most
major FCMs will not accept T-bills as margin, however, unless the
amount deposited is $30,000 or more. Consequently, most small
investors cannot take advantage of T-bill interest offsets. It
is estimated that less than 25% of futures market speculators
post T-bills as margin. The futures carrying costs shown in
Table 3 include both cash and T-bill margin examples.
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TABLE 3

COMPARATIVE ANNUAL CARRYING COSTS, SILVER BULLION CONTRACTS
1,000 OUNCE BARS (ALL FIGURES ARE IN $/BAR)

CBT Futures
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When the market price for the underlying commodity moves in favor
of the position, there is an increase in equity, both in the
futures contract and in the leverage contract. This increase in
equity has no effect upon the amount of the carrying charges of
the leverage contract because the unpaid balance remains
unchanged. There will also be no change in the carry of a

futures position with cash margin. For futures accounts which
qualify for T-bills as margin, however, the net carrying charge
under the leverage contract is reduced, however, because the
additional equity bears interest.

When the market price for the underlying commodity moves against
the position, there is a decrease in equity, both in the futures
contract and the leverage contract. If additional margin is

deposited as a result of this price move, there is no reduction
in the net carrying charge of the futures contract (the
additional deposit offsets the loss, leaving equity unchanged).
The net carrying charge under the leverage contract is reduced,
however, because the additional payment diminishes the unpaid
balance

.

Tables 4 and 5 illustrate the effects on the sample Monex and CBT
contracts of various price changes, both favorable and unfavor-
able .

TABLE 4

CHANGES IN NET ANNUAL CARRYING CHARGES
WITH FAVORABLE MARKET PRICE MOVEMENT

CBT Futures
% Appreciation
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TABLE 5

CHANGES IN NET ANNUAL CARRYING CHARGES
WITH UNFAVORABLE MARKET PRICE MOVEMENT

CBT Futures
% Additional
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TABLE 6

COMPARATIVE TRANSACTION COSTS, SILVER BULLION CONTRACTS
1,000 OUNCE BARS (ALL FIGURES ARE IN ?/BAR)

Monex Leverage Contracts*

Initial
Commissions

Bid-Asked
Spread

Closing
Commissions

Total Cost

1 Bar

167.70

190.00

163.90

521.60

3 Bars

125.78

190.00

6 Bars

83.85

190.00

122.92 81.95

438.70 355.80

CBT Futures

Cash T-Bill
Margin Margin

70.00

60.00

0.00

130.00

70.00

60.00

0.00

130.00

*Monex currently has a commission schedule in effect which, given
the same facts, would result in opening commissions of 1/2% and
closing commissions of 0% on purchases or sales of 10 or more
silver bars. In the example given, this would have the effect
of reducing Monex' transaction costs to ?231.93 per bar.

Transaction and Carrying
Costs as a Function of Time -

Considering the carrying costs for a one year period and the
transaction expenses for one round-turn only, the figures in

Tables 3 and 6 suggest that the total of these costs is

comparable for futures and for leverage. Totals for the

contracts are presented in Table 7.
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TABLE 7

COMPARATIVE TRANSACTION AND CARRYING COSTS,
SILVER BULLION CONTRACTS 1,000 OUNCE BARS

(ALL FIGURES ARE IN $/BAR)

Monex Leverage Contracts CBT Futures

Cash T-Bill
1 Bar 3 Bars 6 Bars Margin Margin

Total
Transaction
Costs 521.60 438.70 355.80 130.00 130.00

Net Carrying
Costs 888.00 888.00 888.00 I, 175.00 1,067.00

Total 1,409.60 1,326.70 1,243.80 1,305.00 1,197.00

The figures in Table 7 do not tell the whole story. While Monex
and CBT costs may be comparable on a per-transaction basis, the
average futures customer trades much more frequently than the
average leverage customer. With average holding periods of 9

days for futures and 4 months for leverage, annual commission and
spread costs for trading a 1,000 ounce silver bullion position at
Monex would be $696, compared to about $3,600 at the CBT.

Just as time favors leverage contracts in a comparison of
transaction costs, it also favors leverage in a comparison of
carrying costs. As shown in Table 3, annual carrying costs are
less for leverage than they are for futures. Over a lengthy
period of investment activity, the total costs to a leverage
customer can be just a small fraction of the costs incurred by a
futures customer trading a comparable position.

This is not merely a theoretical possibility. The difference is
clearly reflected in the commission income of leading FCMs.
Tables 3 and 9 compare the commission revenues of some of those
FCMs with commission revenues at Monex.
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TABLE 8

COMMISSION REVENUE VS. CUSTOMER EQUITY
FISCAL YEAR-END FIGURES PER AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS*

Company
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Commodity experts estimate that the average total commission paid
by a futures speculator during a one-year period is in excess of
50 percent of his invested capital. Commercial hedgers are esti-
mated to spend an annual average of 10 to 20 percent of their
invested capital in commission costs. It is not possible to
determine what portion of commissions and equities can be attrib-
uted to speculation, and how much resulted from commercial
hedging activities from the FCM financial reports utilized in

preparing Tables 8 and 9, but a conservative guess would be 67

percent speculative interest, and 33 percent hedging. Given that
estimate, the speculator's average annual commission would be
aproximately 50 percent of his invested capital.

The exact cost of spreads in futures is difficult to determine,
but many students of the markets think that these hidden costs
may equal or exceed commission costs. If we assume that they are
only half of the commissions paid, the total transaction costs
(commissions plus spreads) paid by a futures speculator are about
75 percent of invested capital per annum. Some experts suspect
that if actual figures were known, the percentage would be much
higher

.

As shown in Table 8, Monex' commission-to-customer-equity ratio
for 1976 and 1977 averaged 4.6 percent, and its spread-to-
customer-equity ratio for the same period was 8.6 percent, for a

total average income of 13.2 percent of customer equity. Based
upon the foregoing estimates and statistics, the average futures
customer trades only 8 months before half of his invested capital
is consumed by commissions and spreads. The average leverage
customer, on the other hand, trades for 4 years before he has
incurred the same costs.

Investor Break-Even Points -

The CFTC requires leverage dealers to provide break-even
calculations to customers with the confirmation of each leverage
transaction. These break-even calculations disclose the
percentage change in the price of the commodity which is

necessary to recoup all commissions, spreads, carrying charges
and other fees, if the contract is closed out after one year.

Table 10 shows the break-even calculations for the Monex and CBT

contracts used in the comparisons.
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TABLE 10
BREAK-EVEN CALCULATIONS,

SILVER BULLION CONTRACTS/1 , 000 OUNCE BARS
(ALL FIGURES ARE IN $/BAR)

Monex Leverage Contracts CBT Futures

Cash T-Bill
1 Bar 3 Bars 6 Bars Margin Margin

Asked Price* 8,385.00 8,385.00 8,385.00 8,380.00 8,380.00

Bid Price* 8,195.00 8,195.00 8,195.00 8,280.00 8,280.00

Initial
Commission 167.70 125.78 83.85 70.00 70.00

Carrying
Charges 888.00 888.00 888.00 1,175.00 1,175.00

Interest
on Margin 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 108.00

Bid-Asked
Spread 190.00 190.00 190.00 60.00** 60.00**

Closing
Commissions 163.90 122.92 81.95 0.00 0.00

Price to
Break Even 9,604.60 9.521.70 9,438.81 9,585.00 9,477.00

Percentage
Price to
Break Even 17.20% 16.19% 15.18% 15.76% 14.46%

*Monex bid and asked prices were effective as of 11:30 a.m.
Pacific Time. The bid and asked prices for CBT futures are
based on the settlement of the August 1984 future at 11:30 a.m.
Pacific Time on July 2nd, and an estimated bid-asked spread of
$100 for a contract with a 1 year maturity.

**The bid-asked spread for the CBT futures was arrived at by
taking 1/2 of the nearby spread (estimated at $20) plus 1/2 of
the far spread (estimated at $100).
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Once again, calculations show that Monex leverage and CBT futures

are roughly comparable when one assumes only one transaction per

annum (highly unusual for a futures trader), and a holding period

of 1 year.

If one considers holding periods of less than one year, the

annualized break-even for futures increases less than for lever-

age contracts, but for periods greater than one year, the annual-

ized break-even continually decreases for the leverage contract,

while it remains virtually constant for futures. For long

holding periods (2 or more years), leverage contracts have much

lower break-even points than futures, even disregarding the

effects of cumulative transaction costs.

Typical Transactions - C" '<CCl- <•-*«• u.i."t* J> Si(*e.- i-lli'vO

A group of 39 possible comparable CBT and Monex transactions J

(given required margin deposits) were analyzed for break-even
percentages. These transactions represented positions that

could have been taken at Monex and at the CBT on July 2, 1984 %and

held for one year. The results of all 39 were calculated for

both the CBT and Monex, and then compared. As can be seen from

Appendix 3, Monex had 22 lower break-even percentages, compar

to the CBT's 17. The average break-even for all 39 at Monex was

12.51 percent and 13.53 percent for the CBT. Table 11 compares

each investment category included in the group of 39 trans-

actions. Monex showed a lower average break-even for the $5,000,

$10,000, $15,000, and $20,000 categories, while the CBT showed a

lower average break-even for the $30,000 and $50,000 categories.

TABLE 11

AVERAGE PERCENT BREAK-EVEN BY DOLLAR INVESTMENT CATEGORY

Amount Invested Monex Leverage CBT Futures

$5,000* 14.81% 15.76%

$10,000 14.40% 15.76%

$15,000 13.20% 15.76%

$20,000 12.64% 15.76%

$30,000 11.23% 10.07%

$50,000 10.67% 9.84%

Average of All
Transactions 12.51% 13.53%

*The minimum amount accepted by most FCMs to open an account

for futures trading.
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Taken together, the foregoing examinations of costs and break-
even points indicate that while the costs of leverage contracts
and futures contracts may appear to be comparable on a transac-
tional basis, there is a profound difference between the two in
cumulative transaction costs. Over the period of a typical
investment, the average futures customer will spend some 5 times
more in transaction costs than the average leverage investor.
With invested capital consumed in commissions and spreads at such
a rapid rate, the odds are stacked very heavily against the
futures speculator.

ECONOMIC PURPOSE
AND THE PUBLIC INTEREST

The leverage contract serves the needs of the small, nonprofes-
sional investor. It remedies the shortcomings of cash-and-carry
investments without substituting some of the disadvantages of
futures. Through cover, and by virtue of providing financing
that otherwise wouldn't exist, leverage contracts enhance market
liquidity in those commodities for which they are written, and as
an alternative to other investment forms, they provide competi-
tion that can only benefit the public at large.

CONCLUSION

There are strong arguments that leverage contracts are superior
to futures for certain purposes, and that futures contracts are
more suitable than leverage for other purposes. However, these
arguments are all beside the point. The question is not whether
one instrument is better than or preferable to the other, but
rather whether there is a legitimate demand for each investment
vehicle, and whether customers can be protected. The answer is
obviously affirmative for both futures and leverage.
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APPENDIX 1

Comparison of Monex and

Handy & Harmon Prices

For 1982 and 1983
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SILVEr BULLION 196?

(See Footnotes)
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Page 2

SILVER BULLION 196?

HANDY/HAP.MON MONEX MCNEZ
BASE PRICE ASK BID

DATE PER OZ PER OZ PER OZ
10-Dec-82 10.410 10.555 10.325
17-Dec-82 10.290 10.415 10.185

MONEX PRICE AS
A % OF THE
HANDY & HARMON
BASE PRICE
ASK BID
PER OZ PEP OZ

101 . 3 9% 99 . 16%
101.21% 98.96%

AVERAGE 82 7 . 888 e . ooo 7.819 1.014 0.991
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P;i(!;e 3

SILVER BULLION 1983

(See Footnotes)
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Page 4

SILVER BULLION 1983
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Page 5

Footnotes

Retail Cash Price Series

Note 1 : The Handy & Harmon base price for silver bullion for
each business day is quoted the folio-ring business day in the
Wall Street Journal under the "Cash Price Section".

Note 2: For purposes of price comparison. Handy & Harmon's
Friday base price was selected for each week of the 1982 and 1983
calendar year. :

Note 3 : Handy & Harmon personnel reported that its base pric>
for silver bullion as quoted in the Wall Street Journa l repre-
sented the lowest price at which Handy £< Harmon purchased .999

fine silver bullion that particular day as determined at seme
point in time between 11:30 a.m. and 12:00 p.m. EST (8:30 a.m.
- 9 : 00 a.m. PCT )

.

Note 4 : Monex ask and bid prices for ! ,000 oz . bar of silver
bullion were obtained from Monex historical price sheets as of
11:45 a.m. EST (8:45 a.m. PCT).

Note 5 : Prices were not provided for the following days: 01

Jan. 82, 26 Nov. 82, 24 Dec. 82, 31 Dec. 82, 01 Apr. 83, 25 Nov.

83, 30 Dec. 83 because they were holidays and no Handy & Harmon
price was quoted; 09 Apr. 82 and 28 May 82 becauo? a Handy f*

Harmon price was just not quoted for thosr1 days
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APPENDIX 2

CKTC Staff Analysis of Leverage

and Futures Customer Transaction

Costs For July 2, 1984
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APPENDIX 3

Comparison of Percentage Break-Even

Costs For Monex Leverage Purchases

and CBT Long Futures Contracts in

1000 Ounce Silver Bars on July 2, 1984
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